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ORDERS OF REFERENCE

THURSDAY, July 7, 1960.

Resolved,—That a Special Committee be appointed to consider Bill C-79,
An Act for the Recognition and Protection of Human Rights and Fundamental
Freedoms, with power to send for persons, papers and records and to report
from time to time;

That such Committee have power to print such papers and evidence
from day to day as may be deemed advisable or necessary;

That the Committee be empowered to sit during the sittings of the
House; and

That Standing Order 66 be suspended in relation thereto.

Ordered,—That Bill C-79, An Act for the Recognition and Protection
of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms, be referred to the said Com-
mittee.

Ordered,—That the Special Committee on the Act for the Recognition
and Protection of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms be composed of
Messrs. Argue, Batten Deschatelets, Dorion, Jorgenson, Jung, Korchinski,
Martin (Essex East), Martini, Nasserden, Nielsen, Rapp, Roberge, Spencer,
and Stefanson.

MonpAy, July 11, 1960.

Ordered,—That the name of Mr. Stewart be substituted for that of Mr.
Nielsen on the Special Committee on the Act for the Recognition and Pro-
tection of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms.

MonpAy, July 11, 1960.

Ordered,—That the name of Mr. Badanai be substituted for that of
Mr. Roberge on the Special Committee on the Act for the Recognition and
Protection of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms.

THURSDAY, July 14, 1960.

Ordered,—That the name of Mr. Mandziuk be substituted for that of
Mr. Stefanson on the Special Committee on the Act for the Recognition and
Protection of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms.

ATTEST

L. J. RAYMOND,
Clerk of the House.
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

TuEsDAY, July 12, 1960.
(1)

The Special Committee on Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms met
at 9.33 a.m. this day for Organization purposes.

Members present: Messrs. Argue, Badanai, Batten, Dorion, Jung, Korchinski,
Martin (Essex East), Martini, Nasserden, Rapp, Spencer, Stefanson and
Stewart—13.

On motion of Mr. Stefanson, seconded by Mr. Martin (Essex East), Mr.
Spencer was elected Chairman of the Committee.

Mr. Spencer assumed the chair and thanked members for the honour given
him.

Following the reading of the Order of Reference the Chairman asked for
nominations for the post of Vice-Chairman.

On motion of Mr. Martini, seconded by Mr. Jung, Mr. Dorion was elected
Vice-Chairman.

On motion of Mr. Stewart, seconded by Mr. Dorion,

Resolved,—That pursuant to its Order of Reference of Thursday, July 7,
1960, the Committee print, from day to day, 750 copies in English and 250 copies
in French, of its Minutes of Proceedings and Evidence.

On motion of Mr. Martin (Essex East), seconded by Mr. Stewart,

'Resolved,—That a Subcommittee on Agenda and Procedure comprising the
Chairman and 4 members to be named by him, be appointed.

Following the discussion concerning the future activities of the Committee
an_d the announcement by the Chairman of a meeting of the Subcommittee later
this day, the Committee adjourned at 10.12 a.m. to the call of the Chair.

- THURSDAY, July 14, 1960.
(2)

The Special Committee on Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms met
at 9.34 a.m. this day. The Chairman, Mr. N. L. Spencer, presided.

Members present: Messrs. Argue, Badanai, Batten, Deschatelets, Dorion,

Korchinski, Martin (Essex East), Martini, Nasserden, Rapp, Spencer, Stefanson
and Stewart——13

In attendance: Professor Frank R. Scott of McGill University, Montreal.

Following the reading of the report of the Subcommittee on Agenda and
Procedure relating to its meeting held Tuesday, July 12, it was moved by
Mr. Stefanson, seconded by Mr. Rapp, that the report be adopted. The motion
was carried on the following division: Yeas: 7; Nays: 3.

5



6 SPECIAL COMMITTEE
The Chairman read to the Committee opinions he had obtained from the
Clerk of the House regarding the extent of the Committee’s Orders of Reference.

Agreed,—That broad latitude be allowed witnesses appearing before the
Committee.

Mr. Scott was introduced, and after dealing generally with the question of
a Bill of Rights made certain observations on various clauses contained in the
Bill.

At 11.00 a.m. the Committee adjourned to meet again at 2.00 p.m. this day.

AFTERNOON SITTING
(3)

The Committee reconvened at 2.04 p.m. The Chairman, Mr. N. L. Spencer,
presided.

\ Members present: Messrs. Badanai, Batten, Deschatelets, Dorion, Korchin-
ski, Martini, Nasserden, Rapp, Spencer, Stefanson and Stewart—I11.

In attendance: Professor Frank R. Scott, of McGill University, Montreal.

Mr. Scott resumed his presentation to the Committee, and at 2.20 p.m., the
Members having been called to the Chamber the Committee recessed until
3.10 p.m.

Following the conclusion of Mr. Scott’s presentation he was questioned
and then thanked by the Chairman.

Mr. Dorion brought to the Committee’s attention an apparent discrepancy
between the English and French versions of the Bill relating to Clause 2 (b).

At 5.00 p.m. the Committee adjourned to meet again at 8.00 p.m.

EVENING SITTING
(4)

At 8.05 p.m. the Committee reconvened. The Chairman, Mr. Spencer,
again presided.

Members present: Messrs. Argue, Badanai, Deschatelets, Dorion, Kor-
chinski, Martini, Nasserden, Rapp, Spencer, Stefanson and Stewart.—11

In attendance: Professor C. P. Wright of Ottawa and Professor C. R.
Dehler, of St. Eustache-sur-le-lac, P.Q.

The Chairman introduced Professor Wright who set forth his views with
respect to the Bill.

Following questioning, Professor Wright was thanked for the interest
which prompted him to appear before the Committee, and was retired.

Professor Dehler was introduced, and following his presentation and
questioning was thanked, and retired.

At 9.25 p.m. the Committee adjourned to meet again at 9.30 am. on
Friday, July 15, 1960.

J. E. O'Connor,
Clerk of the Committee.
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Fripay, July 15, 1960.
(5)

The Special Committee on Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms met
at 9.35 a.m. this day. The Chairman, Mr. N. L. Spencer, presided.

Members present: Messrs. Argue, Badanai, Batten, Deschatelets, Korchin-
ski, Mandziuk, Martin (Essex East), Martini, Nasserden, Rapp, Spencer and
Stewart.—12

In attendance: Mr. Darren L. Michael, Executive Secretary, Department of
Public Affairs, Canadian Union Conference, The Seventh-day Adventist Church
in Canada; and Mr. Ainsley Blair, Counsel; Mr. Saul Hayes, Executive Secre-
tary, Canadian Jewish Congress; Mr. Michael Garber, Q.C., Immediate Past
President, National Executive Committee; and Dr. Manfred Saalheimer, Chief,
Legal Research.

The Chairman introduced Messrs. Michael and Blair, and Mr. Michael read
a brief on behalf of the Seventh-day Adventist Church in Canada, copies of
which were distributed to Members.

Following Mr. Michael’s questioning he was thanked by the Chairman, and
retired. f

At 11.00 a.m. Members were called to the Chamber to attend the opening
of this day’s sitting of the House.

At 11.40 a.m. the Committee reconvened and Messrs. Hayes, Garber and
Saalheimer were introduced.

Mr. Hayes set forth the position on human rights and freedoms of the
Canadian Jewish Congress and was questioned concerning a brief, copies of
which were distributed to Members of the Committee.

Agreed,—That the brief be printed as an appendix to the record of this
day’s procedings. (See Appendix 1)

The questioning of Messrs. Hayes, Saalheimer and Garber concluded, they
were thanked and at 12.50 p.m. the Committee adjourned to meet again at
2.00 p.m. this day.

AFTERNOON SITTING
(6)

At 2.05 p.m. the Committee reconvened. The Chairman, Mr. Spencer,
presided.

Members present: Messrs. Badanai, Batten, Deschatelets, Dorion, Kor-
chinski, Mandziuk, Martin (Essex East), Martini, Nasserden, Rapp, Spencer
and Stewart.—12

In attendance: Mr. Donald McInnes, Q.C., Dominion Vice-President, Cana-
dian Bar Association; Ronald C. Merriam, Q.C. Secretary-Treasurer; and Mr.
McKay.

Future business of the Committee was discussed and it was agreed that
the Subcommittee on Agenda and Procedure would meet later this day in
order to consider the invitation of further witnesses.

Messrs. McInnes, Merriam and McKay were introduced and Mr. McInnes
read a brief on behalf of the Canadian Bar Association.



8 SPECIAL COMMITTEE

He was questioned, thanked and retired.

‘Messrs. Martini and Dorion submitted separate drafts containing suggested
wording for a Preamble to the Bill.

A brief from the Canadian Chamber of Commerce was tabled and copies
distributed to Members.

At 3.45 p.m. the Committee adjourned to the call of the Chair.

J. E. O’Connor,
Clerk of the Committee.



EVIDENCE

THURSDAY, July 14, 1960,
9.30 a.m.

The CHAIRMAN: Gentlemen, we will come to order. I was delaying
slightly in the hope that Mr. Argue might arrive.

First of all I think I should report that I appointed to the steering
committee Messrs. Argue, Badanai, Dorion and Stewart.

The steering committee met on Tuesday and I have the report from the
committee. After I read the report it would then be in order to receive a
motion for its acceptance.

The preparation of a telegram to be sent to persons interested in
making representations to the committee was considered and it was
agreed that in so far as possible interested individuals and organizations
be made aware of the committee’s deliberations. It was agreed that
the committee would tentatively schedule hearings for Thursday,
Friday and Saturday of this week and that the meetings would be
held at 9.30 a.m., 2 p.m. and 8 p.m. if necessary.

I draw particular attention to the individuals and organizations, would
point we were not aware of who, of the individuals and organizations, would
wish to appear before this committee and be heard. So at the moment it is
not certain that meetings on those three days at those times will be necessary.

With that explanation I would be pleased to receive a motion for the
acceptance of that report.

Mr. BATTEN: Mr. Chairman, would you entertain any comment on this
before you have a motion?

The CHAIRMAN: I think it would be in order if we have the motion first.
Moved by Mr. Stefanson and seconded by Mr. Rapp.

The CHAIRMAN: It is now open for discussion.

Mr. BATTEN: Regarding the hours of meeting, 9:30 to 11, I think, is a
very convenient time; but 2 o’clock is a most inconvenient time today.
Today is a very important day in the house. There is the debate on external
affairs in which most of us are interested and in which many of us will take
part. T do not know how those who are going to take part in this debate can
be there and also attend a meeting here at 2 o’clock.

The CHAIRMAN: Is it because of a particular matter of business today?

Would we not be in the same situation even if there was some other matter
before the house?

Mr. BatTeENn: I do not think so. If it were purely a matter of estimates,
for example, if someone wished to speak he could be called when the items
in which he is interested appear; but in my view this is a very important day
in the house.

The CHAIRMAN: We do have witnesses to appear before this committee
and I think it is desirable to accommodate them as much as possible.

Mr. MarTINT: I think you said we would meet at these hours if necessary.
If we have witnesses we cannot have them sitting around. We may not
even sit at 2 o’clock. I think we can adopt the report.
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Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): I would like to say a word in support of the
point of view Mr. Batten brought up. I am grateful to you, Mr. Chairman, first
of all for submitting the report of the steering committee for approval or
rejection by this committee. I was afraid the steering committee had gone ahead
on its own and decided our course of business when I learned this morning that
one very important and valuable witness had been asked to come, but your
first remarks this morning clearly indicate your appreciation that these matters
must be decided by the committee as a whole. For that I am very grateful.
Before we decide who should be called, however, as a committee we have to
decide that and consider the recommendation of the steering committee, which
I think generally would be acceptable.

I must say at once that the suggestion we should meet as a whole at 9.30,
2 p.m. and 8 p.m. at a time when other committees of the house are meeting and
when important legislation is before the house, is a schedule which simply
cannot be met by those who are sitting in the opposition groups. We simply
cannot discharge our functions. Today is a good example. Mr. Batten has
mentioned that the foreign affairs debate is on. It is true that debate will ensue
based upon the items of the estimates of the Department of External Affairs,
but there will not be a discussion today of the estimates; the estimates simply
are a basis for a second discussion this session on foreign affairs. As Mr. Batten
said some of us will participate in that debate. It is not possible for us to be
here this afternoon or tonight while that debate is going on.

I think if we are going to meet a heavy schedule in this committee, and
do it in a constructive way, which I am sure is the desire of all of us, we will
not want to settle things by way of motion but rather by way of accommodation.

First of all, I doubt if we have authority to sit on Saturday. The house is
not sitting, itself. I can understand why this was done—because you want to
traverse as much of our agenda as possible; but I doubt if we have authority.
In the second place I know that some of us have made engagements to be in our
own constituencies on that day. Never for a moment did I think we would meet
on Saturday.

I just bring forward these views to you. I think we ought to have a pretty
clear idea, at the earliest opportunity, what is going to be our agenda, and whom
we will ask to come. I understand it was decided that telegrams should be sent
to particular individuals and, as a result of this, we have Professor Frank Scott
here this morning whom I regard as perhaps almost the leading authority on
this subject. I would like to know what other witnesses have been asked to
come. I myself would like to suggest groups and persons who should come.
I do not know how fair we are being to some of these people. Professor Scott
will have to speak for himself as to whether or not he had an opportunity to
examine this bill and whether he is prepared at this stage to give us his final

views in regard to it. I do not see how it is possible for us to meet today
beyond 11 o’clock.

Mr. ARGUE: Mr. Chairman, I think it would be a mistake for this committee
to endeavour to meet this afternoon, because of the foreign affairs debate in the
house. The member for Essex East will, undoubtedly, be involved in that debate.
I expect to be involved in that debate at some stage today.

I thing it is an imposition on parliament itself to have two discussions going
on at the same time in which members who have strong views on both
subjects are involved. I would hope, at least for today, that we would not be
called upon to meet other than this morning. I do not make that as a permanent
objection, in respect of meeting in the afternoon, but I think, as has been said
that there should be some attempt made to accommodate members. I think we
are placed in an absolutely impossible position by having a meeting of this
committee this afternoon. I raised the strongest objection—if I am allowed to
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say that—in the steering committee to a meeting on Saturday. I think it is
questionable whether or not committees should meet on a week-end when
parliament itself is not meeting. It seems to me to be rather a backdoor method
of trying to increase the sittings and the work of the members of parliament.
I believe that, if and when the house decides to sit on Saturday, then and then
only do meetings of committees become proper on Saturday.

I have a second objection. I had a long standing engagement for a number
of months to be in Truro, Nova Scotia, on Saturday, and that is where I will
be. Members are put in a most difficult situation when they have sprung on
them by two or three days notice that a committee is going to meet. I believe
if you had made a poll of the members of this committee a week or ten days
ago they would have said there is no chance of the committee meeting on
Saturday unless and until the house is in session. I think we will have to have
an attempt to regularize our meetings, and know who is going to appear
before us.

I am delighted to see Professor Scott here. I feel he will make a valuable
contribution to the committee. I hope we will give the widest possible latitude
for witnesses and organizations to appear. I repeat my request of the last day
that representatives, or officials of the provincial governments who have given
a good deal of thought to this subject should have the right to appear before
this committee if they wish to do so.

The CHAIRMAN: Mr., Argue, I think it is not normally in order to discuss,
before the committee, statements that are made at the steering committee;
but I am inclined to allow a reasonable amount of latitude in that respect.
Having allowed you to make the statement as to your position at the steering
committee I should also bring to the attention of the committee that no mention
was made by you on Tuesday of the fact that you had this engagement on
Saturday.

Mr. ARGUE: No; but I raised the strongest objection to sitting on Saturday.

The CHAIRMAN: Yes. At the same time you indicated you would have
less objection if the house were sitting on Saturday.

Mr. ARGUE: I do not think I have any legal objection to Saturday if the
house is sitting; but I very much resent being placed in this difficult position
by such a decision of the committee. I think there is a difference.

The CHAIRMAN: Is there any further discussion on this matter?

Mr. DorioN: Mr. Chairman, perhaps we should have a legal opinion on
this. However, I do not believe it is necessary that parliament be sitting on
Saturday, because this is during a session. I do not understand the legal op-
position. From a legal standpoint I do not think there is an objection. I believe
it is our right to sit even on Saturday if we have a motion before us.

The CHAIRMAN: I might say that as a result of the tentative ruling that
I made at our organization meeting on Tuesday I felt it desirable to discuss
the matter with the Clerk of the House of Commons for the purpose of obtaining
advice from him as to whether or not I was correct in my ruling. That matter
I intend to deal with a little later. At the same time, I also raised with him
the question of the regularity of committees meeting on Saturday. In that
respect I had previously read a citation in Beauchesne which indicated that
it was quite regular for committees to meet on Saturday. I think that I should
place before the committee the exact report which was given to me by the
Clerk of the House of Commons. He states this:

The other remaining question raised by you was whether or not a
committee may sit on a Saturday. In this regard, Bourinot, at page 467
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in his 4th edition, states: “In the Canadian commons, committees fre-
quently sit on Saturday.” The same statement is to be found in citation
300 of Beauchesne’s 4th edition.

The records show that the special committee on defence of Canada
regulations sat on Saturday, July 27, 1940, when the house had adjourned
on Friday, July 26, until Monday, July 29, 1940. No special authority
was asked for or granted on that occasion.

So I think these references, Bourinot and Beauchesne, effectively dispose
of the question as to whether or not it is regular to meet.

Mr. ARGUE: Mr. Chairman—

The CHAIRMAN: Just one moment.
Of course, it is still open to the committee to decide not to meet on
Saturday if it is so disposed.

Mr. ArGuE: Mr. Chairman, I would like to comment on the citation that
you advanced. Bourinot says that it is customary for the committees of the
Canadian House of Commons to meet on Saturday. Some of us have been
around here in many more recent years than Bourinot and know the practice
of the committees of this House of Commons, so we do not have to go to an
ancient authority to find what our practice has been.

The CHAIRMAN: We may have a recent authority after this meeting.

Mr. Arcue: I think the references that you have given, or the reference
that has been read from the statement of the Clerk of the House of Commons,
is probably the most recent reference. I would take it he would give you
the most recent reference, but this suggests to me an excellent argument why
we should not be asked to sit on Saturday. This was a war emergency. It
was July 27, 1940, many many years ago. This was a time when a defence
committee met on a Saturday. I take it in the last 20 years we have not been
meeting on Saturday. By no stretch of the imagination would we expect that
we would be asked to sit on a Saturday when the House of Commons itself
was not sitting. I want to object in the strongest possible terms to a majority
of this committee deciding to hold a gun to the members of the opposition
to force meetings, which are not the custom in this House of Commons, on a
Saturday in order to railroad a bill, through the House of Commons, which
was purported to be a bill to protect human rights and fundamental freedom.

I think it is an impertinence to parliament that we should be made to meet
on Saturday.

Mr. MARTINI: Mr. Chairman, it has been suggested that we should not
meet this afternoon because the House of Commons is sitting. The steering
committee suggested we should meet on Saturday when the House of Commons
is not sitting. Let us hear from those members who object, as to when they
wish to meet so that we can get on with the business of considering this bill.
There has been one half hour wasted now. We could have heard some witnesses
who are here. If we are going to start to argue about rules and regulations
there is no sense sitting here. We are wasting time.

Mr. ARGUE: I would like to answer that.

Mr. BaTTEN: I want to answer that too, Mr. Argue, because I started
this discussion.

I made no such suggestion, Mr. Chairman. My objection to meeting today
was because there was a very important debate taking place in the House of
Commons today. I did not object to a sitting of this committee while the
House of Commons was sitting.

The CHAIRMAN: Perhaps I might make an observation. We do not propose
to sit this morning while the House of Commons is in session. There is a
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period from 11 o’clock until 2 p.m. when the House of Commons will be sitting.
It may be convenient for those members, who are going to take part in the
debate on the estimates of that department, to deal with the matter in the
House of Commons during that interval.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Mr. Chairman, I want to say to Mr. Martini
that I can understand his frustration in this matter, but I am sure he will
understand ours. This whole problem arises because of the fact that we are
now in the last portion of the session dealing with important government
business. These matters could be disposed of easily while the House of
Commons is sitting, but if the well known usages of parliament are going
to be observed, and if opposition members are going to be given the oppor-
tunity of participation, it is not possible for us to do anything other than
to try to meet the situation that has provoked this discussion. It is not
possible for us physically, or in terms of efficiency, to be here for an hour while
the House of Commons is sitting, and go back into the House of Commons,
and that sort of thing. This is a foreign affairs debate which some members
of this committee will have to take part in, and this means that we will have
to be there from 11 o’clock this morning right throught until 11 o’clock tonight.
Now, it is not possible to discharge that primary function of parliament as
well as being in attendance at this committee’s meetings.

With regard to the question of sitting on Saturday, I would want to
examine the precedent which the chairman has referred to, but at first glance
it looks to me like a strong precedent. I am sure that we are not going to
discharge this matter on the basis of precedent. Mr. Argue is the leader of
a party. I do not support his party; but if he has an outside engagement it
seems to me it is an engagement that ought to be respected. I think we will
make more progress by trying to accommodate one another, rather than forcing
the situation. We ought to agree not to meet today, that is clear. We ought
to decide that we cannot, because of the unusual character of the situation,
meet on Saturday. It seems to me that we ought to have a full meeting of
the committee—I would be willing to have it during the dinner hour tonight
—when we could discuss the future business of this committee to determine
just exactly which witnesses are going to be called and what our plan is, and
in that way I think we would have a more orderly arrangement.

Mr. MARTINI: Mr. Chairman, all I can say is, let us get down to
business. I do not care when we meet. You may suggest the proper hours to
meet so that we can get on with our business. I do not care whether we
meet on Saturday or Sunday. I suggest rules are only to be used as guides,
and we have to use a little common sense. I suggest that we get on with our
business instead of arguing about rules and regulations.

The CHAIRMAN: Gentlemen, I think we have had enough discussion in
regard to this motion. It is nearly half an hour now since we started. Arrange-
ments have been made for Professor Dehler, a former professor of philosophy
and theology of the university of Ottawa, to appear before the committee
this afternoon. I presume that it might be possible to make some change in
that regard to accommodate those members who have objected, but I think if
this committee is to complete its work with reasonable dispatch, that we
should meet, and we should accommodate those persons who wish to appear
before this committee. After the steering committee, whose function it is to
determine the days and times of sitting, decided that the committee would sit,
if necessary, on Thursday, Friday and Saturday, these witnesses were invited
accordingly, and one at least has expressed the desire to appear before this
committee this afternoon. We should take into account the inconvenience
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that would be caused to that witness. The matter is in the hands of this com-
mittee. I think there has been ample discussion about it and I will now put
it to a vote. Those in favour will signify in the usual way.

Mr. ARGUE: Is this a motion in respect of an afternoon meeting today?

The CHAIRMAN: The motion is for the acceptance of the recommendation
of the steering committee.

Mr. BAapanal: We will be meeting on Thursday, Friday and Saturday?

The CHAIRMAN: If necessary.

Mr. Bapanar: I voted for it at the meeting of the steering committee
because I felt that most of us will be here in any event, and, therefore, I
will vote for the motion now.

Mr. ArGUE: I voted against it.

The CHAIRMAN: All those in favour? Contrary?

I declare the motion carried.

Now, I am sorry that I find it necessary to bring up this further matter
before we proceed with the hearing of our first witness, but you will recall
that on Tuesday I indicated tentatively what I considered would be in order,
before the committee. I carefully refrained from getting into any debate with
any member of the committee on that ruling because of the fact that I stated
at the time that it was based upon my view then of the rules of procedure,
and what I considered to be relevant to the bill which has been referred to this
committee. I presume the individuals are reported accurately in the newspaper.
Mr. Martin is reported to have-stated that this committee has been brought
together under false colours. Mr. Argue is reported as having said that as a
result of this ruling, tentative though it was, the work of the committee would
be a complete farce.

I do hope that we are not going to engage, in this committee, in provoca-
tive statements such as that.

Mr. ARGUE: What are you reading from, sir?

The CHAIRMAN: I am just telling you what my views are. I am not reading
from anything.

Mr. ArRGUE: Were you not quoting from something?

The CHAIRMAN: I was quoting from the Ottawa Journal.

Mr. ARGUE: I made no private statement to the Ottawa Journal or any other
statement.

The CHAIRMAN: This is a report of the statement that was made at the
Tuesday organizational meeting of the committee, and it is my recollection
that those statements were made.

Mr. ARGUE: What is the point of order; that the Journal misquoted the
committee meeting?

The CHAIRMAN: No.

Mr. ARGUE: Or are you reading a newspaper report at a later meeting to
reflect something that a member said at a prior meeting? I think this is most
unusual and most out of order.

The CHAIRMAN: If you will listen, Mr. Argue, I will explain again what
I am doing.

Mr. ARGUE: I stopped you on a point of order, and on a point of order
I have the right to speak. I do not have to take—

The CHAIRMAN: You have the right to speak when I get through speaking,
and not before.
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Mr. ArGUE: I do not have to take those kinds of statements. I was speak-
ing on a point of order and you will allow me to proceed.

The CHAIRMAN: You were not speaking on a point of order. I was speaking
and you interrupted.

What I am saying is this; at the first meeting of this committee, statements
were made by Mr. Argue and by Mr. Martin that reflected upon the committee
and reflected upon the chairman. Now, I did not enter into a debate with
you on that occasion, as it arose only out of the tentative ruling that I had
made as to what I considered to be the terms of reference to this committee,
and what I considered would be relevant and in order before this committee.
As a result of that you, Mr. Argue, and you, Mr. Martin, took exception, and
this is the report of what was said at that organizational meeting. One of the
reasons why I did not enter into debate at that time was because what was
said would not appear verbatim in the proceedings of this committee and,
having made only a tentative ruling, I preferred not to debate the question.
However, the report of what was said at that meeting, as it appears in the
Ottawa Journal, was that Mr. Martin said: “we are here under false colours”
Mr. Argue said that the work of the committee would be a “complete farce”.
Again I say that I hope in the deliberations of this committee we can get on
with the work that we are to do, without the making of remarks such as that,
which I consider to be out of order and unjustified.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Mr. Chairman—
Mr. ARGUE: Mr. Chairman, I want to reply to this.

The CHAIRMAN: Just a moment, please. I think we should clear up again,
l}efore the committee, what is in order before the committee. Again, in this
;nstance I consulted the Clerk of the House, and I have received from him an
indication, according to his knowledge and experience, of what is proper to
come before this committee.

So that there will be no misunderstanding, 1 quote from his report to me:

In the first instance, I should state that the scope of the deliberations
or inquiry of a special committee is defined and limited by its order
of reference. In this regard, at pages 469-70 of Bourinot’s 4th edition,
it .is stated:

It is a clear principle of parliamentary law that a committee
is bound by, and is not at liberty to depart from, the order of
reference. This principle is essential to the regular despatch of
business; for, if it were admitted that what the house entertained,
in one instance, and referred to a committee, was so far controllable
by that committee, that it was at liberty to disobey the order of
reference, all business would be at an end; and, as often as cir-
cumstances would afford a pretence, the proceedings of the house
would be involved in confusion. Consequently, if a bill be referred
to a select committee it will not be competent for that committee
to go beyond the subject-matter of its provisions.”

In the same regard, citation 304 of Beauchesne’s 4th edition, in
part, states as follows:

“(1) A committee can only consider those matters which have
been committed to it by the house.

(2) A committee is bound by, and is not at liberty to depart
from, the order of reference. In the case of a select committee upon
a bill, the bill committed to it is itself the order of reference to the
committee, who must report it with or without amendment to the
house.”
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In our committees, it has been the practice to permit a reasonable

latitude when applying the rule of relevancy in debate, but the rule
itself is stated at page 421 of May’s 16th edition in these words:

“Stated generally, no matter ought to be raised in debate on a
question which would be irrelevant, if moved as an amendment,
and an amendment cannot be used for importing arguments which
would be irrelevant to the main question.”

As you know, on Tuesday, July 5th last, the house negatived an

amendment to the motion for the second reading of the bill which
forms the order of reference to your committee. That amendment was
as follows:

“That this bill be not now read a second time, but be it re-
solved that this house is of the opinion that the provinces should be
consulted in order to ascertain whether agreement can be reached
on the terms of a constitutional amendment to guarantee human
rights and fundamental freedoms.”

That may be found in votes and proceedings of July 5, 1960, at page 727:

Apart from the other limitations placed on the scope of your

committee’s proceedings, it is my submission that the question of con-
sultation with the provinces in order to obtain agreement to widen the
terms or provisions of bill C-79 having been considered and rejected
by the house, it cannot be again raised in the special committee.

(1)

(2)
(3)

(4)

(5)

To summarize briefly, I would say:

The function of a committee on a bill is to go through the text of the
bill clause by clause, and word by word, if necessary, with a view
to making such amendments in it as may seem likely to render
it more generally acceptable.

The committee is bound by the decision of the house, given on
second reading, in favour of the principle of the bill.

The chair should not admit amendments nor permit debate on
matters which are irrelevant to the terms or provisions of the bill.
In this regard, it should be noted that an amendment could relate
in a general way to the subject-matter covered by the bill and yet
be irrelevant to the terms or provisions of the said bill.

“When a question has once been negatived, it is not allowable to
propose it again, even if the form and words of the motion are
different from those of the previous motion.”—Bourinot's 4th edition,
page 329.

It also should be noted that to a motion for the second reading of
a bill, when the principle thereof is being considered, it is permissible
to move an amendment adverse to or differing from the principle
of the bill. However, such an amendment is never admissible in the
committee stage of proceedings on a bill.

The other point that was raised in the letter is the one to which I referred
previously, which was the question of the committee sitting on Saturday. That,
in my opinion, does confirm the tentative ruling that I made on Tuesday as
to the scope of the hearings before the committee and what I would consider
to be in order and what I would consider to be not in order.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Mr. Chairman, may I—

Mr. ARGUE: Mr. Chairman, I would like to have an opportunity to speak
on that.

The CHAIRMAN: May I just say one thing—
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Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): On a point of order, Mr. Chairman; may I
suggest that you should not go on to discuss the ruling unless the matter is
before| the chair. i

The CHAIRMAN: I am going to make a ruling now, Mr. Martin. I recognize
that we will have witnesses appearing before the committee who perhaps are
not aware of our rules of procedure and our rules of debate. They may have
prepared briefs which in a measure go beyond the scope of this bill that is
before the committee. I think it would not be courteous to them if we were to
restrict them to the rules of procedure to the same extent that we, as members,
are restricted.

However, I do not want that to become a precedent to be taken advantage
of by the members, and I should suggest that leave of the committee be given
to the witnesses to present their views upon the whole question of the bill of
rights as they see it, and not restrict them to the bill and matters relevant
to the bill.

If that is the wish of the committee—and I suggest that we might do that
—then I think we would have orderly discussion, we would be able to hear all
these witnesses who want to appear before the committee, hear all that they
want to say on the question of the bill of rights, and then when we get into
our deliberations we can proceed orderly and strictly within the rules that
are laid down for the guidance of committees and for the orderly despatch of the
business of the house as well as of committees.

Mr. ARGUE: Mr. Chairman, on the point of order that you raised initially
when you began this discussion; you had quoted from a newspaper clipping
taken from the Ottawa Journal, which contained a report of the words
that I have used in this committee. You went on to say that in your opinion
this had reflected on the chairman.

I want to say that if there was any feeling on your part at that time that
those words that I had used were out of order, or constituted a reflection on
yourself, it was your right, your duty, to raise this question at that time,
and not to bring in a newspaper clipping at a later meeting of the committee,
to in fact try to raise a point of order after many days had gone by.

It is a well known rule in the Canadian House of Commons that if a member
makes a statement that is out of order, it is the duty of members of the house,
or the Speaker at the time, to raise this question. I had said, if I remember
correctly—and since there was not a verbatim report, one has to depend
on his recollection of the events at the time—that if it was the ruling of the
chairman that we could not have the widest possible discussion on the whole
principle of the bill of rights and the best method of bringing about the
provisions of the bill, this would make a complete farce of this committee.

There is a question—and this question has been raised and dealt with—
as to whether or not this committee could now consider the proposition that
there should be consultation with the provinces to try to get agreement
on a constitutional amendment. Well, it is true that in the House of Commons our
group moved an amendment on second reading, “that the bill be not now read a
second time; but that consultation should be undertaken with the provinces to try
to get an agreement on a constitutional amendment. That motion was put to
the house, and was defeated. I do not think it is possible to say that that motion
removes any right of this committee to talk about a constitutional amendment.

This motion had to do with consultation with the provinces, in the hope
that agreement might be obtained on a constitutional amendment. This does
not in any way preclude the federal government itself bringing about a con-
stitutional amendment; and, as a matter of fact, no reference whatsoever

was made to whether or not this would be a desirable procedure for the
Canadian government to follow.

23534-1—2
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You went on, Mr. Chairman, to say that you would not restrict witnesses
from making a wide presentation—

The CHAIRMAN: No, I did not say that, Mr. Argue.

Mr. ARGUE: Or that you would not limit them to—

The CHAIRMAN: I suggested that the committee might, in its wisdom,
see fit to grant that leave.

Mr. ARGUE: The chairman said that the committee, in its wisdom, might
see fit to grant leave to the witnesses to make a broad presentation. Well,
I do not think the committee, in all justice and in all sincerity, can do any-
thing else—and I am certain that is what will be done. I think it follows,
that after this kind of presentation has been made, the members of the
committee must have the right to question witnesses on the statements con-
tained in the brief—or what is the point of raising the question in the com-
mittee at all?

I am not going to challenge the proposition that we cannot discuss in
this committee the question as to whether or not the government should un-
dertake consultation with the provinces to obtain agreement on a constitutional
amendment; but I do put forward, and put forward very strongly, that this
committee by the house having decided on this motion is in no way restricted,
except in this detail, to the discussion of a proposition that a bill of rights
would be stronger and more effective if it were imbedded in the Canadian
constitution.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Mr. Chairman, I regret that it is necessary
for us to disappoint Mr. Martini, but he will appreciate, I am sure, that
the review given us by the chairman makes it inevitable that there should
be some further clarification.

I regret that the chairman thinks anything I said and supported could
be construed as a reflection on him. I have known him too long, it seems,
for him to place an interpretation of that kind on the words I am correctly
reported as having used. What I said was this: if we were going to be
denied the opportunity of considering all forms of suggested proposals for
bringing forward a real bill of rights, then we were in this committee under
false colours. I must repeat that statement. If we are to be denied the op-
portunity of examining all the proposals which have been made by various
people, most with great authority, then I say we are in this committee at
this time under false colours. My ground for making that statement, and
my authority, is the Prime Minister himself. We had a full discussion over
three days in the House of Commons on the bill of rights. During that dis-
cussion we urged that a joint committee of both houses of parliament should
be established to enable the fullest discussion of this problem from every
angle. The Prime Minister did not accede to a joint committee but was in-
sistent, as his words in Hansard will show, that the committee of the House
of Commons should be afforded the widest opportunity of going into this
whole matter.

Now you have obtained from the clerk, in an ex parte way, his ruling
as to whether or not we are able to depart from the order of reference in
a manner that would permit the kind of discussion that Mr. Argue has now
requested and with which of course I fully concur. It seems to me—and I
am not taking issue with you because it seems you were trying to avoid
delay; I am simply raising a technical objection—that before the chair should
give an indication of its thinking, or of a tentative ruling, there should be
before the committee a definite proposal.

I may say now that I do propose, during the course of our deliberations,
to ask this committee to ask the provincial governments to attend at this
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committee so that we can ascertain a number of things. One is: whether or
not they have been asked to collaborate in the formation of a bill of rights,

Mr. MARTINI: Mr. Chairman, on a point of order, I think we should go
on and listen to the witnesses and then if any point of order arises we could
discuss it then. I think all Mr. Martin is trying to do is make his points
now before we start to discuss the bill. He could make his suggestions when
we come to that.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): The Chairman gave us an indication and read
out the clerk’s opinion. Surely we are entitled to comment at that stage.

Mr. MARTINI: I am saying let us get on with the meeting and when we
reach this point we can bring up the matters he has. Let us hear the witness
now. We have wasted half an hour.

Mr. ARGUE: Let us have the point made clear about wasting time.
Let us make clear who brought this up.

The CHAIRMAN: I believe, in the long run that if we take a little time
now at the beginning of our sittings, and get clear in our minds the function
of this committee, it will shorten considerably the subsequent meetings of the
committee. With that in mind, although we are taking considerable time, I
brought the matter up because I wanted everyone to know what would
be the likely ruling in respect of the proceedings before this committee.

I would suggest, Mr. Martin, that you make your remarks as brief as
possible, but I do think it would be desirable to get this finalized. I believe
that will tend to expedite future sittings of this committee.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): As I indicated I propose at some stage in our
proceedings to move that the provincial governments be called to this com-
mittee for the purposes I have indicated. When that is done then we will have
to have a ruling from the chair and then if the ruling from the chair is as
the chair has indicated, then those of us who take issue with it will simply
have to seek the other procedural devices which are open for determination of
this in the house.

The CHAIRMAN: Exactly.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): This we will do in an orderly and I hope in a
friendly but firm manner. I disagree with Mr. Argue when he suggest that the
amendment which was not supported by the Liberal opposition in the House
of Commons is one which precludes our doing the very thing which he
suggests. The basis of this amendment—and I offer this for your consideration
in the meantime Mr. Chairman—was that the effect was not so much to give
authority to or ask the government to call the provinces, but to preclude con-
sideration of the bill itself. That is the procedural consequence of that amend-
ment. That is why we were opposed to it. It was not that we did not want
the provinces called, but rather because, I think, of the interpretation of
standing order 128 which says that a motion of this kind has the effect of
killing a bill.

Mr. ArRGUE: Which is not true. You are just as wrong now as you were
then.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): That was not the understanding of Mr. Argue,
but that is what we understood was the effect.

Mr. ARGUE: Do not tell me we were trying to kill the bill when we were
not.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): No. I said that was our interpretation of the
effect.

Mr. ARGUE: It was not our interpretation nor do the rules support what
you say.

23534-1—23%
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Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): What I do think, Mr. Chairman, is this:
for instance, I will be surprised when Professor Scott speaks, knowing his
writings over the years—and few in this country have contributed as much
to the subject as he has—I do not see how it will be possible for us to make
the slightest progress with a witness like Professor Scott unless the question
which Mr. Argue raised is mentioned by him, and if it is mentioned by him
that we be afforded an opportunity of interrogating him on that point. Suppose
you are right, that the conclusion of the Clerk is right and your ruling is
right, we can go to the House of Commons and ask if there is any doubt,
because the governing factor in this whole picture must be the assurance
given by the Prime Minister that this committee would be set up and that
there would be the fullest opportunity of examining every aspect of this
matter. I am sure the Prime Minister will be the first to accede to that. If
he does not, then he is, I think, to be adjusted as a very serious violator
himself of the very bill he has introduced. Now, we do not want that to
happen.

The CHAIRMAN: Before I recognize Mr. Dorion, if that is your view why
did you not move in the house that the bill be not read a second time, but
that the subject matter of the bill be referred to a select committee of the
house; in which event it would be perfectly in order, if that motion were
carried, for the committee to do exactly all the things you have outlined.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): You have asked a question. I cannot make a
specific answer to this specific question, but I can say we felt, from the as-
surances given by the Prime Minister, that there would be no doubt that there
would be opportunity for the fullest discussion in this committee of all aspects
of the matter. We were perhaps naive in doing so. I hope we are not proven
to be, but if that is the case it will be most unfortunate for the formulation
of this bill of rights.

Mr. DorioN: Mr. Chairman, I believe the statements made the other day
by Mr. Martin and Mr. Argue raised the following question: what should
be the boundaries of the field of discussion in this committee. May I express
my own opinion on this, even if it is not an authority.

Our committee, in my opinion, is limited in its investigation by the order
of reference and the nature of the bill that we have to examine. The bill is
drafted in the form of a federal law. This is the procedure adopted by parlia-
ment.

The C.C.F. party had moved that a different procedure should be adopted.
That procedure suggested was a constitutional amendment and the motion was
defeated. As our committee exercises powers delegated by our parliament,
it would be beyond our own powers to act in opposition to parliament itself.
More than that, it would be contrary to democratic principles.

For both these reasons, and speaking for myself, I do not believe that
any of the witnesses could approach that aspect of the problems.

May we get the opinion of any of the provinces? This is a different question.
It is possible that one or some of them fear that any of the clauses of this bill
may be an encroachment on provincial rights; but it is for the provinces to
express their desire to be heard. This question surely is one which may be
open to discussion, and I believe that on such a point we have the duty to
hear witnesses in order to determine whether we will have to suggest amend-
ments to the bill. But I have noticed that no province has made representation
—mnot before this committee, because the committee was not in being. Some of
us have received some letters with objections to the bill, but I do not believe
the Prime Minister or any of us—we discussed this point in the steering com-
mittee—have received objections which have come from any of the provinces.
Consequently we have here witnesses who asked to appear before us, and asked
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to make representations in order to bring up some possible amendments to our
own bill which we have under discussion. It is my humble opinion that any
question in regard to the form of the bill would be out of order.

Mr. ARGUE: I wonder if I might ask Mr. Dorion a question. Are you aware,
Mr. Dorion, that in January 1959 the premier of Saskatchewan wrote to the
Prime Minister setting forth his case in support of a constitutional amend-
ment?

Mr. DorioN: Yes, but I believe that that point is out of order because
parliament decided—

Mr. ArRGUE: I thought you were saying that no province had requested this
and I just wanted to tell you that Saskatchewan have made a request.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): I would like to ask Mr. Dorion a question as
well.

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Argue, I think the point that Mr. Dorion was making
was that no province indicated that the bill, as drafted, encroached upon
provincial jurisdiction.

Mr. DoriON: Yes.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Mr. Dorion, I would like to ask you a question.
Is it not a fact that Mr. Rivard, the former solicitor general in the former
government of Quebec, took exception to the bill on the ground that it was a
violation of the powers given to the provinces under section 92 of the British
North America Act?

Mr. DescHATELETS: The opposition did as well.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): And as Mr. Deschatelets points out, that point
of view was supported by the opposition, and there was a unanimous vote in
the legislature of Quebec. That had reference essentially to what is now in
clause 2 (a) of this bill. In any event, the bill likely has not been carefully
considered in its present form by all provincial governments. I assure you,
I will bow to your high constitutional authority, but you must have some great
doubt yourself about clause 2 (a) in so far as the word “Canada”, and the
word “property” in that section.

Mr. DorioN: Mr. Martin, I would like to answer your question. I know
that Mr. Rivard made two statements, one which was in the meaning you
indicated and another one which was not so precise.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): One was before and one was after.

Mr. DorioN: Now, Mr. Martin, I am clear about this. I do not suggest that
no witnesses can be heard on this aspect of that question. It is a very important
one and I believe it would be a good thing to discuss the point. I am in agree-
. ment with your opinion on that point. What I said was that for myself and
for some other members of the committee, we did not receive any objections
or any letters objecting to the form of the present bill. However, I repeat
that if we have witnesses who would like to be heard on that point, perhaps
even on the instructions of the provincial governments; I have no objection
at all. On the contrary, I believe that it would be a very good thing to discuss
this aspect of the question.

The CHAIRMAN: Gentlemen, I surmise that we are in agreement then so
far as the witnesses ate concerned, and that you would not wish to hold them
strictly to our rules of procedure, but allow them to present their opinions
without restriction. Is that correct?

~ Mr. MarTIN (Essex East): Reserving the right, of course, to deal with the
Issue per se when it arises in that specific form. You -have given your in-
dication as to what you will do.

The CHAIRMAN: I will rule on that.
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Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Yes, you have given that indication.

I have one more point I would like to make.—(Mr. Martin continued in
French)

I was just saying that we might possibly want to have a translator here
for those members who wish to speak in French. They ought to be able to do
so. That certainly would be in conformity with the principles of the bill of
rights.

Mr. Dorion: (French.)
Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): (French.)

The CHAIRMAN: Is it agreeable to the members of the committee that we
allow the witnesses that latitude?

Some hon. MEMBERsS: Agreed.

The CHAIRMAN: We have with us gentlemen, Professor Frank Scott of
McGill university. Unfortunately I am not as familiar with the talents of
Mr. Scott as are undoubtedly many members of this committee. I think I
should mention that he is also an author of an article which has appeared in
the Canadian Bar Review on the broad subject of a bill of rights. I would
like to welcome Mr. Scott to the committee. I must apologize to Mr. Scott for
the length of time which we have taken. I indicated to him that we did have
a preliminary question to dispose of, but I did not think it would take quite
so long. However, I trust that, having followed the discussion, Mr. Scott will
probably realize that it may shorten time later on in the meetings of this
committee.

You are aware, Mr. Scott, of the latitude that will be extended to you in
appearing before this committee. We are happy to have you volunteer to
come before us, and we would be pleased to receive from you your views on
this matter of the bill of rights.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Mr. Chairman, just one word before Professor
Scott begins. I think it would be unfair just to have the slight reference to
him of having written an article. Professor Scott did write an article appearing
in the Canadian Bar Review dealing with the effect of this particular bill on
the law in the province of Quebec. In addition to that, Professor Scott has
written a book in respect of the whole question of civil liberties in Canada.
He has given a number of lectures. He gave a noted series of three lectures
for the Canadian Broadcasting Corporation. He is a professor of law at
McGill university and in my judgment he his the outstanding constitutional
authority in Canada. y

I thought I would add those word of introduction so that when the record
:;t;i)rlepared he will be introduced as one who has done more than write one

cle.

Mr. MARTINT: Let us hear Mr. Scott.

The CHAIRMAN: Thank you Mr. Martin.

Mr. Scott, would you address the committee.

Mr. Dorion: (French).

Professor F. R. ScoTT (Professor of Constitutional Law, McGill University):

Perhaps it would be better if I stood. The members of the committee might
hear me more easily.

The CHAIRMAN: You are at liberty to sit if you wish.
Mr. Scort: I take it that I may speak in a more or less uninhibited way.
If you feel that what I am saying is going beyond what you think the com-

mittee should spend its time on, Mr. Chairman, I will rely on you to bring me
to order. AL
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Mr. Chairman, I received the invitation to come before this committee
only about 24 hours ago; consequently I have not had any time to prepare a
very formal presentation. What I thought I would do first would be to make
some general observations on the bill as it appears to me, and then perhaps
to look, in more detail, at some of the specific clauses that occur in the
different parts.

I cannot help observing that the bill as a whole is surely about the least
and smallest bill of rights we could imagine ourselves to be adopting, because
it seems to fall between two stools in a sense that it is not as large and com-
prehensive as a declaration of human rights would be; for instance, as the
universal declaration of human rights of the United Nations, or as the very
interesting declaration of human rights which fourteen European nations have
now agreed upon among themselves, which contain many more provisions than
we find in our bill of rights. These declarations of rights, Mr. Chairman, are
able to extend themselves further than a statute which is intended to have
immediate legal effect. This bill seems to me to be declaratory in clause 2, and
seems not to be as comprehensive as a declaration would normally be. On the
other hand when it comes to the statutory enactment portion, which is clause 3,
it does not really achieve very much, other than to advise the judges in
Canada in future that they are to interpret Canadian federal statutes in a way
to protect these rights. There are no teeth in this bill. There is no restriction on
federal legislators’ capacity in parliament to change their minds on the subject
of human rights, should they desire to do so.

So, it is rather a small bill. I know, Mr. Chairman, it has been described as
a first step. I do not quite know why, when we are approaching the 100th
anniversary of confederation, we are only taking a first step in regard to a bill
of rights. I personally see no necessity to be so tentative about this matter. I
think it is historically true that bills of rights in the development of national
constitutions, such as the United States, are not often changed. When you have
made an effort at one time to adopt a certain bill, then that is the way it is
going to be probably for a long time. I would be afraid that our next step in
Canada, if we look at this only as a beginning, may be further away than I
would like to contemplate, because it is a little difficult to start over again
with something which you have just completed. Therefore, I think if we can
make this bill better and more comprehensive, and like a real bill to begin with,
we should have achieved more of the purpose I am sure, we all have in mind.

This bill is purely a Canadian federal statute. I notice there was some
discussion, in the House of Commons, Mr. Chairman, about this being a good
thing, and that the notion of going to the United Kingdom parliament seemed
almost to be suggested as an un-Canadian thing. Now, in my opinion, Mr.
Chairman, it is normal still in Canada to use the legislative capacity of the
United Kingdom parliament to effect our constitutional changes. We all sup-
pose that at some future stage in the development of Canada we are going to,
what I call, nationalize our constitution. We made an attempt to do this in
1950 at the conventions between the dominion and the provinces, but it failed.
Some day we are going to have to do this. We are going to have to bring to
Canada the power to amend every portion of the British North America Act by
some agreed procedure, a procedure which will undoubtedly involve some
degree of provincial participation. However, until we do that I do not think
there is anything un-Canadian, or unpatriotic, or unnationalistic for us to
utilize the machinery we have, and the United Kingdom parliament is still part
of our constitutional machinery. We turn it on when we want to, and turn it
off again. It is an odd situation only explainable in historical terms. For that

reason I do not think we should hesitate to employ this procedure where it is
appropriate.
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I know, Mr. Chairman, that here I am going beyond perhaps what you
think is the proper terms of reference to this committee, but this a question of
constitutional amendment. Of course, I have always stood for a constitutional
amendment for a bill of rights because I cannot see this bill of rights restrict-
ing the federal parliament’s capacity in making laws contrary to basic human
rights. This bill does not do that.

I have made a suggestion myself, Mr. Chairman; with your permission I
will state it briefly here.

A method by which an amendment could be obtained without necessarily
having prior consultations with the provinces is; if the parliament of Canada
wished, it could secure a constitutional amendment which would take away
from itself in the future the power to make Canadian statutes contrary to
certain basic human rights. It could do that—and since the amendment would
in no way affect the present rights of the provinces, the prior agreement of
the provinces to that constitutional change would, in my opinion, not be neces-
sary—no consultation would be necessary. If the parliament of Canada wishes
to have less legislative authority than it now possesses, there is nothing to
prevent it, as it were, giving that authority back to the United Kingdom par-
liament and leaving it there for the time being.

I know it has been stated that this is not a very helpful proposal because—
at some future time, again—another joint address could issue from the parlia-
ment of Canada requesting that the previous amendment be altered. But I
think, Mr. Chairman, there is a great difference between the protecting of
human rights in a constitutional amendment and protecting them merely in
this federal statute. This federal statute, in my opinion, will have to give
way before any future Canadian federal statute conflicts with it, because the
later voice of parliament always, in law, predominates over an earlier voice.
In other words, the courts must always interpret the latest opinion of par-
liament, and not an earlier opinion; whereas, if there were a constitutional
amendment taking away power from the parliament of Canada to legislate
contrary to human rights, no future federal statute conflicting with that amend-
ment would be valid—it would be ultra vires.

I think, therefore, Mr. Chairman, I have suggested—just to conclude this
thought—that if the Canadian parliament did restrict its own future legis-
lative capacity in the area of human rights, there could be in that consti-
tutional amendment a provision that the same restriction on legislative capacity
would apply to any province that chose to adopt it, and you could, as it were,
offer to the provinces the opportunity of bringing themselves, by their own
vote, under the same restriction as the parliament of Canada had imposed upon
itself. Then, as each province came in under that restriction, so would the
protection of human rights extend over the Canadian legistlative authorities;
and I would anticipate that we might expect a number of provinces to agree
very quickly to that constitutional limitation, and that gradually public opinion
in the other provinces would bring them in also. And by that process, without
any violation of provincial freedom, without the necessity of any prior con-
sultation with the provinces, we would have achieved a basic constitutional
protection of human rights which is lacking in this bill.

Mr. Chairman, perhaps now, with those general observations, I might
speak to the text of the bill—unless you wish questions, perhaps, to be put to
me on some of these introductory remarks.

The CHAIRMAN: I think I would prefer to have you deal with the whole
matter before any questions are asked.
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Mr. ScorT: Mr. Chairman, if I may turn to clause 2 of the bill: a number
of points can be raised with respect to the wording in that section. I would
start with the statement in the text:

It is hereby recognized and declared that in Canada there have
always existed—

and it lists in the following paragraphs a certain number of freedoms.
I do not know what the purpose of making this legislative lie is; but it is
a complete untruth. These freedoms have not always existed in Canada. We
de not need to be ashamed of the fact: the evolution of human freedom has
been a gradual process. One does not have to go very far back in our history
to find times when the freedoms mentioned here did not exist. As a matter
of fact, this was so in the federal statutes themselves. In the federal Elections
Act, right down to after World War II, there were many racial discriminations.
These freedoms have not always existed; and I do not like the idea—as
I heard someone suggest—that they would like to hang this up in the school
room so that our Canadian children could read it and be proud of their rights.
This is not true: these freedoms have not always existed—and I would
suggest, Mr. Chairman, that you might consider rephrasing clause 2 to make
it a little more consonant with the facts of our history.
In clause 2, paragraph (a), there is a phrase used that is very familiar in
American constitutional law, but which is quite new in ours. That is:
—due process of law;
Paragraph (a) says:
The right of the individual to life, liberty, security of the person
and enjoyment of property, and the right not to be deprived thereof
except by due process of law;

I do not know what the intention of the draftsman is here. It is a phrase
capable of at least two meanings: it could either mean just “according to
law”—in other words, you cannot have your property taken away, or your
liberty, or life, except according to the law which says they may be taken
away; because there is always some possibility of taking away a person’s
liberty—for instance, if he is put in prison—by a properly constituted court,
et cetera. It may mean that; or it may mean that you cannot be deprived
of these rights unless by a legal process which recognizes certain basic prin-
ciples of justice—which is a little narrower than the other.

If you leave the words as they are, “due process of law”, why, you are
thrusting upon the courts on some future occasion the necessity of telling us
what in fact they do mean. Does this import into Canadian constitutional
law a great deal of the American law on the point, or are we to have a law of
our own?

I may say, Mr. Chairman, that I have not had any time whatever to sug-
gest amendments in wording, and I am not so sure that you want a witness
such as myself to do that. Amendments can be worked out, I presume, by
the draftsmen of the Department of Justice.

The CHAIRMAN: Professor Scott, perhaps this might be an appropriate
point to break in. The house will be meeting in just a few minutes. Gentle-
men, Professor Scott wants to return as soon as possible, and he does not
want to remain over until this afternoon. I wonder if it would be possible
for us to adjourn now, and reconvene after the orders of the day have been
reached, solely for the purpose of concluding Professor Scott’s evidence—and
then we will adjourn. Would that be acceptable, in view of the fact that Pro-
fessor Scott wants to return as soon as possible?

Mr. ArGUE: Mr. Chairman, because of a contemplated procedure under-
taken some time ago by my party, it will be impossible for me to come to this
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meeting, because I expect to be speaking in the house at that time. I am very
sorry that I will not have the opportunity of hearing Professor Scott. I would
like to see the committee meet at a time when all of us could be here—but
I cannot be here.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): I cannot be here either, because I will be speak-
ing right after Mr. Green. I would certainly like to hear this witness, and I
would also like to ask him questions.

The CHAIRMAN: Could we advance the afternoon meeting to 1:00 o’clock?

Mi. MARTIN (Essex East): Mr. Green will be speaking after the orders
of the day—I do not know how long he will be—and then I will be speaking.
I am sory, but I cannot be here. I would like to be here.

The CHAIRMAN: Of course, Professor Scott’s remarks, viéws, and so on,
will appear in the proceedings.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): I know; but there is no opportunity given to
comment on them or ask him questions. I would like to ask him a series of
questions on what he has said already.

I would suggest, in his case—he has obviously been taken unawares,
without too much notice; and I am not criticizing anybody for that—that he
ought to be given a chance to deal with this matter. He said that the draftsmen,
the officers of the crown, ultimately will have to draft any amendments; but
I would like to see, in writing, some of the amendments which he himself
would propose, for the consideration of this committee. I think they would
be very helpful to all of us.

But he would have to have time for that, and I would think that some-
time next week—if that is convenient to him—he could come back and we
could deal with his evidence.

The CHAIRMAN: Well, the committee stands adjourned until 2:00 o'clock.

AFTERNOON SESSION

The CHAIRMAN: Order, gentlemen.

If any member of the committee has not a copy of the bill, we have a
few extra ones here for distribution, to anyone who would like to have one
in order to follow the evidence.

Mr. Scott, would you continue.

Mr. Scorr: Mr. Chairman, this morning I just had time to open with
some few general observations about the bill, and I stated, in my opinion,
it was about the most modest kind of bill of rights we could possibly imagine.

Then, I was going on to look at some of the wording in clause 2, and to
ask the question whether, perhaps, it might not be profitably amended to
bring out certain new ideas or make certain things clear that are not clear
there now.

I thing the last thing I referred to was the phrase “due process of law”
in clause 2, paragraph (a), and I pointed out it would have more than one
meaning. Since the protection of the declaration of property is a matter
mostly decided, although not exclusively, by provincial law, and since we
know, under the Canadian constitution, that a person can be deprived by a
province of his property in any manner the province decides to adopt, in-
cluding outright confiscation, it would seems to me that the phrase ‘“due
process of law” there can only mean ‘“according to law"; in other words,
according to whatever law is applicable. It does not import, therefore, the
necessity of payment of expropriation in every case which, I would submit, as
a matter of constitutional jurisdiction, is not something that the federal par-
liament is capable of making applicable within the provincial sphere.
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There are, of course, certain powers in the federal government to ex-
propriate in certain things and, under the War Measures Act, can expropriate
there for the purposes of conduct of a war, and provide for compensation—
and that would be “due process of law”. However, this is not to be taken as
in any way affecting the province; it must leave their jurisdiction untouched.

On the point, also, that the wording of clause 2 is a little unusual in a
statute, it says:

It is hereby recognized and declared...

that these rights, and so on, existed. Those words, ‘“recognized and declared”
do not, in my view, attempt to enact something. This is not, I think, from the
legal point of view, an enacting clause, but a declaratory clause and, there-
fore, in my view, it does not change any existing law. It says that, in the
hands of parliament, these rights are recognized and declared to exist. I have
pointed out already that “declared to have existed” is not quite true. For that
reason, I do not share the view of some people who think this could be an
invasion of provincial rights. If it was enacted that these rights existed, and
parliament was saying that a person in Canada cannot be deprived of property,
except due process of law, then I think that enactment might be held to be
invading, to some degree, this sphere of property and civil rights. But, I do not
so read the section. Some people have read it that way. There is a little am-
biguity in the section that might deserve, perhaps, consideration by those who
might be contemplating some amendment.

If we go on to clause 2, paragraph (b), it expresses the right of the in-
dividual to protection of the law, without discrimination. I think I know what
the purpose of that section is. But, I am not sure it is really very correctly
phrased. Does it not mean we want to declare in Canada that every individual
can pursue all his activities—his employment, and so on,—without fear that
anyone else is going to discriminate against him, because of these, by reason
of race, national origin, colour, and so on.

We had a case in Quebec in 1940-41, where a negro went into a tavern—
and that was the Christie case; Christie versus the York Corporation—during
an intermission in one of the hockey games at the Forum. The tavern was
located in the Forum. This man ordered a glass of beer, and the tavern keeper
refused to sell him a glass of beer. He sued the tavern keeper for personal
harm, discrimination and moral injury. The Quebec courts, upheld by the
Supreme Court of Canada, held that he had not suffered any legal wrong,
because of the right of the owner, the proprietor of the tavern, to run his
business as he liked—what you might call the freedom of commerce—and
that was a more important right than any right of the individual citizen not
to be discriminated against. In consequence, as I say, this Mr. Christie lost
his case.

He had the protection of the law, in one sense.

Mr. DorioN: Could we have the name of the case again?

The CHAIRMAN: What was the name of the case?

Mr. ScorTt: Christie versus the York Corporation, and it is reported in the
1941 Supreme Court reports. Now, there was not any law dealing with dis-
crimination, particularly in Quebec. You had a conflict between two kinds of
right—the right of the businessman to run his business as he likes, and sell
to whom he will and, on the other hand, the right of a citizen who comes into
a place which is selling liquor under a liquor licence—however, in this case
it was beer; it was a tavern and not a restaurant—the right of a person who
is, generally speaking, invited into such a place where the proprietor holds a
licence from the state to sell beer, not to be discriminated against. There are
two rights. However, the legal analysis, at that time, was that it was the
right of the proprietor to do business as he liked—maitre chez lui; master in
his own house, prevailed.
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So, I do not know how this thing would apply to a situation of that sort.
I doubt if it could. The proprietor said: I want the protection of the law, and
I want to sell to whomsoever I choose to select. You have difficulties there that
I think this particular phrasing really would not meet. However, it may well
be that that is the situation where one runs up against a human right that
comes within the purview of the provincial law and, if that situation is to be
changed in the province of Quebec, it is going to require legislation, on their
part, to bring the tavern into the same right as applies in hotels and res-
taurants, where such a discrimination would be illegal.

I do not want to suggest this is a general rule of law in Quebec; it is a
rule that applies in this particular instance.

Mr. BATTEN: There is a vote, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Scorr: That is a higher law.

The CHAIRMAN: This is most unfortunate. However, I think you have
finished your discussion on due process of law.
Mr. ScorT: On that point.

The CHAIRMAN: Then we will adjourn, to reconvene here immediately
after the vote.

—The committee recessed because of a division in the house.

The CHAIRMAN: Order, gentlemen. I hope we can go through now without
interruption for the rest of the afternoon.
Professor Scott, would you care to resume your presentation.

Mr. Scorr: Yes, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. DorioN: Excuse me, Mr. Chairman and Professor Scott. Do you not
believe that it would be better to ask questions now on the points which
have been raised by Professor Scott. Otherwise we will have to come back
afterward to every point and ask the opinion of the professor.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: I do not believe we should do this. I think that
Professor Scott should be allowed to go on with what he has to say. We might
also provide a period of a few hours or a day before we ask questions. Per-
sonally, I would like to go over my notes. I would like to have a delay of at
least one day and then have an opportunity to request information from
Professor Scott.

Mr. STEWART: What would the professor prefer?

The CHAIRMAN: I feel that our witness already has expressed a desire
to return to Montreal as soon as he gets through with his presentation to
the committee.

Mr. DESCHATELET: Would there be anything to prevent Professor Scott
coming back on another day.

Mr. ScorT: I could come back if you wish it. Also I would be happy to
take up any points which arise out of the portion I have covered, if that is
your wish.

Mr. STEWART: I am afraid you might not get your full submission in if we
do that. Would it not be better to go on and finish the presentation first, and
then ask questions.

Mr. Dorion: All right.

Mr. ScorT: Mr. Chairman, so far we have discussed the wording and effect
of clause 2 of the bill. I think I have covered all the points I wanted to raise
about that section.
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We come then to clause 3 which is the enacting portion of the bill, in my
opinion. As you know, its purpose is to create a kind of new rule or inter-
pretation—but it is not so very new. The present rules or statutory interpreta-
tion under any charges, certainly when any penal statute is being interpreted,
are interpreted in a restrictive sense so as to leave a wider area of freedom
rather than a narrow one. Not only that, but under section 3 there is an
instruction to the judges in Canadian courts in the future when interpreting
any federal statute or regulation under a statute to interpret it in such a manner
as not to infringe the rights or freedoms that are there set out and, indeed,
it attempts to prevent what might be called an inadvertent invasion of those
freedoms by a future act of parliament by saying that such future act must
be taken as not having intended any invasion of these freedoms, unless the
act itself expressly states that it is the intention of parliament so to do.

There could be argument as to whether the judges will feel bound by
this rule or interpretation, if in fact they are confronted with a future federal
statute which, while not saying in express terms that it intends to amend
the bill of rights, nevertheless does so by its necessary meaning. But I do not
know; there is never any use in attempting to predict what the judges will do.
This is a statement in the bill that they are supposed to act in a certain way
and we may hope that perhaps they will do so. :

The actual wording of the subsections of section 3 raises some points that
some people have raised in the debates in the house. I note particularly sub-
section (b) about the cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment.
The question has been raised as to whether that, for instance, means that the
provision in the Criminal Code for the imposition of the sentence of flogging—
whipping—in certain cases must now be read out of the Criminal Code. Frankly,
I doubt whether any future judge is going to read this out when it is expressly
in the Criminal Code, especially when we remember that there was a similar
provision about cruel and inhuman punishment in the English bill of rights of
1689, which has not prevented the imposition of the sentence of flogging in
England since that date. However, one has to ask these questions. I honestly
do not know what the answer is going to be.

I doubt very much whether the particular provision here would be taken
by judges in the future as having repealed a certain scope of the Criminal
Code. If T am asked whether hanging itself is not an inhuman punishment,
then are we to say that we have by this bill of rights, if it is adopted, abolished
the death penalty, by hanging at any rate. I can only ask these questions.
Frankly, as I said before, I do not think so great a change in the present
criminal procedure will be effected by this bill.

I will then come to section 4. This is a quite innocent looking section
which says it is the duty of the Minister of Justice, in accordance with the
regulations, to examine every proposed regulation in the future in order to
ascertain whether it is consistent with the provisions of this act. I should like
to suggest that this idea might be expanded. I would like to see, in the Depart-
ment of Justice, a special division on human rights, or a special section in the
depa.rtment itself; that is to say, personnel employed by the department for the
specific purpose of keeping an observant eye on not only the legislation coming
?hrough parliament and the regulations issued under that legislation, but
§n§ieed on the future goings-on in the country to see whether they could not
initiate procedures that might improve the general observance of human rights
in Canada.

I think there was a time when we felt that the way to make people observe
principles of human rights was to punish them if they did not observe those
principles; and I think some punishment still is necessary in the law; but I
think the experience in the application of things like the Fair Employment
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Practices Act, where discrimination in employment, for instance, has been
excluded by statute, has taught us that you can make greater progress by
investigating complaints, talking to employers, and finding out why there is
discrimination, and see what is the reason, let us say, why an employer does
not wish to employ a certain type or class of person, whether there is any
justification for it, and so on. In other words it is more or less a social work
approach to the essential problem, rather than a criminal law enforcement
approach.

If we had a division in the Department of Justice such as they have in
the United States department of justice with people paying special attention
to these problems, I would think we could make a more rapid advance in
developing a better climate of opinion in Canada, which would be more favour-
able to human rights than merely asking the Department of Justice to look at the
text of regulations. I should like to think that the Department of Justice might
initiate research projects in Canada in areas which need investigation. It might
publish educational material to educate the public generally about the rights
to which they are entitled. These people in the Department of Justice could
become specialists in this field, and add something a little more up to date and
continuous in the way of ideas and suggestions both to parliament and to
administrative bodies generally. This is a rapidly developing field, the question
as to what are the rights of administrative bodies and tribunals. It is an area
of the law which has been developing rapidly in the past 25 years; all demo-
cratic countries are concerned about it. I think a lot more systematic approach
to the study of these problems as part of the function of the Department of
Justice would be a very appropriate thing.

I go next to this question of the effect of the proclamation of the War
Measures Act upon our human rights and fundamental freedoms. This bill has
drawn—and I am now referring to clause 6, apart from amendments to the War
Measures Act itself which really do not influence us greatly with respect to
the matter with which I am now dealing—this clause 6 says in subclause (5):

6 (5) Any Act or thing done or authorized or any order or regula-
tion made under the authority of this act, shall be deemed not to be
an abrogation, abridgement or infringement of any right of freedom
recognized by the Canadian bill of rights.

Now, as I understand that, it means in effect that once the War Measures
Act is proclaimed, parliament, and particularly the governor general in council,
is free to make any kind of regulation under that act, regardless of how far
it might be considered to infringe the protections otherwise accorded under
this bill of rights.

I am particularly concerned about this, because of our experience under
the War Measures Act just after World War II, when it was held that the
Privy Council, by order-in-council under the War Measures Act, could au-
thorize the deportation of Canadian citizens—not only those who had certi-
ficates of naturalization, but also native-born citizens who might have their
citizenship cancelled.

But even in wartime it is not necessary, I submit, for the government
of Canada to have the power to deport a native-born citizen.

I think the Minister of Justice in talking about this pointed out that
the Citizenship Act had been amended in recent times, and that there was
only one ground for the cancellation of citizenship.

But I would remind you, Mr. Chairman, that once the War Measures Act
is proclaimed, it is possible by order-in-council to amend statutes. The power
of the Governor General in council is so great under the War Measures Act
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that he can amend statutes which parliament previously adopted. In other
words, by order in council all the former restrictions in the Citizenship Act
can be re-inserted, and Canadian citizens can be deported.

I do not think that power is necessary. It seems to me that the relationship
between the War Measures Act and this bill has not been adequately thought
through, and that if we are in this act to say that in time of war a Canadian
citizen cannot expect all the protections that this act gives him in time of
peace—which is a sustainable proposition in general terms, I suppose—we,
nevertherless, do not need to go so far as this present draft bill in saying that
they can expect an end to the fundamental freedom and human right as this
bill proclaims, to survive as against some regulations under the War Measures
Act.

I think subsection (5) of section 6 has to be looked at or the War Measures
Act itself should be looked at from the point of view of the degree to which
it permits the executive branch of government to invade the fundamental
liberties of the Canadian citizen. I would respectfully urge that some attention
be paid to that aspect of the problem.

I do not like to see a Canadian bill of rights which says that you have
all these great rights, but once war comes, you have none of them at all—
because that is what, in effect, it says. They all disappear in the face of the
War Measures Act. But I think that some things should survive, even during
a war emergency.

It is set out in the present War Measures Act that you can disregard
all these human rights which are herein stated, but you cannot take away
property without compensation. Property seems to be the only human right—
if it is a human right—which receives real protection even in war time,
because confiscation of property is not permissible under the War Measures
Act. Nevertheless deportation of a Canadian citizen is permissible, and im-
prisonment without trial is permissible.

Why should the right of a citizen to live in his own country be less de-
serving of consideration than the right of a citizen to have property taken
away without compensation?

It seems to me to be a wrong order of values, but that happens to be
the way the law is now, and I do not think it should survive or be encouraged
in a bill of rights.

That concludes all I have to say about this particular bill in its present
wording. As I have said, I am not particularly happy about this kind of bill.
It is about the smallest kind of bill of rights that we could have had. I per-
sgnally would have much preferred to have a real bill of rights which would
give us real protection. But this does not give us protection against a change
of heart in the future by a future Canadian parliament.

And I would like to have seen—as I agree with all those who have so
frequently said that ultimately your human rights depend at least as much,
if not more, upon the tradition of the observance of rights in the people,
and the acceptance of the principles of freedom, than they depend upon the
text of a law.

So the more your committee is able to invite representations from people
across Canada, and the more organizations are able to come here and make
their observations, the more the process of the enacting of this bill becomes
the process of informing all sections of the Canadian people of the nature of
the problem of protecting rights in modern society.

I think therefore that the widest possible opportunity of this kind should
be given. And I would like to thank you now for allowing me, at any rate,
the opportunity to make these remarks to your committee.
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The CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much, Mr. Scott. I am sure that the
committee has listened with great interest and appreciation to the presentation
you have made. I think, as has been indicated, that some of the members
of the committee may wish to ask you a few questions on some of the matters
which you have brought out before the committee. First, Mr. Dorion.

Mr. DorioN: Mr. Scott, I understood that you told us that the first part
of clause 2 is not exact in its meaning, and that we should recognize in
Canada that there has always existed, and shall continue to exist, human
rights; that it is not an exact proposition.

I believe you are correct in that point; but has there not been an inter-
pretation formula which has been often used? An example is probably to be
found in preamble to the Religious Worship Act of 1852, where I believe we
have the same wording at the beginning of that statute. Do you remember
that?

Mr. Scort: That was an act of the Province of Canada?
Mr. Dorion: Exactly.
Mr. Scorr: To preserve the freedom of worship in Quebec?

Mr. Dorion: Yes; and it was modelled upon an Ontario statute, and this
was abondoned in 1915. But we still have our act in the Quebec statutes, where
it is I think, chapter 307. Do you believe that this is merely a common inter-
pretation of the former statute which has been used in many statutes?

Mr. Scort: I must confess that I cannot remember the preamble of that
statute offhand.

Mr. Dorion: I believe it was in exactly the same wording.

Mr. Scorr: There may be some legislative intention which escapes me, in
the choosing of this wording. But I do not like to see a statement of that
character if it only has some rather technical legal meaning, because it will not
have the same meaning to the citizens who are going to read it. I think the bill
of rights should be, as far as possible, in the simplest form of language. This is
not a document primarily for lawyers, it is a document for citizens. They should
be able to read this and agree with it all the way through. I think anybody
reading it will say that obviously is not so. Indeed, I have had a class of students
analyzing this statute, and one said to me: well, if the rights have always
existed, then they do not need to exist any more in the future than they have
in the past, and if they did not exist in the past, they do not have to exist in
the future. This might be the implication you could draw from the existence
of this phrase. I am suggesting that whatever legislative authorities there have
been could be expressed in words that do not seem so clearly to run contrary
to our historical record.

Mr. Dorion: I am right in saying in respect of this formula that it is
retroactive legislation?

Mr. Scort: I would rather you used the words: this interpretation would
be applied retroactively. I am suggesting the same legislative purpose could
be obtained, surely, by words that will cause less raising of eyebrows among
the students who read it.

Mr. Dorion: The second question Mr. Scott I would like to ask is; I would
like to have your interpretation of the words at the beginning of clause 2:
“in Canada”. Do you believe that we have to take the geographical meaning of
that or the legal meaning of those words “in Canada”? I suppose you read
the article written by Mr. Pigeon.

Mr. Scort: Yes, I have.

Mr. Dorion: I would like to have your opinion of his objection.
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Mr. Scorr: I was not convinced by his concern over that phrase “in
Canada” because, as I read clause 2, it is merely declaring a belief in certain
principles, but is not attempting to enact any new law. If the parliament of
Canada wishes to say, as I think it has the right to say, that there shall exist
these rights in Canada, it means the entire country. The enacting clause,
clause 3, confines the effect of the bill to federal statutes so that the provinces
are left without any diminution of their former authority. I quite frankly do
not think there is anything improper in the words “in Canada”. We obviously
want the bill of rights to have effect throughout Canada. All federal statutes
run all through Canada, and therefore, since this is a federal statute, it must
apply in Canada as a whole.

Mr. DorioN: In other words we have to read that phrase within the context
of the bill itself?

Mr. ScorT: Oh, yes, quite. This is subordinate to clause 3.
Mr. DorionN: Consequently you do not see any encroachment?

Mr. Scort: No, I do not see any. As I say, I was not convinced by the
argument that Mr. Pigeon made in that article.

Mr. Dorion: I read with great interest your article which appeared in the
bar review. I saw at the beginning of your article these words: “Mr. Diefen-
baker’s proposed bill of rights as drafted confines itself to matters within
federal jurisdiction”. I would like to know, Mr. Scott, if you see anything in
the wording of clause 2 which may be interpreted contrarily to your proposal
which appears in your article.

Mr. Scort: Well, I can only repeat that I do not see anything contrary
to that proposition, because of the words “recognize and declare”. This is
@ recognition that the rights exist, and a declaration that they exist. This
is not an attempt to make any new rights. It is not an enactment of new
legislation. To me it is an expression of opinion on the part of parliament,
not an enactment of new law.

Mr. DorioN: Thank you.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: On this point, Mr. Chairman, would you permit me
to ask a question.

Mr. Scott, we say that this bill will apply within federal jurisdiction.
Now, as you probably noted, most of the rights mentioned here relate to
civil rights and property which are, as you know, exclusively under powers of
the provinces under our constitution. I cannot understand and cannot see
where this bill could apply if the civil rights and property are under pro-
vincial jurisdiction exclusively. I wonder if you could give us an example
of where, with this bill applied to a case relating to property and civil rights,
freedom under these two items would be infringed.

Mr. Scorr: May 1 first express my disagreement with your opening
remark, that most of the rights in clause 2 fall within provincial jurisdiction
in respect of property and civil rights. My personal opinion is that such
rights as freedom of religion, of speech, of assembly, of association and of
the press are not within the jurisdiction of provinces in general. I am not
saying that there are not some aspects of these matters that are; but in
general, the basic rights themselves are within an area that, in my opinion,
can only be infringed on by the application of criminal law. I think the
Birks case, in regard to freedom of religion, and the Switzman case, in regard
to both freedom of speech and of the press, have made that reasonably clear.
Similarly the right to life is one which can only be taken away by the criminal
law with respect to the death penalty. The provinces have the powers of
imprisonment and fines, to enforce their provincial law, but they certainly
have no power to put to death. The provinces can, of course, take away
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liberty of an individual, because they can put the individual in prison for
an infringement of valid provincial laws. I come back to the part I have
been repeating, that this is not a clause, in my view, which changes any
existing law. It is a statement of a belief by the parliament of Canada that
these rights exist in Canada, and are important rights, because they are
being put into this special bill. It is a list and orderly presentation of basic
notions of freedom. It is the later intention of this statute to secure these
rights for all time, in present and future federal legislation. I do not think
there is an invasion of provincial authority. If the parliament of Canada, has
an active law which says that it believes education is very well provided
throughout Canada, such a law using the word “education” would not be
a change in the provincial law. It would not be a legal invasion of pro-
vincial jurisdiction. It is a statement of objectives and values, and does not
run up against the problem of the distribution of legislative authority under
sections 91 and 92.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Professor Scott, will you agree that the enjoyment
of property is an exclusively provincial right under our constitution?

Mr. Scorr: Oh, no.
Mr. DESCHATELETS: You do not agree with that?

Mr. Scorr: No, not exclusively. The basic rights with regard to a
man’s property are provincial, but if I come and take your property away
from you without your permission then I break the federal law of theft.
Many aspects dealing with property are federal. This word “exclusive” is
rather difficult to use in respect to indeed almost anything in section 92. You
have no right to buy and sell narcotic drugs where there could be an element
of profit, because the federal criminal law has come in and prohibits that.

Enjoyment, I would say, generally is a provincial matter, but there are
federal succession duties. If you think about the question of property, it is
such a complex part of the law, with so many aspects, that while it may be
basically a provincial matter there are areas in which the federal law must
necessarily operate. I do not only mean this in respect to those portions of
geographic Canada like the Northwest Territories, where the federal law,
of course, is the exclusive law.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Mr. Chairman, would you permit me another question?
In relation to clause 2(b), are you aware, Professor Scott, that under the civil
code of the province of Quebec, what we call le chef de la communauté has
more rights in the province of Quebec than under the common law which
applies in other provinces? This has a different meaning. You said this
morning, there was some mention about certain provinces—there are two
provinces, I think, which already have a bill of rights, and that other provinces
might have their own bill of rights. You have also said this morning that in
case there should be two bills of rights, a provincial statute and a federal
statute, that the federal statute would have precedence over the provincial
statute.

Mr. Scort: No, I do not think, as a matter of fact, I made any reference
to provincial bills of rights this morning. Only one province has a bill of rights,
and that is Saskatchewan, because Alberta’s bill of rights was held unconstitu-
tional. You could not lay it down as a principle of federal law that if there
was ever conflict between the federal and a provincial bill of rights, that the
federal would necessarily prevail. That would depend on whether the section
of the federal bill considered in conflict with the provincial bill was not
enacted validly by the federal parliament. It might be that the provincial bill
of rights would be an invasion of the federal area; and in that case it would
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give way before the federal bill. However, you could not make a single pro-
nouncement that the federal bill would always prevail. It might in some
instances; it might not in other instances.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: In relation to colour with the example you have given
this morning, of a coloured man being refused a glass of beer in a tavern in
Montreal, does this bill of rights, as it exists now, contain provisions that would
prevent this thing happening again?

Mr. Scort: In my view, this bill would have no effect whatsoever on the
decision of the courts in the Christie case. It leaves that case, in my view, as
a rather startling rule of Quebec law, that it is possible so to injure the feelings
of a Canadian citizen in a tavern so as to refuse him a glass of beer in a tavern.
I cannot see that this bill changes that ruling in the least degree.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Do you suggest that in this bill we should have a special
clause relating to the prevention of discrimination as to race, national origin,
colour, religion or sex, without any other implication, as we have here, as
to protection of the law, and so forth? Would you suggest we would have a
clear clause preventing any discrimination in relation to colour, national origin,
religion, sex, and so forth?

Mr. ScorT: I am glad I am asked that question, because I realize I had
omitted to make a suggestion in my initial presentation, which I would like
to make now.

The federal parliament has exclusive jurisdiction in the field of criminal
law. If the federal parliament wished to make, let us say, certain forms of
racial discrimination a crime, I am sure it has jurisdiction so to do. I am
not suggesting the drafting of such a prohibition. Indeed, if the federal parlia-
ment wished to make it a crime to interfere with the exercise of these
fundamental freedoms, I am sure it has power to do so. As a matter of fact,
there is in the present Criminal Code a provision making it a crime to interfere
with the practice of religion and the conduct of a service. This came up in
the Chaput case, where Jehovah’s Witnesses were privately meeting in a pri{rate
house, and the police entered and disturbed the meeting. The police, in that
instance, were committing a crime. The criminal law protected the freedom
of religious worship by making it a crime to interfere with its practice.

I am suggesting—and if I might make the suggestion in all seriousness to
this committee—that they might consider whether the criminal law might
not be strengthened with respect, perhaps, to the practice of some of these
other fundamental freedoms. For instance, should it not be a crime to
interfere with the conduct of a public meeting? There might be some forms
of interference with a public meeting that might be some kind of an offence
at the moment; but it would seem to me we could define new crimes, the
definition of which would be designed to protect these basic rights that are
here outlined.

If you had a section in the Criminal Code making certain forms of racial
discrimination or discrimination on the grounds of colour or religion a crime,
then that might lead into the Christie situation; and after the amendment of
the Criminal Code, in that sense, any future tavern keeper anywhere in Canada
refusing to serve a glass of beer because the customer was coloured or was
of the wrong religion or had the wrong political views, would be committing
a crime. That is a possible exercise of federal jurisdiction, but it is not exercised
in this bill.

Mr. DEscHATELETS: This is my last question: Do you not think that we
should have a clear provision right here, in this bill of rights, about racial
discrimination?
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Mr. Scort: If I hesitate to say “yes” to that, it is not because I do not
think it is a good idea for the law to be more precise in defending against dis-
crimination. But I should imagine it would not be a very easy provision to
include in this bill unless you had carefully thought of its application in various
situations. There is now a federal fair unemployment practices act, which
does make it an offence to discriminate, in certain classes of case, and with
regard to certain classes of persons in employment. It is not the general law.
It does not apply to serving people in a shop or restaurant, for instance. I am
not sure I can think through all the aspects of that question, Mr. Chairman.

I have a notion we ought to be more precise in making racial discrimina-
tion a crime in this country. We should prohibit it. This bill does not do it.

Mr. Rapp: Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask Professor Scott to give us
an explanation. In clause 2, under paragraph (a), some of the rights and
freedoms are listed—

—and the right not to be deprived thereof except by due process
of law;

Under the War Measures Act, ase you explained, Mr. Scott, the governor
in council would have been the power to infringe on some of these rights, is
that not right? By deleting in paragraph (a) the words “except by due process
of law”, would that strengthen this section?

Mr. ScorT: Do you mean if those words were added to the War Measures
Act?

Mr. Rapp: No, deleted. If we strike off the words in paragraph (a) under
clause 2, “except by due process of law,” it would read then:

...and the right not to be deprived thereof.

Mr. Scort: Yes; but you surely do not wish to deprive parliament of its
power, in certain appropriate situations, to deprive a person of his liberty and
of his property? The right of the state to take property from an individual
is one that must always be maintained. It is not to be used—

Mr. Rapp: I know; but under the War Measures Act the governor in council
can deprive an individual of his right, as stated here under (a); is that not
right?

Mr. Scorr: No. As I understand the War Measures Act, while the power
to take property for war purposes is given in the act, there must always be
compensation paid—and therefore that is due process of law, I would think.
That is in the present War Measures Act. I understood there was a provision,
not that there must be a prior payment of compensation; but as I remember
the War Measures Act—I confess that I have not looked at it lately, Mr.
Chairman—there is a provision for payment of compensation.

Mr. Rapp: In other words, your view is that these words, “except by due
process of law” should be left the way they are?

Mr. ScorT: Yes—although I did raise the question this morning as to what
exactly they meant. I am not sure that I know exactly what they do mean:"
it is not a familiar term in our legal system. I think they just mean “except
by law”; that you have these rights except in so far as they are taken away
by law—and that means you have them as long as you have them, and you
have not got them when you have not got them.

The CHAIRMAN: Professor Scott, do you have any other words to suggest
that might be more expressive than “due process of law”?

Mr. Scorr: Personally, I would prefer a simpler form, of saying “except
in accordance with law”, and leaving it up to the federal parliament to decide
what is the legal process by which in any case, if at all, these rights are to
be interfered with.
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Mr. Rarp: “Except” what?

Mr. ScorT: “Except in accordance with law”. I think that is what those
words probably do mean; although it has been suggested that they might
mean “except in accordance with laws which observe certain principles of
natural justice”; e.g., property is not confiscated, but it is paid for when
taken; or that the deprivation of liberty is only valid when there has been
a fair trial, and it is not an arbitrary deprivation. It might mean that.

Mr. MARTINI: Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask Professor Scott this
question: do you feel there is a definite need for this bill?

Mr. ScorT: For this bill, no.
Mr. MaRrTINI: For a bill of rights, then—Ilet me put it that way?

Mr. ScorT: I would like to see what I would call a proper bill of rights, an
amendment to the fundamental law of the Canadian constitution, taking away
from the federal parliament the legislative capacity to invade these rights in
certain respects; and I would like to see that form of restriction on the
sovereignty of parliament extended over provincial legislatures in accordance
with their consent.

But, quite frankly, this bill-—which is a solid amendment to the Inter-
pretation Act—I hardly think is worth having. As I said this morning, I am
frightened that, if this is the first step, by the time we have taken this we
will give up all thoughts of a bill of rights for another generation, and it will
end up by being almost our last step. If we took our time with it, we might
get ourselves to the point of agreeing to a real constitutional amendment.

Mr. MARTINI: This morning you said that this bill is too small; in other
words, are you trying to say that the bill does not go far enough? That is
the way I interpret it.

This bill, as it is—will it have much effect on the laws in the statute
books today?

Mr. Sqon‘: Personally, I do not think so.

Mr. MARTINT: It would not have any effect at all?

Mr. Scort: I would not say it would not have any effect; I would not be
sure about that. I do not think it will have very much effect, because I think
all judges, in interpreting laws which they find coming from the federal par-
liament, would try to interpret them so as not to invade a right, if they could
possibly do so. If the law does invade a right, I think they are still going to
apply that law in the future, unless they feel themselves able, by virtue of
that little phrase over in clause 3, where it says, “unless it is otherwise ex-
pressly stated in any act of the parliament”—unless they feel themselves
able to, by virtue of that, to say of a future Canadian statute, “It invades a
human right, but it does not also say it intends to amend the bill of rights;
and therefore, since it has left out that little phrase of intention, we shall not
apply the law so as to take away the human right.

It could have some effect. But when I said it was the least bill of rights
that we might have in Canada—I said it falls between the two poles; it is not
a fine declaration of rights which ought to be larger than you have in clause
2, and it is not a restriction on the legislative capacity of legislatures, which
a true bill of rights would have. It is somewhere in between, and has this
rather middling Canadian characteristic, Mr. Chairman, which we so often
seem to find in this country.

Mr. MarTINT: Would you not think it is better to start small than to start
with a perfect bill, and perhaps take out some of the clauses and perhaps add
on as we go along? 2

Mr. Scorr: If I could be sure we would take our second step soon after
this first step, I might be persuaded by that argument; but I am frightened that
we may think we have got ourselves a pretty good bill of rights and rest
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content with it, when in fact it is not a very effective bill. Frankly, I think if
you were to compare the human rights sections of modern constitutions in
federal statutes—and there have been a great many new constitutions in the
world since 1945: I think, no less than 50—you would find that this has an
old-fashioned look to it, by comparison with the modern statements on human
rights. These are mostly the old, traditional, basic rights.

I do not mean by that that they are not extremely important; but a more
modern way of treating this would express ideas about man in society, and
his life—and not only life, liberty and security of the person or property; but
of health, education and participation in the processes of his government, en-
joyment of the arts, a variety of things which you do not enact as positive
legislation but are aspirations which your state puts before itself in these
constitutions. They are targets; they are goals, legislative goals—and this
bill lacks that touch of dynamism which I would have hoped a good bill of
rights would give. It does not do that, on the one hand; and on the other hand
it does not really restrict a future parliament. So, frankly, as a Canadian
citizen, I will not give an enormous cheer when this bill passes.

Mr. MARTINI: You said, Professor, that in war time all these rights are
lost to Canadian citizens, and also to Canadian-born citizens; they could be
deported. Deported to where? If you were a Canadian, where would they
deport you to? p

Mr. Scorr: If you have not a country to which you can deport them, 1
understand that under international law you cannot deport them; but in the
case of the Japanese, we had a Japan that could not say ‘“no”.

I do not want to suggest that no future government is going to pay no
attention to human rights in war time. I would certainly think, and hope, that
a future government would pay reasonable attention to human rights in war
time; but I am saying that this bill lays it down in black and white that if the
War Measures Act is proclaimed, these rights no longer stand in the way of
the enactment of the War Measures Act; and we have not got that statement
in the law at the moment. This might, in fact, weaken our position under
the War Measures Act. Maybe the War Measures Act is at the moment more
restricted by the principles of human rights than it will be if paragraph (5)
of clause 6 is made law. Frankly, I am frightened of that.

Mr. MARTINT: Do you not think that that clause that says they must call
parliament, instead of an order in council, as it was before, improves it a bit?

Mr. ScorT: Yes, I think it improves it a bit; but I think if a crisis of the
magnitude justifying a War Measures Act proclamation existed, parliament
would in fact be called. I think these things would happen automatically
anyway. But it certainly would make it a little better.

Mr. MARTINI: If we were to make that clause with teeth in it, to protect
you during wartime, do you not think we would have to change the War
Measures Act first before we made an amendment to this?

Mr. ScorT: I do think the War Measures Act should be looked at in the
light of our current notions of human life, because it was first drafted in 1914
and, if my memory serves me right, has been extremely little amended. We
have had the experience now of two world wars, particularly the second one,
when problems of how you deal with subversion, and so forth, were very
acute. In the light of that experience, I would think that would be enough,
and that study and care would have prompted some minimum and basic human
rights, even in the emergency of war whereas this bill, as drafted now, says—
and would you please look at subsection 5:

Any act or thing done or authorized or any order or regulation
made under the authority of this act, shall be deemed not to be an
abrogation, abridgment or infringement of any right or freedom recog-
nized by the Canadian bill of rights.
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So, the courts cannot ever say, in respect of any regulation or order in
council under the War Measures Act, that it is ultra vires because of the degree
to which it infringes human rights—and that is a very big statement.

Mr. MARTINI: I do not know whether this question is in order, but I would
like to ask it.

Would you rather not have any bill of rights at all than to have this one
passed?

Mr. Scort: Yes, I would rather have none than this.

Mr. MARTINI: Than to have this?

Mr. ScoTrT: Yes.

The CHAIRMAN: Professor, may I suggest to you that the reason you hold
that view is because you fear that, with this bill of rights enacted something
better may be deferred longer than it would otherwise be.

Mr. ScorT: I think, certainly, that is part of my thinking, yes.
The CHAIRMAN: Now, may I ask this question. You rather indicated—and,
perhaps, I misunderstood you—that this bill had little effect.
I believe that clause 3 is the substantive portion of the act, and may I
refer specifically to paragraph (c¢):
No such act, order, rule, regulation or law shall be construed or
applied so as to deprive a person who has been arrested or detained

(i) of the right to be informed promptly of the reason for his arrest
or detention.

Is it not so that at the present time there is no substantive law that requires
that a person be informed promptly of the reason for his arrest or retention,
and is it not a fact there are frequent cases of people being arrested and held—
sometimes, incommunicado—without any charge laid, and in some instances,
released without a charge being laid?

Mr. Scort: Yes, but if they do that, they break the law.

That came out in the Lamb versus Manuel case in the Supreme Court, in
1959, in connection with another Jehovah Witness case, where the Jehovah
Witness had been arrested and held over a week-end with no charge laid. The
Jehovah Witness was released then, provided that a promise was given not to
sue the police. Of course, this was ineffective, and the police were obliged to
pay damages.

I think it is true to say—although I am not familiar with all branches of
criminal procedures—that the present criminal procedure requires that the
police bring the arrested person to court within a certain limited time.

There is a case I just noticed here. You have a copy of the Canadian Bar
Review. It sets forth an English case, where a warrant served on a person, on
arrest, was held invalid unless, at the time of the serving of the warrant, the
nature of the charge was disclosed. Thus, there are protections now for these
rights. I doubt if this is going to add anything to this, except to tell the courts,
in future, not to allow any future Canadian statute to change the present law
unless it is expressly said they want to change the bill of rights.

The CHAIRMAN: Professor, I hardly agree with you that the arrest or
detention of a person in all circumstances gives a cause of action.

Mr. Scort: No, I am not saying that.

The CHAIRMAN: You have to establish there is bad faith and lack of
reasonable and probable cause—for instance, believing an offence has been
committed, and that kind of thing, before you can secure any redress. This, on
the other hand, is a positive right that is given to persons arrested or detained
that they are to be informed promptly of the reason for the arrest or detention.

Mr. Scorr: But this does not change any present law, does it?



40 SPECIAL COMMITTEE

It says the court must not interpret any federal statute as depriving a
person of these rights: You see, it is again looking to the interpretation of
statutes rather than the changing of any present statute. The present statutes
do not deprive a person of these rights.

The CHAIRMAN: But, is it not spelled out, Professor?

You are quite correct when you say they shall not be deprived of these
rights, but it goes on and says, specifically:

And, without limiting the generality of the foregoing, no such act,
order, rule, regulation or law shall be construed or applied so as to...

have this result.

Now, that, surely, to my mind, is a clear enunciation of a substantive law
—that if a person is not informed promptly of the reason for his arrest or
detention that a cause of action immediately results.

Mr. Scorr: Well, you may be right, Mr. Chairman. However, it is not too
certain, I think, that it would work out that way.

The CHAIRMAN: Well, I think, perhaps that is the intent.

Mr. Scort: Yes.

The CHAmMAN: If you think there is any doubt, can you suggest what
change we should make in this section so that it will be made clear that any
offence enumerated here specifically will give an immediate cause of action.

Mr. Scorr: Well, there are two things. This, in large degree, affects the
application of the Criminal Code and the criminal procedure. Now, if there
is any imperfection in the present criminal law recording the manner in which
an arrest can be effected and the rights of the person arrested, then I would
think that the way to remedy that would be to improve the criminal procedure.
If what is generally contemplated here is the creation of a right of action for
damages against a police officer failing to obey these instructions, as it were, then
I wonder whether you want, in another area, the right of action and damages,
being a matter of proper and civil rights in each province,—and whether that
affects that area at all.

Quite frankly, there are questions here I would need more time to think
over before I could be helpful to you—although I think they are proper ques-
tions to consider.

The CHAIRMAN: Perhaps just one more question. I am quite sure you can
be helpful to the committee.
I refer you to paragraph (e):
Deprive a person of the right to a fair hearing in accordance with the
principles of fundamental justice for the determination of his rights and
obligations.

Now, we have seen, in some bills of right, a declaration that a man is
presumed to be innocent until he is proven guilty.

Would you say that that principle is a principle of fundamental justice—
that a man is presumed innocent until proven guilty?

Mr. Scorr: I do not think that the principle of fundamental justice, as
the term “fundamental justice” might be used in the courts—the courts have
developed what they call principles of natural justice, and I, sometimes, have
been surprised that was not the phrase used here.

In the operation of administrative tribunals, suppose you have a licensed
commissioner giving a licence for the carrying on of a certain trade or profes-
sion, the administrative tribunal ought, in exercising its licensing power, to
observe principles of natural justice and, for instance, not cancel the licence
arbitrarily without giving the person a right to be heard. The right to be heard
is a principle of natural justice. The right not to be judged by someone who
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has a bias in this case is a principle of natural justice. There are a few other
such principles, but I am not sure that the right to be presumed innocent
until proven guilty is such a principle. That depends on the whole operation
of the criminal law. It is a very fine principle; but I think there are a few
instances where you can find that the principle has been reversed for some
specific reason.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: May I ask Professor Scott if in his opinion there is
anything in this bill which would give protection to any Canadian citizen who
would be caught in the same circumstances as in the Roncarelli case in Montreal.

Mr. ScorT: You understand that this section 3 only refers to acts of the
parliament of Canada. Roncarelli held his legal licence under the alcoholic liquor
act in Quebec. There you saw Quebec law interpreted in such a way as to hold
that the arbitrary cancellation of that licence for purposes not connected with the
purposes of the liquor act, but connected with some other purpose outside of
it, was invalid. This is the case then which is meant by the principles of natural
justice. Mind you, the principles of natural justice only apply where the ad-
ministrator is exercising some judicial or quasi judicial authority. If the author-
ity he is exercising is considered to be legislative in its nature he is not obliged
to observe these principles. It is a rather technical part of the law where these
issues arise. Just in reading this subclause (e) I am not sure that I can see any
effect it would have other than to make the court read any federal statute
denying these principles with special care and refuse to apply it unless it
especially said it wanted to be applied.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: To pursue my predecessor’s question in the matter of
the proper enjoyment of property, there is no doubt that the Roncarelli case
was a case within the provincial jurisdiction, but do you not think that if the
Roncarelli case happened after the passing of this bill of rights that he could
have been covered by the wording here, “enjoyment of property and the right
not to be deprived thereof”.

Mr. ScorT: No; because, as I said before, I do not think that that is an
enactment of legislation having effect in the provincial field at all. It is a state-
ment of principles and is not the making of a new law inside a province.
Whether the Roncarelli case had been before or after this bill of rights, I would
think it would make no difference to the way in which the courts interpreted
the Quebec law.

I think someone asked me whether I felt there was much effect -which
would come from this. The fact that a bill of rights exists makes people more
aware, I think, and makes judges more alert to watch out for situations, and
clarifies our thinking. To that extent it might influence the law gradually, but
will have no immediate effect, as I interpret it, as to the way the provincial
law will be interpreted by the courts.

Mr. DorioN: It appears that federal legislation may affect a civil right
incidentally, but we have to search in order to determine whether or not the
federal government is within its own jurisdiction; we have to search the main
purpose of the law. For example, as you told us a few moments ago, in a
criminal law we have many clauses which affect the liberty of a subject, or
the civil rights of a subject; but if we go to the purpose of the clause it is clearly
within the federal jurisdiction.

Mr. ScorT: Yes.

Mr. DorioN: Do you not believe that the words “civil liberties”, which are
translated in French “liberté civile”, lead to confusion, because in French we
do not speak about civil liberties. We speak about public liberties, relations
between a citizen with a state. That probably is the reason why we can have in
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a province a charter on civil liberties because it is the relation between the
citizen with the provincial state, and here this bill deals with relations of the
Canadian citizen with the federal state. Is that right?

Mr. Scorr: I think so, but the term “civil liberty” is not used in this
statute.

Mr. DorioN: That is right.

Mr. Scorr: It is “human rights and fundamental freedoms”. It may well
be that that phraseology was adopted to avoid the confusion you have drawn
attention to. There is a particular confusion in the British North America Act
owing to the words “civil rights”—*“property and civil rights”. That is the
American term for civil liberties. It suggests they are inclusive. Personally, I
do not think they are. It is private rights essentially which are considered in
the section in the British North America Act.

Mr. DorioN: In other words, when we are in criminal law very often we
are in legislation which affects civil rights in property. I have another observa-
tion on which I would like your opinion. Do you not believe that this statute,
with this wording, at least would have the effect of an interpretation statute?

Mr. Scorr: Yes. I think I have said that. I think that is fundamentally
what it is. It is rather an extensive special rule of statutory interpretation;
that is, a parliamentary instruction to judges in the reading of all Canadian
statutes and regulations under the statutes to make sure that in applying this
statute they do not allow them to invade these areas of human rights unless,
as it says, it has been the express intention of parliament that they wish to do
so. That is a rule of interpretation as I see it.

Mr. NASSERDEN: Would you not consider that a real bill then? You said you
would like to see a real bill.

9 Mr. ScoTT: But parliament can amend this by a mere majority vote at any
me.

Mr. NASSERDEN: At the time it is in force, it represents something real, does
it not?

Mr. ScorT: Yes, that is quite true; but I think most of these principles are
already applied by the courts, but perhaps not precisely.

Mr. NASSERDEN: I was interested in your remark that you would like to see
the federal government take some power away from itself. Do you not think
that a positive statute, such as this, is better than a negative one which seems to
be applying what you have to say in regard to an amendment to the con-
stitution?

Mr. ScorT: Well, it is quite true that what I would call a true bill of rights,
which reflects the application of the sovereignty of parliament, should be in the
area of human rights, and that it is a fundamental superior rule of law, saying
to parliament “Thou shall not make laws taking away those rights”, if you
prefer to have a negative law. But it is the protection of those rights against
legislative interference that is the point.

Mr. NASSERDEN: But should a declaration of human rights not be positive
before we can apply it?

Mr. ScotT: If this be a declaration of human rights, I would rather like to
have it much larger, and just leave it as a solemn affirmation that we believe
that these rights are important and are part of the fundamental principles of
the Canadian nation. In other words, we would have adopted the universal
declaration of human rights of the United Nations, and simply have affirmed our
adherence to it in a statute, but not have enacted it as a law. We would merely
hold it up as a doctrine.
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But as I say, if I were to consider the effect upon school children, let us
say, such as something to go on the wall of a schoolroom, I would still rather
put up the declaration of human rights of the United Nations than to put up
this Canadian bill of rights, because I defy any school child to read clause 3.
You have to have good legal training in order to read the first 15 lines of
clause 3 and to carry the sense through.

I would rather have that, than a rule of statutory interpretation which has
been written for reading by judges. It is true that children can read clause 2
all right. That is fairly neat and clear. But it still leaves out many other rights
which the universal declaration of human rights, and the European covenant
of human rights include.

Mr. NASSERDEN: In view of the answer you gave to Mr. Dorion a few
moments ago, and in view of the fact that judges would be guided by this, do
you not think that this is indeed a declaration of certain rights?

Mr. Scort: Oh yes, I do not deny that it is a declaration by parliament
of its belief in the importance of these rights which are herein named. That
is quite true.

Mr. NasserpEN: That all gets back to my point that it would be a real bill;
would you not think so?

Mr. ScoTT: My definition of a real bill is one that stops someone from doing
something in the future. But this does not.

Mr. Bapanar: Would Professor Scott indicate if in his opinion a bill could
be devised without the consent of the provinces which would protect citizens,
notwithstanding provincial jurisdiction, without recourse or change in the
British North America Act?

If you follow me, I would like to cite the example of a chap who has a
licence, and without cause his licence is cancelled. That is a right which comes
under the jurisdiction of a province.

In your opinion then, could a bill be devised to prevent such discrimination
being made by a province against a citizen without cause and without obtaining
a change in the British North America Act, by the provinces?

Mr. Scort: I can think offhand of no way other than perhaps by the
creation of a new crime in the criminal Code. I must say it would look a little
odd to see in the criminal Code “Thou shall not cancel a licence without a
hearing, or something, and if so, you will go to jail”.

It is a little unlike normal Criminal Code text; but apart from the criminal
law and the power of the federal parliament, I can see no way by which that

could be effected by federal legislation other than by an amendment to the
British North America Act.

Mr. Bapanar: You are of the opinion that in order to make this bill of
rights effective, there should be an amendment to the British North America
Act with the consent of the provinces? Is that what you mean?

Mr. Scort: That is the kind of bill of rights I would like to see. I think
if we worked at it, we could get it. But I would make this final observation:
as I have said before, sooner or later we are going to have to give ourselves a
Canadian constitution.

We have the British North America Act, but it is not even a Canadian
constitution. As a matter of fact, it is one of the oldest constitutions in the
world. I think there are only four or five states in the world whose constitutions
are as old as the Canadian constitution. We are going to have to have a Canadian
constitution, and we are going to have to take away from the United Kingdom
parliament the last vestiges of its sovereignty over Canada in legislative terms.
It will not affect our relationship with the crown at all, necessarily.
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Now, when the time comes—I think perhaps this may be the second step,
or this might be the first step—when that revision of our constitution comes,
perhaps that is the time when we should put through a true bill of rights, and
I think that the constitution, pending federal and provincial legislation, can
only be amended by that process.

We may talk of different parts of the constitution in the hope that this
will be an entrenched clause in the constitution. But that time is far ahead.

In the meantime we could have gone along—although it is the decision
of the house not to do so under the present amendment—but we could get it
from the United Kingdom.

Mr. KorCcHINSKI: Would you embody many of the laws we have now as
set out in this bill in an amendment to the constitution?

Mr. ScorT: Oh, I would embody most of what is in clause 2, certainly the
basic freedoms as set out in paragraphs (a) to (f) therein, but I do not know
if you want to write the protection of property into the fundamental freedoms
without due process of law. That might go in.

I think you would draw up a little different list when you are putting it into
a fundamental law of the constitution to restrict freedom by legislation than
you do when you put it into this kind of bill which is a matter of instruction
to judges. as to how to interpret statutes.

Mr. KorcHINSKI: Earlier you mentioned sub-clause 3 of clause 3. Do you
not think that this act would eliminate or abolish corporate punishment? If
vou amend the constitution, would you put a section in there which would
be something similar to clause 3 (b), and would it not have the same effect?
For example, would it not abolish it, or would it abolish it?

If, for example, you should take the positive approach and say that this
act does abolish it, that is, corporal punishment, would not the same result
come about by an amendment to the constitution if you had that clause?

Mr. Scorr: I admit that if the present wording of clause 3 (b) were in
a constitutional amendment, it would still leave it somewhat uncertain as to
its application because, as I have said, the equivalent words are in the English
bill of rights of 1689, yet still the death penalty remains; it is not yet abol-
ished in Great Britain, and it has lasted over that time. That is obvious. And
the American constitution has something similar as well.

Mr. Koncmns;n: C.ex.-tainly you would have to have some provision in
there against the imposition of torture and inhuman or degrading treatment
or punishment.

Mr. ScorT: Yes, I would like to put it in there for what it is worth.

Mr. KORCHINSKI: Another question which comes to my mind is this: you
thought that perhaps the bill as drafted is somewhat, shall we say, old fash-
ioned and you would prefer to have it a little more modern, something similar
to what has been provided in recent years.

My question is this; do you think that perhaps a preamble set out to this
particular bill might fill part of that requirement?

Mr. ScorT: Yes, I do. You could put, what pou might call the aspirational
aspects of welfare and developing social institutions, and so forth, into a pre-
amble in a way that does not cause any difficulties in jurisdiction and so forth.
It strengthens the non-legal influences of the bill, if you know what I mean.
The bill means more to the citizen when it has the type of phrase you find
at the opening of the charter of the United Nations, or some of the great
phrases in the American constitution and the American declaration of inde-
pendence, and so forth. These phrases, I think, are appropriate in the pre-
amble to such a bill.
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Mr. KORCHINSKI: You mentioned the United Nations bill. Are there any
other cases you can site at the moment in respect of a preamble that might
meet part of the requirements?

Mr. ScorT: I do know of actual preambles to constitutions at the moment,
but I think, as I said, some of the phrases in the United Nations charter have
got the kind of spirit in them which I hoped we could translate into appropriate
language for this bill. Some attempts were made, Mr. Chairman, in previous
committees on human rights in this parliament, on other drafts of this char-
acter. Nobody was wholly convinced by them. It is a problem of phraseology.
I do think the weakness in the present bill is its restriction to fairly precise
and sometimes rather technical ideas about human rights. These courts, tri-
bunals, commissions and so on are all important, but they have not quite
got that political language. This is legal language, none the less important for
that reason; but perhaps it would be better to have a little less persuasive
and influencial language for the citizen who wants to turn to this and say;
here is what I am guaranteed as a Canadian citizen.

Mr. KorcHINSKI: What relationship would an amendment to the con-
stitution have to the War Measures Act, as perhaps a bill of rights has to the
War Measures Act? If you have an amendment to the constitution there may
be a stronger legal intrepretation there perhaps than you would have in an
act, because an act can be overruled by the War Measures Act quite readily.
1 wonder what relationship you could perhaps draw there. Just how far could
you go with the War Measures Act then?

Mr. ScorT: Constitutions that have restrictions on legislation, like the
American bill of rights to the American constitution, have always been inter-
preted by the courts as not depriving the state of the right to take rather
extreme measures in emergency situations consonant with the general pur-
pose of the constitution, which is to preserve the body politic and obviously
the liberties of people. I would not anticipate that the writing of fundamental
freedom into the text of the B.N.A. act would impair the enforcement of the
War Measures Act, properly drawn. This bill of rights, of course, just says
that the War Measures Act is untouched by this bill.

Mr. KorcHINSKI: In other words, I fail to see where there is much differ-

ence from this, if in the American constitution, for example, you say that the
powers which we have.

Mr. ScorT: I cannot conceive that it contains such extreme measures as
that of exiling citizens. The courts would impose some limitation on that. Of
course, it imposes some limitation upon emergency measures considered justi-

" fiable in the light of that guarantee of freedoms. This essential discretion

would be exercised there to allow reasonable tightening up by the state in
times of emergency, but not excessive, arbitrary, or utterly uncontrolled ones.

Mr. KorcHINSKI: Your last statement would indicate to me that perhaps
there again this is a question of reviewing the War Measures Act rather than
this bill. The bill itself is quite allright, if we had perhaps a further study
reviewing the War Measures Act, with the idea of amending it to make it prop-
erly conform with this act, which we will have if the bill passes.

Mr. Scort: I think that is one way of going at the problem. I would like to
just re-assert that I do not like the complete dichotomy between human rights
defined in the first part of this bill, as normal rights in Canada, and then the
statement that when war comes, and the war emergency act is proclaimed, the
courts must no longer consider this. It seems to me too sharp a contrast in
the light of the interpretation of the laws under the War Emergency Act,
particularly in the Japanese-Canadian case. I think this goes too far.
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Mr. DorioN: Professor Scott, is it your opinion that, even by virtue of the
War Measures Act, it is possible to suspend the application of a writ of
habeas corpus? I know that during the last war a writ of habeas corpus was
not suspended. The only precedent we have, that I know of, was in 1837
when a writ of habeas corpus was suspended, but the judge did not take any
account of it. They decided that a habeas corpus writ could not be suspended
because it is a part of our constitutional law. I would like to have your opinion
on that point.

Mr. Scort: It would be my opinion that under the War Measures Act a
writ of habeas corpus could be suspended by order in council.

Mr. NASSErDEN: Mr. Chairman and Professor Scott, if we took a look at
clause 2, it seems to set out for the individual what freedom in Canada means
to him. Clause 3 is directed more or less to the judiciary for their guidance
in the future. I notice you said you would like to see a special Department
of Justice set up which, I think, is a separate thing altogether from this
particular act. Do you not think that clause 4 here pretty well sets the sign
posts for legislation in respect of the Criminal Code, or any other laws that
may be enacted, or may already be enacted but under revision?

Mr. ScotT: Yes, I agree that my suggestion that the Department of Justice
might have a separate division on human rights, as the United Nations has
in its secretariat, is perhaps not appropriate in this Bill. It is a matter of
administrative change. I bring the idea before the committee that it is some-
thing that strengthens, I think, the fact that protecting human rights is a con-
tinuing activity of government. This is not something to write in the law and
then wait until something comes up in the courts to decide it. This is some-
thing you improve by doing something about it.

Mr. NAsserDEN: Do you not think this is necessary before the other takes
place?

Mr. ScorT: I am not opposed to what clause 4 contains. I think this is a
proper function of the Minister of Justice here, but I just wanted it to go
a little further.

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Scott, could I bring you back to subclause (e). Do
you think that the substitution of “natural justice” for “fundamental justice”
might be preferable?

Mr. ScorT: I think it is preferable because,—and I am sure your legal
advisors will tell you,—the phrase ‘“the principles of natural justice” is well
known in English and Canadian administrative law. While the content of
these principles is a little vague, they point to certain things, as I have stated
such as a fair trial, the right to a hearing by unbiased judges, and if you have
an appeal, not to have a man sitting on the appeal who was sitting at the lower
court, and so on. Those things have been worked out and developed by
judicial decisions and are now a major part of our law. If you take ‘“natural
justice” instead of “fundamental justice”, you must ask yourself if this is the
same or different. I think the one little change makes this statute more
harmonious with the case law that now exists in this field.

The CHAIRMAN: May I ask you one further question in that respect? What,
if any, effect, would that subclause have upon statutes which: (1) raise a
presumption of guilt; or, (2) state that there shall be an irrebuttable pre-
sumption? Do you think a statute of that kind will be restricted by this
sub-paragraph (e)?

Mr. Scort: I could only express an off-the-cuff opinion, but I do not
think those statutes would be affected by this. There are some presumptions—
for instance, a person in possession of narcotic drugs. I do not think those
would be considered as having to be re-interpreted in the light of this section.
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The CHAIRMAN: I will take the second one. How about a statute that
raises an irrebuttable presumption? Is that not, in effect, a denial of the right
to make your defense to a charge and, therefore, is a denial of natural justice?

Mr. Scort: Well, I presume the only cases where you would find an
irrebuttable presumption are those where some prior evidence has existed
which leads to the application of this presumption, and that there would be
a trial of the validity of that evidence. In other words, irrebuttable pre-
sumption settles a point in a certain way, after certain preliminary proceedings
have been gone through; and I would not have thought that would violate
this, though I do not want to be pushed into making a firm position on that.

The CHAIRMAN: We may be taking a little unfair advantage of you.

Mr. ScorT: No, not at all. There are so many of these questions one can
ask about, arising out of these provisions, and they would have to be worked

" out by the courts. But I doubt if the judges would say that such statutes were,

in effect, to be amended by the enactment of this statute.

Mr. STEWART: I am sorry, Mr. Scott, but I had to leave the room. You
would not say that clause 2 of the bill was exclusive in the sense there would
not be any other freedom that might be brought in?

Mr. ScorT: I might have said that if there were not clause 5 in the bill.
That clause 5 makes it quite clear:

Nothing in Part I shall be construed to abrogate or abridge any
human right or fundamental freedom not enumerated therein that may
have existed in Canada at the commencement of this Act.

There is always the danger when you lose certain rights, that is your
total loss of rights; but I think this bill has taken care of that danger in
section 5.

Mr. STEWART: I am a little disturbed about your difficulty in “due

process of law”. Is that not more or less a well understood term in legal
phraseology?

Mr. ScorT: Giving rise to innumerable cases in the United States.

Mr. STEWART: I know it has in the United States, but has it not a peculiar
and particular significance in Canada?

Mr. ScorT: I would not have thought so, quite frankly.

Mr. STEWART: It is not defined in the code, but “due process of law”—

Mr. ScorT: Mr. Mundell, who has written a memorandum for the Canadian
bar association—

Mr. STEwART: I have read it. :

Mr. Scort: He calls attention to the two possible meanings of the expres-
sion, which I think is fairly taken.

Mr. DeEscHATELETS: I have just one question, Mr. Chairman.

I would like to know this, Professor Scott, in your opinion. So far as
clause 2 is concerned, let us say the freedom of religion, and let us suppose
that in a province such as Quebec, for example, the Jehovah’s Witnesses would
feel they are prohibited from their freedom of religion in municipalities.
Could they use this bill of rights as a legal basis before a court?

Mr. Scort: Not in my opinion, if the court were applying some municipal
regulation.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: As an individual, as opposed to holding an assembly.

Mr. Scorr: Even without this bill of rights it is still a question as to
what extent a province may regulate the exercise of religion, and to what
extent a municipality, exercising delegated powers, may do so. Presumably,
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a province may stipulate that a church of a certain size may have only a
certain number of people in it. That is looking after the safety of the building
and the people inside it.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Suppose there is no problem of that kind. Has this
bill of rights any jurisdiction in a case like that, let us say the Jehovah
Witnesses—would they be deprived of their freedom of religion somewhere
in Canada? Could they base their claims under this bill, because it says here,
in the preamble of clause 2:

It is hereby recognized and declared that in Canada there have
always existed and shall continue to exist . . . freedom of religion;

Mr. Dorion: It all depends on the nature of the proceedings, I believe.

Mr. ScorT: I would think so. Let us take the example of the child protection
act by virtue of which a child is taken away from two Jehovah Witness
parents because these Jehovah Witness parents did not want the child to have
a blood transfusion. Such cases have arisen. I do not think this bill of rights,
when enacted, will affect the way the courts will interpret the actions of that
provincial child protection act. Even when it is enacted, there is freedom of
religion, and what is its legitimate extent. Our courts would not admit, let us
say, that the Mormons have a right to plural marriage as part of their freedom
of religion. Even now we must put boundaries around what is the exercise
of a religion. The courts will still have to do that after the bill of rights has
been enacted, as they did before. But I do not think any provincial regulations
‘ or statutes complained of by persons in the province as affecting their religious
freedom, will be affected by this. They may be ultra vires now as interfering
with the criminal law.
Mr. DESCHALELETS: Do you not think that the preamble of clause 2, is
pretty wide when it says “in Canada”. It seems to me these clauses and
paragraphs would apply in all the territories of Canada, without exception.

Mr. NASSERDEN: This is the parliament of Canada.

Mr. STEWART: Does not the Birks case, in effect, decide that religion comes
exclusively within the jurisdiction of the federal parliament? Is that not the
effect of that case?

Mr. Scorr: I think that is putting it a little broadly. I think the effect of
the Birks case is to say that laws compelling any religious observance, or
observance of religious holidays, are laws that belong in the field of criminal
law and are therefore beyond the jurisdiction of the province. This, perhaps,
may be the same thing as you are saying; but I do not think these words
“in Canada” create a difficulty. Clause 2 of this bill, as I see it, is preparatory
to the enacting clause which is clause 3, and that is instructions to judges in
interpreting federal laws. The federal laws apply all through Canada, and the
judges, in interpreting clause 3, must inform themselves of what is in clause

.2 in order to know how to read the laws they are going to have to read in
clause 3. They are told that all through Canada there are to be these funda-
mental rights observed, and therefore any federal law which purports to
restrain them anywhere in Canada must be read as not restraining. I think that
is perfectly proper.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Mr. Chairman, I have just one last question. Do you
not think, Professor Scott, that before this bill of rights is passed it should be
referred to the Supreme Court of Canada as a reference, to see if there is
anything in this bill which infringes on any provincial jurisdiction, so as to
prevent any interpretation of the lower courts?

Mr. Scort: I do not really think that is a necessary or a very useful proceed-
ing. If this law does infringe any provincial jurisdiction, the courts are going to
say so at some time: the question is going to be answered anyway. Certainly
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on my reading of it, I think this was the intention of the persons drafting it,
and from the reading of many other people who have written about it, that
it does not infringe; and its basic enactment is a matter for the judges, both
provincial and federal, in the interpreting of federal laws.

That is a proper function of parliament. If you simply sent this to the
Supreme Court and said, “Can you see anything ultra vires in it?”, it is such a
hypothetical question that you would not get a very good answer. I would
rather leave that until the question arose, because one thing is certain, that
since it is federal legislation, it cannot infringe provincial legislation.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: My question is asked because in the Quebec legislature
last February both parties expressed their serious concern as to the constitu-
tionality of this bill. )

Mr. ScorT: I am aware of that, and I think it may have been that the
article of Mr. Pigeon had great influence. I think that since the courts, if this is
ultra vires, will say so anyway; waiting until the case arises in a specific
instance is not endangering any provincial right.

The CHAIRMAN: Professor Scott, does it not come down simply _to t'his_, t}.lat
if perchance a federal statute is enacted which does violate provincial jurisdic-
tion, the courts will declare it ultra vires, and it has no effect?

Mr. Scorr: Yes, they will declare it ultra vires just as easily after the
enactment of the bill of rights as they do now.

Mr. STEWART: Professor Scott, I gather from your remarks that you con-
sider that the category of crimes is not limited at all; that the federal govern-
ment can declare any act to be a crime, if it so desires, subject to limitation? .

Mr. ScorT: As long as it is not coloured legislation, trying to do some-
thing other than make criminal law, yes.

Mr. STEWART: We have the privy council against us on that one. Do you
consider the Christie case might have been decided the same way, had it
arisen in one of the common law provinces?

Mr. Scorr: 1 am not saying that the common law should be framed in
the civil law; but I think I am right in saying that there was a majority of com-
mon law judges on it at the time, and that did not change the result.

Mind you, there was some dissent in that case at that particular time.
I think our feeling about human rights has changed and developed; and
so, too, the interpretation might change if that case arose now. Other aspects
might be seen, and the case might not go the same way.

The CHAIRMAN: Does that conclude the examination of Mr. Scott?
May I say, sir, that—and I am quite sure I am expressing the views of the
committee—we appreciate very much your consenting to come before us and
to give us your views on this—I think—important bill.

We know that you have done it at some considerable sacrifice. I hope
that we have treated you with eminent courtesy. We have probably taken a
little advantage of the opportunity of getting some free legal advice.

Mr. Scorr: You know what lawyers think of that, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN: And I am sure that we are all most pleased that you
were able to come to the committee, particularly at such short notice.

Mr. Scortr: Thank you.

Some Hon. MEMBERS: Hear, hear.

Mr. DorioN: Mr. Chairman, before the ad;ournment I would like to make
one small observation. I have in my hands the translation of bill C-79, and
I believe that the translation of clause 2, paragraph (b) is not correct,
because the French meaning of the word “distinction” is not the true trans-
lation of “discrimination”. “Discrimination’” became a French word—I verified

23534-1—4
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this, and I am sure of it—last year, I believe. “Distinction” has not at all
the same meaning as the word ‘“discrimination”.
I would suggest that we make a change in the wording of the French
version, and the change would be this:
le droit de I'individu a la protection de la loi quelles que soient la race,
I'origine nationale, la couleur, la religion ou le sexe.

Would that be right, professor Scott?
Mr. Scorr: That sounds very clear to me.
Mr. DorioN: It is important.

The CuamrMAN: I would suggest that you discuss this matter with the
law officers, and then perhaps there might be some agreement as to the
proper French translation of the English bill.

The CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much, Professor Scott.

Mr. Scort: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN: Gentlemen, we have with us another witness, who is
not scheduled for an appearance before the committee; but he has been here
all day awaiting an opportunity to appear before the committee. I would
suggest that we call him now and give him an opportunity to make his
presentation.

We had another witness scheduled for an appearance. He was here,
but he has left, and I am not sure whether he will be back today. We may,
or may not, be able to dispose of this witness before you wish to adjourn,
in which event we would come back later—or would you prefer to adjourn
until 8.00 o’clock?

Some Hon. MEMBERS: Yes.

Mr. Rapr: We may still hear this witness.

The CHARMAN: Mr. Wright, would that be agreeable to you, to come
back at 8.00 o’clock?

; .Mr. WRIGHT: I would be glad to do that, Mr. Chairman: I should prefer
it, if you do not mind.

The CHAIRMAN: It would be better than breaking up your presentation,
because we normally would adjourn at 5.00 o’clock. Then, gentlemen, it is

agregd that the committee will stand adjourned now until 8.00 o'clock this
evening. .

EVENING SESSION

THURSDAY, July 14, 1960.
8:08 p.m.

The CHAIRMAN: I will call the meeting to order. There is a possibility we
may have_a s_econd witness. Our first witness tonight is Mr. C. P. Wright, M.A,,
Ph.D. 1 thml'c in this instance it would be well if I were to ask Mr. Wright, before
he xpakes his presentation, to give the committee the biographical background
of himself and then proceed with his presentation.

Mr. C. P. WRIGHT (M.A., Ph.D.): First of all, I should say that my present
status is simply that of a resident of Ottawa who is a very interested observer
of the Canadian political scene. I was born and brought up in England and first
went to the United States in 1921. I made my first acquaintance with Canada
indirectly. I was a member of the research staff of the Food Research Institute
of Stanford University in California. There, I was the principal author of one
of its series of Wheat Studies entitled, “Canada As a Producer and Exporter of
Wheat”. Then I had five years at Harvard university as an instructor and tutor
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in economics. I came to live in Canada in 1931, where I had a temporary position
as professor of history at Acadia university in Nova Scotia. Then my wife and I
settled in Nova Scotia.

It happened that my interest had been aroused in the problem of the
St. Lawrence deep waterway in 1932, and so I devoted a considerable amount
of time during the next three years to a study of that subject. I wrote a book
on the subject entitled “The St. Lawrence Deep Waterway—a Canadian
Appraisal”. This was published in 1935. It was the writing of that book which
gave me my first real interest in Canadian constitutional problems, because one
of the problems which had arisen in connection with the various negotiations
on the subject of the deep waterway was the extent of the jurisdiction of the
dominion on the one hand and the provinces on the other over water power in
navigable rivers.

At the same time, 1934-35, members of this house will remember there was
considerable discussion in Canada on the subject of what is called “the Bennett
New Deal”. That, of course, raised a great many questions of jurisdiction and
gave me a very special interest in and led me to make a rather special study
of the Canadian constitutional law and Canadian constitutional history.

That study was interrupted by the war. I was overseas from 1939 to 1946. I
came back to teach at a Canadian university. I spent one year at United College
in Winnipeg, and four years at the University of New Brunswick as an associate
professor of economics and political science. Then there was a break of two years.
There was one winter of teaching at Oxford University in England, and then a
good deal of a year spent in a trip around the world. That brought me back to
Ottawa; and here I am now.

I have been keenly interested, from 1934 to the present time, in the subject
of Canadian constitutional history and law. Today I submitted a letter to the
chairman of the committee in which I commented on certain terms in the bill
now before you. I should now like to read the paragraphs of that letter to you
one by one and to make a few comments upon them as I go on. Perhaps you
would like to question me about my views on these separate paragraphs as I
complete them. Then, after I have gone through the letter, I should like to make
some comments on the general principle of the bill and certain problems of what
I would call citizens rights in general in Canada.

I will begin with section 6:

I would suggest that section 6 should be omitted from the bill and
presented to the House of Commons afresh as a bill in its own right, under
some such title as the “War Measures (amendment) Act 1960”. Since
it deals with the forms of procedure to be followed in proclaiming a
state of emergency, it seems to be distinctly out of place in a bill that
professes to deal in general terms with broad principles of rights and
freedoms. I would also observe that the proposed new section 6(1) of the
War Measures Act fails to make any provision for the possibility that
the circumstances of war may make it impossible for the governor in
council to issue any proclamation that will bring sections 3, 4 and 5 of
the War Measures Act into force.

Those are my views on section 6.

Section 5:

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Mr. Chairman, may I raise a suggestion similar to that
made by Mr. Dorion this afternoon. Would it be better if we deal with the
sections as soon as the witness is through with his remarks?

The CHAIRMAN: You would prefer to let him complete this first.

Mr. DEscHATELETS: 1 have changed my mind. Go ahead.
23534-1—43
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Mr. DorioN: I have changed my mind too. It is better to deal with this
and after that discuss it clause by clause.
Mr. WRIGHT: “Section 5.”

If section 6 of bill C-79 is thus deleted—to be brought forward
de novo in a bill of its own—the justification for the division of the bill
into parts I and II would seem to fall to the ground. And in any case,
section 5 seems to belong more logically to part I than to part II.

“Section 4. This section defines certain duties imposed upon the
Minister of Justice. Actually it deals with two clearly distinguishable
subjects—the first being, to take a few words from the bill, ‘every
proposed regulation’, and the second being, likewise, ‘every bill intro-
duced in the House of Commons’; and I would submit that each of these
subjects deals with matters and raises questions of such importance that
each of them should be considered separately, as a subject for legislation
in its own right.

“It is, I think, common knowledge that the United Kingdom has
been contending for a long time with the problems of justice created by
the expedient of ‘delegated legislation’. I would not suggest that it is
wrong in principle that the Minister of Justice should study every
proposed regulation in its draft form in order to appraise its consistency
with the principles of the present bill; and indeed I would expect with
confidence that he already does so. It rather seems to me that a more
elaborate machinery of scrutiny is what is really needed; and accordingly
I would suggest that the provision in section 5 which directs the Minister
of Justice to apprise proposed regulations should be withdrawn, and
that your committee should recommend to the house that a careful
study of the problems created by ‘delegated legislation’ enacted at the
instance of Canadian ministers and departments should be undertaken
by a royal commission or some other ad hoc body of similar character.”

Since I prepared this submission I have looked at the Department of
Justice Act. It seems to me, on looking at that act that this power which was
apparently conferred upon the Minister of Justice by this bill is already
contained there; or that if not already there, it could be added to that act very
easily by amendment. Therefore, I do not think it is necessary that this
proposal that the Minister of Justice should specially scrutinize delegated
legislation—orders, regulations and so on—needs to stand in this particular bill.

Then I go on:

“The other provision of section 4, that the Minister of Justice shall
scrutinize every bill introduced into the House of Commons, is one that
I would criticise very strongly. In the first place, every Canadian minister
is, by section 9 of the British North America Act, 1867, a minister “of
the crown”; and it follows from this that the power of scrutiny to be
conferred upon the Minister of Justice is essentially a “royal” power.
An important question of the privileges of the Commons in relation to
the crown thus arises. It is true that, under the Parliament of Canada
Act, 1875 (United Kingdom, 38 and 39 Victoria, c. 38), the parliament of
Canada now possesses virtually complete freedom to legislate upon the
privileges, immunities, and powers of each of its Houses; and it follows
from this that the provision in the bill on the subject of bills introduced
into the House of Commons must certainly be regarded as—in sub-
stance—valid and constitutional legislation. Nevertheless, since a ques-
tion of privilege does, in my view, appear to arise, I would urge that this
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proposed diminution of the privileges of members of the House of Com-
mons should be expressly recognized as what it is, and that it should
be passed into law—if it is to be passed—in a measure by itself.

“In the second place, I would criticise the proposal on the ground
that it deals only with bills introduced into the House of Commons and
has nothing to say in relation to bills introduced into the Senate.

“In the third place, I would protest against the establishment of
a kind of censorship over bills and over the freedom of speech and action
of members of the House of Commons that would thus be entrusted to
a minister who occupies an office of a definitely political character. And
I would accordingly suggest that your committee should consider the
desirability of recommending the establishment in Canada of a “par-
liamentary counsels’ office”, such as was first established in the United
Kingdom in 1868, and continues to the present day as a most important
aid in the drafting of legislation. It would be quite appropriate that a
statute creating such an office in Canada should direct it to give considera-
tion in its work to the principles of justice and freedom specified in the
Canadian bill of rights.

“In brief, it appears to me that any statutory provision that touches

upon the dignity of parliament should itself be given the dignity of a
statute of its own.

“Section 3. Since this section lays down certain provisions with
regard to the interpretation of statutes, it would seem to be appropriate
that it should be enacted into law—if such enactment is really neces-
sary—as an amendment to the Interpretation Act.

“By an even more obvious constructional separation than is to be
seen in section 4, section 3 also falls into two parts; and here again the
two parts are of very different character. The first part deals with the
rights and freedoms recognized and declared in section 2; and it con-
cludes (on page 2, line 8) with the words, “recognized by this part”.
The second part of the section begins (on the same line) with the words,
“without limiting the generality of the foregoing”, and proceeds to treat
of matters relating in some degree to the administration of justice. And
this second part of the section is, moreover, itself capable of further
division, since its sub-heads (a) and (b) deal with the infliction of pains
and penalties, while the further sub-heads (c) to (f) deal with the
rights of persons, arrested, detained, and accused. It would thus seem
desirable—regardless of whether the subject-matter of section 3 is en-
acted as part of the present bill or is handled as an amendment to the
Interpretation Act—that the present section 3 should be divided into
two or even three separate sections.

“Since some of the most significant words and phrases in the second
part of the section are capable, as they stand, of more than one inter-
pretation, it would seem to be of great importance that the bill should
contain a section of definitions. I would mention, in particular, the
words, “other constitutional safe guards”, in sub-head (d) (page 2,
line 26), and, the principles of “fundamental justice”, in sub-head
(e) (ibid., line 28). A famous reply of Chief Justice Coke to King
James I may be said to have established that there can be no such
thing as the principles of fundamental justice apart from the formulated
laws and knowledge of those laws”.

Professor Scott had something to say on that, and perhaps I 'should

withdraw that particular sentence; but still, it is in the letter.
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Subsection 92 (14) of the British North America Act confers upon
the provincial legislatures an exclusive jurisdiction in relation to “The
Administration of Justice in the Province”; and subsection 92 (15) runs
as follows:

The Imposition of Punishment by Fine, Penalty, or Imprisonment
for enforcing any Law of the Province made in relation to any Matter
coming within any of the Classes of Subjects enumerated in this
Section.

It would thus seem highly desirable that recourse should be had to
the Supreme Court of Canada for an advisory opinion upon the question
of the extent to which the protections recited in section 3 of the bill
hold good at the present time in the provincial bodies of law. And
it would be of especial importance to establish to what extent—if at
all—the constitutional safeguards of Magna Carta can be deemed tqQ
hold good in the province of Quebec.

I will make additional comments here, which I did not think of at the
time I wrote this letter.

One is, that I presume the provincial attorneys general have rights to
initiate prosecutions and also to forbid prosecutions by writs of nolle prosequi.
So, apparently, provincial attorneys general would have the same right of
jurisdiction over this bill, even if it is passed into law as it stands.

Secondly, with regard to that reference to the province of Quebec, I
may say I am very, very anxious indeed that the sovereignty of the legislature
of the province of Quebec and its laws shall be safeguarded to the fullest
possible extent. I do not want to see any national law trespass on what I
regard as the real sovereignty of Quebec and its legislature. I think that
has been done already to an unwarranted extent.

Section 2 and the first part of section 3. It might be said to be one
of the boasts of the English system of law that it does not contain a
formulated “bill of rights” because the ordinary body of laws provides
effective machinery for the protection of such rights. The division of
legislative jurisdiction in Canada has created the possibility that pro-
vincial legislation that is professedly enacted in conformity with the
powers enumerated in section 92 of the British North America Act does
in fact, and perhaps even in intention, challenge important civil and
political rights within the range of dominion jurisdiction.

Here I am going to make a rather venturesome suggestion:

In order to give real significance to the declaration of rights
contained in section 2 it would seem to be necessary that the first
part of section 3 should declare that not merely all acts of the parliament
of Canada, but also all acts of all the legislatures, should be con-
strued and applied in conformity with the principles of right and free-
dom recited in section 2.

That is the end of the letter.

Mr. BapaNAl: Mr. Chairman, may I ask Professor Wright if he would
consider the appointment of a committee of the House of Commons or of the
Senate to which a petitioner may appeal, if for any reason at all his rights were
imperilled? He has not mentioned anything about such a committee; but 1
understand such a committee is functioning now in New Zealand, and the
equivalent of a committee also exists in Australia. In that instance, when a
citizen is deprived or thinks that he is deprived of some rights he appeals to a
commission which functions in the same way as the committee, which would
recommend to the government then that his rights be granted or restored, as
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the case may be. I would like to have the professor’s ideas on the appointing of
such a committee.

Mr. WRiGHT: I did not know that there were such commissions in existence
in Australia and New Zealand. I have brought along with me some information
about an office which has more or less the same functions, which was recently
created in Denmark, rather upon the lines of a similar office which has been in
existence in Sweden for about 150 years; and I did wish to mention that and
describe that office to the committee later. Would that be satisfactory to you?

Mr. Bapanar: Certainly.

Mr. STEWART: Mr. Wright, I did not get the validity or reasons for your
suggestion that section 6 be made part of the War Measures Act. Would you
mind repeating that?

Mr. WRicHT: Simply that it did deal with war measures; that is all. I am
afraid I did not offer any substantive reasons for saying that. It séemed to me to
be part of the War Measures Act. It amends the War Measures Act, and I think
it should be in that War Measures Act. That is all.

Mr. STEWART: It has no effect on the validity of this bill as at present
drafted?

Mr. WriGHT: No, is is simply a case of the place at the legislation should be
enacted.

Mr. STEwWART: This part could have been enacted subject to the provisions
of the War Measures Act, without even having clause 6 in it at all?
Mr. WRIGHT: Yes.

The CHAIRMAN: I think his point simply is that inasmuch as section 6 does

amend the War Measures Act, it could have been placed in, or could have been
brought in as an amendment to the War Measures Act.

Mr. STEwWART: I get that point.
Mr. WRriGHT: What I have done in general is to suggest that certain parts
of this particular bill should be relocated in other parts of the statute book,

where I think they are more properly accommodated. This is one of the parts

of the bill which is more properly accommodated in the War Measures Act than
in this particular bill.

The CHAIRMAN: Your suggestion was that section 5 might appear in part I
instead of part II?

Mr. WricHT: Yes. I think that if section 6 is relocated to the War Measures

Act the necessity of having the second part disappears, and section 5 simply
becomes the last section of the bill.

Mr. STEWART: Section 5 is only to preserve any rights that are not
expressly set out in this bill? J

Mr. WRIGHT: Yes.
Mr. STEWART: This is a saving clause?
Mr. WRIGHT: Yes.

Mr. STEWART: In other words, this proposed bill is not all exclusive?
Mr. WricHT: No.

The CHAIRMAN: I think the point that he makes is that if section 5 is read
into part I it would read:

Nothing in this part shall be construed—

Mr. NasserpEN: There might be some people in Canada who would like to
see it where it is at the present time.

Mr. WriGHT: Do you mean, that they would like to see section 6 where it
is at present?
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Mr. NASSERDEN: No, section 5 where it is at present. I do not think it
happens to be there by accident.

Mr. STEWART: I was just wondering how far you suggest we go with that
definition section. Are you going to try categorically to define all these funda-
mental rights, due process of law, liberties, fundamental freedoms, and so on;
and by doing so are you not curtailing the power of the court that might
decide. After all, the common law is still growing, you know.

Mr. WriGHT: I wanted to leave that suggestion with the committee, and
not make any suggestions of my own on that particular point.

The CHAIRMAN: You go no further than to suggest that we might incorpo-
rate into the bill, for instance, a definition as to what is meant by “due process
of law” or what is meant by—and I think this is another section that bothered
us a little before—as to what is meant by “fundamental justice,” and that kind
of language?

Mr. WRIGHT: Quite so:

The CHAIRMAN: I think it is an idea, but it would be rather difficult,
would it not, to attempt to set out in a statute things which are customarily, I
would say, expounded by courts rather than in legislation?

Mr. _STEWART: I had in mind some of the definitions given in the criminal
code which says, “such and such includes, but it does not include something
else”.

Mr. WRIGHT: In making that suggestion I was not trying to be too helpful
to the committee, but was deliberately trying to create some difficulties for it.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Professor Wright, are you satisfied with this bill of
rights, besides your recommendations as to changes of clauses and definitions?
Are you satisfied that the purpose of this bill of rights would be obtained by
what we have now before us?

Mr. WRIGHT: Actually, in discussing the principles of the bill, I want to
criticize those principles very strongly. The chairman said this morning that
the house has already committed itself to the principles of the bill, but I am
not sure what the principles of the bill really are. Professor Scott criticized
the second section, in which the real principles of the bill are recited. I ques-
tion those principles myself, and have some other reasons for questioning them;
and perhaps the real principle of the bill is contained in nothing more than
the title of the bill.

I did want to go on to discuss the question of principles by reference to
the work of a very great constitutional authority, Professor Dicey.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Do you feel that with the provisions we have in the
bill in its present form the fundamental rights and human rights of Canadian
citizens will be protected from now on, if this passes?

Mr. WRIGHT: I should say they are protected already in many respects,
sufficiently protected already by the existing law. That is the point on which
I do want to offer some opinions later on.

The CHAIRMAN: But you agree, would you not, that while they are pro-
tected under existing law they have not been brought together in one statute
which a layman could turn up or point to or read as being indicative of the
rights which have been established over the years?

Mr. WRIGHT: Yes, that would be the case. They have not been recited in
a single place, that is true.

The CHAIRMAN: Would you not agree that is desirable?

Mr. WRIGHT: It might be desirable; but is it desirable in a statute?

Mr. DESCHATELETS: You said in your presentation that you think that the
attorneys general of the provinces might have some jurisdiction or pre-eminent
jurisdiction over the Minister of Justice in the application of it.
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Mr. WricHT: I think that is a possibility, is it not?

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Could you elaborate on this a little? Could you show
how this can happen? Is it because we are dealing here with civil rights,
property or civil rights?

Mr. WRIGHT: No, we are dealing rather with the question of the administra-
tion of justice in the province.

Mr. STEWART: This is left to the provinces under the B.N.A. act.

Mr. WriGHT: If the administration of justice in the province is to be inter-
preted in that way, then there has been very little court interpretation on that
point, I think; but still it has been held that the attorneys general of the prov-
inces have the right of enforcing the laws.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: You said that you are anxious that the sovereignty of
the provinces be safeguarded. Is there anything in this bill that could lead
you to believe, or to fear, that this sovereignty will be damaged by these
provisions?

Mr. WriGHT: No, I was not particularly concerned with the sovereignty
of all the provinces; I was particularly concerned with the sovereignty of the
province of Quebec.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: On this particular point: do you think that under the
constitution of the British North America Act the province of Quebec has a
special status?

Mr. WRIGHT: Oh, yes.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: In what respect?

Mr. WricHT: First of all, it has its privileged jurisdiction with respect to
property and ecivil rights in the province. I think that is the most important
field in which the province of Quebec has certain rights. But I think perhaps
there are other powers in section 92 which might give special privileges.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Do you think there should be some clauses or provisions
here that could be added, in order that these rights of the province of Quebec
be protected more than they are here?

Mr. WrigHT: No, I would not like to suggest that, offhand. What I did
suggest was that the Supreme Court of Canada should investigate the present
position and return an advisory opinion upon the status of the province of
Quebec; and, of course, of the other provinces also, in relation to this bill
of rights.

Mr. DEscHATELETS: Do you think, then, that this bill should be examined
before it passes, by way of reference to the Supreme Court of Canada?

Mr. WricHT: Yes—and particularly the second part of section 3.

Mr. STEWART: Mr. Chairman, there is an academic problem—

The CHAIRMAN: Excuse me. Mr. Dorion has wanted to be recognized for
some time.

Mr. Dorion: Professor, I would like you to repeat that part in respect to
the administration of justice. I did not understand it very well; I did not quite
understand your commentary on that point. You recalled that the administra-
tion of justice has been the privilege of the attorney general of every province
in Canada.

Mr. WRIGHT: Yes.

Mr. Dorion: Do I understand that you believe that this bill of rights will
have that specific clause in respect to— I do not remember to which part you
referred but I would like to know if it would be in accordance with the
administration of justice.

Mr. WriGHT: If it would be, what, with the administration of justice?
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Mr. DorroN: You spoke about the administration of justice.

Mr. WricHT: Yes.

Mr. Dorion: Which is a duty within the province of the attorney general.
I would like to know to which province you referred when you spoke about it.
When you spoke about the administration of justice, I would like to know
what was the clause to which you were referring.

Mr. WricHT: It would be the second part of clause 3.

Mr. STEwWART: (e) and (f)?

Mr. WriGHT: Yes.

Mr. Dorion: Do you believe that it would be a clause which would be
applied to the attorney general in the administration of justice?

Mr. WRIGHT: It might be used. Perhaps in general, I would say that—

Mr. DorioN: But do you not consider that it is an encroachment on the
provincial rights—because you know that the administration of justice is the
duty of the attorney general?

Mr. WRIGHT: Yes.

Mr. Dorion: But the administration of justice is gu1ded by the criminal
procedure, and the criminal procedure is without the jurisdiction of the federal
government.

Mr. WRIGHT: Yes.

Mr. DorioN: And this clause is not an encroachment on provincial rights?
You did not declare that that clause would be an encroachment on provincial
rights?

Mr. WriGHT: It would be the case, would it not, that the attorney general
of a province does have a certain discretion?

Mr. Dorion: Yes.

Mr. WricHT: He does have a certain discretion in initiating prosecutions?

Mr. Dorion: Yes.

Mr. WrigHT: And he also has a certain right, I think, to enter a writ of
nolle prosequi if he wishes to stop a prosecution? It is that double power of
the provincial attorney general which may override any or all of the provisions
in this bill. That is what I suggested. It is a point which occurred to me only
this afternoon, and I have not gone into the point at all or asked anybody else’s
opinion on it. So I simply make that suggestion very tentatively.

The CHAIRMAN: In other words, instead of this being a possible encroach-
ment upon the provincial jurisdiction, you think that possibly provincial juris-
dictions may restrict, in a sense, the federal jurisdiction?

Mr. WRIGHT: Yes. Let me say, the administration of provincial jurisdiction
might restrict national jurisdiction, the jurisdiction conferred in this bill.

Mr. StewarT: But what freedom would be infringed?

Mr. WRiGHT: The freedom that would be infringed might be the right of
a private person to seek a remedy against a certain wrong inflicted upon him.

Mr. StewaRrT: That would not have anything to do with the criminal law.
The right of nolle prosequi only applies to criminal law.

The CHAIRMAN: I gather that this is what you mean, that a person injured

criminally, who launches a prosecution, might be denied his right, or remedy,
shall T say—

Mr. WRIGHT: Yes.

The CHAIRMAN: I guess I am getting into difficulty myself there, because
a criminal offence is against the public, or the crown—the people—so there is
no private right in respect of a criminal offence.
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Mr. STEWART: From a practical standpoint, I was just wondering what was
meant,

Mr. WriGHT: The kind of offence I have in mind is an offence committed
by an officer of the government against a private person. Let me suggest that a
provincial policeman commits an offence against a private person, that that
private person seeks a remedy by a criminal prosecution, and that the attorney
general of the province then steps in to protect that provincial policeman and
forbids the prosecution.

The CHAIRMAN: You mean, like a prosecution for false arrest?

Mr. WRIGHT: Yes.

The CHAIRMAN: Is there such a thing as a prosecution for that?

Mr. STEWART: There is no prosecution for false arrest; but if a person was
illegally arrested and is subsequently acquitted, then he has a civil action for
damages for false arrest, malicious prosecution, unjust detention, and so on.
But that is civil.

Mr. WRIGHT: Then, instead of false arrest, you might say assault, or undue
threat with a weapon.

Mr. STEWART: You still have your highly prerogative rights of mandamus,
that you could compel a judge to hear your case, even against a stop order
of the attorney general on nolle prosequi. I am just trying to figure out how it
would apply; that is all.

The CHAIRMAN: I may say, gentlemen, that I hope we can proceed rather
quickly with the questioning. Professor Dehler, who had to keep an appointment
this afternoon and leave us, is now in the committee room. Therefore, gentle-
men, I would ask you to cooperate and expedite your questioning if you can.

Mr. WRIGHT: Mr. Chairman, would you like me to withdraw for the time
being, while you hear this other gentleman?

The CHAIRMAN: No, I think we would like to conclude if we can. Is there
anything further that you wish to say?

While I have been given considerable latitude by the committee, as you
know, I do think that it is outside the functions of this committee to deal with
the broad question of the principle of the bill.

Mr. WRIGHT: Yes,

The CHAIRMAN: The bill has received second reading, and it has been
referred to us for consideration. So in our study we are pretty much confined
to this bill. It may be criticized; it may be amended; it may even be changed;
but the general principle of the bill cannot be changed.

Would you not be going beyond the scope of this committee if you were
seeking to comment further on the principle of the bill?

Mr. WRIGHT: Possibly I might be doing so. But could I take five or 10
minutes to read a passage from the work of a famous constitutional lawyer,
which might throw some light on that question? It will not take very long.
Then you could decide whether it is appropriate to discuss that point.

Mr. STEWART: Dicey?

Mr. WriGHT: Yes. Do you mind?

Mr. STEwWART: No, I do not mind.

The CHAIRMAN: We do not want to restrict you.

Mr. STEWART: Dicey is quite an authority.

Mr. WricHT: This is Dicey’s chapter on the Rule of Law, in his book
Law of the Constitution, written in 1885. So that he is reviewing bills of rights
from the standpoint of 1885, rather than 1960:
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Now, most foreign constitution-makers have begun with declarations
of rights. For this they have often been in nowise to blame. Their course
of action has more often than not been forced upon them by the,stress
of circumstances, and by the consideration that to lay down general
principles of law is the proper and natural function of legislators. But
any knowledge of history suffices to show that foreign constitutionalists
have, while occupied in defining rights, given insufficient attention to the
absolute necessity for the provision of adequate remedies by which the
rights they proclaimed might be enforced. The constitution of 1791
proclaimed liberty of conscience, liberty of the press, the right of public
meeting, the responsibility of government officials. But there never was
a period in the recorded annals of mankind when each and all of these
rights were so insecure, one might almost say so completely non-existent,
as at the height of the French revolution. And an observer may well
doubt whether a good number of these liberties or rights are even now
so well protected under the French republic as under the English
monarchy. On the other hand, there runs through the English constitu-
tion that inseparable connection between the means of enforcing a right
and the right to be enforced which is the strength of judicial legislation.
The saw, ubi jus ibi remedium,—

where there is a law, there is a remedy:

—becomes from this point of view something much more important
than a mere tautologous proposition. In its bearing upon constitutional
law, it means that the Englishmen whose labours gradually framed the
complicated set of laws and institutions which we call the constitution,
fixed their minds far more intently on providing remedies for the enforce-
ment of particular rights or (what is merely the same thing looked at
from the other side) for averting definite wrongs, than upon any
declaration of the rights of man or of Englishmen. The Habeas Corpus
Acts declare no principle and define no rights, but they are for practical
purposes worth a hundred constitutional articles guaranteeing individual
liberty.
And then, a few more sentences on another page.
The CHAIRMAN: Would you give us the citation from which you are
quoting?
Mr. WRIGHT: Yes; this is Dicey, the eighth edition, pages 194 and 195.
Mr. STEWART: Is that Dicey’s Conflicts of Laws? '
Mr. WRIGHT: No; the chapter is entitled Rule of Law.
The CHAIRMAN: And what is the authority?
Mr. WRIGHT: The book is Law of the Constitution, and the chapter is
entitled The Rule of Law.

There are a few more sentences here:

The matter to be noted is, that where the right to individual freedom
is a result deduced from the principles of the constitution, the idea
readily occurs that the right is capable of being suspended or taken
away. Where, on the other hand, the right to individual freedom is
part of the constitution because it is inherent in the ordinary law of
the land, the right is one which can hardly be destroyed without a
thorough revolution in the institutions and manners of the nation.

That refers to what I call the tradition and character of the people, and it
seems to be the ultimate guarantee of personal and political freedom.

There is one more point I should mention. Perhaps I might briefly refer
to an article which appeared in ‘“Parliamentary Affairs” in the spring of 1959
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written by a Danish official. It describes the activities of the organization to
which he had been appointed. I will read a few paragraphs here:

In 1953 a revised Danish constitutional law came into effect which
made provision for a new institution, represented by the office of
Folketingets ombudsmand or—as it may be translated—a “State
Comptroller” or “Parliamentary Commissioner for Civil and Military
Government Administration”.

Section 55 of the new constitution of 5th June, 1953, provides:

“By statute shall be provided for the appointment by the Folketing
(i.e. parliament) of one or two persons, who shall not be members of
the Folketing, to supervise the civil and military administration of the
state.”

His powers are very very wide.

In the wording of section 3 of the directives he is to see “whether
any person within his jurisdiction pursues unlawful ends, takes arbitrary
or unreasonable decisions or otherwise commits mistakes or acts of
negligence in the discharge of his or her duties”.

In handling the cases the commissioner has been granted wide
powers. He is entitled on receipt of a complaint or on his own initiative
to examine any civil or military state activity, and he may inspect any
office under the state. Every person in government service is obliged
to supply the commissioner with such information and to produce such
documents and records which he may require to perform his duties.
The right of inspection and access to documents is only subject to a
limitation regarding state and certain other secrets, but so far this
limitation has been of no importance.

If the commissioner finds that a cabinet minister or former minister
should be called on to account for his conduct of office, he submits a
recommendation to that effect to parliament. Where the commissioner
considers that other persons within his jurisdiction have committed
criminal offences in the course of their public service he may instruct
the prosecuting authorities to initiate proceedings in the ordinary courts
of law. In cases of misconduct of a civil servant the commissioner may
further direct the authorities to institute disciplinary investigation
against him.

I submit that that is a very important piece of machinery for the enforce-
ment of civil rights and political and human rights and freedoms.

Mr. Bapanar: I would like to ask the professor if I am correct in assuming
that in his opinion of the bill it is efficient in its purpose of protecting the rights
of an individual? In other words does the bill answer the purpose for which

it is being presented to parliament? Does it serve its purpose to protect the
rights absolutely.

Mr. WRIGHT: I may be going beyond the scope of the committee in answer-
ing that question. It has been allowed, so I will answer it. I think the bill as
it stands might actually be detrimental to rights and freedoms. Dicey suggests
that a bill of rights might be detrimental because, when once such rights have
been written down in a constitutional document there is created a certain
tendency to trespass upon them. I do not like to say that that would happen

- here. I might be going too far in saying that, although it is conceivable that

such a tendency might develop. When a specific wrong is inflicted upon some
individual, people who might otherwise have come to the support of the person
who was wronged might say “Oh well, if the wrong was actually inflicted, the
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bill of rights is in existence so this wrong cannot be as serious as we thought
it was and we need not rally to the support of this person”. That is rather a
perverse argument, I confess. But I think it is a possibility.

Mr. KorcHINSKI: Could it not be that since there were no provisions in
any act or within the constitution in which certain rights were set out that
these people who were wronged had no place to turn to and therefore they
tended to disregard the wrong that had been done to them.

Mr. WRIGHT: I think the remedies for any of the wrongs specified in section
2 are already in existence in the ordinary body of law.

Mr. STEWART: Was not Dicey referring to a codification of the law. Prior
to 1951 we had set out in our code certain offences but we still retained in
the code and in our criminal law some common law offences from England,
but in 1951 or 1952 the new code said that if it was not defined in the code
then it was not a crime; but we still retained the common law offences. What
Dicey is referring to is that once you get a codification then you are restricted
by that. I think that is what Dicey had in mind, as I remember Dicey.

The CHAIRMAN: Is that not the expressed purpose of section 8, to make
clear that the enumeration of these freedoms is not exhaustive of all freedoms
that may exist.

Mr. WRIGHT: That is true, certainly.

Mr. NasserpEN: Am I not right in saying that your last quotation from
Dicey seems to support the premise that the present bill is a better bill than
a constitutional amendment would be.

Mr. WRIGHT: He says this:

The matter to be noted is, that where the right to individual freedom
is part of the constitution because it is inherent in the ordinary law of
the land, the right is one which can hardly be destroyed without a
thorough revolution in the institutions and manners of the nation.

Mr. NASSERDEN: Do you agree with that?
Mr. WRIGHT: Yes.

Mr. NasserpEN: That was what I was trying to find out.

Mr. WRIGHT: I agree with that. I think I have suggested that the real
bill of rights of a country is found in the traditions and character of its people.
Dicey makes that point very emphatically in earlier chapters of this book.

The CHAIRMAN: Are there any other questions gentlemen? 1 presume there
are no other questions.

On behalf of the committee I would like to convey to you, sir, our thanks
and appreciation for volunteering to come before this committee and give us
the benefit of your views on this bill. It has been deeply appreciated and we
thank you very much.

Now, we have with us Professor Dehler. Would you please come to the
front, professor. Perhaps it might be well if you would give us a biography
of yourself and your qualifications.

Mr. RoNALD DEHLER: My name is Ronald Dehler. I was born in Ottawa on
the 15th of July, 1920, which means I shall be 40 tomorrow, and life begins at 40.
I was one of ten children. My father was German and my mother Scottish—
McDougall. My father made us all learn French.

I spent fourteen years with the Society of Jesus which means I have had
fourteen years Jesuit training. I have a few degrees: a B.A. from the university
of Ottawa and the university of Montreal, a licentiate in philosophy, Gregorian,
Rome; an M.A. from Christi Regis, Toronto, and a Dsj—degretatis. I have taught
at Loyola college, Montreal, and at St. Mary’s university in Halifax. I taught
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philosophy and theology at Ottawa university for three years and in the past
year I was teaching science at St. Eustache—Lake of Two Mountains.

I am interested in the bill of rights because I had the pleasure, slightly over
a year ago, of being on a panel discussion in the public lecture series of Ottawa
university. I was on this panel with the great Canadian historian Professor
Arthur Lower of Queens. On that occasion Professor Lower gave the historic
background for the bill of rights. I tried—with what success I do not know—to
examine the concept “right’’ and, by an examination of the concept “right”, to
try to reach what we might call a valued judgment on the legislation.

I am a little sorry to hear that I cannot discuss the principle of the bill.
Apparently the bill is accepted in principle, for what that means. I take it that it
means we all think it is a good thing. I go along with that; it is a good thing.
I think, as statute law, it does not make sense. To me the attempt to line up
these fundamental freedoms necessarily falls into such generalities and abstrac-
tions that it could not possibly be called statute law. In respect of all these
things—that man is free, that man has a right to property, and so on—all it
boils down to is that man is a man; that is all it says. Boing!-—We want a man
to be a man; that is all it says.

I think perhaps we can get a better seizure of the crux of the question if
we look at this notion “right”. So many people say they would like a bill of
rights and you ask them “that is very nice, but what is a right?” They do not
seem to know. Well, of course, one answer may be that it is like saying what
is a thing. Well, you cannot define “thing”; but I think you can define “right”.
I think you get a clue to the meaning of right if you look at the word.

Now, I do not want to say that all thinking should be reduced to logic, but
I think we can get a clue to the idea if we look at the word. This word “right”
has parallels in other languages—recte, righten, dretto and in French “Droite”.
All these words say “straight line”. I think the word in all those languages gives
us a very good clue to the thinking behind the word—to the idea, to the meaning
of the word. It would take a long time to take that to strict philosophy and
the history of law and what not, but I think “right” does mean that. I think
if you investigate the documents you will find that is what it does mean—the
straight line. It is the straight line between man and his goal. Man is a very,
very funny, funny thing. Man is the only creature we know of in the observable
world in the cosmos, the only one who is not completely what he should be,
who has not secured his nature. A horse is a horse and if it drops dead it does
not matter; it cannot go any further. But man can go further. Man can fulfil
his faculties, especially the powers that are particular to man, namely his
intellect and his will. So that really means the drive in man to fulfil his nature,
to carry out the full potential of his intellect and his will—that straight line
which no one else can take him from. That is what right means. In other words
man has only one basic fundamental right; to be a man and to fulfil himself—
which in the western civilization in the Christian context means reach God. I am
sorry if there are some atheists here, but I think that is what it means in the
western civilization. That is the only one basic fundamental right of man.

The CHAIRMAN: Professor, I do not want to unduly interrupt, but we have
before us a bill of rights which deals with specified types of freedom. Could we
ge.t on with that portion of the bill and would you let us know whether you
think this bill accomplishes anything in the way of preserving such things as

thg freedom of speech, the freedom of the press, the freedom of religion, and
things of that nature.

Mr. DEHLER: I think the bill is an attempt to put into statute law that which
does not belong in statute law and that it transcends statute law. It is an
attempt to take a universal and put it into the concrete. To my mind the
silliness of it will be clearly shown by clause 2 subclause (a):
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It is hereby recognized and declared that in Canada there have
always existed and shall continue to exist the following human rights
and fundamental freedoms—

and as a matter of fact they always have existed. They have always existed in
spite of what Mr. Scott said. So long as there is a human being in Canada the
rights are there.
—namely, (a) the right of the individual to life, liberty, security of
the person and the enjoyment of property, and the rights not to be
deprived thereof except by due process of law;

How silly can you get. He has these rights; but the due process of law can
sweep them away. He has got those rights and they are his so long as they are
not taken away by due process of law.

I think the thing is absurd because it is trying to put on statute law that
which cannot be put into statute law. It is trying to take a universal and put
it into concrete. These creatures are protected by a corpus which grows and
grows with honest judges and not with this kind of nonsense.

Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN: I am sure some of the members may not agree with every-
thing you have said. I think they would like to ask you some questions.

Mr. DorioN: I understood that to you the statute law does not make sense.

Mr. DEHLER: The statute law makes great sense. It is the real law, the
concrete law which changes from century to century and from country to
country, It is the law which says if you hit somebody on the nose in 1600
you get two days in jail and in 1960 you get one day in jail.

Mr. DorioN: Pardon me. I would like to finish my question. I understood,
in speaking about this bill, that to you a statute law does not make sense. Is
that what you tell us?

Mr. DEHLER: No. What I said, or tried to say, was that these universals
cannot be put into statute law. It should be a manifesto, something prior to
the constitution.

Mr. Dorion: Would you accept the Magna Carta? Would you mention
some of the principles in the English institutions which are not in form of a
statute? Do you agree that the bill of rights of 1688 was in the form of statute
law? Is it not true that the English institutions, all the important institutions
were in the form of statute law? Is that not true?

Mr. DeHLER: It may be statute law by name, but not by fact.

Mr. Dorion: All right, that is sufficient for me.

The CHAIRMAN: What do you mean by that?

Mr. DorioN: You protest against that formula “except by due process
of law”?

Mr. DEHLER: Yes.

Mr. DoriON: Do you believe that every human being has the right to enjoy
liberty, even if in doing so he infringe my own liberty? Do you understand what
I am saying?

Mr. DEHLER: Yes.

Mr. DorioN: I would like to direct that to your attention. If he has not such
a right, how can we confine him within the limits of his own liberty, except by
due process of law?

Mr. DEHLER: We all know—1I hope we all know—that the rights of the
individual are always subject to the bonum commune, the common good, the
good of the group. So there are the necessary restrictions. All I am saying is it is
impossible to take these universals and say they are statute law. That is all
I am saying.
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Mr. DorioN: I do not think you answered my question.

Mr. DEHLER: I say this should be a manifesto, a preamble.

Mr. DorioN: I do not believe you answered my question.

Mr. DEHLER: Could I hear the question again?

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Badanai?

Mr. Bapanar: Could I ask the professor whether he believes in a bill of
rights, or does not? Do you believe in the institution of a bill of rights? Do you
believe the government can legislate?

Mr. DEHLER: Now we are getting into the principle, and I understand we
should not.

Mr. Babpanal: I know.

Mr. DeHLER: I think it is a good thing to put it down in writing, but not
as statute law. But put it down like a flag, or a song, or a hymn. It is like
saying, “We all want to be good.”

Mr. Babpanar: You do not believe the bill of rights, even if it is written in
the statute, means nothing?

Mr. DEHLER: I think it is very important to have it written, because we are
always caught by our senses, and it is better to have it written down and
children sing it as a song; but I say, not in the statute law.

Mr. KORCHINSKI: As statute law?

Mr. DEHLER: Not as statute law, but as a preamble.

Mr. KORCHINSKI: As a preamble, would you not take something universal
and set it down as something concrete?

Mr. DEHLER: That is what the statute laws have to do. But you cannot try
and say, “There is the law,” and make it so. Suppose there was a law in the
Criminal Code which said, “Thou shall not kill”. That is a universal. What
good is that? You have to say, “In this and this circumstance, if you kill, then
you get such and such a penalty.” I think I do not express myself very well
but I think we all agree on that.

All T am saying is that this should not be presented as statute law, because
it cannot be statute law. Statute law is a law that changes.

Mr. STEWART: You say it should be in writing?

Mr. DEHLER: Yes, as a preamble, as a song, as a hymn, as a flag, as a
symbol.

Mr. STEWART: When passed by parliament it becomes a statute law. I do
not agree with you. You can write it on birch bark, if you want to; but once
you reduce it to writing and pass it through parliament, then it becomes statute
law.

Mr. DEHLER: Then we disagree.

Mr. DorioN: It is a set principle of English law to have statutes and not
declarations of rights. It is a fundamental difference between the English con-
stitution and the American constitution and the French constitution. I would
suggest to you that you read a very interesting book by Mr. Boutmi, in 1933,
and I believe that is one of the most interesting studies of this particular point,
that the English system of law is different even when we have to proclaim the
fundamental rights.

Mr. MARTINI: You said this bill is “silly and absurd”.

Mr. DEHLER: Eh?
Mr. MARTINI: I think that is what you said; I think I heard that.

Mr. DeHLER: I said, to try to present that to the public as though it was
something that the courts could fall back on—it is so general, it is so vague. I
say it should be a manifesto.

23534-1—5
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Mr. MARTINI: Would you agree that a lot of thought has been put into
that bill?

Mr. DEHLER: Yes, obviously.

Mr. MARTINI: By intelligent men?

Mr. DEHLER: Yes.

Mr. MARTINI: Men with schooling?

Mr. DEHLER: Yes.

Mr. MarTINI: The Prime Minister and technicians or advisors have given
a lot of thought to this bill?

Mr. DEHLER: Yes.

Mr. MARTINI: And you say it is “silly and absurd”?

Mr. DEHLER: Maybe I put a lot of thought into it too.

Mr. MARTINI: Is that not an insult to the intelligence of these men who
have worked so hard to present this bill?

Mr. DEHLER: It was not meant that way.

Mr. MarTINI: Have you something better than that to replace this bill?

Mr. DeHLER: I think it should be a manifesto.

The CHAIRMAN: Are there any more questions? Perhaps we can wind this
up?

Mr. NASSerDEN: The only thing that bothers me about this presentation,

is, first of all, if I understood you correctly, you said the statute law does
not make sense?

Mr. DeEHLER: No, I said this, the bill of rights being presented as statute
law, does not make sense. And by ‘‘statute law” maybe we differ on definitions.
By statute law I mean what is technically called positive law, which is the
law for this time and this place and for these circumstances. That is what
I mean by statute law. Maybe you use the term differently.

Mr. NasserbEN: Would you not agree there is the necessity for that kind
of law in any nation or among any people?

Mr. DeEHLER: What kind of law—statute law, as I defined it?

Mr. NasserDEN: Yes, statute law as you define it.

Mr. DeHLER: Obviously.

Mr. NASSERDEN: Statute law?

Mr. DEHLFR Yes, obviously.

Mr. NAsSSErRDEN: How can you say this is a silly thmg’

Mr. DEHLER: I am saying it is so general, so universal, so vague, that
all it says is, “A man is a man”; and that is all it boils down to. A man has
an intellect, a will, and should be allowed to use it as long as it does not
hurt the bonum commune, the common good.

Mr. NASSERDEN: It says:

It is hereby recognized and declared, that in Canada there have
always existed and shall continue to exist the following human
rights and fundamental freedoms, namely,

(a) the right of the individual to life, liberty, security of the
person and enjoyment of property, and the right not to be
deprived thereof except by due process of law;

(b) The right of the individual to protection of the law. . . freedom
of religion. . . freedom of the press.

—and these other rights.

Mr. DEHLER: It is so general. It says so much and says nothing.
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Mr. NasserDEN: That is not very vague.

The CHAIRMAN: Thank you, Professor, for coming to us this evening and
giving us your views on this bill.

Gentlemen, before we adjourn, I would like to indicate to you that
tomorrow we expect to have with us, I think it is, Darren L. Michael of
the Seventh Day Adventist Church in Canada. You will recall that the
church filed a brief on the bill of rights, and I believe it has been distributed
to everybody. That is at 9.30 A.M. I think that perhaps in the morning we
may also be able to hear witnesses from Montreal, representing the Canadian
Jewish Congress.

In the afternoon, at 2 o’clock, we expect that Mr. McInnes will be here to
speak on behalf of the Canadian bar association.

Mr. BapanNar: In this room?

Mr. KorcHINsKI: No, it is 112-N.

The CHAIRMAN: We will be back in room 112-N tomorrow morning and
tomorrow afternoon.

Mr. STEWART: I move we adjourn.

The CHAIRMAN: We shall adjourn until 9.30 tomorrow morning.

23534-1—5)
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EVIDENCE

Fripay, July 15, 1960.
9:30 a.m.

The CHAIRMAN: Order, gentlemen. I would first like to welcome to the
committee Mr. Mandziuk, who is replacing Mr. Jorgenson who has found that
he is unable to attend the committee meetings.

We have two witnesses here this morning from whom I would like to
hear, if possible; and as I mentioned last night, we expect that we shall have
a representative from the Canadian bar association here at 2:00 o’clock this
afternoon.

This morning we have with us Mr. D. L. Michael of the Seventh-Day
Adventist church in Canada. You will recall that this church submitted a
very well prepared brief on the first bill of rights which was introduced in
1958, and it received distribution among all the members of the house of
commons.

I would therefore now call upon Mr. Michael who perhaps might in some
measure introduce himself, indicating his connection with the Seventh Day
Adventist church. Inasmuch as he has brought briefs with him and has
distributed them among the members of the committee he might find it con-
venient to omit reading those portions of the brief which he feels may be
simply introductory, and leave that to us to read.

The Rev. Darren L. MicHAEL (Secretary of the Department of Public
Affairs, Seventh-Day Adventist Church in Canada): Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
My position with the church is that of secretary of the department of public
affairs. I am happy to have associated with me this morning my colleague, Mr.
Ainsley Blair, who holds the same post in a provincial office for Ontario and
Quebec.

I want to apologize for the contrast in at least the external appearance of
the brief compared with the one we submitted some months ago to the Prime
Minister and to the Minister of Justice. We would have liked very much to
have had an opportunity to prepare this brief in French as well as in English;
but I think, Mr. Chairman, that you and the hon. members of this committee
are aware of a factor called time. This prevented us from taking the pains to
prepare this brief as nicely as we would have liked to have done.

My brief reads as follows: -

Mr. Chairman and honourable members of the special committee
established to consider Bill “C-79”, “An Act for the Recognition and
Protection of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms”, the Seventh-
day Adventist Church in Canada is grateful for this opportunity of
presenting its views with reference to this important and significant
legislative proposal introduced by the Prime Minister.

Such careful consideration, as this gesture reflects, is worthy of the
highest traditions of a free society and democratic responsibility reflected
in our parliamentary system. It is only in the light of an articulate
intelligent and informed public opinion that the elected representatives
of all the people can enact that legislation which will be in the public
interest having regard to the legitimate rights of all citizens.
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This submission has been prepared by the Department of Public
Affairs of the Seventh-day Adventist Church in Canada under authority
of its national executive committee which is the highest administrative
and governing body of the church in Canada.

With your permission, Mr. Chairman, it is possible for me to omit reading
the next two pages which follow, because they contain substantially the same
information which we gave in our previous briefs to the Prime Minister.

(The two pages referred to are as follows):

BACKGROUND INFORMATION

The Seventh-day Adventist Church in Canada is a conservative,
Christian communion that grew out of the great religious renaissance that
swept Christendom in the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries. This
Church has an organization that is world-wide in its concept of the
Christian witness. With this international viewpoint the members of
the Church, who are to be found in every province of Canada, bring
to their religious life a strong and passionate commitment to the intrinsic
freedom of the individual before God.

The denomination operates a globe-girdling chain of hospitals,
clinics, welfare centres, youth camps, publishing houses and colleges
dedicated to the service of humanity and the material and physical uplift
of mankind. This programme of witness and community service is
conducted in over 185 countries of the world.

The Bible as the inspired word of God is accepted at the final and
supreme authority in matters of faith. As the name suggests, Seventh-day
Adventists observe Saturday as the weekly Sabbath in harmony with
the example of Christ and the Apostles and believe in the literal,
physical and imminent return of Christ to this earth to establish His
eternal kingdom as taught in Holy Scripture.

The injunctions of Scripture calling for the demonstration of those
principles of good citizenship which cannot be divorced from true Chris-
tian piety are acknowledged and taught by the Church. Adventists hold
that where the widest measure of freedom, and in particular religious
liberty, exists it becomes possible to serve God and one’s country with
a fidelity and consistency that knows little, if any, stress of conflict.

In asking for the widest measure of liberty for themselves, Seventh-
day Adventists ask that all Canadian enjoy the same freedom so that
each citizen might make the maximum contribution toward the develop-
ment of this country. It is for this reason that the members of this
communion believe in the complete separation of church and state as
the surest guarantee of freedom of conscience. It is the considered opin-
ion of the members of this church that religious liberty is the keystone
of the arch of freedom and this can best be achieved where the legiti-
mate interests of both are kept completely separate, though comple-
mentary to each other.

I continue reading now at page 4 as follows:

GENERAL OBSERVATIONS

The Prime Minister and government are to be commended for the
genuine concern in the preservation and extension of human rights that
the introduction of this bill represents. Members of the Adventist Church
in Canada have watched with great interest the efforts of the Right
Honourable John G. Diefenbaker, Honourable David A. Croll, Mr. M. J.
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Coldwell, Honourable Arthur W. Roebuck and many others to secure
the basic rights of Canadian citizens through a comprehensive bill of
rights.

The work of many public-spirited individuals now finds fruition in
this step that the Parliament of Canada is being asked to take. The
passage of this measure will mark an historic and ‘significant milestone
for this country in its quest for freedom and peace under the rule of law.

In a rapidly changing society the nature and content of freedom
cannot be immune to the stress and strain of the forces of growth and
change. The last two decades have shown that fundamental human
liberty is not secure from attack. It must be noted in this context that
many of the most serious threats to individual human rights have come
during periods of war or grave national emergency. This is something
which must not be overlooked in any genuine attempt to secure these
basic freedoms.

Another point which bears examination is that substantial assaults
upon the fundamental rights of the individual citizen and of minorities
have taken place in those areas of responsibility considered to be within
the jurisdiction of the provinces. If effective measures are to be under-
taken to conserve liberty and protect it from such onslaughts as would
ultimately destroy it the experience of the past dare not be ignored.

For many years Seventh-day Adventists have looked toward the
day when those essential human rights so precious to the devout,
patriotic citizen would be more clearly recognized and assured. Assem-
bled here in Ottawa in 1955, the fifth quadrennial session of the Seventh-
day Adventist Church in Canada unanimously adopted a resolution
calling for the enactment of an effective bill of rights that would secure
the fundamental freedoms of all Canadians. Again, at Edmonton, last
year, the sixth quadrennial session re-affirmed its commitment to this
objective. Provincial or regional conferences of the denomination have
given expression to this aspiration as have other organizations and
conclaves of the Church.

If, as the Prime Minister and other Honourable Members have
pointed out, this bill is a “first step” along a continuing road of enlarg-
ing freedom which will be followed by other important developments
having as their goal the preservation and extension of liberty, the pas-
sage of this measure deserves the plaudits of every Canadian. However,
if it is felt that human rights are now secure for all time and all that
could be done to secure them has been accomplished in this proposed
act, one cannot help but entertain the most pessimistic hopes for the
future.

If this is to be the first step along a broadening road that will lead
to an increasing enjoyment of individual liberty there must be no delay
nor hesitation in the preparation required to take the next step, and
the next one after that. Not only is it imperative that eternal vigilance
be exercised on behalf of the defense of freedom, but anything short of
consistent, persevering efforts to assure the future security of human
rights will result in hesitation, uncertainty and the ultimate disaster
of a dismal tyranny. This must not happen in Canada.

Seventh-day Adventists pledge themselves to do all in their power
as loyal citizens to see that every educational means and legitimate effort
will be dedicated to the goal of protecting and enlarging the shrine of
Canadian liberty for all Canadians today and for succeeding generations.

No stone will be left unturned by the members of this communion
to do their part to the end that Canada might always be known as the
citadel of liberty and the haven of the oppressed.
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In view of the fact that many of the recent threats to the basic
rights of individual Canadians have taken place within the area of
provincial jurisdiction, it is to be regretted that this “first step”
could not be large enough to encompass both the federal and pro-
vincial field. It is to be hoped that the example of the federal govern-
ment, following as it does the step taken by the province of Saskat-
chewan in enacting a bill of rights, will encourage other provinces to take
the necessary steps required to fill the gaps that now exist.

In the light of the traditional concepts of the supremacy of parlia-
ment, there is an uneasiness in the minds of many citizens that legis-
lative measures of this type designed to secure basic human rights are
not beyond the reach of an impulsive and capricious majority in the
future. While there is probably little technical difference in the
mechanics of legislation, it does seem that a bill of rights entrenched
within the constitution might possess some additional qualities of per-
manency which would be desirable. The very difficulty of the process
required to secure such an amendment involving both the federal and
provincial spheres of jurisdiction is an assurance of the obstacles that
would stand in the way of some hasty and ill-advised scheme to dimin-
ish those basic human rights which this Bill seeks to guarantee.

Perhaps, federal legislation, complemented by equivalent provincial
action will serve as an interim device until such time as these basic
freedoms for all Canadians everywhere in Canada can be enshrined in
some fundamental constitutional manner beyond the easy reach of
some despotic, tampering hands. It is hoped that responsible federal and
provincial authorities will not hesitate in taking the initiative to explore
the possibilities of discovering a solution to this difficult procedural and
constitutional problem. Here is one area where narrow partisanship or
bitter parochialism must not be allowed to thwart a spirit of coopera-
tion and every effort toward the attainment of a satisfactory solution.
Such a noble cause as liberty deserves the highest and best in terms
of statesmanship and leadership.

While it is recognized that specific guarantees of particular rights
should be couched in the broadest terms so as to prevent any diminution
of rights there is a question as to adequacy of the mere listing of cer-
tain categories in clause 2 of the bill. For example, the statement that
“freedom of religion” has always existed and shall continue to exist does
not specifically assure the citizen of the right to worship as he chooses,
propagate his fath, change his beliefs or mode of worship and other-
wise manifest his religious convictions so long as he does not signifi-
cantly impair the equal rights of his fellow-citizens.

Some further definition and clarification carefully drafted along
the lines of articles 1, 2, 3, 7, 9, 10, 17, 18, 19, and 20, of the United
Nations declaration of human rights could be considered without en-
countering the legal hazard that what is omitted might be denied by
the courts, as this section of the Bill might be interpreted. There are
many people who hold with some tenacity to the view that only
right and truth have rights, error and heresy have no rights. Within that
context the mere affirmation that “freedom of religion” has always
existed and shall continue to exist would be meaningless without some
further definition and explicit clarification.

In view of the fact that some of the gravest injustices toward the
rights of the individual have occurred during a time of war or national
emergency, it does seem reasonable to suggest that serious consideration
be given by the government and parliament to modifying certain aspects
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of the War Measures Act. It seems ironic that when the nation is en-
gaged in a conflict to preserve all that is cherished by freedom-loving
citizens the very rights that are supposed to be defended from the

attacks of some external foe are often denied and repudiated from
within.

Human rights will never be secure until some means are dis-
covered for reconciling the legitimate requirements of the security of
the state with the basic, inalienable rights of the individual. It is to
be hoped that the suggestion of the leader of the opposition, which
appeared to receive a favourable response from the Prime Minister,
might result in parliament re-examining the War Measures Act, with
a view to ameliorating some of its provisions which do tend to under-
mine fundamental human rights in times of national emergency, while
at the same time providing the appropriate means of assuring
the security of the state. Unless this is done, this bill will have to be
viewed as only a peacetime guarantee of basic human rights, and in
view of the present tense international situation such rights will appear
to be tottering on the brink of extinction for some time to come.

While human freedom is fragile, and at times frail, it has managed
to exist in the minds and hearts of men ever since the Creator made man
a free, moral being endowed with the power of choice. The very survival
of liberty imposes upon all the responsibility to assure its continued
existence. It is felt that some type of continuing examination by a
standing parliamentary committee or other competent body could serve
a most useful purpose. The manner in which this proposed act might
be operating in actual practice, the changing threats to human rights,
new trends and developments in the national awareness or indifference

to liberty, could be noted by this type of committee serving indeed, as a
sentinel of freedom.

Properly constituted in terms of personnel and drawing upon the
legal and judicial resources of the nation, such a body could make a
most valuable and worthwhile contribution to the continued preserva-
tion of basic human rights in Canada. Its observations, recommendations
and reports could very well achieve a prominence and significance second
only to the invaluable contributions made by the judicial system through
a series of historic and noteworthy decisions in the area of human rights.
In the light of such judicial precedents and having regard to the other
relevant factors, such a body might well chart the course to be followed
in the years ahead, if freedom is to be preserved.

Since the educative process is so essential to the preservation of
liberty and human rights by an alert and sensitive public opinion, every
effort should be made to make this bill known and understood to as
many Canadians as possible. There does seem to be considerable merit
in the suggestion that a short, clear, but eloquent preamble would serve
a useful purpose in this respect. With the legal skill, literary ability and
erudition available to this committee in the person of its distinguished
members there should be little difficulty in securing this objective which
the Prime Minister has indicated he would welcome, if the committee
deems it wise to recommend such an amendment.

SUMMARY

To sum up the views of the Seventh-day Adventist Church in
Canada which warmly applauds the Prime Minister for taking the initia-
tive in introducing such a measure the following points are emphasized
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with respect to bill C-79, “An Act for the Recognition and Protection of
Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms” which it is felt would
greatly strengthen the effectiveness of this bill:
1. It could be entrenched in some constitutional manner and
thus be less susceptible to tampering or impulsive repeal, and
2. As an interim device the provinces could enact equivalent
legislation, and
3. Both federal and provincial authorities could cooperate in
undertaking immediately to find a way of securing basic human
rights for all Canadians everywhere in Canada, and

4. In clause 2, the simple listing of certain rights without defi-
nition or clarification could be strengthened by amplification along
the lines of the United Nations Declaration of Human Rights, and

5. The War Measures Act be revised and modified so that even
in time of war basic human freedoms need not be negated, and

6. A standing parliamentary committee be established to give
continuing examination with reference to the operation of this pro-
posed act in the light of changing circumstances, and

7. This committee could draft, and parliament accept, a pre-
amble to the bill that would in simple, though eloquent language
epitomize the convictions of all Canadians with respect to human
rights.

CONCLUSION

With other interested groups, the Seventh-day Adventist Church
in Canada appreciates the opportunity of presenting the considered
opinions of its membership under the authority of its national executive
committee with respect to the proposed Canadian bill of rights now
before parliament.

The members of this communion are committed to an unswerving
faith in the freedom of the individual under God. They pledge their
efforts to do everything within their power to foster the preservation
and extension of human rights for all Canadians regardless of race
or creed. This church cannot admit the justice of favoured treatment
for one group at the expense of others. For this reason, it believes
strongly in the widest measure of separation of church and state
and the complete non-interference in religious matters by the state.

Seventh-day Adventists are loyal citizens who honour and love
their Queen and country and consider such devotion as a fundamental
element of their religious obligations as Christians to love and serve
God supremely while at the same time to love and serve their
neighbour.

We are confident that in your hands the cause of freedom will
suffer no harm, but that on the contrary, your suggestions and recom-
mendations arising out of your careful study of this bill will serve to
strengthen and enhance this significant and historic step which parlia-
ment is being asked to take.

We are not unmindful of the heavy responsibilities that rest upon
you, Mr. Chairman, and the distinguished members of this committee
as well as all honourable members of parliament. Please, be assured
of our continued prayers that Almighty God may guide, bless and
sustain you in all your endeavours in the public service of Canada and
for the security of peace and liberty for all Canadians.

<
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The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Michael I think, first of all, I might very well, on
behalf of the members of the committee, thank you very much for the
eloquent reference you made to the abilities of this committee. I hope we can
fulfil your expectations in that regard.

I think also you should be commended for the preparation of a very fine
brief in relatively short period of time. If all the members of the committee
were not present at the time of the beginning of the presentation, Mr. Michael
expressed his regret that he was not able to have his presentation translated
and presented also in the French language, as had been done with a previous
brief submitted in connection with the bill that was introduced in parliament
in 1958.

Mr. Michael is prepared to answer questions, and I am quite sure that
some members of the committee would now wish to ask him a few questions.

Mr. Rapp?

Mr. Rapp: It is stated here, in this brief, that the Seventh Day Adventist
Church recommends Amendments to the War Measures Act. Would you elabor-
ate on that, go a little further and specifically state what your intentions are
along those lines?

Mr. MicHAEL: Mr. Chairman, not being fortunate enough to be trained
in the legal profession, I can only couch my answer in rather general terms,
arising out of the observations made in the debate on second reading of this
bill, where these observations were made by other honourable members, and
in the light of experience with the orders in council and some of the measures
that were undertaken during the last war, and other emergencies which came
under the authority of the act—which Canadians on sober reflection now feel
perhaps should not have been done.

It does seem that if the act is, shall we say, the legal or legislative
warrant for these actions, it may be that some safeguards could be written
in with regard to the right to access to council, habeas corpus and some of
the freedoms that are embraced in this bill and also apply even during an
emergency; that the area of freedom that has to be limited when the state
is subjected to great stress should be less narrow; that the area of freedom
that might have to be put in “cold storage”, should be less restricted than
is perhaps now possible.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): You are not opposed to the War Measures Act,
are you?

Mr. MicHAEL: I think the state has to have certain authority to cope with
emergencies, but I think that authority, in light of experience, can sometimes
be improved, amended or revised.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): What you are saying it, if we can guarantee a
greater measure of freedom and guarantee basic human rights, let us try
to do that?

Mr. MICHAEL: Yes.

Mr. Rapp: Further, you have also mentioned the preamble and have made
a very favourable comment about it. Would you, or would your church be
prepared to present a preamble along the lines you would prefer, because I
know the committee would appreciate very much if we could have some forms
of preamble presented to this committee. I am speaking now as an individual.

Mr. MICHAEL: Mr. Chairman, we had hoped—and I do not say this by
way of any criticism of anyone—we might have been able to suggest a draft
preamble; but we were working against the problem I have alluded to before,
that of time. Not being a lawer myself, we would have had to secure the
services of people as skilled and as distinguished as the members of this
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committee, to assist us. So we are quite prepared, if there is still time, perhaps
to send one by mail, if the committee is still working on it and has not yet
come upon a draft that meets their mind.

The CHAIRMAN: I think I can assure you, Mr. Michael, the committee will
be glad to receive, at your convenience, any suggested preamble that you may
have in connection with this bill.

Mr. Mandziuk?

Mr. Manpziuk: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I wanted to ask a question as
to whether or not your church has freedom of action in the U.S.S.R. Probably
that is off the beat. That will be a short answer, and then I have a comment
to make.

Mr. MicHAEL: Mr. Chairman, having regard to the welfare of our members
who live there, I would, of course, want to be careful in anything I said. We
do not have the normal avenues of access to our church people in that country,
and some other countries, that we enjoy in other lands.

Mr. NASSERDEN: Canada?

Mr. MIicHAEL: Yes. But such reports as do come to us indicate there is
a measure of freedom. I think it would be qualitative and quantitative in
degree. We know we have a congregation in the capital city of that country.
We have had people who have visited it in recent months. I think our inter-
national president, if I am not misinformed, is there now on a visit; but I
could not be sure of that. I think, in a limited sense, without making the
reservations I think are necessary, we could say there is a degree of freedom
enjoyed by our church.

Mr. Manpzivk: Mr. Chairman, this group is luckier than most other
churches. Mr. Michael, are you aware of the fact that the U.S.S.R. has had to—

The CHAIRMAN: Order.

Mr. Mandziuk, I am afraid we are getting very far away from the bill
before the committee.

Mr. Manpziuk: No matter what bill of rights is drawn up there is a statute
on the educating of the people. Those two must go together. Educating is just as
important as drawing up a bill of rights in no matter what language.

Mr. MicHAEL: I would like to point out that that is one reason we feel the
subclauses in clause 2 could benefit from some amplification, because we can
list all kinds of things. If there is not a real reciprocal desire to enjoy those
freedoms, the mere tabulating of a list is not always sufficient and it becomes
less sufficient if the tabulation is sparse or thin. However, we perfectly agree
with the observation that you have to have not only the letter of the law but
you must have the opportunity of freedom, if both are to work together in the
preservation of liberty.

Mr. ManpzIUK: That is what I have in mind.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: In your brief you have outlined several weaknesses in
this bill of rights, the most important one being that the bill is not broad
enough; secondly, that it cannot apply in time of emergency under the War
Measures Act; and, thirdly, that it covers only powers within the federal
jurisdiction. Do you imply by this that you are not satisfied with this bill of
rights in its present form and that you think it should not pass in its present
form? Do you imply that?

Mr. MIcHAEL: I do not think so. I think we have indicated in our brief—
perhaps not as affirmatively as we should have—that we do applaud the pas-
sage of this measure, but in doing so, we are saying that we are not unmindful,
in our hopes and aspirations for the preservation of liberty, that this bill could
have been stronger. I think even the Prime Minister himself has admitted that
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the bill does not do even what he would have liked to see in such a measure.
To that extent I think we would agree with the Prime Minister. In pointing out
that it does have shortcomings, we are not suggesting we would rather have no
loaf at all than the whole loaf. We are prepared to take a quarter or any sub-
stantial part of the loaf and hope that the other will be coming from the oven
some day soon.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Also you have mentioned somewhere in your brief that
you hope the provinces will adopt a similar course of action and also have their
bill of rights. I think you have mentioned this somewhere in your brief.

Mr. MICHAEL: Yes.

Mr. DEscHATELETS: Do you not think it would be a pity if this course of
I action is followed so that we would have in this country eleven bills of rights,
| different in their scope, powers and freedoms.

Mr. MICHAEL: Mr. Chairman, I think we would have eleven whether they
i did so or not. We would hope that in taking the initiative to enact one that the
i possible differences that might exist would be narrowed. We do not suggest
1 that compartmentalizing the protection of human rights in legislative form is
f ideal. I think I recall a phrase in our submission that said that until we get the
constitutional and procedural problems solved which would give us a uniform
" protection, then perhaps this would be one more step of which this bill perhaps
i is a prior step.
Mr. DESCHATELETS: Do you not think that most Canadians would be in
! favour of one bill of rights which would apply on Canadian territory from one
1 end of the country to the other?
i Mr. MicHAEL: Speaking for myself I would—we would.

Mr. DEscHATELETS: Then would you be in favour, since we will have a

b federal-provincial conference on July 25, of this bill being submitted to the
‘ premiers of the provinces so as to have their views on this bill in its present
form.

Mr. MicHAEL: Mr. Chairman, I do not know if the terms of reference of
this conference would permit of that subject being presented.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Suppose it is possible.

Mr. MicHAEL: If it was in order I would wish and hope that both federally
and provincially no time would be lost in discussing the facets of the problem
which would come within the scope of such a conference to find ways where we
could achieve the ideals of one uniform legislative measure to protect human
rights in Canada.

Mr. MarTINI: You said that the Prime Minister has said that the bill does
not go as far as it should go—so far as he would like to see it go. Do you not
think that, in expressing his idea about the bill of rights, he felt that, with the
material at hand, this is as far as he could go, and that it is the best at the
moment. Do you agree with that?

Mr. MicHAEL: 1 think that construction of the Prime Minister’s statement
probably is accurate.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): No one, of course, would suggest that your
question is a leading one.

Mr. MARTINI: I am not a lawyer; I am just trying to use common sense.
What I am trying to say is that since you say the Prime Minister would have
liked to see it go further, he is in the position that he could have made it go
further; but there must be something in the laws or statute, which will not

permit him at the present time to go further. So would you agree that this
is the best at the moment.
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Mr. MicHAEL: I do not know that I am competent to pit my legal knowledge
against that of the Prime Minister and the Department of Justice. I am quite
sure when the Prime Minister said he wished it could have gone further that
he meant what he said. Because it did not go further, there must be reasons
which to him are sound.

Mr. NasserpEN: That is a good answer.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Mr. Michael, I did not hear you read your whole
brief, but I did have an opportunity of reading it. I wish to commend you very
strongly upon your submissions. We all are agreed on the bill of rights and
we all want it to be as good a document as it can be. You have expressed our
views, I think, pretty well in your summary—at least the views I and other
members of our party have expressed. As I understand your first recommenda-
tion, you would prefer a bill of rights that would cover federal and provincial
matters, provided there is provincial consent, and that you would imbed that
in the constitution. '

Mr. MicHAEL: I think that would be correct. We would like to see it so
firmly established that removal, amendment or weakening could not easily be
undertaken.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Whether or not there is a discussion of this
matter at the conference on July 23, I take it that you urge there should be an
effort made to arrive at some agreement with the provinces toward that end.

Mr. MicHAEL: I believe, if we think of it in constitutional terms, that we
cannot leave the provinces out. ,

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): And until such time as the bill of rights can be
incorporated in the constitution, if I understand your second recommendation
correctly, you say that the most satisfactory decision would be if the provinces
would enact parallel bills of rights.

Mr. MicHAEL: It is a suggestion of ours.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): I know; it is your suggestion. As an interim
procedure it seems to me it is a very good one. Have you made any submission
to any of the provinces along this line, through your organization, which is a
very large and respectable one.

Mr. MicHAEL: I thank Mr. Martin for those nice words at the end of his
question. We have done it in an informal way in conversations with premiers
and attorneys general. We have felt, in the last few years, that possibly we
should not press this point vigorously until we saw just what form of action
parliament might take. I might say that our briefs and submissions on this topic
have been sent to the premiers, attorneys general and opposition leaders in the
provincial legislatures.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Mr. Martini—my namesake—I know with the
best of intentions sought to have you declare that this is a very good bill. No
one is suggesting that it is not a good bill.

Mr. MARTINT: At this time.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): What we are arguing is that it is an inadequate
bill; that is different.

Mr. MarTINI: But you voted for it.

y Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Yes, I voted for it because, as Mr. Michael has
said, half a loaf is better than no loaf. In paragraph 5 you say that the War
Measures Act should be revised and modified; and in a previous answer to a
question of mine you suggested that an effort should be made to extend as
many guarantees of human rights and fundamental freedoms as possible under
that act, consistent with national security. Do you think that the War Measures
Act should be in the bill of rights at all?
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Mr. MicHAEL: Here again I have to confess my inadequacy in the legal
profession. I do not know that the act is in the bill, except in so far as the
second half of the bill is concerned there is reference to the act. I do not think
that the whole act should be incorporated as a part of the bill, but possibly
as steps are undertaken to overhaul the act, then maybe the second half of
this bill might be affected in the light of such investigations as might be under-
taken. It would seem to me that, since there is under the present set of cir-
cumstances the possibility that a large portion of our rights are affected
when the War Measures Act is proclaimed, it is not inconsistent to have a
reference to it in this bill. We would hope that the next step can be taken;
that is, that perhaps the War Measures Act can be revised in such a way that
some of the basic freedoms will not have to go by the board.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): I have one more question. I realize that some
of these questions are of a legal character, but I think you have answered them
very well indeed.

In paragraph No. 6 of your summary you suggest that:

A standing parliamentary committee be established to give con-
tinued examination with reference to the operation of this proposed
act in the light of changing circumstances,. ..

Are you familiar with the new committee or new tribunal of inquiries
established in England under the Lord Chancellor for the purpose not only, as
you recommend, but to inquire into abuses or violations of human freedom
which might come from administrative decisions of boards in the United
Kingdom?

Mr. MicHAEL: Mr. Chairman, I am familiar with it to this extent, that
I know of its existence; but as to its powers or terms of reference, or as to
its scope and authority, I am not conversant with them.

On page 12 we refer to this idea of such a body, but we do not limit
it to a standing committee. We say “by a standing parliamentary committee
or other competent body”; and for the purpose of brevity on page 14 we
left out the “other competent body” from the sentence.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): My final question is as follows: do you
know of the institution they have in New Zealand, which is known as the
petition committee, to which any citizen in that country can refer for rectifica-
tion and alleged violation of any human right, or of a fundamental freedom?

Mr. MicHAEL: I must confess that I am not familiar with it. I have read
recently of an institution in one of the Scandinavian countries.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Denmark?

Mr. MicHAEL: Where there is a body which fills a parallel role to that
suggested by these bodies in the United Kingdom and New Zealand.

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Michael, apropos of your suggestion about the bill
of rights being entrenched in the constitution, to which the provinces would
be parties, I presume you are aware of the efforts which have been made over
tlfle years to reach agreement between the federal government and the provin-
cial governments on economic matters”? You are aware of that?

Mr. MicHAEL: Yes sir.

The CHAIRMAN: Do you think that any greater success would result from
the federal and provincial governments attempting to reach agreement on
matters such as you feel should be embodied in an effective bill of rights?

Mr. MicHAEL: Perhaps I am a bit of an idealist, but I would like to think
that the maintenance of matters of fiscal independence and rights might not
provoke quite the same zealous adherence to possessions, and that in the field
of human rights there might be more—I would not say a more statesmanlike—
but there might be encouragement for a more salutary approach on all sides
where the dollar was not involved quite so much.
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In the role of the spirit I would hope that there might be less partisanship,
and more inspiration.

The CHAIRMAN: I have a supplementary question to that: what is your
feeling in regard to the procedure that is now being adopted, namely, that
first of all the federal government manifests in this bill, or in a bill which
might eventually be passed, its views on the matter of human rights and
fundamental freedoms, and then it is open to the provinces to follow suit and
indicate in their legislatures how they feel in regard of these matters?

Do you not think that that procedure will expedite the day when you
hope that the provinces and the federal government will be able to reach
agreement?

Mr. MicHAEL: I think it could very well be that unless we should expe-
rience what one hon. member observed here, that the provinces in their
legislation might be so divergent in their versions of a bill of rights that the
future reconciliation of those views would be impossible.

But I think this bill is possibly the best we can expect at this time. I am
not able to say unequivocally that it is the best, because I do not know upon
what advice the decision was made. I give the benefit of the doubt, and I will
be willing to agree that it probably is the safest we can proceed with at this
point.

I hope that complementary legislation in the provincial fields might be a
stopgap measure, if a reconciliation of our constitutional problems is a long
range, long term and tedious process. I do not think freedom should be exposed
to the hazard of attack and onslaught without any safeguards, if there is some-
thing we can do, however inadequate it may be.

I think of the experience of the last war in England, when the people armed
themselves with old equipment—it was better than nothing—until their war
effort caught up. So if we have to get along with something like this, I think
we should make the best of it, but not give up our hope of developing some-
thing better.

The CHAIRMAN: That is correct; but I do not follow your reasoning. I
am not so sure that you adopted the reasoning of the member, but you did
make reference to the fact that you thought it might be more difficult if a
provincial legislature were to enact a bill of rights which was somewhat
divergent from that of the federal authority.

Is it not a fact that if it should enact such a divergent bill, it possesses
those views, and those views would still have to be reconciled before any
agreement could ever be reached with the federal authority?

Mr. MicHAEL: I think what I meant in making that observation was that
there might develop some divergence of view; but when the times does come
to get a uniform omnibus statute, there would then have to be definite areas
of negotiation reconciled, and I would hope that in the provinces enacting
their own bills of rights, they would not be too far from the pattern set here.

I do not think there must be a slavish uniformity to this, because, as you
suggest there might be some good ones, or some enlarged concept which they
could embrace. But if they were counter in spirit to the federal legislation it
would mean that the area of disagreement to be reconciled would be fairly
set out.

The CHAIRMAN: That is right, and if we should have difficulty right in
this parliament in reconciling the views of the members of the house upon the
extent of a bill of rights, then a fortiori would it not be more difficult to
secure agreement between ten provinces and the federal authority?

Mr. MIcHAEL: I do not know. I suppose I would like to think that members
of parliament represent the whole country. It may be that ten premiers and
that ten attorneys general might not have as many different ideas as to 265
members of parliament, but I am not sure.
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Mr. ARGUE: Mr. Chairman, might I ask a question or two? Mr. Michael,
the chairman said to you, as we all know, that the federal government and the
provinces have had some difficulty reaching agreement on economic matters,
although I am sure you are aware that a very large measure of agreement has
in fact been achieved from time to time.

But when we are speaking of the difficulty or the possibility of getting
an agreement with the provinces on a constitutional amendment, has it been
brought to your attention that the premier of Saskatchewan, in January, 1959,
addressed a long communication to the Prime Minister, the burden of which
was that there should be consultation between the provinces and the federal
government on the possibility of obtaining agreement on a constitutional
amendment?

Mr. MICHAEL: Again, I am not aware in detail of that communication.
But I am quite sure that anything which affected the interest of the provinces
would naturally want to be discussed with them, and their views considered.

Mr. ARGUE: I wondered if you knew that at least one province has already
taken the initiative to the end that an agreement might be developed, and that
Saskatchewan was in favour of such an agreement?

Mr. MicHAEL: In conversation with the premier I know his views in that
respect, and his interest in the more comprehensive measure which might even
supersede the provincial bill that is in operation there now.

Mr. ARGUE: You would not know that the Prime Minister of Canada has
not yet replied to this letter?

Mr. MicHAEL: Not having—

The CHAIRMAN: Let us keep that out.

Mr. ArGUE: I have two or three more questions. Are you unacquainted with
the Saskatchewan provincial bill of rights?

Mr. MicHAEL: I have not seen the full draft of it, but I can say this: that
in a rather cursory fashion we have been the recipients or the beneficiaries of
it in some instances in the province. At least we would like to think that.

Mr. ARGUE: Would you like to tell the committee about it, or would you
rather pass over it?

Mr. MicHAEL: It does not matter. It is nothing we are ashamed of.

There was a case where one of the colporteurs of our church—people
who sell literature—was apprehended for not having a book agent’s licence.
He was immediately charged. Now, usually if we discover that we have violated
a regulation like that, we try to ascertain what our rights are in it, and if
proper, we try to take care of it. But in this case we had no chance to do so.
Our representative was charged and taken before a magistrate.

Our solicitor, in preparing the defence, leaned heavily on certain judicial
precedents, and on the provisions of the Saskatchewan Bill of Rights Act. I am
happy to say that after that episode which was reported to the premier, there
was no attempt to complain; but we were informed later that amendments
were brought into the Book Agents Act completely eliminating any jurisdiction
over that activity of the church, under the terms of that act.

The premier told us himself that he felt that that particular incident
indicated one case where the act was being violated by this other statute, and
he felt it ought to be made consistent with it; so to that extent we feel that if
the bill of rights was a controlling factor in both the magistrate’s decision and
in subsequent action of the province, we are very grateful for it.

Mr. ARGUE: I have one other general question. I wonder if Mr. Michael is

of the opinion that this bill lacks teeth, and should have some teeth in it, and
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whether he would say that in his opinion it would be a stronger bill if it con-
tained penalties within the bill for any breach of these provisions, suggested to
permit enforcement of these provisions.

As you probably already know, Professor Frank Scott yesterday, at this
committee, said this bill lacks “teeth”. I want your general comment as to
whether you think it lacks “teeth”; and to know if you have any suggestions,
if it is desirable, how those “teeth” might be provided?

Mr. MicHAEL: Not being a legal orthodontist I do not know what might
be the most effective kind of “teeth” for the measure.

Mr. ARGUE: You agree it does not have any?

Mr. MIcHAEL: It may not have them legally. Perhaps time will prove it
may have them in terms less specific but, shall we say, more intangible morally.
There may be “teeth” in terms of precedents which will enable the establish-
ment of a deterrent which will serve for some breach. But I assume that is
perhaps not in the terms you meant “teeth”.

Mr. ArGUE: What would you say to the suggestion that this would be more
effective legislation if it contained, within it, penalties for a breach of the provi-
sions of the bill and penalties to enable or provide for its enforcement?

Mr. MIcHAEL: Mr. Chairman, I really do not know. I think of the Bill of
Rights in the United States, and, of course, comparable legislation in the United
Kingdom that has served to preserve our freedoms; and some of those very
historic documents do not have ‘“‘teeth”. They have provisions for redress and
relief, but I suppose one could say some do not have “teeth’” in terms of penal-
ties of fines or imprisonment.

Mr. ARGUE: Do you see any provisions for redress or relief in this measure?

Mr. MicHAEL: Only in so far as it will be possibly something that can be
cited in appeals to the courts. It may not be strong enough for that. Time alone
will prove whether it is strong enough in its persuasive effect upon the judiciary
and if appeals are made for redress of grievances.

Mr. STEWART: Would not the “teeth” be in the statute setting up the
offence which is the violation of this act? Is that not the reason why there are
not any ‘‘teeth” in it?

Mr. MicHAEL: Yes, possibly.

Mr. MANbDzZIUK: Mr. Michael, are you aware of the fact that the previous
administration had made a mild effort to set up a committee of attorneys
general of the provinces, chaired by the Honourable Stuart Garson, the former
Minister of Justice; and that due to the jealousies existing then between the
provinces and the federal parliament, this effort came to nought? Are you also
aware—

The CHAIRMAN: Perhaps one question at a time, Mr. Mandziuk?

Mr. MaNDzIUK: Perhaps he could answer both together, because they are
related.

Are you also aware that because the provinces have exclusive jurisdiction
over property and civil rights that the provinces would have to give up some-
thing? And yet, do you feel the provinces would agree to anything, when an
effort had been made by the previous administration—with due credit to them,
and I am not depriving them of any credit—and I think my honourable friend,
Mr. Martin, knows about this—and nothing was arrived at? So why harp on it?

Mr. MicHAEL: I know some efforts were made and perhaps they came to
nought. Perhaps they came to nought because the Minister of Justice, at that
time, according to the best lights that he had, may not have himself felt strongly
the need for a bill of rights. I do not know. I talked to him back in those years
on this question.
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Mr. Manpzruk: I said that he made a “mild effort”.

Mr. MicHAEL: That may be. I am quite sure that prior to 1867 there were
many overtures made towards confederation that came to nought. But the
representatives of the provinces or colonies concerned pursued the topic and
persevered, and agreement did come later on.

I do not quite recall the second half of the question that you asked.

Mr. ManpzIiuk: It concerned the exclusive jurisdiction of the provinces
over property and civil rights.

Mr. MicHAEL: On that question—and here, again, I express this only as a
layman, and I know the clause in the British North America Act you have
reference to: I do not know that human rights are identical with civil rights
or property rights. There undoubtely is some overlapping and meshing, but
there may be a difference and distinction. It might still be possible for the
provinces to retain jurisdiction over property and civil rights, but there may
be something to be said in the use of terms—and maybe this is just dabbling
in semantics, but I think perhaps human rights might need a legal definition.

The CHAIRMAN: You will recall that before confederation there were only
three provinces involved, and now we have ten. I imagine you would agree
that would magnify the difficulties, would it not?

Mr. MicHAeL: I think any statistical change in a situation does create
problems, but I think that those three, at that time, seemed quite capable of
having lots of problems to resolve.

The CHAIRMAN: I think we should try to wind up as quickly as possible.

Mr. DescHATELETS: Mr. Michael, we were talking about the “teeth” a few
minutes ago. I like your proposal No. 6 in page 14. Do you not think a standing
parliamentary committee would serve this purpose of vigilance; that there
would be some new rights we might sometimes add to this bill, in the way of
effective enforcement, the way to enforce the rights we have already in this
Bill of Rights? Do you think that the standing parliamentary committee could
serve this purpose very effectively?

Mr. MicHAEL: Mr. Chairman, we made that suggestion because we think
it could now—whether it must be a standing parliamentary committee or some
other body such as was mentioned by Mr. Martin, in order of what is done in
the United Kingdom or New Zealand, and we have no brief for either one. We
would like to see that it would be effective, that it would function.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: In other words, this suggestion, in your view, is answer-
ing this kind of weakness we have in the bill as far as the enforcement of this
bill is concerned?

Mr. Manpziuk: That is a leading question; that is an expression of opinion.
Mr. DESCHATELETS: Let the witness answer.

Mr. STEWART: Do not put the words in his mouth.

Mr. MANDZIUK: Do not put the words in his mouth.

Mr. MicHAEL: Even if a bill were as ideal as it is humanly possible to make
it, I think we would still think the suggestion would have merit, because how-
ever perfectly you may draft a bill its application and operation in actual
experience is what is important. I think it would be important in this area of
human rights, where we are seeing constant change. What once threatened
human rights may not now come between; but there are threats that may come
from other quarters. Some continuing watch dog might suggest improvements
and modifications, and it might be able in its observations to point to possible
avenues of approach we have not thought of yet.

23534-1—63
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Mr. DESCHATELETS: At page 15, in your brief you made this statement:

This church cannot admit the justice of favoured treatment for one
group at the expense of others.

Do you imply here there would be a favoured treatment somewhere in this
country for one church at the expense of another?

Mr. MicHAEL: Not in law, Mr. Chairman, because we have no established
church. But I was thinking particularly of the specific guarantee against that
eventuality that is written into the United States amendment, the first amend-
ment. It is related to our observations with respect to clause 2, that some of
these statements of specific freedoms are not amplified and clarified enough. We
feel that separation of the church and state does serve in a pluralistic society to
provide the widest measure of freedom for all. We could wish for more than
just a simple statement, “freedom of religion”, as it has always been a fact in
Canada and will continue to be. We wish there were some specific guarantees of
the type of freedom of religion. That is why we mention the particular passages
in the United Nations declaration of Human Rights which we think are relevant
to this.

Article 18 reads:

Everyone has the right to freedom of thought, conscience and religion;
this right includes freedom to change his religion or belief, and freedom,
either alone or in community with others and in public or private, to
manifest his religion or belief in teaching, practice, worship and
observance.

Article 19 reads:

Everyone has the right to freedom of opinion and expression; this
right includes freedom to hold opinion without interference and to seek,
receive and impart information and ideas through any media and regard-
less of frontiers.

We think something more specific would help than just the listing of it.

The CHAIRMAN: Gentlemen, I have had a request for sometime from
Mr. Macdonnell to ask a question of the witness. He not being a member of this
committee. Would the committee give unanimous consent to Mr. Macdonnell?

Agreed to.

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Macdonnell?

Mr. MACDONNELL: Mr. Chairman, it was merely this. I think there are still
some people who have the feeling that once you begin to write down your rights
you may forget something. In other words, there is a certain danger in
codification. I used to be one of those myself, but I now come to the feeling that,
on balance, it is a good thing to have a written bill of rights.

However, I want to ask this. Particularly on page 8, there is a reference
to the danger of:

~——impulsive and capricious majority in the future.

Would Mr. Michael tell us whether he knows of any cases where in a free
country, in democratic institutions, there has been legislation taking away and
reducing human rights? Is this a very practical danger?

Mr. MIcHAEL: Mr. Chairman, I think that there are enough instances in
history books that will indicate what can happen when there are changes and
political and social upheavals in a country.

Mr. MACDONNELL: Germany, for example.

Mr. MiIcHAEL: Possibly, and we have seen it happen in certain Latin-
American countries where there are changes which are not always brought
about by a change in boundaries or a change in immigration which alters the
complexion of a country’s population. These things have happened in the past.
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They may not have happened in recent years in the so-called free countries—
the western countries. Yet I would not be so sure that under a different regime,
in the interests, shall we say, of economic dangers or other physical dangers
which may be apprehended, that certain steps may not be taken. It seems that
we must constantly think, as the Prime Minister said, that this is not just for
this day; this bill is not being presented just for our time, but we are thinking
of the future. If we are prudent citizens we much think of the eventualities. We
never like to think of sickness striking us in our homes, but we have the
medicine cabinet and the doctor’s phone number underlined in a rather
prominent place. It seems we much think of the possibility that under stress,
external or internal, there might be pressures at that moment nd we must do
away with some of these things which impede our hope in an emergency.

Mr. MARTINI: A moment ago you said that this bill of rights goes very well
as far as it goes at this time, and that from time to time we would have to
improve it as we go along. Do you still agree with that?

Mr. MicHAEL: I do not know whether or not it is the bill itself that may be
subject to continuous improvement. It seems it goes deeper than that. It is a
matter of our constitutional procedures and some of these other matters. I hope,
however, that we will always take the view that measures to protect freedom
can stand improvement.

Mr. MArRTINI: But you feel that it goes as far as it can go at this time.

Mr. Mi1cHAEL: The Prime Minister apparently felt—

Mr. MARTINI: I am saying that in your opinion you think it goes far enough
at this time?

Mr. MicHAEL: Under existing circumstances.
Mr. MARTINT: Do you agree with Mr. Martin that this bill is inadequate?

Mr. MicHAEL: Well, time alone will prove whether it is adequate or
inadequate.

Mr. MARTINI: Then it should be tried?

I_VIr. MicHAEL: I would like to see it tried. I think we can say this much,
that in our view it is not the final answer, and we think time will prove that.
We would hope it could be just a little bit more comprehensive. It may be the
only thing we can do at this stage.

Mr. MarTINI: Will you agree it is not inadequate right now.

Mr. MicHAEL: We do not know. We have not seen it in action. The next few
years, or a decade, might prove it is more adequate than even some of us may
think at this time. It may prove less adequate than its ardent champions think it
is. We will hope, in the interest of freedom, that it will prove more adequate
than we think at the present time.

Mr. STEWART: As I understand it you are basing this on the concept of the
fundamental freedoms.

Mr. MicHAEL: We hope that this act will give that development impetus.

_ Mr. DescHATELETS: In respect of your answer to Mr. Martini’s question, is
it not a_fact that at page 14 you have enumerated seven suggestions which in
your opinion should be adopted so as to strengthen the bill we have now.

Mr. MicHAEL: In making these observations we recognized, of course, that
neither this committee nor perhaps even parliament at this session, in respect
of for instance No. 2, the enactment of equivalent legislation, could do that;
but we are hopeful that perhaps in the committee’s report encouragement
could be given to that idea. Probably the amendment to the War Measures Act
cannot possibly be undertaken at this session, but we hope that this might
encourage action being taken to review it.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Several times in your presentation you have mentioned
that you hope this is only a first step and that with time this bill could be
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amended and be strengthened in the light of new conditions. Could you give
me an example where a bill of rights in any country of the world has even
been amended once?

Mr. MicHAEL: If we take the example which is perhaps closest to us, in
the United States, we know that there are more amendments today than there
were in 1876 or very shortly thereafter. The fourteenth amendment certainly
chronologically followed the tenth, and did it timewise too. Even in the United
States the first ten amendments are not considered as special legislative enact-
ments to stand alone; they were amendments to something else.

I do not know that the Magna Carta or the petition of right have been
amended, but other steps have been taken which had the effect, perhaps
of improving and enlarging the concept of freedom which they were at first
designed to protect. I think it could be said of the United States that certainly
the subsequent amendments which followed the first ten—I do not know what
the count stands at now, although I think there are over twenty and at least
the fourteenth we know has a definite bearing on human rights, and that could
be said to have modified the first ten.

The CHAIRMAN: I think perhaps I could ask you this question which I
think is relevant to what you have been speaking about. If it is suggested that
this bill should not be enacted at this session of parliament and that an effort
should be made to reach agreement with the provinces, do you think we
should recommend that this bill be deferred, or should we pass it and go on
from there.

Mr. MicHAEL: Mr. Chairman, we would all wish we had the capacity for
foresight. If the enactment of this bill should encourage complacency toward
human rights, we would of course be sorry; but on the best information we
have we would like to see it enacted even if we cannot take as big a step as
we would like to take and which we feel maybe should be taken. We feel that
a small short step perhaps is better than no step at all.

Some Hon. MEmBERS: Hear, hear.

Mr. MicHAEL: If the history of the confederation of our country means
anything it has shown that some small steps have led to big one. It also
has shown that some steps have been the last steps that have been taken.
We hope this is not the last; we devotedly hope and pray that it will be the
first of many and that others will be big ones.

The CHAIRMAN: Gentlemen, we have with us Mr. Saul Hayes, vice president
of the Canadian Jewish congress and Mr. Michael Garber, Q.C., of the national
executive committee of the Canadian Jewish congress. These gentlemen have
prepared a brief which has been distributed to you. I am sure they would like
to appear before this committee. I hope we can afford them an opportunity to
do so. As you know, we are committed this afternoon to hear the Canadian bar
association. I would hope that the committee would unanimously agree that
we adjourn now and reassemble at 11:30 or as shortly thereafter as the questions
preliminary to the orders of the day have been disposed of, and that we hear
these gentlemen at that time. I am in the hands of the committee, but I think
in the circumstances we should try to hear them and then go on this afternoon
with the Canadian bar association. Is the committee in unanimous agreement?

Agreed.

The CHAIRMAN: I would like to express, on behalf of the committee Mr.
Michael, our thanks and appreciation to you for preparing this brief and
submitting to what I thought were quite pointed questions. Recognizing the
fact that some of the questions have been upon legal matters, and you do not
profess to be skilled in the law, you did a very excellent job in answering them.
I am sure you have been very helpful to the committee.
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Mr. MicHAEL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and through you to every mem-
ber of the committee for this privilege.

—The committee recessed.

AFTERNOON SESSION

Fripay, July 15, 1960.
11.30 a.m.

The CHAIRMAN: Gentlemen, let us come to order. We have with us Mr.
Saul Hayes, who is sitting on my right. He is executive vice-president of
the Canadian Jewish congress. Next to him is Mr. Michael Garber, Q.C.,
immediate past president of the national executive committee.

I shall ask Mr. Hayes to introduce the third gentleman.

Mr. SauL HAYES (Executive Vice-President, National Jewish Congress):
The third gentleman is Dr. Manfred Saalheimer, who is in charge of legal
research for the Canadian Jewish congress.

The CHAIRMAN: May I express on behalf of the committee our regret at
our inability to accommodate you this morning. I hope it has not incommoded
you too much. We appreciate your coming before the committee to present
your views on this proposed legislation.

I suggest then that you proceed in whatever manner you feel you would
like.

Mr. Haves: In view of the shortage of time, might I take a leaf out of
the book of the second speaker. And this reminds me of a case when there
were two speakers; one was very elequent and took up a good deal of time.
But after he was through, after having spoken for one and a half hours, the
second speaker got up and said “I have only one word to say.”

So, following his advice, I would shorten the proceedings. But I do not

wish to reflect upon the very complete presentation which was given to you
this morning.

We share the former speaker’s point of view in the reason for our inability
to provide you with a French version of our presentation. Undoubtedly it
was no one’s fault; but the fact remains that it was impossible to effect a trans-
lation and to mimeograph it and provide it. We regret it, because we always,
when we appear before public bodies, like to present our brief in the two
official languages; but we have not had an opportunity to do so today.

We, of the Canadian Jewish congress, have been interested in the matter
of .human rights for a very long time. It may be that to some extent we are
prime movers in this field, because in 1945 we were one of the non-governmental
organizations which attended at San Francisco; and I shall not be immodest
when I say that we, at least, made some contribution to the formulation of
the human rights provisions in the United Nations charter. From that time
on we have been very much concerned with the possibility of Canada’s adopt-

ing some form of legislation which would conform to the spirit of the
universal declaration of human rights.

I see that Mr. Martin is here now, and I would remind him that when
he was secretary of state in 1947, we went before his department and suggested
that in the Citizenship Act there be placed a human rights declaration, so that
at least in a declaration of citizenship that would appear.

Mr. Rapp: Was your suggestion incorporated at that time?

Mr. Haves: Not completely. Perhaps we were a little too much in advance
of our time, and our suggestions were not wholly incorporated.
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Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Since the question has been raised, the declar-
ation of human rights involved so many matters having to do with provincial
rights that it was not possible to put it in a bill of human rights.

Mr. Manpziuk: You did not have a bill of rights at the time.

The CHAIRMAN: I think we should allow Mr. Hayes to proceed with his
brief.

Mr. Haves: I assure you our reputation is not that of a stormy petrel,
and I regret that I might have brought about some argument. But in 1950 we
were very active before committees and in communications with various
departments of government on this matter.

I would like to refer to the original terms of reference, and the first
committee I think which was in 1947, was it not, when the first committee
sat, and when it was the intention to conform to the suggestion that was
made at the time, that inquiries should go out to the heads of law schools,
the deans of law schools, and the attorneys general of the provinces in regard
to what might be the area of jurisdiction in civil rights.

I raise it now, not because I have a feeling for the history of it, but because
I think it is of practical importance.

At that time we felt, and we still feel, that the issue was being bedevilled
from the fact that the words “property” and “civil rights” are in juxtaposition,
and for not leaving enough room for the feeling that the civil rights program
is possible in the federal jurisdiction.

We hammered away at that point for some time in conferences and in
communications and so on. And it is of importance now, in our opinion, because
we are going to make a submission here which indicates that this whole matter
should be referred again to the Supreme Court.

We feel that the original idea of a reference to the Supreme Court is how-
ever fraught with many difficulties; but it is a very useful device to find out
exactly the import and meaning of that one phrase, if it did nothing else, and
that is: what do “property” and “civil rights” mean.

And beyond the interminable arguments, and the consultations with the
heads and deans of law schools, we have felt that it was to be expected, cer-
tainly in the light of conditions in 1947, that the attorneys general of the prov-
inces would undoubtedly say that property and civil rights were matters of
provincial jurisdiction, because it says so in the British North America Act.

But that is not the story at all. That is not the answer. The question is:
what does the term property and civil rights, in juxtaposition with property,
mean? That is one of the matters we feel which requires a royal commission
before a truly effective bill of civil rights can guarantee to Canadian citizens
and to Canadians what it proposes to do.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Would you have a reference to a court before
the passage of the bill?

Mr. Haves: In our original submission some years ago we did suggest it;
and in our present submission on page 3, paragraph (1), we highly commend
the Canadian government for having introduced the bill, and we recommend
its early adoption with such refinements of text as the labours of this commit-
tee will produce. But we say that we did not have, in the time that was given
to us, an opportunity to have our legal committee meet in order actually to
frame certain recommendations.

We nevertheless knew intuitively, and from past experience over the years;
because, while notice was short, we knew about the bill of rights for many
years, and we knew that a bill sooner or later would come down. But on certain
issues we refrain from listing what we believe to be the shortcomings; or, to
put it bluntly, we are prepared to say that we want this bill of rights, because
it is a good deal better than nothing.
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But please do not get the impression that we believe it to be a perfect
instrument, because it does have shortcomings. Some of those shortcomings I
think could be remedied in one way, and that is by having a really sound
examination of what are property and civil rights, what do they really mean;
because before you can ask for one, or go and ask a province to pass a bill of
rights, they may get into the same mischief as anybody else, if they assume
that the entire gamut of civil rights is covered under the phrase “property and
civil rights”, and it would double the confusion.

Nevertheless in our brief we do suggest refinements, one of which comes
quickly to mind. I shall give it to you only because I want to show the trend
of our thinking.

In the original bill, the C-60 bill, there was a provision—I think it was in
the same section, section 4, that the Minister of Justice insure that the purposes
or provisions of the bill be fully carried out. That was a positive order to the
Department of Justice through its minister.

But we thought that that version was a great improvement over the
present version which is the negative one. It says:

4. The Minister of Justice shall, in accordance with such regula-
tions as may be prescribed by the Governor in Council, examine every
proposed regulation submitted in draft form to the clerk of the Privy
Council pursuant to the Regulations Act and every bill introduced in
the House of Commons, in order to ascertain whether any of the pro-
visions thereof are inconsistent with the purposes and provisions of this
part.

Now in the views of our legal committee sitting on this matter, they
would suggest to you that this waters down the bill, and that it is not as good
a proposal as the first one, which was a positive one, that everything must be
in conformity to the bill of rights legislation, while this is the negative one,
and it talks about nothing being inconsistent with it. There is a very big
difference both from the point of view of the goal of ideals, and also of the
surrounding ministerial approach to the problems, as well as their imple-
mentation. At least, that is our submission.

Our second submission—and in all of these matters here, we are speaking
for the Canadian Jewish congress which, by a democratic process of election
elects delegates every year at the Canadian Jewish congress national con-
vention. Those delegates in turn elect a dominion council, which is the govern-
ing body in between sessions; and this dominion council in turn elects an
executive committee; and it is upon the authority of that executive com-
mittee that we make this presentation to you.

So, by and large, you can say that our submission does represent the
viewpoint of Canadian Jewry, which numbers more than a quarter of a
million in Canada today. I would also like to point out that, as I said before,
we were somewhat pioneers in this matter on human rights. We have had
our concern with it. If you will remember your history, it was referred to,
I believe in parliament recently, that this year the Canadian Jewish com-
munity is observing its 200th anniversary of settlement in Canada. One of
the dramatic incidents in the history of the past 200 years of Canadian Jewish
life was the admission of Zachary Hart, of Three Rivers, to represent those
people, or a large majority of those people in his constituency who twice
elected him to sit as their representative for parliament. Perhaps it is well
known, and I need not remind you, but I will say briefly that due to the
oath that had to be taken in those days in the faith of Christianity, Mr. Hart,
being Jewish, could not sit. This was in 1807-08. In 1832, twenty-five years later,
the Imperial parliament passed a statute removing these disabilities, which made
history, because it was the first place in the United Kingdom or in Britain itself,
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and the first place in what was then the British Empire, to remove these disabili-
ties and therefore to accord these measures of civil rights by allowing a citizen of
Quebec to take his seat, at the behest of those who wanted him to sit, being the
majority of the citizens. It was our first real experience, that we can recall, of a
fight for civil rights and civil liberties. I mention this because I think it is a
matter of some historic interest, and perhaps the Jewish community, to some
extent, have been alive to the issue of human rights and fundamental freedoms
with a certain sensitivity that may not be true of other groups.

I will not read the brief, Mr. Chairman. I think you enjoined the previous
witness not to, and I will not either, but I shall give you the highlights of our
presentation. They are as follows: that some study should be given therefore
to the shortcomings of the bill, if the basic premise is agreed to, and our
basic premise is that there are shortcomings; (2), that the bill ought to be
adopted as a first measure. I think we really believe the old Chinese adage
that if you go on a thousand mile trip you still have to take the first step,
and we believe this is a first step that should be taken; we believe that it is
imperfect, and we believe that you will not get a perfect bill of rights in the
first few years of attempt.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): I do not follow this.

Mr. Haves: I am at page 3, Mr. Martin.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Are you dealing with number 3?

Mr. HavEes: I am dealing with number 1.

The CHAIRMAN: May I just interrupt at this point. I would suggest that we
have the brief in its present form printed as an appendix to the report of the
proceedings of the committee, and then Mr. Hayes in the course of his reference
will be referring to paragraphs and portions of that brief, and we can follow
that in the printed proceedings by referring to the appendix.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): I agree with you in regard to this particular
brief, but I do not think this can be the practice to follow. It has been easy
for us to read this brief while Mr. Hayes was talking, but we will have
another association presenting a brief this afternoon which we will have never
seen which I think should be read carefully in the committee so that we can
study it as we go along, otherwise we will not have a chance to study it at all.
There is no point in having witnesses come here to just put something before
the committee which we do not understand. We can understand this one because
it is succinct, but I do not agree with your suggestion, Mr. Chairman, that
this should be regarded as practice.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: May I suggest that Mr. Hayes read this brief from
page 3.

Mr. HAaYEs: May I be permitted, Mr. Chairman, to add one or two observa-
tions to the brief?

The CHAIRMAN: Oh, absolutely yes.

Mr. Hayes: Our first statement is that we commend the Canadian govern-
ment for having introduced bill C-79 and recommend its early adoption with
such refinements in text as the labours of this committee will produce. We
suggest that one of the things that might be considered by your commitee is a
reference to the Supreme Court on the issue of what that section of the B.N.A.
act really means.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): From what you have said I take it that you mean
there should be a reference to the Supreme Court before the bill is passed?

Mr. Haves: No, after.

Mr. Rapp: Mr. Chairman, maybe we should follow the same procedure
as we did with the other two or three briefs which we have heard. The brief
should be read first and then questions asked after.
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Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): We should consider it clause by clause. That
should not affect anybody. We should be allowed to ask questions as we go along.
Mr. Rapp: You will be here until four o’clock before we get finished.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): What you suggest will not shorten this.

The CHAIRMAN: What we have done before, and if it is agreeable to the
committee and to Mr. Hayes now, we should allow him to read it and to make
ahy extraneous comments he wishes to, and when he concludes that then we
will proceed with the questions.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): I agree with you, Mr. Chairman, but the reason
I am doing this is because we are working under these difficult, frustrating and
impossible conditions. I am just waiting—

The CHAIRMAN: Well, now—

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Just a minute. Mr. Pearson is going to be speak-
ing in the foreign affairs debate and I am going to have to go back into the
House of Commons. I am just running in and running out again. The whole thing
shows how ridiculous it is that we should be meeting when an important debate
like that is on. I reserve the right to ask questions when I feel the circumstances
warrant it, under these circumstances.

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Martin, may I say this; we are meeting at the direction
of the steering committee.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): The steering committee makes no directions.

The CHAIRMAN: We have a job to do, and it was agreeable to the committee
to meet. Now, I do not think it is incommoding you any more than it is
incommoding any other member of this committee. We have set the procedure
and we have been getting along harmoniously.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Well, the steering committee does not—

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Martin, when I am speaking will you please refrain
from—

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): I want to say that the steering committee does
not make directions, it makes recommendations to the committee, and it is the
committee that decides what shall be done.

Mr. STEWART: The committee decided before that we should adjourn and
meet again now.

Mr. MarTINI: We are only wasting time. Surely if Mr. Martin wants to
get away we should let him ask his questions. We should not be that rigid. If
he wants to ask some questions as we go along, I think we should let him ask his
questions and let him get away if he has another job to do. I do not think we
should be so tough or so rigid, but let us get along with the meeting.

The CHAIRMAN: Is it correct then that we are going to turn the question
of the presentation of this brief and the asking of questions over to Mr.
Martin entirely? Is he going to carry on from there?

Mr. MARrTINI: No, I do not mean that. We have accommodated everyone
else and we should accommodate Mr. Martin as well.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Thank you, Mr. Martini, for that wise suggestion.

Mr. MARTINT: Let us get on with clause 1, sir.

The CHAIRMAN: We have wasted I guess about ten minutes already. I
think you should go ahead now, Mr. Hayes.

Mr. Hayes: Succinctly, Mr. Chairman, our suggestion is that the bill be
proceeded with, and that it be a continuing obligation of the House of Commons,
in recognition of the fact that there are shortcomings to the bill, to study the
number of propositions that not only will be advanced by us, I am sure, but
by legal authorities such as the bar association, perhaps, which will be put
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before you. We feel that among the matters that should be studied are the
questions of amending clause 4 of the present bill in order to give the Minister
of Justice a positive rule to apply, rather than the present negative one. We
feel that the question in regard to the War Measures Act should be considered,
and the matter should be examined as to whether it is needed at all, in the
same way that in times of emergency, one of the greatest protections to the
freedom of an individual, being the Habeas Corpus Act, is suspended, so in
times of emergency the wisdom of parliament will decree, if it has to, that
an act such as this will be abrogated during the period of emergency; I do not
know, but it is our contention that is all that would be necessary because, with
great respect for those who think otherwise, we believe that the introduction of
this question of the War Measures Act draws a false net across it, and that
is this bill of rights is good providing you do not have emergencies. That
should not be the philosophy of the bill. It should be good for the people.
If emergencies are such, in the judgment of parliament, that these emergencies
beset community, then their good judgment will change and the bill will be
suspended. Its operation will be suspended during the period of such emer-
gency. In respect of clause 4 all that needs to be inserted and substituted for
the mention of the War Measures Act is simply that parliament during a period
of war can amend, or that some legal parliamentary legislation be found to
cut out the entire reference to the War Measures Act, or any such parliamentary
phraseology as befits such section and cut out the entire reference to the War
Measures Act.
Mr. StewaRrT: This is section 6.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Or could you not have a section there saying,
“This act does not apply to the War Measures Act”?

Mr. HAaves: Yes.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): You have not discussed this thing with your
own legal people?

Mr. Haves: In the past, as this part was substantially the same as in
Bill C-60, therefore our legal committee did discuss a number of these matters.
Indeed, in December, 1958 we were participants in a nation-wide conference
that was held in Ottawa called, I think, the human rights conference. No, I
am told it is the citizens commission on human rights. We made a presentation

at that time, and some of our views, such as a reference to the Supreme Court,
were therein contained.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Are you through with the War Measures Act?
Mr. HAYES: Yes.

i Mx_-. Mnrm (Essex East): Have you any suggestions to make as to what
liberalization could take place in the War Measures Act itself?

Mr. Haves: None at all, because we felt, in our view of it, it is an unneces-
sary feature of the act.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): I did not mean whether it should be in the act,
but has your organization given any consideration as to what liberalization
should take place in the War Measures Act itself?

Mr. Haves: No, it has not.

The second point is we urge that subsequently provision be made for the
establishment of a joint committee of the senate and of the house of commons
on human rights and fundamental freedoms, whose main task it would be to
lay the groundwork for obtaining that measure of agreement with the
provinces which, after adoption by a federal-provincial conference, would in
due course make possible a joint address to Westminster. An amendment to
the B.N.A. Act should thus be sought, placing a bill of rights covering the fields
of provincial as well as federal jurisdiction there, alongside the language-rights
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and school-rights which are already there. We do not have pessimistic hopes,
but we have optimistic hopes that, in due course, something will eventuate. We
are not that optimistic to believe that a mere declaration will produce the
desired result, but it will take a lot of meetings and a lot of discussions. The
Canadian law is practical, and the climate is different in 1960 from what it was
in 1950, and it was different in 1950 from what it was in 1940, and so on; and
we do believe there is ample hope, not being guilty of wishful thinking, of such
a thought developing, if the guide posts along the road are available.

The CHAIRMAN: Have you any idea how long that would take?

Mr. Haves: It would be just a sheer guess, arid I would not like to have that
guess recorded.

The CHAIRMAN: It is not in the immediate future?

Mr. HaYEs: No, I would not think so.

Thirdly, we recommend that every consideration be given to making the
year 1967, when Canada will mark the centennial of confederation, the very final
date for the achievement of two all-important goals. To some extent, your
question is really answered in that.

The two goals are: the entrenchment of the bill of rights in the Canadian
constitution, and, perhaps maybe even more momentously—we dare hope—it
would be possible to have a “nationalization”—the word “nationalization” we
put in quotes because we want to direct attention to the fact it has a special
meaning—the “nationalization” of our very constitution, which would then no
longer be the British North America Act, but the constitution of Canada. A
bill of rights in a Canadian constitution, therefore in our opinion, would be the
most fitting permanent monument to the Canadian centennial. As it relates
to your labours at the present time, we do not think we are irrelevantly putting
it before you, in suggesting that be one of the goals of parliament. While it is
true that parliament today cannot legislate for 1967, nevertheless we feel it
ought to be in the minds of the legislators that the most fitting monument to the
Canadian centennial would be the inclusion in a bill of rights the power to
amend the constitution.

We have a cautionary note to make on the difficult question of the agree-
ment between the provinces and the federal government to bring about a
bill of rights. Our caution is this, that we do not think that a substitute for a
federal bill of rights would be a complementary bills of rights within the
competence of the provincial jurisdictions, because while there is merit in it
and we have due respect to those who believe it would be an important point,
we do feel it might involve us in so many different versions of a Canadian bill
of rights as to be incomprehensible.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): I agree with you, but if we cannot entrench
a bill of rights in the constitution, do you agree that the next best thing, not-
withstanding its shortcomings, which you know, would be the existing of
parallel bills of rights for the provinces?

Mr. Haves: I would like, not to evade the question, but be a little conditional
in my answer, because I really feel—and this is a personal view and I would
not like to commit my legal committee or Mr. Garber to it—that until there is

real appreciation of the terms “property” and “civil rights” now, legally and
constitutionally,—

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Surely that applies to this present bill of rights?

Mr. Haves: —that until a proper definition is given as to what they really
mean, I am afraid that ten provincial bills of rights alongside one federal would
probably create more difficulties than it would solve,

In reply to Mr. Martin’s question as to whether that same statement does not
affect the proposition now before us, that of Bill C-79—I do not think so,
because it is a bill within what is stated to be the competency of the federal
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jurisdiction, and if there are disputes on it the courts will decide the answers
to those disputes. Whereas, if you had it with eleven such disputes and eleven
such arguments, I think, to use Judge Brandeis’ famous phrase, uttered in
another context, “It would be a curse of bigness to proceed.”

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Are you a lawyer?

Mr. HAYES: Yes.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): I just do not understand this argument. A bill
of rights passed in Saskatchewan, let us say, has no legal implication as far as
the province of Alberta is concerned. A bill of rights that is wholly within the
competence of section 91, that is the federal authority, has no effectwhatsoever,
let us say, in any of the jurisdictions that come under section 92 of the British
North America Act with regard to the provinces. Surely, the situation is that
in the case of any provincial bill of rights it attends this one?

There are dangers of not covering all the rights, as you point out, and so on.
That could happen in any bill of rights. I do not see why the suggestion of a
parallel bill of rights disturbs you, when we offer that only as an alternative
to what you advocate and we support the proposed bill of rights as entrenched
in the constitution.

Mr. HAYES: Only to this extent, and I believe it is important enough to
underline. We could have no guarantee that any of the provincial bills of rights
would be uniform.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Any more than you could have a guarantee that
the federal bill of rights would be uniform with the provincial bill of rights.

Mr. HAYES: No; but it will be uniform with itself: it has no area of
comparison.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Is this your concern—and if it is, I am inclined
to be sympathetic—that you are afraid that if you were to have provincial bills
of rights, the liberties and the rights of the Jewish people might be more
seriously violated in one province than another?

Mr. Haves: No.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): You are not afraid of that?

Mr. HAYES: Not at all.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Then I do not understand your argument.

Mr. HAYES: Our argument is that it would tend to do two things: (1), create
11 concepts of citizenship—because unless the 10 were uniform, it would create
this; and, secondly, it would solidify and put in a mould certain concepts that
belong to the provinces, which may not belong to the provinces.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Agreed; but I am assuming that we do not have
an entrenched bill of rights. That is what we want, you and I, and others in this
committee. But if we have not got that, is it not better to have a bill of rights
in a province, than none at all?

Mr. HaYEs: Not unless one saw its terms. It might be quite the contrary.
To give you a good example: I would say that if the terms of this bill C-79
were different—to theorize—I might say, “No, this is a bad bill of rights.
and I do not want it; the committee does not want it”. In the same way, unless
I saw something before me as to what these provincial bills of rights are, I
could answer in advance. Is it better to have that which I cannot see, than
nothing at all? I do not know: it might be infinitely worse.

The fifth point that we make is as to concrete suggestions—almost, you
might say, procedural, because the substantive part has been dealth with
by us, and this would be the procedural part that would come upon the enact-
ment of the bill—for “next steps” which we recommend: that immediately
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upon passage of bill C-79 a human rights section be established within the
Department of Justice, the function of which would be, on a continuous basis,
to deal with the subject matters covered by this bill.

Indeed, it might go further. We raise the point, although candidly I am
not sure that we are very dogmatic about it, that it might even be a very
great advance if a human rights section could receive complaints of citizens
of the violations of human rights. There would be an ever vigilant department
which would have to guard and protect the rights of citizens by human rights
section, to which all complaints would go.

The objection to it might be that there would be a multiplicity of com-
plaints, frivolous complaints, even stupid ones. Perhaps that might be so;
but even so, the feeling that has pervaded some of our thinking is that the
attainments and goals of this would be worth the frivolity and, perhaps,
some of the multiplicity of complaints.

Mr. Rarp: This would be exactly along the lines that the previous brief
presented by the Seventh-Day Adventists suggested, where they suggested
a committee should be set up later to more or less review, or keep in touch
with this matter.

You recommend that it should be under the Department of Justice?

Mr. Haves: I may be wrong, but I assumed that their suggestion was for
a committee to discuss future improvements of the act, so as to be able to
bring forward new improvements all the time.

We have stated that in our opening statement; that is, that the bill is
imperfect and there.should be some improvements. That is another aspect
This aspect has to do with Mr. Citizen, who feels that his rights have been
taken from him in some way, shape or form.

Mr. STEWART: A grievance section?

Mr. HavEs: A grievance section; a section to which one could go to com-
plain. There is a bill of rights, and the Department of Justice is administering
that bill of rights. It is slightly different.

The CHAIRMAN: Would you let me interject just for a moment. I am
not happy with the choice of the word “imperfect”. I do not think you mean
that it is imperfect in that it is a bill that is meaningless, or anything of
that kind.

Perhaps you can enlarge that. I think I know what you mean.

Mr. Haves: 1 would put it this way: that if we were asked the simple
question to which a “yes” or “no” answer should be given: do you think
this is an ideal bill of rights for Canada?—we would have to say “no”.

If you were to ask us: do you think this bill of rights is adequate for
a start?—we would have to, and would want to say “yes”.

Mr. STEWART: Worth while?

Mr. Haves: Worth while. In fact, with different phraseology we make
those very two points in our submission. We want the bill of rights as it is.
We think it has shortcomings. I will put it another way, if I may interrupt
myself by putting it another way: there are two ways of looking at this bill,
in our opinion. One way is that many people in Canada will feel that this
is it for all time, and they will assume that this is the perfect instrument.

If we could measure Canadian public opinion, and thought that were so,
we would be completely against it, because we would not want that.

There is another way of looking at it and saying that if you are going
to wait for ideal conditions as of July 1960, or any time in 1960, and do not

have the bill until it is a perfect one, we would say that we are not prepared
to wait, that there should be this initial bill.
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Mr. Raprp: But still I think the object of clause (a) in section (5) here and
No. 6 in the previous brief, is trying to achieve the same goal; that is, a
standing parliamentary committee to be established to give continual examina-
tion.

Here you say:

That immediately upon passage of bill C-79 a human rights section
be established within the Department of Justice, the function of which
would be, on a continuous basis, to deal with the subject matters covered
by this bill.

In other words, both briefs stress this point, that it should be done by either a
committee or a department set up within the Department of Justice, to achieve
this goal.

Mr. Haves: I think I misled you—of course, unwittingly—in so far as our
written brief is concerned and the previous submission. Yes, it is more or less
the same thing, only that we suggest it should be a human rights section of the
Department of Justice, and Mr. Michael’s brief puts it the other way.

Mr. MicHAEL GARBER (Immediate Last Chairman, National Executive Com-
mittee, Canadian Jewish Congress): One does not really exclude the other.

Mr. Haves: One does not really exclude the other; but I added a second
section. It is not written down; but I added another section, that there should
be a complaints department, a grievance section, where citizens would feel
entitled to make known their complaints.

It is not in our submission, and it is not in the other one; it is an additional
piece of work.

Mr. BATTEN: Supposing that this grievance committee were set up and
some Canadian citizen, who felt he had not received his rights under the bill
of rights, were to complain to that committee: what would you do from there?

Mr. Haves: The Department of Justice would examine the law and decide
whether the factual story before it comes within the four corners of the
instrument by which it has to act; and if there was a deprivation, the extent
to which it was a federal matter—and it could only be one which was a federal
matter—would have to be corrrected.

Mr. BATTEN: Are you suggesting that the Department of Justice give legal
opinion to Canadian citizens?

Mr. Haves: I would have to say that it might come to that, in this sense
only: legal opinion as to whether the matter complained of was a violation
of the Canadian bill of rights.

Mr. BATTEN: Yes.

Dr. MANFRED SAALHEIMER (Canadian Jewish Congress): If I might in-
terject, Mr. Chairman: there is one example of precedent in Canadian federal
law, since the enactment of the fair employment practices legislation in 1951,
where there does take place an investigation of these things by departmental
officers of the Department of Labour regarding complaints of people who think
that their rights have been infringed.

There is, of course, within the general set-up of that department, a section
specially for the purpose of dealing with that kind of situation.

Mr. Haves: I am glad Dr. Saalheimer reminded us of that, because our
latest knowledge from the Department of Labour is that they are not inundated
with complaints: it is very workable.

The CHAIRMAN: That brings this point to my mind: references have been
made to the shortcomings of the bill, and things of that kind. The committee
would find it most helpful if you could spell out what you think this committee
should do with this bill in order to make it as near perfect, or acceptable, as
you think it should be.
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Mr. Haves: In summary, Mr. Chairman, I can do it in two or three minutes.

The CHAIRMAN: There is no limitation of time in that respect. If you can
be helpful to the committee, I am sure you will shorten our later deliberations.

Mr. Haves: I want to go back to section 5, where we have two concrete
suggestions for what we call, “next steps”. We have discussed one of them,
which was the formation of the human rights section. The second is that a
clause be inserted in all relevant federal enactments—that is, all relevant;
those things where federal jurisdiction is involved and which lend themselves
to maintaining respect for human rights. This, not necessarily, would have
to be all comprehensive—such as the National Housing Act, which is a source
of some difficulty, in practice; the Civil Service Act, which should assert
specifically that the principle of non-discrimination is guaranteed by the
Canadian bill of rights, and that that clause so declareth.

The CHAIRMAN: Do you not recognize the difficulty there?

This committee has before it a bill of rights. You are now suggesting that
we make amendments to many other statutes.

I was wondering if you are able to suggest that this bill of rights be
extended or altered in some way that would make it more acceptable to you.

Mr. Haves: We would say, while this clause may be, in the rush, a little
infelicitously worded, we do not suggest the bill include in it references to
the National Housing Act and the Civil Service Act; we merely say it include
in it an order to the Department of Justice that it examine the federal legis-
lation—and these are examples of it—and be ordered, by the statute itself, to
insert in these acts the relevant clauses, such as we described.

Mr. STEWART: You could do that with a section in the Interpretation Act—
that all which are hereinafter passed, be subject to the provisions.

Mr. SAALHEIMER: Just to clarify this submission; the submission under
No. 5 deals with subsequent steps—subsequent to the passage and enactment
of the act—one, the human rights section in the Department of Justice, and
the second one— then, in the orderly course of the work of parliament,
clauses be inserted in all federal enactments, such as the National Housing
Act, Civil Service Act, and so on, asserting specifically the principle of non-
discrimination, as guaranteed by the Canadian bill of rights, because we
believe—and not only we—that the results of the general statement of the
rights of a Canadian in the bill of rights can only be as good as these specific
enactments that spell out these rights.

Mr. NasserpEN: If I might interrupt here, I believe that there was some
indication in the house at the time the bill was brought in—or about that time;

during the question period—that the National Housing Act wxll be amended
to take care of it.

Mr. Haves: By Mr. Walker.

Mr. NAsserpEN: Yes. And, there is no doubt it will affect a lot of other
legislation as well.

The CHAIRMAN: Well, that is why I wanted to point out, that we are
creating a little confusion here by dealing with things to be done subsequent
to the passing of the bill of rights, and referring, in general terms, to this legis-
lation as being unsatisfactory, because these other things will later have
to be done. I think we should delineate somewhat,—and, I am going to give
Tatitude, and say it is in order to discuss all the other things we should do
later on, such as specific amendments to specific bills. However, that would
hardly indicate we should not now deal with a bill of rights, and enact a
bill of rights.

23534-1 -7



98 SPECIAL COMMITTEE

Mr. Rapp: Mr., Chairman, as far as this clause is concerned, I think the
bill of rights, under clause 2, paragraph (a), specifically states security of
the person and enjoyment of property—and that would take care of it as far as
the National Housing Act is concerned.

Then, further on, in the same section of the bill—in paragraph (b), it
states the right of the individual to protection of the law without discrimi-
nation by reason of race, nation origin, colour, religion or sex. I suppose you
would like to see the Civil Service Act inserted in the bill of rights, because
it is for the protection of race, national origin and so on. Therefore, I cannot
see why (b), under your recommendation, should be inserted, when it is
covered already under clause 2 of the bill of rights.

Mr. Hayes: Mr. Chairman, I would be happy to clarify that by saying
our submission falls into two parts.

Firstly, there is the present bill, C-79, to which we say there are a number
of amendments that should be considered before the bill becomes law. One is
the power to be given to the Minister of Justice, making it a more positive
responsibility on his part than it is now and; (2), to re-examine the War
Measures Act, and see if it is not a weakness of the present bill and tenuates its
real import by allowing it to remain that way; (3) not as a next step, but as
part of the bill of rights, to insert a human rights section of the Department
of Justice, ordering it to carry out the spirit and the intent of the bill.

The CHAIRMAN: Somewhat similar to what was in the first bill that was
presented?

Mr. Haves: No; the first bill told him to examine it. Well, I can read it
directly from Bill C-60.

Mr. STEWART: You think the clause in Bill C-60 was stronger than the
present clause?

Mr. Haves: Yes.

Mr. STEWART: Do you want it a little stronger?

Mr. Haves: I will come to that.

Bill C-60 reads as follows:

The Minister of Justice shall, in accordance with such regulations
as may be prescribed by the governor in council, examine every proposed
regulation submitted in draft form to the clerk of the privy council
pursuant to the Regulations Act and every bill introduced in the House
of Commons, to ensure that the purpose and provisions of this part
in relation thereto are fully carried out. ¥

The new version waters it down somewhat. It says:

The Minister of Justice shall, in accordance with such regulations
as may be prescribed by the governor in council, examine every proposed
regulation submitted in draft form to the clerk of the privy council
pursuant to the Regulations Act and every bill introduced in the House
of Commons, in order to ascertain whether any of the provisions thereof
are inconsistent with the purposes and provisions of this part.

The difference might be slight to some, but it is important to a number of
us who believe that if your bills have a positive aspect, as C-60 does, and not
rushed aside because the department says it is inconsistent, I think we would
go further toward a recognition by the public for the need of a bill of rights,
and its protection.

The CHAIRMAN: Those are the views we like to have presented. We now
will follow it up and, perhaps, ask the Minister of Justice to explain why the
change was made.

Mr. BAaTTEN: Could I ask Mr. Hayes what importance he attributes to a
preamble to a bill of rights.
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Mr. HAYES: I do not think we attribute too much importance to a preamble,
in the eloquent phrases that have been suggested. I say this with sincerity,
and with a great deal of respect, to those who hold a contrary opinion. How-
ever, we feel that the greatest documents in human history, including the
decalogue, and those other than of biblical origin—even the declaration of a
bill of rights by the United States—do not have the grand eloquence, at all.
We feel it is not essential to have that for a meaningful bill of rights. If it is
there, fine; it may be very useful for many functions—for pomp, for ceremony,
and so. However, it does not add to the strength of a bill—or, to put it perhaps
in a way that may be a little unfair, we would much rather have a bill of rights
with certain amendments as such, than a wonderful preamble, without the
teeth in it.

The CHAIRMAN: But, you would have no objection to a preamble?
Mr. HAves: It could not harm it. As the lawyers say, it is not of the
essence to us.
The CHAIRMAN: Laymen seem to feel they would like to see a preamble,
and it may be the committee will go along with that idea.
Mr. DESCHATELETS: Mr. Hayes, I refer you to page 3, section 1 of your
brief:
We refrain from listing some of the shortcomings of the bill that have
occurred to our legal committee.
Have you any other suggestions apart from the one you have already
made to this committee.
The CrAlIRMAN: I think he made three.

Mr. Haves: We made three, plus the general statement that it should
have been part of the Canadian constitution; that is something to be hoped
and wished for. That is one of the shortcomings, but we do not think the bill
should be held up because of it.

Mr. Rapp: That is a good statement.

Mr. DeEscHATELETS: I refer you to page 4, section 5. Do you really think
that a section of the Department of Justice could be as effective as a parliamen-
tary committee, especially if this committee has the required advice and
assistance.

Mr. Haves: I think—

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Excuse me. In short do you think that the representa-
tives of the people would not be a better safeguard to this bill than the
employees of the Department of Justice.

Mr. Haves: I think it is quite human of me to want to have the best of
all qualities. I would like to see such a committee as you describe—a joint
committee of the houses—and I would also like to see a human rights section
of the Department of Justice which would work hand in glove. If you put
the hypothetical question: if you had to choose and could only get one which
one would you take-—I do not think I would be prepared to say at the moment.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: You have expressed very serious doubts as to the
mutual jurisdiction of the provinces and the federal government as to the
exercise of civil rights. Do you not think that this question should be admit-
tedly referred to the Supreme Court of Canada as a reference in order to decide
the exclusive field of each party?

Mr. Haves: Before the enactment of this bill?

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Yes.

Mr. Haves: No, I do not, for a number of reasons. I think we have the
temper of the Canadian community at the present time—that portion of it
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which thinks about these things—which feels that there should be a bill of
rights. Certainly, I do not think it is necessary to believe that once you have
a bill of rights you are not going to amend it. You might even take the United
States bill of rights; there have been several amendments to it. It did not start
off with the number of paragraphs it has today. I think originally there were
ten paragraphs and perhaps now there may be twenty odd.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Are you aware that last February in the Quebec legis-
lature the former government of Quebec as well as the opposition expressed
their serious concern about this bill of rights so far as the civil rights are
concerned.

Mr. Haves: I am, sir. I followed it very closely. In fact, I was quite a
little agitated about it and wondered what had become of it. Much to my
present surprise Mr. Rivard, the then attorney general, recanted and said that
that is not what they meant. If you remember Mr. Rivard’s statement, they
watered down completely the interpretation of what the Qubec legislature
meant, because I believe they felt they went too far.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Are you not of the opinion that in this country we
should have one bill or rights which would express the aims and the goals of
any Canadian citizen, no matter to which province he belongs—that we should
have only one bill of rights.

Mr. Haves: I am expressing here a view which probably is borne out, in
some sense, by the history of Canada when I say that perhaps it is an objec-
tive in time, but I do not believe that it is a feasible objective at the present
time in the light of the development of the Canadian constitution and the
Canadian conception of citizenship.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: As a lawyer, Mr. Hayes, do you not feel that since we
are dealing here with powers—and when I say powers I mean of course civil
rights—which are questionable, and since we will have in Ottawa in a few
weeks a fedefal-provincial conference do you not think it would be wise,
before passing this bill in its present form, that it be submitted to the premiers
of each province in order to have their views on it?

Mr. Haves: I would not feel competent to reply. If I knew the temper of
each of the premiers or delegates representing the provinces on it, a temporizing
action might be useful; but I do not know enough about what are the views
which would be expressed, so I would not like to do so for that reason.

I would like, however, to amplify an answer to another question you have
put to me. That is on the question of having one bill, and having the property
and civil rights in one elongation. In the last ten years we have seen a very
different concept of the meaning of property and civil rights from what used
to be the standard answer in 1947. In 1947, when you discussed the bill of
rights the standard answer of the newspapers, the deans of the law schools
and the attorneys general was, what is the use of discussing it because it says
in the B.N.A. Act that the matter of civil rights belongs to the province. Since
then you can see a new look. The Supreme Court of Canada in a number of
judgements have looked at that section and have said that that is not exactly
what it says—it is not true that all civil rights pertain to provincial rights.
So we have made a great many advances in this viewpoint. I think it should
be accepted that this concept is a growing one—it is an organic one. I hate
to be guilty of moralizing—and if anyone thinks I am I will stop. However, I
think if you are going to wait until the final concept of what a bill of rights
is, that you will not see it in our time.

Mr. GARBER: If the heading of bill C-79 were “an act for the recognition

and protection of civil rights and fundamental freedoms” then I would be
immediately seized of the question that was put by Mr. Deschatelets. You

e Sl



HUMAN RIGHTS AND FUNDAMENTAL FREEDOMS 101

mentioned civil rights. That definitely is a provincial matter and you cannot
pass any legislation until you have that decided by the Supreme Court. For
the moment I say we are dealing with something much above civil rights, and
that that is human rights and fundamental freedoms and we are not generally
in conflict with the provinces. Until there is a definite infringement of the civil
rights we say let the bill go through and then watch for the reaction of the
attorneys general of the provinces.

Mr. STEWART: Mr. Hayes, I am not going to disagree with your proposition
on the entrenchment in the constitution, but I have some practical difficulties.

You suggest that it would be a better bill of rights if it were included in
the constitution, which of course is something which could only be done by the
agreement and consent of the imperial parliament. What would happen to these
rights under the British North America Act which are now guaranteed to the
provinces in that event? Would they also be waived by agreement?

Mr. Haves: Not unless they agreed to waive them.

Mr. STEWART: All right. And then you came along with another proposi-
tion, that after this was done, the next step would be a wholly Canadian con-

stitution. I was wondering just how far you had gone ahead in visualizing that
event.

Mr. Haves: I must admit in respect to that question that we went a little
beyond the terms of reference, because we were enjoined to restrict ourselves
solely to what is good about this bill, and what is bad about it; and it would be
irrelevant to suggest this matter of nationalization.

We felt that we wanted to take the opportunity in appearing before this
august committee to say that we realize the ideal of a bill of rights in Canada
is more solid, and will be more solid in the days to come when it forms part of
a Canadian constitution; and when the Canadian constitution is a matter of
amendment by the Canadian parliament.

Mr. STEwART: I agree with you, but we must remember that our se_tup in
Canada is altogether different from that in the United Kingdom or in the
United States of America. We have a two barrelled section, so to speak.

Mr. Haves: Mr. Garber feels that I should further state what we mean py
that is that these matters should not be radically subject to the imperial
parliament, as theoretically they are, although customarily they are not; and
that all these matters should be within the powers of the Canadian people
through their parliament.

Mr. STEWART: Just as we do in respect to our laws. We put a stop to it.

Mr. Haves: You put a stop to going to the privy council, yes. And if you
call me to account for introducing it, because it is not strictly at issue at the
moment, I would agree with you; but we felt that we should make our point
of view known.

Mr. STEWART: If you think that that could be done in subsequent amend-
ments, by putting a clause in any of the acts that are passed to this effect: “This
act is subject to the freedoms as set out in the bill of rights”, then there is no
procedural difficulty.

Mr. Haves: Yes.

Mr. DeEscHATELETS: Would you agree, Mr. Hayes, that this bill of rights
would apply only in peace time in its present form?

Mr. Hayves: No. There is a nuance of meaning there which I think I should
take pains to indicate; it should apply in peacetime and in wartime, except that
it can be abrogated, if, in the judgment of parliament, wartime conditions make
it necessary. But it should not be automatically abrogated. Probably it is not
necessary to abrogate a bill of rights in wartime; but if it has to be done, then
it has to be done.
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Mr. DESCHATELETS: Do you think that this bill of rights in part 2, for
example, would apply even under the War Measures Act?

Mr. Haves: You mean part 2 of the present bill?

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Part 2 of the present bill of rights, yes, having to do
with freedom of speech, freedom of assembly, and so on. My question is this:
do you contend that the rights enumerated by clause 2, dealing with bill C-79
would apply under the War Measures Act in case of a war or emergency?

Mr. Haves: As I said before—and I must repeat it—I am afraid that our
committee never paid any attention to the War Measures Act. I suppose they
felt that these old war measures acts are a little out-dated in the light of the
world today, and that the kind of war, if there is to be one—and God forbid
it should ever happen—will be a type of war where a War Measures Act would
be considered at a very early stage. Consequently we did not give it any obser-
vation or thought at all.

My own view of it is simply that parliament in its good judgment will
decide, as it does on matters such as suspension of habeas corpus, and say that
this whole apparatus, in this time of emergency, and threat of invasion and so
on has to be abrogated for the common good. If it does not feel it, it will not
say so. If it does feel so, it will say so.

Mr. STEWART: Even if the War Measures Act was repealed, that would
still apply?

Mr. Haves: Yes, because it has the sovereign power to do so.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Would your remarks imply, Mr. Hayes, that the Cana-
dian Jewish congress had no worries in regard to what happened during the
last war, for example in Canada?

Mr. Haves: No, it would not be fair if I said they had no worries. They did
have worries. A number of individuals thought that some of the procedures may
have been high-handed. That was an individual feeling. That was not a fixed
view of the Canadian Jewish congress, so I can only tell you what the indivi-
duals in the Canadian Jewish congress may have thought.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: In spite of the experience you had during the last war,
your congress did not feel that they should not have made reference to similar
conditions existing in the future?

Mr. Haves: I do not think we ever met in this regard, no.

The CHAIRMAN: Are there any further questions, gentlemen?

Mr. Haves: Thank you very much on behalf of my colleagues here as well
as the Canadian Jewish congress for the opportunity of appearing before you
and for the hearing which you have given us.

The CHAIRMAN: May I assure you on behalf of the committee that we
appreciate very much your coming before us. I think we have enjoyed the
discussions that have emanated from your attendance here, and I again thank
you very much.

We now stand adjourned until 2 o’clock this afternoon in this room.

EVENING SESSION

FripAY, July 15, 1960.
2:00 p.m.

The CHATRMAN: Well, gentleman, let us come to order.

Mr. MArTIN (Essex East): Before we begin our meeting, I would like to
raise a matter of business before the committee. It arises out of some of the
things I am going to ask, and which you should know. Other members have
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divided obligations here and in the house, and if Mr. Green speaks, as I think
he will be doing very shortly, I must go back. But I would like to have some
idea of what our agenda is for next week, because I have a list of people I think
should be called before this committee.

Undoubtedly you have arranged to have some of them called, but I do not
know. Can you first of all, give me an indication of what the business is for
the next week in this committee?

The CrHAIRMAN: I can in a general way, but I suggest perhaps it would
assist matters if you would indicate who you have in mind to Mr. Badanai, and
then we will hold a meeting of the steering committee.

At the moment it does not appear that we shall have any work before the
committee on Monday. I have been endeavouring to interest as many people
as possible, and organizations, to come before the committee. I think we will
be back on Tuesday.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): 1 do not mean right this minute, but I would
like to know if you are going to hear any of these people. That is my point.
I am thinking of: W. F. Bowker, Dean of Law, university of Alberta; O. E.
Lang, college of law, university of Saskatchewan; Prof. A. R. Lower, Queen’s
university; Prof. Murray Donnelly, university of Manitoba; Edward McWhin-
ney, faculty of law, university of Toronto; H. D. Woods (economic rights)
McGill university; Dr. Frank Vallee (social rights) McMaster university; P. E.
Trudeau—who spoke at the national human rights conference—(economic
rights); Gerard Pelletier, ¢/o the Canadian Catholic confederation of labour;
Miss Agnes Roy, c/o the Y.W.C.A., headquarters, Toronto; John Louis Gagnon,
c/o La Presse, Montreal, Que.; Canadian Welfare Council; Canadian citizenship
council; Canadian association of adult education; representatives of the Chinese
community; Charles B. Bourne, professor of law, U.B.C., Vancouver; Maxwell
Cohen, professor of law, McGill university, Montreal; Miss Pauline Jewitt,
c/o the Roxboro apartments, Ottawa; Hon. J. T. Thorson, 20 Crescent avenue,
Rockeliffe park; Fred P. Varcoe, 38 Monkland avenue, Ottawa; W. R. Jackett,
710 Echo drive, Ottawa; John E. Read, 35 Wilton crescent, Ottawa; Saul Hayes,
executive director Canadian Jewish congress, 493 Sherbrooke street west,
Montreal, Que.; A. N. Carter, c¢/o Ritchie building, 50 Princess street, Saint
John, N.B. (P.O. Box 849); David Mundell, 68 Kendal street, Toronto and G.
Eamon Park, 178 Cottonwood drive, Toronto.

Mr. NASSERDEN: On a point of order, I think this is something which should
properly come before the steering committee, because we have people here
right now ready to make their representations, and I think we should proceed
with them.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): The reason I raise it today is because I have
not been able to be here continuously for reasons which everyone can under-
stand. I am interested in this subject and I know these people to be eminent
people in this field, and that they have various points of view. So it is for that
reason I bring it up now so that the chairman can make arrangements for the
business of next week. .

The CHAIRMAN: I am very sorry that you did not give that list to the
representative of your party on the steering committee. In fact it was after I
consulted you that you informed me that Mr. Badanai was available to act
on the committee, and I appointed him to the committee, and he attended a
meeting of the steering committee on Tuesday.

On Tuesday we set up meetings for yesterday, today, and tomorrow, and
instructions were given, and wires were sent to all those who were revealed to
us at that meeting of the steering committee, advising them that these meetings
of the committee would be held, and that we would be anxious to receive
representations from any of the organizations.
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As the result of that we have been attempting to set up the work of the
committee for the three days that we felt at least would be required. But I fear
that we face the position now that the committee has no work before it
tomorrow, and I am not sure there will be any work before it on Monday.
But had more of those people been notified last Tuesday, it is quite possible, and
I think very probable, that they would have been available for Monday. So the
work of this committee will be delayed as a consequence.

However 1 suggest that it be handed to Mr. Badanai. I will have a meeting
called of the steering committee immediately following the adjournment of
this meeting, and we will do everything we can to see that they are notified,
and that the facilities of this committee are made available to them.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): This list was only formulated this morning, but
some of the names on it have already been given to the committee. Some of
the men are those whose articles appeared in the consolidated bar review of
March 9, 1959.

The CHAIRMAN: We are very happy to have with us this afternoon—no
doubt at great personal sacrifice—I happen to know that after discussing the
matter with Mr. Merriam on several occasions—Mr. Donald MclInnes, who, I
believe, is vice-president of the Canadian bar association. He is from Halifax.
Undoubtedly he is very much better known to many of you on the committee
than he is to me, so I do not think that any extensive introduction is required.

He holds, naturally, a very responsible position, and I understand that he
is here to make representations and to present this brief on behalf of the
Canadian bar association. We are very happy to have him with us, and I now
ask Mr. McInnes to proceed with his presentation.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Would you mind clarifying for us this point?
We are very happy to have Mr. McInnes here. He is a very eminent member
of the bar.

There was a committee of the bar association under the chairmanship of
Mr. Mundell. Is Mr. McInnes appearing on behalf of that group, or pursuant
to executive decision of the Canadian bar association?

Mr. Donald McINNES, Q.C. (Vice-president of the Canadian Bar Associa-
tion): Mr. Chairman, Mr. Martin, and gentlemen: I appear on behalf of the
Canadian bar association as such, that is, the whole body. And I might say
that I have associated with me Mr. W. A. MacKay, associate professor of
Dalhousie university, Halifax. His specialty is constitutional law.

A part of my memorandum, Mr. Martin, and gentlemen, deals with the
study that has been given to this bill by the Canadian bar association. Perhaps
some of these matters that are referred to will come up; but I am not appearing
for any group of the association. I am appearing for the association as a whole,
which consists roughly of some 8,100 members.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): My point was this: I am trying to get the
authority—not that I question the authority—but I wondered if you are speaking
on behalf of the bar association, of which I know you are vice-president.

Mr. McINNES: Yes.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Are you appearing as a result of a resolution
passed by the bar association?

Mr. McInNEs: This is as a result of a resolution passed by the bar associa-
tion in Vancouver, and this particular memorandum was studied by the execu-
tive in part. Of course it has been refined somewhat since then, but it has been
studied in part.

Perhaps, Mr. Chairman, and gentlemen, it might be convenient if I should
read this memorandum which has been prepared, I believe with great care,
following which there may be some questions arising out of the representations
that are made. I hope to be able to answer them.
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In any event some of the matters that are dealt with, I sincerely hope,
will assist this committee in its deliberations. '

The CHAIRMAN: May I interrupt you at this moment. Does the committee
agree that we adopt the same procedure that we have adopted on other
occasions and which seems to have worked out very well? That is that Mr.
McInnes will proceed to present his representations and brief to the committee
without interruption, and at the conclusion of that, any members who wish
to ask him questions may do so then. Is it agreed?

Some Hon. MEMBERS: Agreed.

Mr. McINNEs: Perhaps before I proceed with the formal part I would like
to thank you, Mr. Chairman, and members of the committee for meeting my
f:onvenience. You were kind enough to make a comment about that in your
introductory remarks. I have come from Halifax today, and as I say, I appreciate
your giving me this opportunity of being here.

I am now reading from the brief at page 1.

An Act for the Recognition and Protection of
Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms!

Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, it is a privilege to appear before this special
committee and members of The Canadian Bar Association are grateful for
the opportunity given to the executive to comment, on behalf of the association,
on the proposed Canadian bill of rights. At the outset we would like to em-
phasize that the association welcomes the concern for securing human rights
and fundamental freedoms in this country which the consideration of this
measure so clearly illustrates. Not all members of the association support the
enactment of a statutory bill of rights by parliament. Their views should not
be misunderstood as implying a lack of concern for the need of assuring, to
all, the'rights and freedoms essential within a democratic state. Indeed, the
members of the association and of the legal profession generally are concerned
in their day to day activities, probably more than any other group in this
country, with the problem of protecting the interests and the position of the
individual. There is unanimity among us that human rights and fundamental
freedoms must be preserved and protected for everyone in Canada. The views
put forth by members of the association all reflect this unanimity; the dif-
ferences among us illustrate our various views of the most appropriate method
to attain this objective.

Our views on method do differ, despite continuing study and discussion
of the proposed Canadian bill of rights within the civil liberties section, within
provincial branches, among members of the council and the executive and at
our annual meetings since the original bill was introduced in the House
of Commons in September, 1958. Still no single viewpoint can apparently
command support of a majority of members within the association. Some people
talked, by the way, of taking a poll but that was not done, of course. Because
the different methods put forth for securing individual rights and liberties
are based in part upon different interpretations of the law of our constitution
we propose to review the law briefly. Then we would like to sketch the dif-
ferent views of our members and finally to concentrate our attention on the
bill now before you.

The British North America Act does not refer in express terms to human
rights and fundamental freedoms although it does provide assurance of
certain rights, which may be described as minority. and parliamentary rights,
in this country. It assigns to the provincial legislatures and to parliament
exclusive legislative powers in relation to certain classes of subjects and it

1Bill C-79, The House of Commons of Canada, 3rd Session, 24th Parliament, 8-9 Elizabeth II,
1960. First reading, June 27, 1960.
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does refer, in the preamble, to the desire of the former colonies to be federally
united “with a constitution similar in principle to that of the United King-
dom”. Those words I referred to from time to time on various legal cases
that have arisen dealing with human rights of one kind and another.
Legislative power to affect the rights and liberties of individuals is
divided between parliament and the provincial legislatures, provided that
statutes passed by each body concern matters within its respective exclusive
powers, and provided that in the event of conflict between otherwise valid
statutes federal legislation is paramount and the conflicting provincial legisla-
tion is inoperative. Whether legislative power to deal directly with the rights
and freedoms of the individual is also divided between the provincial legisla-
tures and parliament is uncertain. That is one of the submissions we make.
Some members of the association believe that this power relates primarily
to “property and civil rights” or to the “administration of justice” or to matters
of a “local or private nature” in each province and thus, except in so far as
rights and liberties may be incidentally affected by valid federal legislation
in relation to criminal law or some other head of power vested in parliament,
it falls within exclusive provincial legislative jurisdiction. Others believe that
this power lies within the exclusive powers of parlament. Recent decisions
of the courts seem to indicate that provincial legislative powers do not extend
to the imposition of restrictions upon that measure of liberty deemed essential
for the maintenance of a parliamentary democracy, the basis of “a constitu-
tion similar in principle to that of the United Kingdom”.2 There is listed as
footnotes some of these cases which have arisen within the last several years.
Some of them are cases arising out of the Jehovah Witness case; some from
the early closing laws, such as in the case of Birks and the city of Montreal;
some relate to closing on religious holidays; and there is the Alberta press
case, 1938, and then there is the Switzman and Elbling case on freedom of
association, and the Chaput and Romain case in regard to assembly. All these
cases, or substantially all of them, are decisions of the Supreme Court.

The CHAIRMAN: May I just interrupt for a moment. I notice that in the
brief there are citations quoted. I do not think there is any need to give the
citations. I was wondering if we could agree that the reporter when recording
this evidence, would also record at the appropriate places these various author-
ities that are listed.

Some hon. MEMBERS: Agreed.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): The whole brief will appear in the minutes, of
course.
Mr. McINNES: I am reading gentlemen at page 3, at the bottom.

It has even been suggested that the imposition of serious restrictions
would be beyond the power of parliament as well.3

That, by the way, is a comment by Mr. Justice Abbott in the Switzman and
Elbling case which concerned the padlock law in the province of Quebec. He
mentioned one footnote. This is not in the brief but I will read from an accom-
panying document that I have. This is Mr. Justice Abbott of the Supreme Court

2 For decisions dealing with

M freedom of religion, see Saumur v. Quebec and A.-G. of Quebec [1953) 2 S.C.R. 299; [1953]
4 D.L.R. 641; Henry Birks & Sons (Montreal) Ltd. v. Montreal and A.-G. of Quebec [1955]
S.C.R. 799, [1955]) 5§ D.L.R. 321; Chaput v. Romain [1955] S.C.R. 834, 1 D.L.R. (2nd) 241;
D.L.‘l.!) !;:edom of speech and of the press, see, Alberta Press Case [1938] S.C.R. 100, [1938) 2

W freedom of association, see, Switzman v. Elbling and A.-G. of Quebec [1957) S.C.R. 285;
7 D.L.R. (ed) 331;

@ freedom of assembly, see, Chaput v. Romain [1955] S.C.R. 83¢ 1 D.L.R. (2d) 241.

3per Abbott, J., Switzman v. Elbling and A.-G. of Quebec [1957] S.C.R. 285 at p. 328, (1957)
7 D.L.R. (2d) 337 at p. 371.
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of Canada: “I am also of the opinion that as our constitutional act now stands
parliament itself cannot abrogate this right of discussion and debate”.

That is a little footnote, as I say, that comes from one of the cases.

I am reading from the top of page 4 of the brief.

To sum up, there is uncertainty whether parliament or the legislatures
of the provinces may deal directly with human rights and fundamental
freedoms, and if either or both may, the extent to which such power may
be exercised.

In light of this uncertainty members of the Canadian bar association
are not agreed on the way in which human rights and fundamental free-
doms can best be assured in this country.

As I say, we have 8,100 members and I suppose, with lawyers, you get
8,100 different opinions. However, there is not unanimity.

Some believe (and I should point out that there is no special
significance in the order in which we present these views) that the way
to protect rights and liberties is through the provision of remedies under
the regular statute and common law of the land and thus a general
declaration of rights and liberties is unnecessary and perhaps even unde-
sirable. Others believe that any general declaration of rights and liberties
applicable in Canada should be instituted by an amendment to the British
North America Act. Finally, others support a federal statute dealing with
human rights and fundamental freedoms, with or without complementary
provincial legislation. It seems fair to say that members of the association,
whether they agree that a federal statute is the most appropriate method
or not, would suggest that the bill now being considered needs clarification.
These views and our comments are all reflected in greater detail in the
March 1959 issue of the Canadian Bar Review, (Vol. XXXVII, pp. 1-264)
which was devoted in its entirety to the bill introduced in September, 1958.

Those amongst you who are lawyers will, no doubt, have received the
pamphlet copy of the Canadian Bar Review which gives some seven or eight
articles by very eminent men; and I think this particular work and the com-
ments and articles submitted give, in a very excellent way, the problems
dealing with the bill. I would commend that pamphlet to you, if I may.

Although your committee is concerned with a particular bill and
although views of members who do not support a statutory bill of
rights have already been echoed in your own debate within the House
of Commons, may we briefly deal with these views, which are strongly
supported, in order to emphasize again that this difference is one of
method. Many lawyers, particularly those trained in the common law.

I might say common law as distinct from civil law, which relates, as you
know, to the province of Quebec.

Distrust general pronouncements and respect the British con-
stitutional approach of protecting the interests of individuals by ordinary
legal remedies provided by legislation or the common law to meet
particular situations. To them a general declaration of rights and free-
doms which provides no new remedies for their preservation, which
omits from its scope, without limitation, anything done under the War
Measures Act, and which will not bind the hands of parliament in
future, is unnecessary. Some suggest it is even undesirable, either
because it may introduce rigidity into the law and prevent its adaptation
to changing circumstances in our society, or alternatively, if specific
limitations are not to be inferred in the rights and liberties declared,
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because its application may be entirely unpredictable. To those who
do not favour a general declaration of rights and freedoms any
deficiency in our law should be made up by appropiate specific remedial
legislation. Many members of the association would agree that such
legislation should be considered even if the proposed bill of rights is
enacted, as a means of implementing the principles of the Bill. Reso-
lutions adopted by the Alberta branch of the association at its 1960
mid-winter meeting, which are attached as Appendix A, are illustrative
of support for a review of existing legislation.

I will come to the appendix, if I may, a little later, Mr. Chairman, and

gentlemen. Appendix A is found in the submissions which you have in your

hands.

Those who support an amendment to the British North America
Act as the most satisfactory method of assuring the rights and liberties
we have come to consider as our heritage seek to ensure that neither
parliament nor the provincial legislature can enroach upon them. This
method would vest power in the courts to strike down contradictory
statutes enacted by any legislature in Canada. Although it has wide-
spread support, not all members of the association would endorse this
approach. Even if it were possible to secure an amendment to the act
at this time, some would oppose it on the ground that final authority
over individual rights and liberties, basic to our democratic society,
should remain vested in the elected representatives of the people in
our legislatures and should not be transferred to our judiciary. The
case for an amendment to the B.N.A. Act has already been ably argued
in the house and, since you are not concerned with it, I take it, Mr.
Chairman, we do not propose to dwell upon it.

If we may, we would turn now to bill C-79, which your committee is

considering. Some members of the association would suggest that the proposed
bill is too limited in scope.

These views I have expressed of some members are taken from articles

that have appeared, from the meetings at the Seigniory Club at Montebello,
and from correspondence and representations of one kind and another. This
is the carrying together of the views in the best way we can interpret them.

The Ontario Branch of the Canadian bar association has approved
a resolution incorporating a draft bill more extensive than that now
before you. This resolution and draft bill are attached as appendix B
to these submissions, so you have the bill as it was submitted in Ontario.

Whether the scope of bill C-79 should be enlarged is a matter
which we would prefer to leave for your consideration. Whether the
terms of the present bill can be clarified is the matter upon which
we would like to concentrate. In many respects the proposed bill of
rights as originally introduced created uncertainty about its applica-
tion and not all of this uncertainty has been removed by revisions
incorporated in the present bill.

—at least, that is our submission.

It may be useful to suggest some questions raised by this bill of
rights which illustrate the uncertainty;

—and that is our anxiety to try to help the committee by pointing out

what we think are matters that might be clarified or might be the subject
of review.

These and others are dealt with in greater detail in the March 1959
issue of the Canadian bar Review, to which I have referred.




A i =

HUMAN RIGHTS AND FUNDAMENTAL FREEDOMS 109

First of all, there is uncertainty about the possible application of
section 2 of the bill and its effect upon provincial legislation.

i I take it, Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, the members
il are fully conversant with the bill, and I do not need to refer to the text.
| But I have it in front of me as, no doubt, you have, if the particular text
needs to be referred to.

This section recognizes and declares that certain rights and freedoms
exist “in Canada”, implying that they exist not merely in the federal legis-
lative sphere but throughout Canada as a geographic entity. When the
bill was introduced in the House of Commons, the Right Honourable
the Prime Minister said, “We, proceeding in parliament to bring about
the achievement of fundamental freedoms must scrupulously respect
whatever provincial jurisdiction exists in reference in whole or in part
to this matter”.* Many consider the bill as one applicable to the legis-
lative sphere allotted to parliament and one that can in no way affect
provincial legislation. Yet it can be argued that, in so far as the
declaration in Section 2 is valid, it may affect provincial legislation,
notwithstanding the apparent intent of the bill’s supporters, for our
courts must apply the statute without recourse to external evidence.
Recent decisions of the Supreme Court of Canada have indicated that
the provinces may have no power to pass legislation directed towards
restricting the freedoms deemed essential for the working of parlia-
mentary government, freedoms of speech and press, of association
and assembly, and of religion. Other provincial legislation, validly
enacted to deal with an aspect within Section 92 of the British North
America Act, but which is deemed to conflict with the freedoms and
rights enumerated in this section, might hereafter be declared inopera-
tive in the absence of a preamble to the bill or a declaration as to the
intended limits of application of section 2. Not all the rights sought to
be secured by section 2 would prevail over conflicting provincial law.
For example, the right to the “enjoyment of property”—which is part of
the bill—would appear to lie largely within the exclusive legislative
jurisdiction of the provinces, at least so far as real or personal property
situate in any province is concerned. The right to protection of the law
without discrimination by reason of race, national origin, colour,
religion or sex may also, in many phases, fall within provincial legis-
lative competence. Other clauses of section 2 may, however, affect
provincial law in the absence of any limitation on the application of the
section. Suppose for example, a provincial legislature were to enact
a statute further extending the law of libel or slander, or restricting
the campaign activities of political parties, or a municipality
under provincial authorization were to pass by-laws in good faith
restricting use of the streets or the use of property for meetings. It is
at least—I am submitting—reasonably arguable that such measures
would be in conflict with the freedoms of speech, the press and of
association which section 2 declares to exist “in Canada”. Such a result
could have significance for all the provinces and it is possible that much
provincial law could be affected. Whether the interpretation of section
2 would bring about this result is uncertain, but if it were to occur it
would be out of keeping with what some consider to be the scope of the
bill of rights.

Specific provisions of the bill raise other questions, the solutions of
which are uncertain.

¢ Debates, House of Commons of Canada, September 5th, 1959, at p. 4643.
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We have used that word two or three times. I want to be helpful in raising
these uncertainties for your own deliberations, if these representations have
any merit.

Section 2(a) of the Bill includes a “due process of law” clause which
has created uncertainty. It may have a narrow meaning spelled out by
the procedural requirements—I emphasize the words “procedural require-
ments”—dealt with in sub-sections (c¢), (d), (e) and (f) of Section 3
or it may have a wider meaning embracing matters other than these.

That is, substantive matters, as distinguished from procedural.

If it is considered as imposing procedural requirements only, will the
law of evidence be imposed in administrative proceedings, for example,
under the Immigration Act or other statutes affecting the rights set out
in Section 2(a)? Does the clause intend more than the use of procedures
dealt with in Section 3? Will it mean the evolution of our law in light
of certain fundamental substantive standards of justice which the courts
may infer? If it does, will the idea of substantive due process preclude
forfeiture of property owned by innocent parties but used by others
contrary to the Customs or other acts of Parliament?

Section 2(b) also gives rise to uncertainty.

Perhaps I may just read that clause:

the right of the individual to protection of the law without discrimination
by reason of race, national origin, colour, religion or sex.

To what extent does it modify existing laws which create unequal
rights and obligations for various classes of people, such as Canadian
Indians, immigrants and aliens, and infants or juveniles, now treated
specially in ways intended to be beneficial? Is this provision intended to
modify immigration legislation? Will mere absence of counsel from
proceedings be a ground for upsetting decisions, or must the right to
counsel be first claimed as is now the case with the rule protecting
against the use of self-criminating evidence given in a previous proceed-
ing? Is the protection against self-crimination meant to prevail against
Section 5 of the Canada Evidence Act, which now requires a witness,
including an accused, to answer questions put to him, though it provides
that such answer may not be used in any subsequent criminal proceeding,
except one for perjury? In other words, does the protection against self-
crimination imply a procedure similar to that used in connection with
the Fifth Amendment to the United States Constitution?

What is the difference between the requirements of Sections 3(e)
and 3(f), “a fair hearing in accordance with the principles of funda-
mental justice” and “a fair and public hearing by an independent and
impartial tribunal”?

If I may read clauses 3(e) and 3(f) on page 2 of the bill:

(e) deprive a person of the right to a fair hearing in accordance with
the principles of fundamental justice for the determination of his
rights and obligations; or

(f) deprive a person of the right to a fair and public hearing by an
independent and impartial tribunal for the determination of any
criminal charge against him.

Is Section 3(f) intended to modify-—this is a distinction 1 endeavour
to make—provisions of the Criminal Code and the Juvenile D2linquents

Act which provide for hearings in camera, provisions which hitherto
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have been afforded primarily as a protection to the accused? What entities
in addition to our superior courts will be deemed independent and
impartial? Will decisions of the Minister of National Revenue on taxation
matters now be open to question by the courts before appeal to the
Tax Appeal Board?

These questions point up the major problem of interpretation
involved in Section 3 of the proposed Bill, which sets out rules of con-
struction for legislation enacted by the Parliament of Canada or under its
authority. This section is open to two possible interpretations. One is
that the words “construed and applied” are intended to refer to the
operative effect of federal legislation, so that an enactment would not
be given an effect that denies or abridges any of the rights or freedoms
or procedural protections enumerated, that is, that existing enactments
would, in effect, be repealed in so far as they directly conflict with the
Bill of Rights. The other interpretation is that a general declaration such
as this will not affect existing provisions that are directly contradictory,
for had Parliament intended to repeal the contradictory provisions it
would have done so explicitly. If the latter interpretation prevails, the
Bill of Rights will not substantially modify existing law. It would be a
courageous judge who would rule the Lord’s Day Act inoperative in a
prosecution against a non-Christian member of our community who
raised the Bill of Rights in his defence. Yet if the first interpretation
is to prevail it can be argued that whipping and hanging, punishments
imposed under our Criminal Code, are intended to be degrading or
inhuman and that they must therefore not be imposed if this Bill
is to be effective. But Parliament itself in debate has not yet determined
to change our existing law on the imposition or form of capital punish-
ment. Will the Immigration Act be limited by the Bill of Rights?

These are questions I have raised, not to confuse, but to point out, as I
say, the difficulties that we see.

Specific questions such as these illustrate the uncertainty about
existing law to which Section 3 of the Bill gives rise. If Bill C-79 is
enacted these and many other questions mut be answered by the courts.
There will be great latitude for judicial law-making. Lawyers generally
oppose granting wide discretion to those who must apply the law, even
the granting of discretion to our judiciary, for which we have the
highest regard. It inevitably introduces, for some time at least, uncer-
tainty into the law. If the bill in its present form is enacted, serious
consideration should be given to a thorough review of existing legislation
to amend those provisions that may conflict with the bill of rights, not
only to restore certainty to the law but to assist the courts in applying
this bill.

Section 6 of the proposed bill, which, as you recall, deals with
the War Measures Act, it is suggested by many, should be omitted
and enacted as a separate measure since, unlike the other sections that
seek to assure human rights and fundamental liberties, it expressly
provides for abridgement or infringement of the individual’s rights and
freedoms. It is also suggested by some that subsection (5) of this
section should be redrafted to provide simply that the bill of rights
does not apply to any regulation or order made or authorized under the
War Measures Act.

Even if the uncertainties in the proposed bill are removed, some
members of the association suggest that the bill be referred to the
Supreme Court of Canada before it is brought into force for an opinion
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whether it is in all respects within the powers of Parliament. However,
since in all likelihood the measure would be dealt with in litigation
at an early date after it is brought into force, it may be preferable to
leave the issue of the constitutional validity and the limits of application
of the bill to be considered as particular cases arise before the courts.

In addition to specific comments illustrative of the detailed criticisms
raised by members of the association about the bill, there are some
general considerations that should be borne in mind in connection with
this or any other declaratory bill passed by parliament. In the first
place, a declaratory statute without specific remedies to enforce the
rights or redress infringements on the liberties said to be secured
will not in itself guarantee their preservation. The detailed application
of the bill must be worked out by legislators, by the judiciary and by
all the people of Canada. Their success will vary directly with their
vigilance for protection of these rights and freedoms from infringement.

In the second place, the rights and liberties enumerated in the bill
cannot be absolute but must be subject to qualification. For example,
freedom of speech must mean the area within the bounds defined by
the law of libel and slander and by the law of criminal libel and sedition.
The qualifications implied in the rights and freedoms declared will
continue to be essential if the conflicting interests of the individual and
society as a whole are to be properly balanced. One of the important
qualifications on the protection to be afforded to the interests of the
individual is set out in section 6 of the bill now being considered.

That is the war measures one.

All of us realize that emergency circumstances which would give
rise to a proclamation bringing the War Measures Act into force may
necessitate limitations upon the rights and freedoms of the individual
in the interests of the state as a whole. The burden of reconciling these
conflicting interests in situations of emergency may have to be borne
almost exclusively by the executive. Perhaps limitations on the power
of the executive to restrict the rights and liberties of individuals can
be introduced, after thorough study, into the War Measures Act, but the
best safeguard will be the maintenance of strong parliamentary institu-
tions in periods of emergency.

A third general consideration about a federal statute purporting to
secure human rights and fundamental freedoms is the effect of the
doctrine of the sovereignty of parliament when legislation is passed
sgbsequent to its enactment that conflicts expressly, or, if not expressly,
dl.rectly with the statutory bill of rights. The later conflicting legislation
wnl} be enforced in derogation of the rights and liberties declared.
This will be so whether the later legislation is passed by parliament itself
or as subordinate legislation within the powers delegated by parliament.
The doctrine of parliamentry sovereignty is too ingrained in our con-
stitution to permit the courts to refuse to apply later legislation merely
because it conflicts with a statutory bill of rights, for parliament must
be taken to have intended the later enactment to modify the former.
Whether section 4 of the proposed bill will prevent the abridgement
9f -rlghts and liberties is doubtful. This section might be more useful
lf_ It were to require the Minister of Justice to report to parliament those
bills and regulations which might be considered to abridge the enumer-
ated rights and freedom. You may recall that the word ‘“‘ascertained”
was used in the previous legislation.

Even this suggestion, however, would not prevent parliament from
enacting conflicting legislation.
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Despite the limitations attendant upon a bill of rights enacted as a
federal statute, many members of the Canadian bar association see merit
in a measure of this type at this stage in Canada’s constitutional develop-
ment. A federal bill will undoubtedly be of educational value. It may
provide leadership in the development of better measures for securing
rights and freedom in this country as the general principles and their
detailed implications interact with changing social conditions. As a poli-
tical charter, it will inevitably invite debate when the vigilance of our
parliamentarians detects some departure from its terms. It may also
strengthen Canada’s position within the United Nations organization, the
charter of which proclaims the intention of members to promote human
rights and fundamental freedoms.

You may recall, that is part of the charter of the United Nations.

The Canadian bar association and all its members—and, I am sure I am
speaking for all its members—

are intensely concerned with the protection of the rights and liberties
of the individual and we are grateful for the opportunity of presenting
our views upon the bill of rights now proposed. Among ourselves our
views differ, but only over the most appropriate way of securing essential"
rights and liberties. We are all agreed, however, that one of the principal
agencies for ensuring the interests of the individual is parliament and that
its democratic character, and that of our other legislative bodies, must
be preserved. It is essential that the fairness of electoral laws and of pro-
cedure within our legislatures be maintained. Even with completely
democratic parliament and legislatures, vigilant to prevent erosion of
individual rights and liberties, the task of protecting our basic rights and
freedoms must ultimately fall to the judiciary. The bill of rights now
proposed may strengthen the hand of the judiciary in preventing unwar-
ranted encroachments upon our rights and liberties. Indeed, the bill leaves
very wide discretionary power in the hands of the judges. To ensure that
this power continues to be exercised reasonably, the high quality of the
courts and the complete independence of the members of the judiciary
must be preserved. Only in this way can their difficult task of striking
the appropriate balance between conflicting interests in society be
achieved.

(See appendices.)

Those, Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, are my representations.

I seriously hope they may be of some use to this committee. T pointed out
the uncertainties and, it might be said: if there are some uncertainties, why
does not the Canadian bar association produce a bill of its own, or some specific
amendments? Well, that might be a very difficult thing for us to do, with so
many converging opinions and so much diversification as to what any such bill
would be. These resolutions, as I say, are put forward in the best of faith.

I might turn to appendix “A” which contains resolutions concerning the
proposed bill of rights adopted by the Alberta branch of the Canadian bar asso-
ciation in February of 1960. I do not know that I need read them all. The second
one is:

Resolved that the council recommend to the government consideration
of the need for anti-discrimination legislation bearing in mind that the
vietim of discrimination often needs not merely protection against dis-
criminatory legislation, but affirmative help in the form of government
intercession, and sanctions against those persons who discriminate against
him,

23534-1—8
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Then the next one is:

Resolved that the government consider the implications on the exist-
ing law of the declarations of freedom, and whether it might be desirable
to use the Criminal Code and other statutes as a medium for securing
these freedoms.

Then there is another resolution there. The association brings these resolu-
tions to the attention of the committee as they are passed by the Canadian bar
association, the Alberta branch.

I also would mention that appendix “B” is a resolution passed by the Ontario
subsection on civil liberties which was recommended to a general meeting of all
the Ontario members of the Canadian bar association and passed by them on
February 6, 1960. There is some preamble there, but the operative part is:

Now therefore be it and it is hereby resolved that this association
recommends that if any Canadian Bill of Rights Act is passed by parlia-
ment at its current session, there should be included as essential parts
thereof the provisions, rights and freedoms contained in the hereunto
annexed draft Bill of Rights Act, realizing that the assurance of such
rights can be accomplished by such act only in the areas of legislation
within the competence of the parliament of Canada.

The bill which has been prepared by the Ontario section is here. I do not
propose to read it. It is longer than the bill which is before the committee. It
is a statement of human rights as the Ontario section sees it and it is offered
for such value as it might have.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Could I put a question in respect of the draft bill of
rights?

The CHAIRMAN: First of all I would like to again express to Mr. McInnes
our appreciation for the very careful manner in which he has presented this
brief to us. I believe you are willing to submit to being asked some questions
by some of the curious members of this committee.

Mr. McInngs: I will be delighted, sir. I will do my best to answer the
questions. How successful I will be I do not know.

Mr. KorcHINSKI: You are accustomed to asking the questions.
Mr. McINNES: That is right.

Mr. DEscHATELETS: This is a draft bill of rights which is proposed by the
Canadian bar association?

Mr. McINNES: No; by the Ontario section. It is not proposed by the associ-
ation as a whole.

Mr. DeESCHATELETS: You have read it?
.Mr. McINNES: Yes.

~ Mr. DescHATELETS: Do you contend that this draft bill of rights is drafted
in a way that there is no conflict between the powers of the legislatures and the
federal government?

Mr. McINNES: I am making no such contention. I am offering this bill for
information as passed by the Ontario section.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: I would draw attention to article 2 which reads:
Every person who comes under the jurisdiction of the parliament of
Canada—

Mr. McINNES: Yes.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: In this case it is very clear that in this bill the people
would fall under the jurisdiction only of the parliament of Canada.

Mr, McINNES: That is so. I am not sponsoring the Ontario bill.
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Mr. Dorion: I believe that every person may come under the jurisdiction of
the parliament of Canada. Every Canadian citizen has the advantage or the
disadvantage of coming under the jurisdiction of the parliament. I do not believe
that it is so clear. This may be more dangerous. I would like to have your own
interpretation about this part of the presentation at page 7, the first paragraph:

This section recognizes and declares that certain rights and freedoms
exist “in Canada”, implying that they exist not merely in the federal
legislative sphere but throughout Canada as a geographic entity.

Mr. McInNEs: Yes.

Mr. DorioN: Would you express your own opinion about this in terms of “in
Canada”. Do you believe that it is only its geographical sense that we have to
understand by these words, or is it the legal sense?

Mr. McINNEs: I would think probably that the meaning of the bill is in its
legal sense rather than its geographical sense. However, we have suggested that
as a possible matter which may require clarification.

Mr. DoriOoN: But your own opinion is that it is in the legal sense.

Mr. McINNES: Yes.

Mr. DorioN: Also we have to take into consideration the context. We have
paragraph 3 of the present bill of rights which refers to “all the acts of the
Parliament of Canada”. I believe we have to take that into consideration when
we have to determine the meaning to be given to a part of the bill.

Mr. McINNES: Yes.

Mr. DescHATELETS: If I understand it correctly the main concern of the
members of the Canadian bar association is this difficult question of the
authority to act when we are speaking about property and civil rights and
this question of the jurisdiction of the legislatures and the federal govern-
ment. This is the main point.

Mr. McINNES: One of the main points I have endeavoured to suggest is the
uncertainty, as you say, in the respective spheres of legislative jurisdiction.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: On pages 12 and 13 there is reference to a possible
way of overcoming this uncertainty by referring it to the Supreme Court of
Canada to have a decision as to the respective jurisdiction in respect of
property and civil rights. At the end of your quotation on page 13 I note that
there are some members of this group who would consider that we should
wait until particular cases arise. Could you tell me if it is the feeling of
most of the members of the Canadian bar association that we should submit

the bill of rights in its present form at this stage to the Supreme Court of
Canada?

Mr. McINNES: To answer you I would say that that thought has been
expressed by many, byt when I say that it is the feeling of the Canadian bar
association, I would have to say that there are 8,100 members and I can
only interpret what some of them say. Some of the people have put it forward
in debates that we have had, and in correspondence, and these articles, sug-
gesting that this bill should be submitted to the Supreme Court for a ruling
or interpretation.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Arising out of my question, could you tell us if most
of the members of your association would think that we should have in this
country only one bill of rights, which would apply to the whole territory,
instead of having 11 bills of rights, one for each province?

Mr. McINNgEs: Thatis a difficult question to answer. There is a bill of
rights legislation in Saskatchewan, and there was one in Alberta, which I
believe was declared to be invalid. Other provinces have various bills which
are, in part, bills of rights; but to say that we should have one as distinct

23534-1—8%
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from 11, and to express the belief of the whole of my association—I cannot
do it. I can only express my own thoughts about it. I do not know that I have
ever heard a full explanation of that.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Is it not your personal view that before this bill be
passed the provinces should be consulted as to the opportunity or the advisa-
bility of adopting this bill in its present form?

Mr. McINNES: I find that very difficult to answer.

Mr. Manpziuk: On a point of order; I do not believe these are fair
questions to put to Mr. McInnes. I think he expressed an unbiased view. He
expressed the views as they exist in his association and I do not think he
should be asked to express his personal views.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: If you will permit me, the witness has shown so much
knowledge that he can defend himself, I think, quite easily.

Mr. ManpzIuk: I accept that. I would like to know if he is speaking
for the association or for himself, because the association is not agreed. There
are many members of the association who are not in favour of a submission
of this bill to the Supreme Court. But you are attempting to try to put it
into his mouth that it is the view of the majority of the members of his
association.

The CHAIRMAN: Might we resolve this difficulty in this way: may we first
of all question Mr. McInnes in the field in which he has agreed to answer
questions, and direct our questions to the views of the groups or members of
the bar association, in so far as he is able to express them, inasmuch as he has
already in his brief indicated the present views that exist; and then after
having done that, if Mr. McInnes would be good enough to express willingly—
and he is under no obligation whatsoever to do so—but everyone has great
respect for his personal opinion; and if he would care to qualify them as being
his personal opinion, and if he would care to advance his personal opinion, I
am quite sure that the members of the committee would be glad to have his
personal opinions; because in the final analysis we are going to be called upon
to exercise our own personal opinions.

That would mean, then, that any questions may be proceeded with dealing
with the views of the bar association or of portions of the bar association; and
then we will come to his personal views later on. Is that agreeable to the
committee?

Agreed.

] Mr. BATTEN: I am looking for personal information. I am not a lawyer. Is
it usual to ask the Supreme Court to decide whether a bill is within the con-
stitution before the bill has been passed?

Mr. Mc_lnmss: It has been done, and within recent years. I have forgotten
what the bill was. There was one—yes, a reference of the Alberta statute,
was one.

The CHAIRMAN: Your question was whether it was usual.

Mr. McINNES: There have been a few references, but how many I am
not prepared to say.

; Th_e CHAIRN{AN: The question was whether it was usual to do that. I would
be inclined to ghsagree with you, personally, on that, because we pass many,
many statutes in parliament.

Mr. BATTEN: The chairman is a lawyer, you know.

Mr. McINNES: It is not usual, no. There have been references; but as to
whether bills have been actually passed and then referred to the Supreme
Court, frankly I do not know, and I do not want to say something about which
I am not sure.
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Mr. Rapp: I would like to ask Mr. McInnes a question: the brief stated
that there is merit in the bill of rights at this time, when it more or less
strengthens the position of Canada within the country, and outside among
other nations. Would you then consider that the step taken by parliament by
this act to produce a bill of rights was a timely step?

Mr. McINyeEs: That is the view of many; it is an educational matter,
especially with human freedoms being pertinent as they are right now.

Mr. RaPp: You do not think it is more or less overdoing it? That is your
opinion of it?

Mr. McINNEs: That is my own. My own views and those of the Canadian
bar association may be different. It is not that I am trying to hedge away from
your question.

Mr. Rapp: Thank you very much.

Mr. KorcHINSKI: I would like to ask about page 9 of the brief where
Mr. McInnes makes reference to section 2(a) of the bill, which includes a “due
process of law” clause; and he suggests that it creates some uncertainty. I
wonder whether the Canadian bar association has given some consideration
to that point, or if not consideration, whether it has given any consideration to
an alternative in any way so as to avoid that particular uncertainty that is
created?

Mr. McINNES: I have not attempted, nor has the association attempted to
draft any amendments. That may be a complaint which might be legitimately
made of us, that is, why we have not come here with some draft bill. But we
did not consider it to be our function.

Our purpose in coming here is to bring up some of the anomalies or uncer-
tainties. I do not know if I can ever specify a remedy, and we certainly do
not have any instructions from our association to do so.

The CHAIRMAN: I wonder if your failure there is not also indicated by your
brief, in that you doubt that you could arrive at a draft bill which would meet
with the approval of the members of the association, or even with the approval
of a majority of them?

Mr. McINNes: That is the difficulty. The association met last year in
Vancouver, and it will meet next year in Quebec. These matters are referred
to sub-sections, and you get the views of those sub-sections and then they are
referred to the whole convention in general meeting. A full debate on a matter
of this kind is very difficult. However it has been studied by the sub-sections.

Mr. KorcHINSKI: In section 3 you ask the question whether capital or
corporal punishment would be in fact abolished. My question is this: in
instances where other countries have a bill of rights, no doubt some of those
countries also have capital or corporal punishment. Could you possibly explain
how they get around that conflict?

Mr. McInnes: I do not know if I can. But thought changes; legislative and
judicial thought changes; and what may be acceptable in one generation, may
not be so in another. I would remind you of the awful penalties there were
under English acts of long ago, which you would not have now.

The suggestion has been put forward by some at least that whipping or
hanging may not be proper under this bill, and that it would be in conflict with
the provisions of the Criminal Code in that respect. That has been offered as
one of the matters we have to consider.

Mr. Rapp: Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN: Just a minute.

Mr. Rapp: I have to go, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN: Would you yield to Mr. Rapp, Mr. Korchinski?
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Mr. KorcHInSKI: I beg your pardon, Mr. Chairman?

The CHAIRMAN: Would you yield to Mr. Rapp who has to leave?

Mr. KorcHinNSKI: Certainly.

Mr. Rapp: I have to go a special meeting.

The CHaiRMAN: I have been listening to the democratic convention.

Mr. Rapp: Two briefs that were presented to us this morning expressed
the view or the desire that a standing parliamentary committee be established
to give continued examination to the bill of rights. Another brief stated that
immediately upon the passage of this bill a human rights section should be
established within the Department of Justice. Do you consider there is a need,

if the bill passes, for either a committee to be established to review from time
to time the need for amendments, or the addition of new paragraphs, and so on?

Mr. McIxnes: I can only express a personal opinion in this regard.
Mr. Rarp: Yes, that would be fine.

Mr. McInnis: My personal opinion is that parliament is sovereign and it
can bring up its bills at any time, and can report them at any time.

Mr. Rarp: By a committee?

Mr. McINNIs: By a committee or otherwise, so my personal view is that
there is hardly any need for this. That is my own view only.

Mr. Rarp: Thank you very much.

The CHATRMAN: Would you like to complete your questions, Mr. Korchinski.

Mr. -Koncumsm: Dealing with clause 4, which is a provision in respect of
the. mh:uste_r’s studying to determine if there is any conflict with existing
legislation, in your opinion, would you think this bill would override all existing
legislation? L

Mr. McInnis: Expressing my personal opinion, I do not think so, no.

Mr. KorcHINSKI: You would not think so?

Mr. McInnis: No, I would not think so, not all existing legislation, no.

Mr. KorcHINSKI: What effect would legislation have which is enacted
in the future and which might be contrary in some aspects?

Mr. McInnis: That is what I am saying as part of our brief; legislation
may be passed in the future, and the later legislation would be, I would think,
regarded as abrogating the bill of rights. A great deal would depend on the
language that is used. It is difficult to make a particular statement. As I say,
you would have to see the subject matter of what the future legislation is.

The CHAIRMAN: I was wondering in connection with that, Mr. MecInnes,
if you are quite conscious of the words that have been inserted in clause 3:
“unless it is otherwise expressly stated in any act of parliament of Canada
hereafter enacted”?

Mr. McInNes: What I had in mind, Mr, Chairman, is, does the bill of
rights effect juveniles and the powers that certain people have over them? I
cannot believe that it abrogates those things, and that is what I had in mind.

Mr. KorcHINSKI: That brings up another question. Would it be a matter
' of interpretation by the Supreme Court as to which act overrides the other?

Mr. McINNES: It is certainly a matter for the courts, and when I say,
“courts”, I remind you that you said the Supreme Court. This situation would
be referred to the Supreme Court, again, by way of reference, and then they
would deal with it. If it involved a matter that arose in one of our ordinary
courts, or was sent to that court, then it would be dealt with by that court.
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Mr. KorcHINSKI: This would leave certain leeway as to interpretation.
One judge might interpret the bill of rights as having jurisdiction over another
particular act, and another judge might have an entirely different view?

Mr. McINNES: That could happen and has happened in regard to other
matters, of course.

Mr. STEwWART: Mr. Chairman, possibly Mr. McInnes has been asked this
question when I was out, but the association’s opinion is that a reference would
be better made to the Supreme Court, as the circumstances required, rather
than before the bill was enacted?

Mr. McINNEs: I can only answer that, Mr. Stewart, by saying that some
individuals have put forward that view. The association as such, has not
passed any special resolution that it should be referred to the Supreme Court
of Canada.

Mr. STEWART: It was also suggested at one of our previous meetings that
there might be some retroactive effect to the words in clause 2 of the proposed
bill, that it did apply, by setting out that these freedoms had always existed,
and that legislation had been made in contemplation of these rights. Is that
idea too far fetched?

Mr. McINnNEs: The view of many is that these rights, which are set out
there, already existed, and we already have safeguards by decisions, by custom,
and by general recognition.

Mr. STEWART: And by implication, any statute was made, in contemplation
of that?

Mr. McInnes: That is right.

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. McInnes, I do not know whether this would be a
fair question to ask you or not, but it has been indicated that the statement
that these rights have always existed, is sort of a legislative lie; would you
care to make any comment in that regard?

Mr. McInnEs: I do not know if I can usefully add anything. Some of these
freedoms, such as freedom of religion and freedom of speech, go back to earliest
times. We have had a series of judicial decisions dealing with these. I am not
sure if I have got your question exactly, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN: I was simply stating that it had been indicated to the
committee by another witness, who took quite decided exception to that state-
ment,—I do not know whether he called it a statutory lie or legislative lie—
and said that it was not true. I was just wondering if you felt that perhaps the
committee should modify that statement in some way.

Mr. McINNES: My own view is that—I am speaking personally now-—our
decisions and our courts have safeguarded these rights throughout generations.

_I am expressing, as I say, my own personal view on that.

Mr. KorcHINSKI: Perhaps Mr. Chairman, you might have Mr. McInnes also
express the opinion that these rights have always existed but we do not
always respect them.

The CHAIRMAN: It would be entirely correct to say that it is not without
some truth.

Mr. KORCHINSKI: Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask one more question,
and then I will yield to anyone else.
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In the submission presented by the Alberta bar association it was suggested
that perhaps some penalty should be provided against persons who dis-
criminate. I notice that there is no reference in your submission to the pro-
vision of any penalties in the event that a person does not abide by these
provisions. In your opinion, or in the opinion of the association, do you
feel that perhaps we could strengthen this bill by adding such a provision?

Mr. McINNES: My own opinion is that it would not.

Mr. KorcHINSKI: All right.

Mr. DorioN: Coming back to the formula at the beginning of clause 2
which reads: “it is hereby recognized and declared that in Canada there have
always existed and shall continue to exist—", may I note that there is some-
thing similar in chapter 175 of 14-15 Victoria in respect to religious liberty,
and we have, in the preamble, this expression, ‘“whereas, the recognition
of equal quality among all religious denominations is an admitted principle of
colonial legislation”. I believe that it is a historical mistake, or error. I
understand by that, that it is only equal in respect to the formula of inter-
pretation, do you not believe that?

Mr. McInNes: That may be. I would like to answer your question use-
fully but I do not know that I can do so sir.

Mr. DorioN: You do not know that?

Mr. McINNES: I am not familiar with that statute, to which you refer.

Mr. DorioN: This is the statute of worship.

Mr. McINNES: I am not familiar with the terminology.

Mr. Dorion: No. I quoted it to you only to emphasize the point, and to
show that it is only a question of interpretation.

Mr. McINNES: Yes.

Mr. Dorion: It is only for the interpretation of the statute that we have
these words.

Mr. McINNES: Your are referring to “in Canada”?
Mr. Dorion: Yes.
Mr. McInNgs: I think that may be a fair assumption.

Mr. Dorion: I would like to ask another question. Do you believe that
this draft of the bill of rights would affect the provincial libel act?

Mr. McINNEs: It may very well be. That is one of the uncertainties that
could very well exist, I would say, even if we interpret the words “in Canada”
by meaning without the federal jurisdiction.

The CHAIRMAN: Do you mean “within” the federal jurisdiction?

Mr. DorioN: Yes.

Mr. McINNEs: Well, there is room for a conflict there; that is all I can say.
I believe there is one of these uncertainties.

Mr. DorioN: There would be room for interesting debate for lawyers?

Mr. McINNES: Exactly.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Mr. McInnes, do you think that the bill, in its present
form, can be used as a legal basis, if passed, by any Canadian citizen who

would be denied any rights set out in article 2—and perhaps I could make
myself clear with an example.
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Suppose this bill is adopted in its present form—and let us take Ontario
and not Quebec, because we will leave Quebec alone for a while. Suppose in
Ontario a coloured man is being refused admission to a hotel because of his
colour. Do you think this man could find relief in this bill of rights and use
it as a legal ground under article 2?

Mr. McINNES: He could éertainly say, “This is one of the fundamental
freedoms that the parliament of Canada has set out, that there should be no
colour bar”, or, “that there should be freedom of race”, and so on. I would
say that he could put his feet on that bill.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: As a lawyer, would you take this case?

Mr. McINNEs: Lawyers, as you know, raise all sorts of defences; whether
they believe in them or not is not always the point.

Mr. DorioN: On that question raised by Mr. Deschatelets, I believe that
the first question to decide would be the following one: Is a tavern a public
place or a private place? And if the courts decide it is a private place it is
not within the federal jurisdiction. I remember a case—the Christie case, a case
to which a witness referred; but there is also another very interesting case on
it, the case of Bouchard.

Mr. McINNEs: Yes, I have a memorandum on it here.

Mr. Dorion: It was decided by the Supreme Court, and it was decided that
the seashore may be a public place but may also be a private place. In that
precise case it was decided it was a private place. It was decided by the appel-
late court of Quebec and not the Supreme Court.

Mr. STEWART: The parliament of Canada could, under the guise of criminal
law, make it a criminal offence to discriminate against a coloured person by
refusing him beer.

M. McINNEsS: This is one of these uncertainties.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Do you not think, if this bill of rights means some-
thing, there will not be in the future any question about whether it is a public
place or a tavern, or anything? There is nothing there which says that. They
say there will be from now on no distinction by reason of race—

Mr. Dorion: There is a question of evidence to decide before.
Mr. DESCHATELETS: Otherwise the bill of rights does not mean anything.

Mr. McINNEs: As I understand it, it is intended to be a statement of
fundamental rights, wherever they are.

Mr. DorioN: We have not to forget it is a bill of rights. The purpose of a
bill of rights, I believe, is to fix the nature of relations, not between individuals
but between the individual and the state. If we take that principle into con-
sideration, if we go into a private place, I do not believe the bill of rights may
be applied against another individual. It may be applied against the statute of
a state and against the laws of that state. Do you not believe that?

Mr. McINNEs: What you are saying, as I understand it, is that this is
between the state and the individual, rather than individuals as such; and that
something can take place in a residence that the bill would not be applicable
to at all, a private house. That is something I do not know.

The CHAIRMAN: I wonder, Mr. Mclnnes, if we are not becoming a little
unduly apprehensive about the field upon which this bill operates. Take, for
instance, civil property rights. It is not correct to say that the federal government
has no jurisdiction in respect of property, because we know that the theft of
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property is constituted a crime, and there is no question about the jurisdiction
of the federal government to legislate in that respect affecting property. So
that all legislation of the federal government must be within the powers of the
federal government, if it is to have any effect. The courts are set up and do
determine whether or not in any statute of the federal government there is
any excess of jurisdiction.

Mr. McInNES: There is some revelance of matters over which both
provinces and the dominion have jurisdiction. They both legislate in some
fields—insurance, in part, I believe, and some others I have forgotten for the
moment.

Mr. DorioN: But I believe we have to avoid litigation as much as possible.
The CHAIRMAN: We should not promote any litigation!
Mr. Dorron: We have sufficient work to do already!

The CHAIRMAN: I have one final question, as far as I am concerned, Mr.
Mclpnes. Do you believe that the enactment of this bill would be worse than
having nothing at all, or anything to that effect?

Mr. McINNES: No, I do not believe that. I see that one witness said that,
or one representation was made to you to that effect. Personally, I do not join
in that thought.

The CHAIRMAN: Thank you. Are there any further questions?

: Mr. BabpaNar: Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask Mr. McInnes: Does he
?hm'k. that a term of the present bill, if enacted, might prompt people to engage
in litigation which may be unsuccessful because of the existence of prior and
later enactments which, because they are more precise and more applicable,
may prevail?

Mr. McINNEs: I do not know I can answer your question. I think I can
foresee—and, again, I am speaking personally—that there will be a great deal of
litigation arising out of this bill. I believe that is the case. Perhaps I have not
answered your question though.

' Mr. BApanal: That is the question I would like answered, yes, whether the
bill is provocative of litigation?

i Mr. McINNES: I do not know it is provocative of litigation, but I think
litigation will result, because this bill will be raised as a defence, I believe, in
a great_many instances. Just what they will do—and we have drawn out some
suggestions it is a little hard for me to anticipate; but I say it will be quoted as
a defence in a great many cases where people are charged.

The CHAIRMAN: I have one more question I will ask you privately.
Mr. STEWART: That will cost you money!
The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Martini, I believe you had a question to ask.

.Mr. MARTINI: Mr. Chairman, what I have to say has nothing to do with
‘asking any questions. I only want to draw to the attention of the committee
that this blll‘has been talked about for about three days in the House of
Commons. With the overtime, I would say it took about six times; that is,
counting the overtime that we are working now.

It was known for over two and a half years—or even before that—when
Mr. Diefenbaker, the Prime Minister, was first elected, that he was going to
present this bill.

Several briefs have been turned in to Mr. Diefenbaker, and I am sure that
every brief has been given serious consideration. I also feel that when the
Prime Minister called in his advisers, or technicians, or whatever you want to
call them-—experts—to draft this bill, they also consulted with the Department
of Justice. I feel that they have done that.
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Also, I feel that the thought behind that was to present a bill that would
do the job. The men who were called together to draft this bill have looked
over all the briefs—and I think everyone who has turned in a brief, including
these gentlemen who have come here today, are to be complimented for trying
to help the government—any government—to make better laws.

Therefore, Mr. Chairman, I feel that this bill has been given serious con-
sideration, and they have come up with a bill that at this time goes as far as
it can go. I think that if we permit this bill to be passed as soon as possible,
then from time to time we could see just what effect it is going to have in
Canada; and when a specific case comes up, in any field, to an individual or
to organizations, we should have a test case of some sort to remedy what
faults it may have.

So I think, Mr. Chairman, that we could go on listening to all sorts of
people and it would not get us very much further. I respect the bar associa-
tion: I feel that they should, of all people, present one of the best bills, because
they would always present something that would have its good effects and
its bad effects, so that they could get out of it at some time. You find one
lawyer will defend you for your liberties, and another lawyer will try to take
those liberties away from you. But at this moment I think we could go on
listening to all sorts of briefs, and it would not improve this bill; it would
not make this bill any better than it is at the moment.

What I am trying to convey is this: even when the aeroplane was first
invented, it did not do the job, perhaps, and some people said, “It cannot be
done; it will not fly”. But look at what we can do today! The automobile, or
anything else, is another example of this.

This is a bill of rights that everybody was talking about. Everyone was
saying, “Why does he not introduce it now”? We have reached the point
where it has been introduced, and I think that the best minds in Canada in
that field have been called together by the Prime Minister; they have given
their best to bring out a bill that will do the job at the moment.

Most people said, when this bill was first introduced, “It is a good bill;
but it does not go far enough”. I think we all agree that it does not go far
enough; but we cannot put our finger on where it does not go far enough.

Also, I may say that in the house everybody voted in favour of this bill,
and the Prime Minister made it clear that he himself was not satisfied with
it as it is today. We do know that he intends to improve it: not only he, but
whatever we present at future cessions is going to improve it. But the only
way we can improve it is by having some specific case, so that we can say,
“This is where it does not function”, and we can make the necessary change
when the time comes.

Mr. CHAIRMAN: I hope I have made myself clear. With that, I should like
to move—if I can get a seconder; and I do not know if I am in order—that we
report this bill to the house and let it be passed. That would not stop any
delegations coming before this committee to present their briefs. Let us see what
future amendments we can make to it; but let us put it to work and see just
what it can do. Until we see what it can do, we do not know what amend-
ments will be needed. Right now, all we have been getting is general criticism;
but no one can put his finger on any one clause in this bill and say that it
should be changed to such-and-such—because I feel that the Department of
Justice, and every other department that was called in on the drafting of this
bill, must have given advice on clause 6, where parliament will be called in
case of war, and its effects on this bill. You have to change the War Measures
Act for that, if this bill does not have any effect. Then later it will have more
teeth, perhaps, in this bill of rights.
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Therefore, Mr. Chairman, I should like to move—if I can get a seconder—
that this bill be brought to the house and reported without amendment, and
let us see just what it can do.

Mr. BapaNAn: Mr. Chairman before you put the question—

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Badanai, I do not think discussion is open unless there
is a seconder.

Mr. Bapanarn: I want to say this—
The CHAIRMAN: You may make a statement later. I will call for a seconder.
Mr. BApANAIL: All right.

The CHAIRMAN: Is there a seconder for the motion? Before you make your
statement, Mr. Badanai, I gather that what Mr. Martini had in mind was
that we should not hear further evidence; but I would expect that he would
want us to consider the bill. He is apparently disposed to be satisfied with
the bill as it is presented, and wants this committee to report it without
amendment.

There is no seconder, so the motion is dropped.

Perhaps, inasmuch as we are getting into another field, and I believe that
our witnesses would like to leave, we might continue with this matter, if you
would just wait for a few moments. I want to call a meeting of the steering
committee. But I think we should dismiss the delegation now.

Mr. STEWART: Are there no other witnesses for this afternoon?

The CHAIRMAN: There are no other witnesses for this afternoon. Before Mr.
McInnes, Mr. MacKay and Mr. Merriam leave, I would like, on behalf of the
committee, to express to you gentlemen our deep gratitude for not only coming
to the committee—I think this may be a little repetitious of what I have said
before—but it is a very excellent brief that has been presented by you.

I do not think it solves our difficulty; but at least it is going to be very
helpful, and we appreciate it. It certainly has pointed up the differences of
opinion which exist in your bar association and, I think, amongst the public
generally. We want you to know that we are very grateful to you, and I hope
we have not been too hard on you in our questioning.

Mr. McINNEs: That is very kind of you, sir. Thank you all very much.
Some Hon. MEMBERS: Hear, hear.

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Badanai, if you feel that you would like to make a
statement, please proceed.

Mr. Babpanar: Mr. Chairman, I was going to say that I could not let the
statement of Mr. Martini go by unchallenged. We are trying to make a better
bill, if possible; that is the reason why we have asked these witnesses to
appear—and we hope to hear more. With their help and assistance we are
going to be able to improve the bill. That is the reason we are meeting here;
that is the reason the Prime Minister has indicated that the bill should be
examined by a committee.

If there was no intention of trying to improve the bill, then the committee
would be quite unnecessary. For that reason, I could not very well go along
with my good friend, Mr. Martini.

The CHAIRMAN: Let us not get into a debate on that point.

Mr. MARrTINI: Before we adjourn, Mr. Chairman, I know you are going to
be talking about a preamble some time or another.
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This one is not perfect, but I would like to present it to you so that you
can have copies made and pass them around. It may be that you will not use
it; however, it does not matter. I have four or five copies here of my suggested
preamble, which reads as follows:

There are certain rights which Canadians claim as their birthright
to which our laws conform, and by which we demand to be governed.
Some of these come down to us through ancient liberties won by the
British people over the centuries; such rights, inherent in Canadian law,
as those set forth in the Magna Carta, the Petition of Right, the Habeas
Corpus Act, and the English Bill of Rights of 1689.

Other liberties have become part of our way of life and are generally
recognized as fundamental to it. To these, the natural rights of all
Canadians, may be added the broad statements of principle contained
in the United Nations universal declaration of human rights which has
been subscribed to by representatives of the Government of Canada.
These are our rights.

Some of these have been obscured by passage of time. Others,
though taken for granted, are nowhere explicitly set forth in constitution
or statute. And there is not a single document to which Canadians can
refer to find their essential and rightful liberties enumerated.

It is timely and useful, in a world torn with conflicting ideas and
forces, that Canadians should affirm their rights and incorporate them
in a broad statement of principle, in a single document.

In order that all shall know that everyone in Canada has the
right to life, liberty and security of person this declaration of the rights
of Canadians is endorsed. The enumeration in this declaration of certain
rights shall not be construed as denying or disparaging others retained
by the people.

The CHAIRMAN: Thank you, Mr. Martini.

We have a letter—at least, I think it is presented in the form of a letter—
from the Canadian chamber of commerce, and it is dated July 14, 1960. I think
this letter should be tabled at this time, and distributed amongst the members
of the committee,

Perhaps it could be referred to at the next meeting.

We have no witnesses scheduled for tomorrow and, as yet, we have none
scheduled for Monday.

I would suggest that the adjournment be 4t the call of the Chair. However,
we will endeavour to secure an organization to appear before the committee
on Monday. I do know that we will have work for Tuesday.

Mr. DorioN: Before we adjourn, Mr. Chairman, I would like to submit
to the committee a suggested preamble. It reads as follows:

Whereas it is meet and proper to set out by way of preamble to
this act that Canada is a christian, sovereign and democratic country;
that Canadian citizens have a fundamental and sincere belief in God; that
they wish and desire to preserve the rule of law, to maintain the rights
and freedoms obtained through their own efforts and the heroic struggles
of their fathers throughout the years and more particularly during the
first and second great wars; that they believe also that those rights
and freedoms are conducive to a true social order based on justice and
charity and are part of their inheritance;

Therefore . . .
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APPENDIX A

Resolutions concerning the proposed Bill of Rights,
adopted by the Alberta Branch of The Canadian
Bar Association, February 1, 1960

Resolved that approval be given to efforts to assure trial by due process
of law and that the government be recommended to give careful consideration
to the examination of the Criminal Code and other statutes and the common
law rules with a view to determining how they can be strengthened, and to
consider whether it might be desirable, with a view to convenience and avoid-
ance of conflicting provisions, to put any further safeguards in the statutes
themselves, and in the case of administrative agencies to consider a code of
administrative procedure. |

Resolved that the Council recommend to the government consideration of
the need for anti-discrimination legislation bearing in mind that the victim
of discrimination often needs not merely protection against discriminatory legis-
lation, but affirmative help in the form of government intercession, and sanc-
tions against those persons who discriminate against him.

Resolved that the government consider the implications on the existing law '
of the declarations of freedom, and whether it might be desirable to use the
Criminal Code and other statutes as a medium for securing these freedoms.

Resolved that the government consider whether safeguards might not be
provided in The War Measures Act to protect against possible abuses that
might recur and that have no relation to the war effort, such as the denaturaliza-
tion of Japanese, sale of Japanese lands in World War II, internment provi-
sions and the espionage case.

APPENDIX B

BILL OF RIGHTS

“The resolution hereunder was passed at a meeting of the Ontario Sub-
section on Civil Liberties and recommended to a general meeting of all the
Ontario members of the Canadian Bar Association and passed by them on the
6th day of February, 1960.

“Whereas the Government of Canada has announced that it intends to ask
the present session of parliament to enact a Canadian Bill of Rights Act;

“And Whereas the legal profession and members of this Association are
vitally concerned with any legislation having to do with the fundamental
freedoms and human rights of the individual;

“And Whereas the Association for Civil Liberties has prepared a draft
Bill of Rights Act which has been placed before this Association for endorse-
ment or otherwise;
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“Now Therefore be it and it is hereby resolved that this Association recom-
mends that if any Canadian Bill of Rights Act is passed by Parliament at its
current session, there should be included as essential parts thereof the provi-
sions, rights and freedoms contained in the hereunto annexed draft Bill of Rights
Act, realizing that the assurance of such rights can be accomplished by such
Act only in the areas of legislation within the competence of the Parliament of
Canada.”

DRAFT BILL OF RIGHTS

The history of mankind establishes, as the United Nations Universal Decla-
ration of Human Rights proclaims, that recognition of the inherent dignity and
worth of every member of the human family and the preservation of the human
rights of the individual are the foundation of freedom, justice and peace in
the world.

Because these human rights form a fundamental part of our Canadian
heritage and citizenship, respect for these rights is the cornerstone upon which
the welfare of our people and the future of our nation rest.

It is therefore essential to the maintenance and development of the demo-
cratic way of life in which we Canadians are dedicated that the human rights
of every person within our borders be clearly stated and protected to the end
that each individual may achieve fully his inherent dignity and worth.

Her Majesty by and with the advice and consent of the Senate and House
of Commons of Canada therefore enacts this Act for the recognition and pro-
tection of the Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms of the people of
Canada.

Article 1
This Act shall be known as the Canadian Bill of Rights Act.

Article 2

Every person who comes under the jurisdiction of the Parliament of Canada
is entitled to the human rights and fundamental freedoms set out in this Act
and shall be protected against their violation.

Article 3

Everyone has the right to life, liberty and security of person and the right
not to be deprived thereof except on such grounds and in accordance with such
procedures as are established by law.

Article 4
No one shall impose or authorize the imposition of or be subjected to tor-
ture or to cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment.

Article 5

No one shall be held in slavery or servitude or required to perform forced
or compulsory labour.
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Article 6

Everyone is entitled, in the determination of his rights and obligations or
any charge against him, to a fair and public hearing, in accordance with the
principles of fundamental justice, within a reasonable time by an independent
and impartial tribunal established by law.

Article 7

Everyone charged with a criminal offence has the right to be presumed
innocent until proved guilty according to law.

Article 8

Everyone charged with a criminal offence has the following minimum
rights:

(a) to be informed promptly, in a language he understands, of the
nature of and reason for the charge against him;

(b) to defend himself in person or to retain and instruct counsel of his
own choosing without delay or if he has not sufficient means to pay
for legal assistance it shall be provided free when the interests of
justice so require;

(c) to examine or have examined witnesses against him and to obtain
the attendance and examination of witnesses on his behalf under
the same conditions as witnesses against him;

(d) to have the free assistance of an interpreter if he cannot understand
or speak the language used in court.

Article 9

Everyone who is deprived of his liberty by arrest or detention is entitled
to take proceedings by which the lawfulness of his detention shall be decided
speedily by a court and his release ordered if the detention is not lawful.

Article 10

(a) No person shall be compelled to give evidence before a court, tri-
bunal, commission, board or other authority if he is denied the right
to counsel or other constitutional safeguards;

(b) No person shall be compelled in any criminal case to be a witnéss
against himself.
Article 11
(a) No person shall be denied the right to reasonable bail without
just cause.
(b) No person for the same offence shall be put in jeopardy or be

required to stand trial twice.
Article 12

No one shall be subjected to arbitrary or unlawful interference with his
private and family life, his home and his correspondence.
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Article 13

Everyone has the right to freedom of thought, conscience and religion;
this right includes freedom to maintain or to change his religion or belief and
freedom either alone or in community with others and in public or private,
to manifest his religion or belief in worship, observance, teaching and practice,
all without coercion in any way.

Article 14

b Everyone has the right of freedom of opinion and freedom of expression,
This includes freedom to hold opinions and to seek, receive and impart infor-
mation and ideas of all kinds through any media and regardless of frontiers.

Article 15

Everyone has the right to freedom of peaceful assembly and to freedom
of association with others.

Article 16

Every person is entitled to the peaceful enjoyment of his property and shall
not be deprived of his property except in the public interest and in accordance
with the law.

Article 17

Every person legally entitled to reside in Canada has the right to freedom
of movement and residence within the country and the right to leave and return
to Canada and shall not be subject to exile.

Article 18

Everyone is equal before the law and before all courts and tribunals and
is entitled to the protection of the law and to the human rights and fundamental
freedoms set forth in this Act without discrimination of any kind such as race,
colour, sex, language, religion, political or other opinion, national or social
origin, association with a national minority, property, birth or other status.

Article 19

The human rights and fundamental freedoms above set forth shall not be
denied by anyone. Any person whose human rights or fundamental freedoms
have been violated shall have an effective remedy by reason thereof and may
apply for relief on notice of motion to the Supreme or Superior Court of the
province in which the violation occurred.

Article 20

The Minister of Justice shall in accordance with such regulations as may be
prescribed by the Governor in Council examine every proposed regulation sub-
mitted in draft form to the Clerk of the Privy Council pursuant to the Regula-
tions Act and every bill introduced in the House of Commons to assure that the
rights and freedoms recognized by this Act are fully respected.

Article 21

Nothing in this Act shall be construed to abrogate, exclude or abridge any
rights or freedoms not set out herein to which any person is or may become
otherwise entitled.

23534-1—9
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SOURCE NOTES ON ARTICLES IN DRAFT BILL OF RIGHTS APPROVED
BY ONTARIO BRANCH OF THE CANADIAN BAR ASSOCIATION

Preamble is original.

Article
Article
Article

Article

Article
Article
Article
Article
Article

Article
Article

Article

Article

1—Title.
2—Original.

3—From Prime Minister's Bill C-60, United Nations Declaration and
Draft Covenant, Council of Europe Convention on Human Rights
and Fundamental Freedoms of 1950.

4—From Prime Minister’s Bill C-60, United Nations Declaration and
Draft Covenant, Council of Europe Convention on Human Rights
and Fundamental Freedoms of 1950.

5—From United Nations Declaration and Draft Covenant and Council
of Europe Convention.

6—From Bill C-60, United Nations Declaration and Draft Covenant
and Council of Europe Convention.

7—From United Nations Declaration and Draft Covenant and Council
of Europe Convention.

8—From Council of Europe Convention; most of it from United
Nations Declaration and Draft Covenant and part in Bill C-60.

9—In Bill C-60, United Nations Declaration and Draft Covenant and
Council of Europe Convention.
10— (a) In Bill C-60, United Nations Declaration and Draft Covenant.
(b) In United Nations Draft Covenant and U.S. Bill of Rights;
Constitution of India.
11—(a) In Prime Minister’s resolution of 1955; in U.S. Bill of Rights,
Convention of Council of Europe.
(b) In U.S. Bill of Rights, Constitution of India.

12—In U.N. Declaration and draft covenant; Council of Europe
Convention,

13—In Bill C-60, United Nations Declaration and Draft Covenant;
Council of Europe Convention.

Articles 14, In Bill C-60, United Nations Declaration and Draft Covenant;
15 and 16—Council of Europe Convention.

Article
Article

Article

17—In United Nations Declaration and Draft Covenant.

18—In Bill C-60 and in United Nations Declaration and draft covenant
and Council of Europe Convention.

19—In Prime Minister’s resolution of 1955.

Articles 20
and 21—In Bill C-60.
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APPENDIX “1”

Submission presented
to the

Special Committee
of the House of Commons
on Bill C-79

by the
Canadian Jewish Congress
at the Parliamentary Buildings in Ottawa
on July 15, 1960

Mr. Norman L. Spencer, M.P.,

Chairman, Special Committee on Bill C-79,
House of Commons,

Ottawa.

Sir:

- We appreciate the opportunity of placing before you and the members of
the Special Committee on the Act for the Recognition and Protection of Human
Rights and Fundamental Freedoms our representations on the proposed Cana-
dian Bill of Rights.

The Canadian Jewish Congress has been intensely interested in and
directly concerned with the promotion of human rights and fundamental free-
doms, both by international and domestic legislation. A delegation of our
Congress attended the 1945 San Francisco Conference advising on the formula-
tion of some of the basic articles of the United Nations Charter dealing with the
protection of human rights, and ever since has been active in the field. Our
Congress has worked for the rights of all human beings and regarded the rights
for Jews as being simply one manifestation of the rights for all.

We like to recall that on June 9, 1948, we appeared before the Special
Joint Committee on Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms of the Senate
and the House of Commons of Canada, then sitting under the chairmanship of
the Rt. Hon. Mr. J. L. Ilsley and the Hon. Sen. L. M. Gouin. We then submitted
a statement on the significant contribution which Canada could make by
associating herself with the international endeavours, then incipient, for the
protection and preservation of human rights and we made a number of com-
ments on the drafting of an International Declaration of Human Rights.

Then again, on April 27, 1950, when the Special Committee on Human
Rights and Fundamental Freedoms of the Senate held its hearings, we once
more had the privilege of appearing. We then were much impressed with
Senator Roebuck’s motion which favoured the inclusion in the Canadian con-
stitution of a section guaranteeing human rights. At the same time we pointed
out some of the areas in which human rights could be protected by federal
legislation, including fair employement practices concerning persons coming
within federal jurisdiction and the possible uses which can be made of the
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criminal law power reserved to the federal government. Indeed, some of these
ideas have since become fully accepted means of advancing human rights in
Canada—and we are far from claiming more than a very modest share of credit.

When a Citizens’ Commission on Human Rights met in the National Capital
on December 8, 1958 to mark the 10th Anniversary of the Universal Declara-
tion of Human Rights, we again made a submission, dealing inter alia with Bill
C-60 as at the time the Prime Minister’s draft Bill of Rights was known, the
principles of which we highly commended, coming however to the conclusion
that they were deserving of “a better framework of application and enforce-
ment than is presently provided.”

We gave further consideration in co-operation with other organizations and
on April 29, 1959 we associated ourselves with a submission to the Prime
Minister, made by a number of national groups under the leadership of the
Association for Civil Liberties, welcoming “as an interim measure’” the adoption
by Parliament of a Canadian Bill of Rights Act, pending achievement of the
ultimate goal of a constitutional amendment.

This indeed is still the pervading conviction of our organization. We are
able today to express here some of the sentiments of the Canadian Jewish
Congress, speaking for the Canadian Jewish community, by stating the follow-
ing:

(1) We highly commend the Canadian Government for having introduced

Bill C-79 and recommend its early adoption with such refinements
of text as the labours of this committee will produce.
(We refrain from listing some of the shortcomings of the Bill that
have occurred to our Legal Committee, most of which have also
been identified during the parliamentary debate and which will
doubtless be dealt with by legal authorities appearing before this
Committee.)

(2) We would urge that subsequently provision be made for the estab-

lishment of a Joint Committee of the Senate and of the House of
Commons on Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms, whose
main task it would be to lay the groundwork for obtaining that
measure of agreement with the provinces which, after adoption by a
Federal-Provincial Conference, would in due course make possible a
Joint Address to Westminster. An amendment to the B.N.A. Act
should thus be sought, placing a Bill of Rights covering the fields
of provincial as well as federal jurisdiction there, alongside the
language-rights and school-rights which are already there.
(It would be our fervent hope that such Joint Address would be the
last one and that at the same time agreement could be reached for a
modus by which all constitutional amendments may be obtained in
Canada.)

(3) We would recommend that every consideration be given to making
the year 1967, when Canada will mark the Centennial of Confedera~
tion, the very final date for the achievement of two all-important
goals, namely
(a) the entrenchment of the Bill of Rights in the Canadian con-
stitution, and—maybe even more momentously—

(b) the “nationalization” of our very constitution, which would
then no longer be the British North-American Act, but the
Constitution of Canada.

A Bill of Rights in a Canadian Constitution—what more fitting way
could be conceived for Parliament to mark Canada’s Centennial?
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(4) One word of caution with regard to the suggestion sometimes
advanced that, if all provinces were to enact uniform complementary
bills of rights within the competence of their own jurisdiction, the
desired complete coverage would then be achieved for the protection
of human rights and fundamental freedoms.

While there may be merit in the enactment of provincial bills
of rights—again on the premise that they should be interim measures
—we cannot help being apprehensive lest these provincial bills turn
out less than uniform legislation. In this event, of course, Canada
would in this most important field become balkanized and, indeed,
the meaning and content of Canadian citizenship would vary from
province to province.

It is for this reason that we continue to urge the pursuance of
the ultimate goal of an entrenched Bill of Rights covering all
jurisdictions.

(5) Finally, as concrete suggestions for “next steps” we would recom-
mend to you, Mr, Chairman and members of the Special Committee,
(a) that immediately upon passage of Bill C-79 a Human Rights

Section be established within the Department of Justice, the

function of which it would be on a continuous basis to deal

with the subject matters covered by this Bill, and

(b) that clauses be inserted in all relevant federal enactments, such
as the National Housing Act, the Civil Service Act, etc. asserting,
specifically, the principle of non-discrimination as guaranteed
by the Canadian Bill of Rights.

All of which is respectfully submitted by

THE CANADIAN JEWISH CONGRESS

MICHAEL GARBER, Q.C., SAUL HAYES,
Immediate Past Chairman, Executive Vice-President.
National Executive Committee.
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

Monpay, July 18, 1960.
(7

The Special Committee on Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms
met at 2.10 p.m. this day. The chairman, Mr. N. L. Spencer, presided.

Members present: Messrs. Badanai, Batten, Korchinski, Mandziuk, Martin
(Essex East), Rapp, Spencer and Stewart—S8.

In attendance: Professor W. F. Bowker, Dean of the Faculty of Law,
University of Alberta. :

The Chairman observed the presence of quorum and introduced Mr.
Bowker, who set forth his views with respect to Bill C-79.

Mr. Bowker’s questioning being concluded he was thanked and retired.

At 4.28 p.m. the Committee adjourned to meet again at 9.30 a.m., Tuesday,
July 19, 1960.

J. E. O’Connor,
_ Clerk of the Committee.

Note: The 9.30 Tuesday meeting was subsequently cancelled.
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EVIDENCE

MonpAay, July 18, 1960.

The CHAIRMAN: Gentlemen we now have a quorum. I will call the meet-
ing to order.

Inasmuch as we have with us Professor Bowker, 1 am going to defer,
with your consent, until later on in this meeting a report of the steering
committee, which met on Friday, primarily to deal with the suggestion made
by Mr. Martin that certain individuals and organizations should be at least
invited to appear before the committee. I think we should not take up the
time of the committee in dealing with that report. 1 will simply content
myself at the moment with stating that wires were sent, and a considerable
number of replies have been received.

It was as a result of the sending of those wires that Professor Bowker is
with us here this afternoon. It was convenient for him to be here this after-
noon and as a result of that we immediately set up this meeting. I would
request, therefore, that those members of this committee who are on the
steering committee remain after the adjournment of this meeting so that we
may deal with these replies.

As I mentioned, we have with us Professor W. F. Bowker, dean of law
at the university of Alberta, and without further remarks from me as chair-
man, professor, I would ask you to proceed to make your presentation to the
committee, and you might indicate your interest in the matter of this bill.

Professor W. F. Bowker (Dean of Law, University of Alberta): Thank
you very much.

Mr. Chairman, if it is not out of order, I would prefer to stand.
The CHAIRMAN: Yes.

Mr. Bowker: I am in the habit of speaking while standing.

I would like to express, Mr. Chairman, my pleasure at being invited to
appear before the committee. The Clerk did ask me if I had prepared a written
summary. Well, I have not, except in my own handwriting, because I re-
ceived this invitation on Saturday afternoon and our stenographers seem to
think they have the constitutional and fundamental right to a five-day week.

I would like to make observations about the bill, and in doing it I as-
sume two things. Firstly, that this is designed as a statute dealing with
matters within federal competence and not an attempt to interfere with
matters of provincial jurisdiction except, of course, to the extent that any
valid federal act may do so, in the event of a conflict. I do not propose to say
a great deal about the constitutional problems that have been debated a
great deal. I would make this observation about the constitutional question,
that many thus have discussed. I think it is perhaps particularly difficult in
the case of freedom of press and freedom of religion because of the half
dozen cases, starting with the Alberta press case and ending with, perhaps,
the padlock law case, that indicated in increasing measure by way of dicta,
or an understanding in the minds of at least a growing minority, that these
things are outside provincial competence. The only significance that trend of

137
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decisions has, I would say, is that it might indicate that the bill is unnecessary
in declaring these two freedoms, because they already belong to parliament.
Apart from that I do not propose to discuss constitutionality.

Now, on the question of the purpose of the act, I take it that the purpose
is better to secure human freedoms so far as they relate to parliament’s com-
petence. Agreeing that that is so, then the question is; do I approve of this me-
thod of doing it? I would like to dissociate myself from two criticisms that I
have noted. One criticism is that it should not be passed because it is unneces-
sary. In many respects I think it is unnecessary because in the large majority
of instances these rights are now secure. I still feel however that it is com-
mendable for parliament to concern itself with the question as to how we stand
in these matters; and if parliament finds there are certain respects in which
we are wanting and then is trying to cure the deficiencies, that seems to me
to be only common sense. I do not share the view of those who object to this
bill on the ground that if should be a constitutional amendment. My objections
to this bill would apply so much the stronger to a constitutional bill. I pro-
pose to give those reasons as we go along.

I would say, before giving examples from the bill, my criticism is that
the object will be better attained by looking at both statutes and common
law rules, and then asking the question: how does our law square with our
concepts of human rights? Where it does not, then we should proceed to amend
the specific statute to cure the defect rather than to do it by the method of
this bill.

I think I can best illustrate my position by taking the main headings of
the bill. Everybody has his own classification of human rights and funda-
mental freedoms, and no two are alike. My favourite has about six headings
but I do not think I will enumerate them because nearly all of them are
tucked into the three main headings that I find in clause 2. I know you are
familiar with clause 2 but I would like to list the three main headings as
they appear in the bill. The first is the proposition that everybody is entitled
to life, liberty and property and not to be deprived thereof without due pro-
cess of law. That is all one, though it covers a great many diverse things; the
second one is anti-discrimination; and the third is the freedoms of commu-
nication because, for my purposes, I think we can lump press, speech, assem-
bly, and even religion, together. Some might prefer to deal with religion
separately, but I do not think that is necessary. So we have those three large
groups. Taking clause 2, alone, I do not think there is any doubt about this.
It is a mere declaration without “teeth”. Then clause 3, by providing can-
ons of construction of federal statutes, may provide some “teeth”. I think it
fair to say that most of the details in clause 3 have to do with the general
subject of what might be called due process of law in the sense of fair pro-
cedure.

Now I would like to take an illustration from paragraph (a) of clause 2,
to show the difficulty that I find in this bill from the standpoint of its efficacy.
I would just extract the phrase, “the right of the individual to enjoyment of
property” and the right not to be deprived of it “without due process of law".
Let us imagine we have a statute that deprives a person of property without
due process of law. I would like to give an example. The Opium act says
that any vehicle used for smuggling opium may be confiscated. I do not know
whether the committee, Mr. Chairman, would be familiar with the case in
the Supreme Court of Canada that says when the finance company owns the
car and the car is seized it is forfeited.

Mr. MARrTIN (Essex East): That is the Excise Tax Act.
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- Mr. Bowker: I cite Industrial Acceptance against the King; and that was
under a similar provision in the Opium act. There are decisions too in the
Excise Act, but I was referring to the one under the Opium act, because it
was under that act that this case went to the Supreme Court of Canada. As
far as I know, the act still stands the same way and has not been amended. I
did not have time to check the amendments.

Let us imagine this bill is passed, and the same thing happens again. I
am sure the finance company will come in and say, “Here is the bill of rights.
We are entitled to the enjoyment of our property and we are not to be de-
prived of it without due process of law. ‘Due process of law’ means ‘fairness’
and this is the most unfair thing in the world, and we ask for a declaration
that it is contrary to the bill of rights.” That puts on the court the task of
making up its mind whether the Opium act does deprive the finance company
of its car without due process of law. I do not know what the court would
say. I am quite sure what the American court would say: they would find
for the finance company.

It seems to me that if that piece of legislation is unfair, the best way
of curing the unfairness is to have parliament consider it; and if it decides
that it is unfair, to amend it. By the same token, if parliament thinks it is
fair, I am pot happy at seeing that piece of legislation left for the court to
decide whether it squares with a broadly worded phrase such as ‘“due process
of law” in the bill of rights.

I think one of the tendencies of people who strongly want a constitu-
tional bill of rights seems to be that everybody is fighting parliament and
parliament is the enemy. I am sure I am not in a hostile audience when I say
I do not take that view.

While the courts have done a great deal to secure our basic rights, I think
that in a democracy we can properly look to parliament to perform this task.
I do not think that parliament is doing it in the best way, when it passes a bill
like this which leaves it to the courts to tell everybody whether parliament has
passed unfair legislation or not.

Now, I take that example from paragraph (a), and the only other re-
mark I would like to make about paragraph (a) is this: The whole subject
of fairness of procedure in criminal matters is one of due process of law.
After all, that phrase came from the Magna Carta—Well, the phrase “due
process of law” does not appear in Magna Carta, but it does appear in the
statute of Edward III, and the Americans followed it. When we talk about the
fairness of procedure that we grant to an accused man in a criminal trial, we
are talking about due process of law, even though the phrase does not appear
in the criminal code, and our judges do not use it very often. But it does
appear in the bill.

Addressing one’s mind to the criminal code, it seems to me that if we
feel that the accused is not fairly protected under our criminal code and the
common law rules that apply in criminal proceedings, such as the admissi-
bility of confessions—that is not in any statute, it is in the common law-—
then we are entitled to go through the code, and if we find that it squares
pretty well with our concept of fairness, then I think we should leave it
alone. If we find it does not, then I think we should amend the code.

This example has probably been pointed out before, and I do not want
to make too much of this, because if my criticism is correct, it can be easily
remedied. One of the provisions in clause 3 is that everybody is entitled to
a public trial. I think everyone knows that the public trial is a hallmark
of British justice, and we are proud of it. But the criminal code has always
said that certain trials may be held in camera, if the judge thinks they should
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be—sexual crimes and crimes where state secrets might be disclosed. That
exception is in the code. If this bill is in effect, it wipes out that exception:
I cannot see any other opinion on that.

My position is this: I do not think I have to express an opinion whether
that exception should be in the code, or not—I think probably it is a wise
one. When parliament revised the code so carefully, as it did a few years
ago, it did not touch that provision; and it did not touch hundreds of others.
I do think that it is not a suitable way to change the code, to put in a bill of
this kind a section that all trials must be in public.

I want to say this about our criminal procedure. You see, sir, my position
is that I favour remedial legislation where we have weak spots; but the first
thing I think anyone should do is to ask himself: what are the weak spots?
I am speaking of the Criminal Code and the law governing criminal procedure.
I did do this a few years ago: I was troubled by remarks, both from this
country and the United States, that we would not have had the procedure
that was followed in the espionage case if we had had a bill of rights; so I
thought I would study the subject in a comparative way. I examined, not only
the provisions in the American bill of rights that deal with criminal trials;
I compared them with our law, and in large measure the provisions are the
same. A man is entitled to a jury trial, though in the United States he is
entitled to a grand jury, and half the provinces in Canada do not have one.
Some of the American safeguards are now outmoded; but he is entitled to
know what the charge is; he is entitled to call witnesses; he is entitled to be
confronted by the witnesses against him; he is entitled to bail, the right to
counsel, and so on.

Those are all in the code. Another example is that no man shall be ar-
rested on a blank warrant. That is in the code; it is in the American bill of
rights. There are practically no differences. Our procedure, so far as is laid
down in the law, is just as good as their constitutional protection. I do not
think it is proper to make any comment about the execution of the law. This
is not a Wickersham commission, and we are talking about what statute law
can do, not the administration of it.

There is one respect in which I think our code does not compare well
with the American bill of rights in criminal procedure, and it is this: both
say that a man has the right to counsel. Incidentally one of these provisions
in the bill says that even the witness has a right to counsel, which puzzles
me. It is in one of these paragraphs of clause 3. But certainly an accused is
entitled to counsel; but all this means in Canada is that, if he has a lawyer,
the judge cannot exclude the lawyer. Our right to counsel does not require
the country to provide counsel. In the United States, in recent years, the
Supreme Court has held that the right to counsel means in capital cases, and
probably in other serious cases that if a man does not have a lawyer, the
state has to provide one; and if the state does not, he is deprived of his con-
stitutional right to counsel, and his conviction is set aside.

Once again, I do not think I have to express here my opinion as to
whether the code should be amended to say that the state shall provide coun-
sel. I know perfectly well that in capital cases they usually do; certainly in
our part of the country-—and maybe in other cases too. But I think, in fairness,
I am obliged to point out that in that one particular we do not show the
accused quite the solicitude that the American bill of rights does.

In many ways I think I could say that our law gives perhaps greater
security to the accused—perhaps not in many cases; but in some. I do not
think I need say anything more about—
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Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Mr. Chairman, I do not know that I fully
follow this last point, and I wonder if you do.

I want to clearly understand what your point is, Professor Bowker. As
I understand it, you said that in the United States bill of rights, the right
of counsel seems to be confined to capital cases; and then you went on to
say that—if I understood you correctly, and I want you to correct me—in
our Criminal Code we did give greater guarantee to the individual with
regard to the right of counsel than they do in the American legal system.

Would you mind telling me more about that; I am a little confused.

Mr. Bowker: What I meant, sir, was that, taking our law generally with
their constitutional guarantees, we square up pretty well; but in the one
example, of right to counsel, the Supreme Court of the United States has
held that that means the state must provide a lawyer. My understanding—

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): In capital cases?

Mr. BowkeRr: In capital cases, yes. I have the citation of those cases. Here,
I do not think the provision of the Criminal Code means that, though I am
aware that in practice counsel is provided.

The only other comments I would like to make under clause 2 (a) have to
do with civil procedure, and procedure before administrative tribunals.

A due process clause, which (a) is, clearly refers, among other things,
to procedure in civil trials as well as in criminal trials. I do not know enough
about procedure in the Exchequer Court and the Admiralty Court to make
any criticism of it; but there again, I would say that if the procedure is not
fair, the most satisfactory way to remedy the defect would be by amending
the particular act.

I think the problem of administrative tribunals is a complex one. I find
it hard to gain a picture as to what effect the various provisions in clause 3
will have on procedure before administrative tribunals. They are of many
kinds, and they do so many things, ranging all the way from the most tri-
vial to the most important, in an economic way, and the most important by
way of the human himself. I am thinking of decisions under the Immigration
Act. They are certainly more important than a lot of other decisions we can
think of.

I find it hard to generalize. I would not like to have to answer the ques-
tion: what safeguards do you think should be given in administrative pro-
ceedings? Now, the courts have built up a great many, and the cases are not
all consistent. Sometimes statutes provide that, for an example, a man is
entitled to a hearing, and that he shall be able to call witnesses, and so on.
Now, I would think that if parliament is interested in-safeguarding the fair-
ness of procedure in administration boards—maybe the position is all right
now, or maybe in given statutes it might provide, for example, an appeal
to the court—it could pass a general act along the lines of the American
Administration Procedure Act that would apply generally. I have no firm
view on that; but I do have difficulty in determining the impact of these
provisions in section 3, dealing with administrative boards.

Mr. Chairman, I would like to move on to the second main provision of
section 2—that of protection against discrimination. It is in this area, above
all, that I say that a bald declaration such as we have here, even though it
is supplemented by these provisions for construing statutes, does not take us
very far toward securing the subject against discrimination. I do not think,
under federal law, there is a great deal of discriminatory legislation in re-
lation to race and religion. I think the incapacity of the Indians to vote is,
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perhaps, the remaining one. However, I am not aware of unfair federal leg-
islation on this subject. On the other hand, we have federal legislation that
recognizes the desirability of preventing discrimination. Now, the two acts
I have in mind are the fair employment practices act—I do not remember
the title of the dominion act. But six provinces have a similar act, and that is
certainly the type of device that I have in mind for dealing with this subject,
because it is directed to a specific situation where discrimination, presumably,
did exist, and it has sanctions to back it up. The second act is the Equal Pay
for Women Act. And, in this area, above all others, a mere declaration does
nothing.

I would like to make this point clear. Even a provision in the constitution
to this effect would not take us very far. I would like to elaborate on that
by an example. I think we are all aware that the United States constitution
provides that no state shall deny to anyone the equal protection of the laws.
That is the anti-discrimination provision. It was passed to protect the negro
after the civil war. However, when that amendment was passed, everyone
realized the amendment itself would not do a great deal. So, a section was
put in the amendment—it is the fourteenth—that the Congress of the United
States should have power to pass statutes fortifying the amendment.

Now, this has been the history. Congress tried, around 1870, and the
acts were held to be outside the amendment. From 1870 to 1957, there was not
a single act passed by congress to strengthen the anti-discrimination clause
in the fourteenth amendment. We are all aware, just from reading the daily
papers, that every bill that is brought in is defeated by southern votes.

In 1957, Congress did pass an act that strengthened the right to vote. Then,
this year, they found it did not work very well, and they passed another
one. Congress has never passed a Fair Employment Practices act like we
have in Canada, but they have the constitutional protection—and the point
I wish to make is that the protection is only as strong as the sanctions behind it.

Although I think I have been talking too long on this, I would like to
give one example. In the United States, each state has its own constitution
and has its own bill of rights. New York passed a new constitution in 1938,
and they put in one of these anti-discrimination provisions. By itself, it does
not do anything, in my opinion, and in the opinion of the New York legislature
because, in 1945, they passed an act to set up a commission against discrimi-
nation. That is the device they used, and the commission mediates between
the man who is discriminated against, on account of his race, and so on, and
his employer, or whoever it might be who is discriminating against him. A
lot of people in New York state said that it is no good, that you cannot leg-
islate morality——and that you should not pass such a law. It was passed
and, although I do not pretend to have a first-hand knowledge, I am confident
the position of the negro, in employment, in New York state, is vastly better.
To take an example, we all know, I believe, that New York’s anti-discrimi-
nation law helped to get negroes into baseball. It may not have been the
main cause, but it was a contributing factor.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): That is a great service, of course.

Mr. BowkER: Oh, yes; I am glad you agree.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): There was Jackie Robinson.

Mr. BowkEeRr: Yes. We were not being facetious—

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): I know that.

Mr. BowkEeRr:—about that, because I feel that very deeply.
I will not take time to mention the ball game I was at on Labour day in
1951, in Brooklyn.
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Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): The chairman and I are Detroit fans, so you
had better be careful.

Mr. Bowker: I had better not digress. I am too.

I think the point I want to make is that the man who is discriminated
against in employment and in public places, for instances, going into a res-
taurant and so on, does not want to be protected the way a man wants to be
protected in his freedom of speech. He wants and needs the help of the
legislature, of the organs of the law, to enable him to do what the discrimi-
nating person refuses.

My last examples in respect of that are these. Probably this is well
known to the members of this committee. Several provinces, I think at least
three, have passed Fair Accommodation Practices acts. So far as I can learn
Ontario’s has been of some value. I am not able to give a personal opinion on
that; but that is an act with sanctions. Saskatchewan has a Fair Accommoda-
tion Practices act with sanctions. The declaration here does not.

I do not intend to labour that. The reason I wanted to mention it is so
many people who speak about this subject do not seem to realize this. They
seem to think all you need is a statute or constitutional amendment to solve
it, and it does not.

My third heading is on freedom of speech, press, assembly and religion.
If the question were asked me ‘Do you see any objection to a bald simple de-
claration of that kind in a federal statute”, I would say no. I cannot for the
life of me see any harm in it; but I would like to say this, particularly in
respect of freedom of speech and/or press. I think generally they are under-
stood to mean freedom from prior censorship coupled with a pretty wide right
of criticism. I think that is accurate enough. Now, I think it is proper to ask
the question: how does federal law stand on that subject? I think we have
a pretty good record.

We have had individual examples where the statute did perhaps restrain
freedom of speech. I am thinking of the provision in the Customs Tariff that
used to permit the man at the border or somebody else to say a book is
obscene or seditious and cannot be brought in. There were provisions in the
Post Office Act which could bar the use of the mails to persons circulating
obscene literature.

I am not concerned here with describing the details of the amendments
that have been made to those statutes in recent years; but I do think it is
significant that parliament did pass amendments to those acts which are de-
signed at least to give to the court or to a competent tribunal the power to pass
on the question as to whether or not the book is obscene.

So we find these examples where a certain degree of infringement of
speech is cured by the ordinary process of amendment. There is one other
significant example. I am back to the same proposition I stated before, that
in the long run I think we should rely on parliament to see that freedom of
speech is protected, and if parliament from time to time fails to do so, then
in due course we could hope that parliament will repeal the offending law.

Of course, most people say we cannot wait for that; we have to have the
courts decide whether the act of parliament abridges freedom of speech. I
think this example of mine is relevant. You will recall that in 1919, thanks
to the Winnipeg general strike when feeling was running high, we passed
section 98 which made subversive organizations illegal and made membership
in them illegal. I hope that is a fair summary. We had that until 1936, and I
think one or two people went to jail. Parliament repealed that in 1956, and
we have never had such a provision since. We still have provisions in the code
making sedition a crime, but nothing as stringent as the old section 98.

~
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I think I can probably make a comparison to the United States. They have
protection there against infringement of free speech. What have they done
on this very subject? At the time we were passing section 98 most of the
states passed laws of this kind because they have their own power over
criminal law. In 1940, Congress passed a similar act of which I think you
know. It is called the Smith act and the famous case was that of the twelve
communists. The twelve communists argued they could not be convicted under
this act because it infringes their freedom of speech, of expressing their views.
The Supreme Court said the act is valid; it does not infringe freedom of speech.

So the position today is this: that without any constitutional protection
of the freedom of speech, we have a pretty good provision in our code on this
subject. We do not have any Smith Act, and they do, across the line. This
comparison is not at all deprecating the American position.

Now, there is one other significant legal development which we have had
on this subject of the freedom of speech in relation to criticism, and that is
the case of Boucher vs. the King. That was the case in which, you will recall,
a Jehovah’s witness was charged with sedition for circulating a very scurrilous
pamphlet.

The Supreme Court said that the circulating of this pamphlet was not
sedition. In 1800 it would have been sedition of the worst kind; but the
Supreme Court said it is not enough to make even dirty and vicious attacks
on institutions; it does not become sedition until you advocate their overthrow;
and this the pamphlet did not do at all.

That judgment, in my opinion, is an important and significant safeguard of
the freedom of speech; and that is one that was really made by our judges.
I do not think we should overlook these facts when we are considering whether
we need further safeguards.

The last major point I wish to make has to do with the last sub-clause of
the last clause, which says that anything done under the War Measures Act
is not an infringement of the bill. If I were to approve of thxs bill generally,
I still would criticize that provision.

I am not implying that a person is entitled to the same protection of funda-
mental rights in wartime that he is in peacetime. That would be fatuous, and
it would just be leading to national suicide.

He will not suppose that a country permits its people the same freedom
in wartime that it does in peacetime. At the same time I would think that
fundamental rights need not be overthrown entirely. And speaking to the
subject of our regulations in World War II under the War Measures Act, I
would not take those regulations and condemn them. I am sure that interning
provisions are justifiable and that many people think so. I think that intern-
ing people for vigorously campaigning against recruiting is justifiable. But
one thing that bothers me is that, if my impression is correct—and it may
be that I should only speak for myself—I do not think we have concerned
ourselves enough since the war with the question of what we did by way
of regulations under the War Measures Act in World War II, and whether,
with the benefit of hindsight, we could not safeguard ourselves against doing
the same things in another war.

I have a very strong opinion that perhaps most of us do not even know
the number who were interned during World War II. It mav be that members
of parliament, with the benefit of hindsight know whether there were gross
injustices or not. I think we should be concerning ourselves about these things.

One of the main events that people refer to when thev criticize the federal
government is, of course, the espionage case. Many people say that the rules
of fairness in criminal procedure was broken there.
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I have never been able to bring myself to condemn the federal govern-
ment out of hand for those proceedings, because the situation was a very
grave one, and the circumstances were very exceptional.

But at the same time I wonder if we should not ask ourselves how far
we should go even in wartime in refusing to give a man counsel, holding him
incommunicado, and making him answer questions?

Another example of something the federal government did in wartime
that I think should be reviewed, was its treatment of the Japanese—and I
do not mean moving them off the coast. I think maybe in the light of events
as we knew them then, it was justified. I do think however that we have
not always shown as much concern for our Japanese citizens when we moved
them hither and yon, in strange places, uncertain as to what their future
would be, nor that we have shed as many tears for them as we still do for
Acadians.

Maybe I am wrong, but I think we should ask ourselves whether we would
do the same thing again. And another example that has always concerned
me, and one which I think is relevant here—because after all we are con-
cerned about the safeguarding of human rights—was that the Japanese-
Canadians, both by birth or by naturalization, owned real property.

I understand that the acquiring of property means as much to them as
it does to us, if not more. It indicates that they have roots. Long after they
were moved off the coast, that property was sold. They brought action for
a declaration that the sale was invalid, but they lost their action. I have
never been able to see any basis in national security for selling their land.
The only reason I mention it is because this bill is concerned with these
things, as I think we all are.

I have finished the main points I intended to make. But may I say a
word in conclusion: this is by way of repetition, perhaps, but the basis of
my opinion is that a bill of this kind is not as satisfactory as ordinary legisla-
tion directed to a specific subject.

I think that the process of securing rights is best left to parliament and
not to courts, in the course of trying to find the meaning and scope of broad
generalities, such as we have in this bill.

The phrase “without due process of law” in the United States is a safe-
guard in respect to their criminal proceedings. But their efforts to provide a
minimum wage law were held up for a long time, because they deprived the
employer of due process of law when he employed labour on a contract at ten
cents an hour for 16 hours a day. That is not due process of law in my con-
ception of it; however, it does illustrate how elastic the phrase is. I think
the direct way of leaving these things largely in the hands of parliament is
better than this.

I would like to give this one example in concluding. Let us imagine that
parliament wants to pass an act, and it is a pretty stringent act, and parlia-
ment is afraid it will violate these rights; according to clause 3—this is an
amendment that was made in the new bill—it is possible to put in the act
words of this kind: “notwithstanding the bill of rights, anybody who
criticizes the government is guilty of a crime”. 1 have taken a facetious
example.

Mr. MaRTIN (Essex East): Not with the present.

Mr. Bowker: That sort of thing is permitted under this clause. I am not
very much attracted by a statute like this on our statute books, when accom-
panied by the fact that parliament can say, notwithstanding this, we are
going to go ahead and pass an act in violation of this one.

Sir, that concludes my remarks.
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Mr. Rapp: Mr. Chairman, the professor has said that in respect of clause
6, the War Measures Act as it is now is not much different from what it was
before. Before this bill of rights was proposed, under the provisions of the
War Measures Act the governor in council could change it, but at the present
time this could only be changed by parliament, after it has been laid before
parliament.

Mr. BOowKER: Yes.

Mr. Rarp: So that in itself is a big change.

Mr. Bowker: Oh, yes, I am sorry, sir. I was not ignoring the first sub-
sections of the proposed subsection 6. This is my understanding; that when
wartime comes and a proper declaration or proclamation has been made under
section 6, then the powers of parliament are just as wide now as they ever
were. That is my understanding.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): I wonder if the witness has understood Mr.
Rapp’s question? Are you satisfied that he did?

Mr. Rapp: No. In my opinion clause 6 of this human rights bill gives
more power to parliament. Previously the governor in council had the right
to act. During the last war the rights of people were infringed upon, but I
do not think this would have gone as far as it did last time, because the
governor in council had the right.

Mr. Bowker: Oh, I see. Your point is that these first five subsections
of section 6 are in themselves some kind of a safeguard against extreme
regulations?

Mr. Raprp: Yes.

Mr. Bowker: But I am right in this, I hope; when a proclamation is made,
the governor general in council can still make orders in council if they come
before parliament.

Mr. MAl_mN (Essex East): The act provides that after the governor in
counqnl has issued a proclamation under this law, the order in council must
be laid before parliament within a prescribed period. That is what Mr. Rapp
meant.

Mr. Bowker: Yes.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): The effect surely is the same. Parliament in
any event can now, and could at all times, change the War Measures Act.
Parliament is always supreme.

Mr. Rarp: Yes.

: Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): The only change in this act is that the order
in council must be submitted to parliament within a prescribed period.

Mr. KorcHinNskI: Professor Bowker, in one of his final statements men-
tioned something to the effect that he was not satisfied that parliament at
some time in the future would not introduce some act with wording something
like this: notwithstanding the bill of rights, and then go on to provide some
restrictions.

Mr. BowkEer: Yes.

Mr. KorcHINSKI: I wonder how you justify that type of statement in
light of the fact that clause 4 provides that the minister shall consider at all
times any proposed legislation, and shall examine this proposed legislation?
I am sure that the Minister of Justice would see the conflict between the pro-
posed legislation and the bill of rights. I wonder if you could comment in that
regard?
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Mr. Bowker: I am sure he would. I have made no comment about clause
4, although other people have criticized that.

Mr. KorcHINsKI: That is not my point. My point is that you suggested
parliament at some future date might introduce, or could very conceivably
introduce, another act in conflict to this.

Mr. BowkEer: Yes. I say that because of the phrase in clause 3 which reads
—I will leave out the irrelevant portions: all acts of parliament enacted before
or after the commencement of this part that are subject to be repealed,
abolished or altered by the parliament of Canada—this is the phrase to which
I referred—unless it is otherwise expressly stated in any act of the parliament
of Canada hereafter enacted shall be so construed, etc. Now, those words that
I emphasized were put in the new bill. They weére not in the original one.
It is those words that seem to contemplate that possibility; it was not my idea.
The very bill contemplates that such acts may be passed.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): I have a number of questions that I would like
to ask Mr. Bowker.

Professor Bowker, you contributed an article to the Canadian bar review
of March, 1959.

Mr. Bowker: Yes.

Mr. MARTIN (Essexr East): That was after a legal report on the American
bill of rights.

Mr. Bowker: No, that was Mr. Able’s. Mine was, Basic Rights and Free-
doms; What Are They?

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Yes. I just wanted to identify it in my own
mind.

One of the first points you made was that the Alberta case settled judi-
cially the question of freedom of the press, and that this act would not confer
anything that had not already been settled by that case. That is right, is it
not?

Mr. Bowker: I think that was professor Laskin’s statement.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Yes, but I am saying that is what you said. I
am dealing with your evidence today.

Mr. Bowker: Yes.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): You said that at the beginning.

Mr. Bowker: Oh, yes.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): You assumed, first of all, that the established
freedom of the press was outside the competence of the provincial govern-
ment, is that not right?

Mr. Bowker: What I intended to say, sir, was that many people have
taken that to be so, and it was a starting point for a number of other cases.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): 1 am not disputing that statement, I just want
to lay the foundation for my questions.

There is no doubt that the Alberta case does establish the fact that freedom
of the press is ultra vires of the provincial legislature, that is a fact, is it not?

Mr. BowkeRr: Most people seem to think so. I have always thought it was
a dictum, sir.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Mr. Justice Abbott’s statement, as to the powers
of the federal government, is a dictum?

Mr. BowkEeRr: Yes.

Mr. MARTIN (Essexr East): But the courts were all agreed that this was
a matter outside the competence of provincial legislation.
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Mr. Bowker: I think it was Mr. Justice Davies and Mr. Justice Cannon
who agreed with him. Most people agree with your way of stating it, sir—
that it is now a doctrine.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): I would be interested to know if you think
it is not yet settled jurisprudence.

Mr. BowkEeR: I do not think it is settled jurisprudence yet.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): If that is the case, why do you say, as you did
say at the beginning, there is not any doubt that the question of freedom of
the press is something that comes within the competence of the federal parlia-
ment? I am just asking this for clarification, because I was interested in what
you said.

Mr. Bowker: I am sorry if I was unclear, sir. The position I take is this,
and maybe I did not put it this way: many people seem to think, and there
seems to be an increasing number in the Supreme Court, that the statement
of Chief Justice Duff is an accurate statement of the law, and assuming that,
then a provision in the act of this kind is repeating what is already law.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Yes. That was the point I was seeking to
establish. Your point of view is, that if that is the case, then this act does not
in any way alter what is now fundamental law?

Mr. BOowkKER: Yes, sir.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Yes, and the same would apply, I take it, to
freedom of assembly and freedom of religion. You mentioned the Boucher case
and the Roncarelli case, and so on.

Mr. BowKER: Yes.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): All these freedoms, you now say, are part of
the fundamental law of the land, and this bill does not in any way change
that situation?

Mr. BowkeR: Yes, and putting it in my own words, I would prefer to
say that the trend is toward settling the law in the sense that you say.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Yes. In other words you think, in your own
private view, notwithstanding what may be the popular view of the lawyers
and the like, there is not yet sufficient jurisprudence, in your mind, really to
settle the point, is that right?

Mr. Bowker: Yes, sir.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): I see. You would not agree that the only vacuum
was whether the federal parliament had the right itself to change any of
these freedoms? And I am thinking of Mr. Justice Abbott’s statement?

Mr. BowkeR: Yes, I agree with you, sir, that that is a vacuum, but I think
there is a bit more vacuum.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Then you said that you are opposed to a con-
stitutional amendment. If I understood you correctly, from the analogy you took
with the American bill of rights, a bill of rights in itself does not really alter
the situation, and that can only be done, you think preferably, by parliament,
or by the courts, as they can do it?

Mr. BowkER: Particularly in the realm of discrimination.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Particularly in the realm of discrimination.
You would prefer that, instead of proceeding by way of a bill of rights?
You would go ahead and amend the specific statutes?

Mr. BOwKER: Yes, sir.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Now, do you, as dean of law and a man who
is a student of law, in the event that this act is passed in its present form—
some of us hope that it will not, but we want a bill of rights for other reasons,
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and want to make it air tight to meet some of the objections that you have
mentioned, and maybe all of us before the sittings are over—

Mr. Manpziuk: That is wishful thinking.

Mr. MARTIN (Essexr East): I take it we are trying to do a complete job
here. Would you say that the courts in interpreting a specific statute now in
existence will give that statute greater application than this bill of rights,
as it is in this form?

Mr. BowkeRr: I do not like to be a fence-sitter; but I really think I cannot
say. I find it impossible to predict what the courts will do with a bill like this.
McWhinney, in his article, pointed out that they can contract it or expand it.
Sometimes, as I know you know, sir, the courts take what might be called a
pro civil liberties stand; sometimes they do not. I find it impossible to predict
what the courts will do with a bill of this kind, except that I think in freedom
of speech, the Supreme Court might give a great deal of content to it.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Have you had an opportunity of listing the
statutes which you think should be amended, rather than to proceed by way
of this general declaration that is in the form of this particular bill of rights?

Mr. Bowker: No, I have not, sir.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Well, you mentioned the Immigration Act.

Mr. Bowker: Yes.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): You would amend the Immigration Act to
cover any of the points mentioned particularly in clause 3?

Mr. BowkEer: Yes. I do not feel competent to give an informed criticism
of the Immigration Act, because I have listened to the debates of the Canadian
bar association, and I just do not—

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): But there is no question: you would do it by
way of amending a particular statute?

Mr BOwKER: Yes.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Would you agree that the Interpretation Act
should be amended?

Mr. Bowker: Along the lines of—

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Well, this bill provides, in clause 3, for certain
things—the right of counsel, and so on. _
To the extent that it seeks, in a general way, to make provisions, you

would cover the existing statutes by way of a specific amendment of those
statutes?

Mr. BowkEer: Yes. It would be in the code, not the Interpretation Act.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): But the Interpretation Act, I would suggest
would be a basic act that would have to be amended in order to bring our
existing statute law in conformity with the general declarations of the bill
of rights.

Mr. STEwWART: You would not need amendments to the individual stat-
utes, if you did that to the Interpretation Act.

Mr. MarTIN (Essex East): I think you would, on some points. I think
the interpretation statutes will take you a long way; but I do not know
whether, or not it could touch the code.

In any event, you do not want to comment on the interpretation of stat-
utes amendment. Then, would you agree that in order to make this measure
fully effective, the code will have to be amended in specific points, some of
which you mentioned—and that that is the way you would prefer to
proceed?
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Mr. Bowker: Yes, sir.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Have you given, for instance, consideration as
to the effect of the Lord’s Day Act under this bill of rights?

Mr. BowkEgr: No. I am aware of Professor Laskin’s comments; but I have
not.

Mr. MaArTIN (Essex East): You came to clause 2; then you went to clause
3; and then you came back several times. In my questions I may have to
do that, because my notes are in accordance with your own initiative.

I would like to ask you: do you agree with the statement made in clause
2, which says these rights have always existed?

Mr. Bowker: No.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): You do not agree with that, as a statement
of fact?

Mr. BowkEer: No.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Then, what did you mean when you said, with
regard to clause 2, that there was no sanction in the section?

Mr. Bowker: I meant that it is a bare declaration, and a bare declara-
tion does not have sanctions. That is the best I can do.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): There is no way of giving effect to the wording
of clause 2; that is what you are saying?

Mr. Bowker: I think that is particularly true in the case of discrimination
and due process.

Mr. MarTIN (Essex East): Yes.

Mr. BowkEeR: I am not so sure about freedom of speech and religion. It may
be that a bald declaration would have some efficacy.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex-East): I think it does, there. Do you want to comment
on the argument that clause 2 is an invasion, because of its ambiguity, on
provincial rights?

Mr. Bowker: I would express the offhand opinion that it is not an invasion
of provincial rights.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): I direct your attention to clause 2:

It is hereby recognized and declared that in Canada there have
always existed—

You said that is not the fact:
—and shall continue to exist the following human rights.

Does the federal parliament have the power, altogether apart from our
desire, to say that these rights shall exist in Canada; or are we confined only
to saying that it is hereby recognized and declared that in those parts of Canada
where the federal government has jurisdiction, the following human rights and
fundamental freedoms, et cetera?

Mr. Bowker: I am quite confident that it means the latter.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): There is no doubt what the intention was. There
is no doubt, from the debates of the House of Commons. Every one of us in this
committee, members of the government, members of the opposition, intend it
only to deal with something that comes within the authority of the provinces—
there is no doubt about that.

The CHAIRMAN: Not the authority of the provinces, Mr. Martin.

.Mr. MARTIN (Essex East)_: Of the federal government; thank you, Mr.
Chairman. I_iut what I am pointing out to you is, that if the courts come to
interpret this, they are not going to look at what any individual member of
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parliament said, because they cannot look at the debates of the House of
Commons: they are going to look at the language of the statute. And I suggest
to you that there is at least grave doubt—if you do not fully agree with me—
that “Canada” there has a geographic application, and not a jurisdictional
application.

Mr. Bowker: Yes. May I make this comment? Taking the opening words
of clause 2 by themselves, I agree that they could be interpreted as applying to
provincial legislation. My opinion was based on reading the act as a whole.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): I want to be fair. Then you would say that when
anyone looks at this statute, they will read it with clause 3?

Mr. BowkEeR: Yes.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): You think that clause 3 does clearly indicate
that?

Mr. BOWKER: Yes.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Have you read Professor Louis Pigeon’s article?
Mr. BowkEer: Yes, I did.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): You do not agree with him?
Mr. Bowker: No, I do not, sir.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Then there is no sense pursuing that, if you are
of an opposite view. Are you satisfied that the use of the phrase “due process”
there is clear enough? Do you know whether that means “due process according
to law” or “due process according to natural justice”?

Mr. Bowker: I do not know, because the phrase ‘“due process of law”
certainly, as it has been defined and applied in the United States, takes various
forms, and it would be a pretty bold person who would attempt to define it
precisely.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Would you think that if we were to define it
to say “not to be deprived thereof except by law”, it would be just as effective
as saying “by due process of law”?

Mr. Bowker: Except this, sir: I think the phrase “due process”, although
it is not precise, is designed to carry the notion of fairness, and that might be
lost by cutting it out. Of course, Magna Carta said “judgment by his peers, or
the law of the land”.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): You yourself pointed out that the first reference
to “due process” was in one of the acts of King Edward.

Mr. BowkEeRr: Yes, King Edward III.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): And it is not very often used in our legal jargon
of jurisprudence, is it?

Mr. Bowker: No.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): The remark that you made with regard to
“Canada”, -I take it would also apply to the word “property” in the ninth line;
that that is clearly meant to be property that comes within the exclusive
authority of the federal government, because of clause 3?

Mr. BowKER: Yes. I was working off a newspaper account, sir.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): In clause 2(a) they speak of “person and enjoy-
ment of property”.

Mr. BowkEeRr: Yes.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): You do not think there is any danger there
of that being regarded as an invasion of property and civil rights?

Mr. Bowker: I agree it is arguable that it could be construed as including
property and civil rights. But—
2353822}
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Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): But in your judgment, in fairness to you, it
does not, because of the language of clause 3?

Mr. BOwKER: Yes.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): And you think that the courts, by their rules
of interpretation, having in mind what clause 2 is—it is declaration: it is not
an operable clause; and clause 3 is operable—you think, nevertheless, that
under the judicial rules of interpretation clause 3 would govern the meaning
of clause 2?

Mr. BOWKER: Yes.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Mr. Chairman, I have a lot of questions; but
if there are others who want to intervene, I do not mind.

The CHAIRMAN: I would think, Mr. Martin, if your questions are on one
phase of Professor Bowker’s presentation—

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): They are all on his presentation.

The CHAIRMAN: Yes, I know. But if they are on one particular phase of
it, I think we might clear up that phase at one time, and then you can go on
to the next phase. That might be a more orderly way of dealing with it.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): All right. I am now coming back to clause 2,
because that is the way you did it. You spoke of the question of enjoyment of
property, and you took that as an example of the desirability of proceeding
by way of an amendment of a statute, and not by way of a bill of rights. You
took as your example the Narcotics Act, where property may be confiscated
without due process. You would say that the way to do that is not by mere
general declaration; but by a specific amendment to that act?

Mr. BOWKER: Yes, sir.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): And a specific amendment to other like acts;
and you mentioned, in answer to an observation of mine, the Excise Tax Act,
and other acts where confiscation may take place?

I do not have too much time for this sort of thing, but I have now listed
some 48 statutes that I think have got to be amended in order to make this
act effective. It would save an awful lot of time if you could tell me whether
you have had an opportunity of doing that.

Mr. BowkeR: I have not done it, sir. I have always been interested in the
subject, and if I had foreseen earlier than 48 hours ago that I would have the
privilege of coming down here, I would have been glad to do it.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): I have one more question on clause 2, before
coming to clause 3; and then I will let somebody else ask you questions.

After you had been talking about administrative tribunals, you came back
to clause 2 and you said that it does not take us any further than protection
against discrimination in a general way. Then you mentioned again the desir-
ability of proceeding by way of specific amendment.

Mr. BOWKER: Yes.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Are you aware that at the present time, col-
oured Canadian citizens—six that I know of, in four different cities—have
been denied the opportunity of taking advantage of the central mortgage and
housing legislation because of colour? You are not aware of that?

Mr. BOwKER: No.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Well, assuming that that is the fact, as it is—
Mr. BowkER: I think I read it in the paper, sir.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): —how would you deal with that discrimination?
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Mr. BowkEer: This is my spontaneous answer, sir—I have not reflected on
it; but I think I would be prepared to stand by this. I would put into the statute
—I do not know enough about it to say how—a safeguard that the monies
should be distributed without racial discrimination.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): It is suggested that very often the application
is one that is addressed to a lending institution and that the only authority
which has any power of dealing with that is the province. As property and
civil rights come under the provinces, that would seem to be a sound reply;
but that does not remove the discrimination I am suggesting to you now, that
that being the case, and since the federal government guarantees I think 75
per cent of the loan, something ought to be done by the federal government
to protect that particular individual. Have you any suggestion to make as to
how this could be done? In other words, can you suggest how we can deal with
this ‘thing so as to bring it within the authority of the federal parliament.

Mr. BowkeR: No. Anything I could say off-hand I do not think would be
very helpful, sir. If it is not irrelevant, I can think of a parallel point to this
situation. Let us assume that the federal government grants liquor licences
in the Northwest Territories. I do not know their liquor laws; but assuming
they are similar to a typical provincial law and that a person who had a
licence for a cocktail lounge would not serve negroes. I would think it
would be possible to provide that licences could be revoked for such dis-
crimination, but I am not clear on the means of applying a similar principle to
central mortgage and housing.

The CHAIRMAN: Professor, I tried to follow your presentation with a good
deal of care and thought, and I have listened with a good deal of interest to
your further comments as a result of the questions asked by Mr. Martin. I
must say that I remain unconvinced that you are correct when you suggest
we should first amend the statutes before passing this bill of rights. Am I
correct that that is what you have indicated?

Mr. BowkEer: Not quite. My basic position is this: if in a given area
on a given subject matter the law is not deficient by way of safeguarding
human rights, just leave it as it is. If it is deficient, then remedy the deficiency
by a statute on the original subject rather than this one. I think that is a
little different from your understanding.

The CHAIRMAN: What do you see wrong with proceeding as this bill
contemplates we should proced? I am inclined to feel this is the way in which
we should proceed by this bill, in setting forth, as we do in clause 2, broad
principles of human rights and fundamental freedoms, and then in clause 3
provide what I think is remedial legislation and also substantive legislation
by saying to the courts “When you construe or apply a federal statute”—
which of course simply is giving judgment in relation to that federal statute—
“you shall not construe or apply it so as to abridge these freedoms”. Does
that not require the court to vary or amend what its judgment otherwise
would be on the matter before it, if it were not for the passing of this bill,
and that it must amend the judgment so that it does not offend against these
rights declared in the bill?

Mr. Bowker: My objection, Mr. Chairman, is that the course you have
described is one that results in greater uncertainty as to what the law will
turn out to be. If I might use one example from criminal procedure—from
the criminal law-—we are thinking of this subject of fairness, due process of
law. Let us imagine there is nothing in the code on the subject. I will take
the subject of blood tests. Assume there is nothing in the code on blood
tests, although I know there is in connection with drunken and impaired
driving. While the man is unconscious the police take a few drops from
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a pool of blood and have it analyzed and a high degree of alcohol is shown.
He may argue when he is charged—he may be charged with manslaughter,
as it may turn out that someone is killed—that the submitting of that evidence
does not meet the requirements of due process. I would think it more satis-
factory either to leave the subject where it is, in the light of the cases we have
on it—and we do have some—or provide in the code whether or not that
should be admitted.

The CHAmrMAN: I follow your reasoning, but I cannot say that I agree
with it. Would it not be preferable, as indicated by this bill, to declare these
principles in the interpretation of the statutes and in the applicaion of the
statutes, and leave it then for the courts to decide in the case you have mentioned
whether or not there has been in the Criminal Code a violation of one of
these principles. It at least points up the situation, whether the court gives
effect to it or whether it does not. As a result of that we will have pointed
out to us the areas in which it is quite possible that the legislation does
offend—that is the legislation as it now stands on the statute books—does
offend against some of these declared principles. Because I think if we
were to do it in the way in which you suggest, it would be a very very long
time before we ever got to the point of the desired situation in respect of all
the statute law of the country.

Mr. Bowker: I think, sir, in the realm of criminal procedure we are in
a pretty satisfactory position now. Might I give one example to show what I
consider to be a difficulty of the method in the bill. OQur Criminal Code, exactly
as it is now provides for corporal punishment. Now, suppose this bill is passed
and a man is sentenced to whipping. Then, he appeals on the ground that that
is a cruel and unusual punishment. I do not think I have to give an opinion as to
whether it is or is not. It is most unlikely that a court would say it is; but
I think it conceivable, even though unlikely, that a court could say it is a
cruel and unusual punishment. If I am right in that then I would feel that
if whipping is to be abolished it should be taken out of the code rather than
done through this medium. That is my position, sir.

The CuHAmrMAN: Do you not think that a court, after hearing counsel in
a case, is going to come up with a judicial decision which would be indicative,
or reliable shall we say, as to whether or not it is inhuman or—

Mr. Bowker: Cruel or degrading treatment.

The CrarkMAN: Yes—whether it falls within that category.

Mr. Bowker: I would have thought it is for parliament to decide.

The CHamrmaN: Parliament has decided that whipping shall exist.

Mr. MARTIN: (Essex East): That is his point.

The CuarmAN: If that is a violation of the declared principle of no one
being subjected to inhuman treatment, who better can decide that than the
courts?

Mr. MARTIN: (Essex East): I think he has put his finger on the real
dilemma.

The CHAIRMAN: Do you agree or do you not agree that it is better to
leave it to the courts to decide?

Mr. Bowker: I do not agree with your suggestion. I would have hoped
that my position on that was clear by this time.

The CHAIRMAN: Would you agree that there is an area for disagreement
on that subject?
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Mr. BOowKER: I agree that our judges have done a great deal to give sub-
stance to fairness of procedure; but I think where we have statutes on a
subject it is not then desirable to pass another statute of broad generaliza-
tions that judges may use for the purposes of modifying the specific one.

The CHAIRMAN: I notice also that you have disagreed with the words in
clause 1 “it is hereby recognized and declared—

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Are you going on to another point now?

The CHAIRMAN: Yes—“that in Canada there have always existed and
shall continue to exist the following human rights and fundamental free-
doms—"" and you rather indicated that they have not existed. Is there not a
difference between something that exists as a right which is denied to a
person and something that exists and is being given to a person. You have
mentioned the Boucher case as the enunciation of a principle that is not
founded upon any statute. Is it not a fact that these things have existed but
they have not been granted? they have been violated; and what we are doing
now is saying they have existed, that they still exist, and from now on they
are going to be granted to everyone.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): No. He mentioned the Winnipeg strike. It did
not exist at that time. I could mention a whole series of others. He simply
says it is not fair to say it always existed. He agrees with Professor Scott who
says as a matter of fact that is not true.

The CHAIRMAN: I suggest what has happened is that the rights have been
denied to people, and not that they have not existed.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): The charges in the Winnipeg strike were based
upon section 98 in the Criminal Code. That was a right that was denied them
under the Criminal Code, and it was only when the Criminal Code was
amended in 1936 that that right came into existence. That is the evidence that
he has given, and I think it is correct historically. ‘

The CHARMAN: That is because the court has given effect to section 98
which violated some of these fundamental rights.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): No, it is not, because parliament repealed
section 98.

Mr. Bowker: Sir, might I give one example to illustrate a right that is
considered basic in this act that did not exist. One of the basic rights is the
protection of the law without discrimination by reason of sex. I will just take
that example. There was a time, long after 1867, when women could not vote
either in provincial or federal elections. Take it either way you want. I
would think it would be correct to say that that particular right, that is
enjoyed today, did not exist. Nor did the right for women to sit on the Senate
exist.

The CHAIRMAN: Is the whole matter not an academic discussion? It has
been mentioned many times that clause 2 is only declaratory, so that it is
really purely an academic discussion. It does not do any harm, does it?

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): He has said that. He has said clause 2 is
merely declaratory of the existing law, but that is not the claim, as to the
purpose, as given to this clause by those who oppose it.

The CHamrMAaN: Let us get down to specific words. Would you change
this, and if so, how?

Mr. Bowkegr: Speaking in regard to clause 2, a declaration by itself, I
did not intend to take the position that it, taken by itself, was positively
harmful. I did not mean to say that.
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Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Nor has anyone else at any time, to my knowl-
edge.
Mr. BowkEer: I was speaking rather of its affirmative value.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): I have another question I would like to ask,
but I know Mr. Mandziuk has been waiting to ask a question.

Mr. Manpziuk: Professor, I think you gave us a fairly academic analysis
of this bill. You appear to be disturbed about the violation of human rights
under certain laws that we already have, such as the Narcotics Act, the Excise
Act, and the War Measures Act, and you could perhaps even include section
98 of the Criminal Code, which has been repealed. Might it not be argued that,
if parliament sees fit to provide a penalty for a breach of certain provisions
of the law, anyone, although deprived of his property and deprived of his
liberty, is legally deprived of these things, and that is the due process of the
law? Might it not be argued that anything we have done under the War
Measures Act, supposing we changed it or left it as it is, and war broke out
and the act is applied again, that it is due process of law? This bill specifically
states that one cannot be deprived of this, and this, without due process of
law. Might that not be argued?

Mr. Bowker: I think it might be, sir. I think, however, the general under-
standing of “due process of law"” means, certain fundamental fairness. In
regard to your alternate suggestion, in respect of its being arguable, I just do
not think that has been the understanding.

Mr. Manpziuk: Yes, but I believe we should stick to the legal understand-
ing, especially you, being an eminent jurist, lawyer and dean of law.

I have another question, professor. Do you not think that the dean of the
Manitoba law school would disagree with your opinion?

Mr. Bowker: Well, I happen to know him quite well and have talke.d to
him, but I would prefer, not even by inference, to attempt to quote his opinions.
In all fairness, I would prefer not to do that, sir.

Mr. MANDZIUK: Are you familiar with the brief presented by the Cana-
dian bar association?

Mr. Bowker: I am in the sense that I took part in many events that led
up to it. I read in the Edmonton Journal a summary of Mr. McInnes’ state-
ment, but I do not think I ever saw the final paper.

Mr. Manpziuk: I would suggest that if you read it you will realize that
this brief does not go along with your argument.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Well, I cannot agree with that statement.
That can be argued.

Mr. ManpzIuk: You have made a lot of long speeches, and I am not—

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): I am not objecting to you making a speech.
I have made long speeches, but they led to questions.

Mr. MANDZIUK: I have dealt with it sooner than you have come to the
question.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): I would suggest that you ask your question.

Mr. ManpzIuk: I have asked questions.

The CHAIRMAN: Perhaps you could simply phrase your question a little
differently.

Mr. MANDZIUK: My one final question is: are you quite emphatic in your
opinion that this bill is useless, worthless and unnecessary, or did you just
try to give us that impression?
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The CHAIRMAN: I do not think he said that, but you can ask him if
that is his opinion.

Mr. Manpzruvk: Why did you go into an analysis of this bill then?

Mr. BowkEeR: I thought that was why I was invited here, sir.

I would like to answer your first question. I do not think at any time
I said that, to use your own words, it was utterly useless.

Mr. ManpzIUK: You did.

Mr. Bowker: Pardon me?

Mr. Manpziuk: You did.

Mr. Bowker: No. I would even say this, and I think I omitted it in my
remarks, and I do not apologize for that; that the psychological value of a bill
of this kind, or of any manifesto, or declaration of faith in what we believe
is good, may have some value, but it is hard to appraise. I do not deprecate
the possibility that it may have some value from that standpoint. The
position I took was that this method was not as effective as the method I
suggested.

Mr. ManpzivK: Your method, professor, if I understood your suggestion
correctly, would be to make amendments, as Mr. Martin mentioned, to 48
or perhaps 148 statutes, and that would be a better method?

Mr. BowkER: Yes.

Mr. Manpz1ivk: Do you not think that a codification of human rights and
freedoms to a new Canadian, who comes into this country, would be more
understandable to him than having to go to a solicitor to make a search for
his rights in 50 or 60 statutes?

Mr. Bowker: I agree that it may have some psychological value to the
new Canadian, but as far as understanding it better and knowing what it
means, I cannot agree, because I do not think anybody knows in advance
the scope that will be given to these provisions.

Mr. Manpzivk: I would disagree with you, professor. Anyone who can
read English and understand English can see the meaning of this bill.

Mr. BATTEN: Mr. Chairman, I have one or two questions I would like to
ask the professor.

_Sir, do you think that freedom and fundamental rights in Canada will
be significantly improved by the passing of this bill?

Mr. BowkEer: No.

Mr. BATTEN: My second question, Mr. Chairman, is this: do you think

that those statutes, which are affected by this bill, if the bill were to pass,

should be amended, or should be left to the courts to administer in the light
of the bill of rights?

Mr. Bowker: I will have to ask you to repeat your question again, sir.
Mr. BATTEN: Assuming that this bill is passed.
Mr. BowkEer: Yes.

Mr. BATTEN: It has been said that a number of acts already on the
statute books would, in some way, interfere with the operation of the bill
of rights.

Mr. BowkEer: Yes.

Mr. BaTTEN: Now, do you think these acts should be amended after the
bill of rights has been passed, or should they be left to the courts to interpret
in the light of the bill of rights?

Mr. BowkeR: I would favour the first alternative. I realize the chairman is
in favour of the x second. At least I assume that.
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Mr. BATTEN: My third question, Mr. Chairman, is this: many people, in
discussions in the House of Commons, and some of the witnesses we have had
here, have referred to this bill as “a first step” toward Canadians’ freedom and
fundamental rights. What would be your opinion in that regard?

Mr. BowkER: I do not share that view. I think those people feel that the
later step would be a constitutional bill. T think I am right in that. Many of
those people think that it is a step toward a constitutional bill. I do not favour
a constitutional bill, putting limits on the power of parliaments. I think parlia-
ment should be entitled to make its own mistakes. This is a democratic country
and I take the position that safeguarding, through a constitutional bill of rights,
in some measure anyway, shows a lack of confidence in parliament that I do
not share.

Mr. BarTEN: Thank you, professor.
May I continue, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN: Yes.

Mr. BATTEN: Could you give us any examples in constitutional history
where other countries’ bills of rights have been amended?

Mr. BowkER: The American bill of rights has been amended.
Mr. BATTEN: Yes.

Mr. BowkeR: The bill of rights was the first ten amendments in the first
place, and then after the civil war there were 13, 14 and 15.

Mr. RApp: Mr. Chairman, I have a question.
The CHAIRMAN: Just a minute until T see if Mr. Batten is finished.

Mr. BATTEN: I am not quite finished yet. I have one or two more questions.
In respect to the wording of this bill, professor, do you think that clause 2
is effective as a memorable declaration?

Mr. BowkER: I think it should have some effect as a declaration but I do
not think I would use the adjective “memorable”. I do not put it on as high a
plane as some people do.

Mr. BATTEN: Do you think that a preamble is important to such a bill
as this?

Mr. BowkEeR: Yes, I do, and I am thinking of the Ontario Fair Accommoda-
tion Act. I think there is some advantage to a preamble, if we are to have a
declaration.

Mr. BarTEN: Having had this bill of rights discussed in the House of
Commons, and having had it discussed across the country at various bar
association meetings, and other places, do you think that freedom in Canada
would be fundamentally weakened if this bill were not to pass?

Mr. BowkER: No. I hope we got the negatives right there. I hope there is
no doubt about my answer. I think they would not be in jeopardy.

Mr. BATTEN: Do you think this bill can be characterized by its clarity, or
are there various places where it is ambiguous?

Mr. BowkER: I am not strictly interested in matters of detail. I think there
are one or two where it is inept, such as the public trial provision, and the
right of a witness, as distinet from an accused, to counsel. But I have not come
2,400 miles just to pick what I thought were little holes in it.

On the larger question, I do not think I complain about the phraseology.
I certainly would not want to try to do any better, to carry out the policy of
this bill. My criticism, I think, is a deeper one, that I am apprehensive about the
general nature of most of the provisions, and the fact that it really gives judges
the power to say what many statutes should mean.
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Mr. BATTEN: I have just one more question. Before I ask it, I want to draw
to the professor’s attention that I recognize that he did not come 2,400 miles
to pick small holes in this bill. What I am trying to get to is this: this bill is
not only going to affect me, as a member of parliament; it is not only going
to affect you, as a dean of law; but it is going to affect the ordinary man on
the street, who is going to ask me questions which may be important to him.
They may be small holes in the law to you, but they may be very important
to him.

After all, this bill of rights is not only going to affect me, as a member of
parliament, and you as a dean of law; but it is also going to affect the man on
the street—and if we are going to forget him, it is not going to be worth very
much,

I am going to ask you questions that I am likely to be asked, and I would
like to get answers from a man of your understanding.

My final question is this: do you think there will be some people who will
be encouraged to take their cases to a court of law, because of the bill of
rights, when perhaps they could be advised beforehand that they are going
to lose the case anyway? I am thinking about the waste of time, money, and
all this sort of thing. Some people may misconstrue this bill of rights and take
cases to the courts which they would lose anyway.

Mr. BowkEer: I do think this, that the bill will give to counsel, on many
occasions, an opening for attacking an act or, perhaps, a judgment of an
administrative board, that was not there before; and it may cause delays

and uncertainty. But some people might say that to some extent that is a
good thing.

Mr. BATTEN: But do you think there will be some confusion in courts
because of this bill of rights?

Mr. BowKER: My view is that there would be, sir.
Mr. BATTEN: Thank you very much, sir.

) Mr. MANDZIUK: Mr. Chairman, may I ask a question. Is that not the case
with every statute? We always watch and see how the courts interpret it, to
see whether it requires any changes or not. This is applicable to this bill also.

Mr. BowkEer: To some extent.

Mr. ManNDzIUK: To all extents. This applies to almost everything. We have
had our B.N.A. act interpreted by the courts.

Mr. Bowker: Yes. My point is this. Let us imagine that we think there
is a provision in the code that is unfair, and parliament amends it. Everybody
knows that amendment may be uncertain in its application in borderline cases,
as long as we are human. I have a lot of sympathy for the draftsmen; but that
is true. I think that uncertainty is multiplied when we have to consider the
effect of this bill on the statute.

Mr. STEWART: Mr. Chairman, I have listened to the professor’s interpreta-
tion and analysis of this bill of rights with a great deal of interest, and I am
going to put a general proposition to you, Professor Bowker.

With regard to the human rights and fundamental freedoms that we are
talking about today, they have developed out of the English common law and
the interpretation of our statute law by benevolent judges; you will agree
with that?

Mr. Bowker: In large measure.

Mr. STEwWART: Does that same thing not apply to the interpretation of this
bill of rights? The bill of rights will be interpreted by the judges under cir-
cumstances existing at the time of the interpretation and as our knowledge of
fundamental rights develops?
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Mr. Bowker: I follow your point, that if the judges have done a good job
in the common law and in interpretation of existing statutes, we should be
able to trust them to do a similarly good job here.

Mr. STewARrT: Keeping in mind that the rule is that judges do not make
the law, but that they only interpret it. As you know, as history has developed,
it has shown that is not true; judges have added to the statute law and—

Mr. BowkEer: By putting more flesh on the bones?
Mr. STEWART: Yes, that is right.
Mr. Bowker: Yes, definitely.

Mr. STEWART: That is what I had in mind, in viewing this statute: should
the same thing not apply—will it not apply?

Mr. BowkeRr: That is, of course, historically true; but at other times judges
have not taken such a charitable view of legislation and have tended to restrict
it, even sometimes to emasculate it.

Mr. STEWART: And then parliament comes along and makes the amend-
ment.

Mr. BowkEeR: Yes.
Mr. STEWART: Correcting the erroneous judge, if necessary.

Mr. BowkER: I think there is a distinction between the traditional role of
judges in playing a part in building up our freedoms, and the role of judges
who are applying a constitutional bill of rights, or even a bill like this, which
is not constitutional—it is not a constitutional limitation, but it has some of
the overriding qualities of one.

I make this suggestion—and I know it is debatable—that the judges will
not do as good a job in that function as they have in the traditional function.
I would have to take my examples from the Supreme Court of the United
States—and you can find examples there for everything.

There have been times when the judges have nullified fine social legisla-
tion in the name of the bill of rights. But I realize you have a point. I hope
I do not sound condescending in putting it that way.

Mr. Rarp: Mr. Chairman, the question about a preamble was asked by
Mr. Batten, and so I am not going to ask that question again. But, Professor,
you said that actually the bill of rights does not mean very much. You are
aware, of course, that one-third of the people in this country are immigrants
who came here, and what is stated here in clause 2, paragraphs (a), (b), (¢),
down to (f)-—the reason some of these people came to this country is because
they were deprived of the liberties mentioned in those paragraphs.

Do you not think it would means anything to them, after they learn the
language? As I said, one-third of our population is composed of people of
foreign origin. Do you not think it would mean anything if they read, as it
says here, “the right of the individual to life, liberty” and so on; or if they
read “freedom of assembly and association”?

I know you have legal training—and, of course, as one of our members
said, “I am of British stock, and this bill means a bag of bones to me”; but
as far as I am concerned, I know what it means to some people. Do you not
think it is a good thing?

Mr. BowkEgr: Sir, I do not think anything I have said today, or at any
other time, deprecates that point, and in my article in the Bar Review I did
make that point that you just made. 1 did it by way of concession, because
it was the greatest good I could see in the bill. But I never deprecated that,
and I do not now. I think that is probably its greatest value.

I do say this, sir—and this is a matter of opinion, and you may not agree—
that I doubt that immigrants, or new Canadians, would be influenced so
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much by this document, or a constitutional bill of rights, as by what they find
in fact. Every dictatorship in the world has got a more impressive looking bill
of rights than this. I might have to except one or two dictatorships; but I
think we all know that is so.

I do not take a cynical position about these things at all. I never came
into this committee to say, “Some dictatorships”’—that we could all name—
“have a bill of rights; therefore, they are waste paper.” 1 never suggested
that, and I do not now—and I think we have reason to be proud.

Perhaps I underestimate the value of that argument; but I do not think
a country like Britain or Canada need take a back seat when they are being
asked: how do you stand on this?—just because they do not have a short
bill to point to. I do not disagree with your point, though.

The CHAIRMAN: Professor, I am very much troubled about this. I cer-
tainly do not want to keep you any longer than necessary; but this bill unani-
mously received second reading. Therefore, I think those of us on this com-
mittee are in agreement on the general principle of a bill of rights. If this bill
of rights is deficient, I feel that the committee would like to make it as effec-
tive as possible.

You have indicated that this bill, as it is worded now, would seem to have
rather negligible value. I will accept that for the time being. But in clause 3
we see that all acts of the Parliament of Canada enacted before the passing
of this act, as well as those that will be enacted hereafter, shall be so con-
strued and applied—

Mr. BowkER: Yes.

The CHAIRMAN: If this is enacted, is it not an elementary principle of con-
struction of statutes that this is being superimposed upon all the statute law
that we have at the present time?

Mr. BowkeRr: Yes.
The CHAIRMAN: You would agree with that?

Mr. BowkER: Yes; but I am not clear, for example, whether it would give
an Indian the vote.

The CHAIRMAN: Oh, well—

Mr. Bowker: And that is precisely the sort of thing—

Mr. MaNDpzIUK: This parliament has already given the Indian the vote.

Mr. BowkeR: I am aware of that.

The CHATRMAN: Would you let me continue.

Mr. ManNDzZIUK: On that point, Mr. Chairman: supposing we had not given
the Indian the vote; that the due process of the law said he did not have the
vote. I still say that there would be no breach of this bill, because the due
process of law is what the law says. The law may deprive me of my property.
of my liberty, of anything, if parliament of Canada passes it and you so admit

that the parliament of Canada is the highest court in the land or the highest
organ we have,

The CHAIRMAN: Let me continue. Professor, may I direct you to paragraph
3(c). Do you believe that if this act is passed—even as it stands now—that
hereafter a person arrested or detained is not going to be informed promptly
of the reason for his arrest or detention?

Mr. Bowker: He has to be now under the code.
The CHAIRMAN: Under what section?

Mr. Bowker: The new section that was put in to embody the rule in
Leachinski versus Christie.

The CHAIRMAN: Does it say “promptly”?
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Mr. Bowker: I would have to have the code here. It was put in the new
code, sir; it was not in the old one. I would like to have it before me before
I firmly state it covers the same ground, but I am quite sure it does.

The CHairman: Do you not think that people today are being detained
without being promptly informed of the reason for their detention

Mr. BOwkER: I cannot say, but under the Criminal Code they should not be.

The CHaiRMAN: How about the right to retain and instruct counsel with-
out delay? Is that preserved by any provision in the Criminal Code?

Mr. BowkeR: Yes. The right to counsel is in the code.

The CHAIRMAN: Yes, you have a right to counsel in your defence; but I
am speaking about “without delay”. Those are the words I am using. Do you
think those things in any event are not going to be denied after this act is
passed, if it is?

Mr. Bowker: Well, I would have to come back to my first position that I
would think the place where this kind of provision belongs is in the Criminal
Code, and, of course, there are other statutes to which the code applies.

The CHAIRMAN: Do you not think also cases come before the courts in
which the courts have protested against the severity of the statute law which
they have to apply? I have heard magistrates say many many times that if
they had their option in the matter they would not apply and would not give
effect to the statute. Do you not think that this bill of rights does further arm
the courts to so interpret the statutory law so as not to violate any of these
principles of freedom? It must have some effect.

Mr. Bowker: I think my difference is that I believe it should be left to
parliament.

The CHAIRMAN: Apart from spelling it out in the individual statutes—
which of course you have recommended—in the absence of that how would we
put greater sanctions into this bill? Are you able to suggest any?

Mr. Bowker: No, because I really did not think of the bill in terms of
strengthening it; but my position is that it would be more satisfactory for
the benefit of the subject to have it in definite form in definite statutes. I am
only repeating what I said before. I certainly am not indifferent to strengthen-
ing the security of human rights; far from it.

Mr. Babpanar: The dean has been critical of the bill and has suggested that
it lacks teeth—power. What about clause 4? Would a parliamentary com-
mittee doing something similar be more effective; say a parliamentary com-
mittee of the Senate which would listen to a grievance of a petitioner in the
event of a Canadian citizen thinking he is being deprived of some rights.
I think in the government of New Zealand they have such a committee. When
a citizen feels he is deprived of some civil rights he appeals to this particular
committee. Clause 4 gives certain powers to the Minister of Justice. In your
opinion would a committee be more effective?

Mr. Bowker: I do not think I have any firm opinion on that. I really do
not. I do not think whether I would say yes or no would have much weight,
because 1 do not see any basis for saying that one would be better than the
other. Perhaps one would be, but I do not feel qualified to express that
opinion.

Mr. Bapanar: Then you would not want to express an opinion on the
marriage of a parliamentary committee with perhaps a Senate committee.

Mr. BowkeR: I doubt very much that I know enough about parliamentary
procedure. I think I would have had the opinion that whenever any bill comes
forward that the members collectively would give these things scrutiny. I do
not even know to what extent you use committees.



HUMAN RIGHTS AND FUNDAMENTAL FREEDOMS 163

Mr. Bapanar: What 1 am thinking about is a petition committee which
listens to petitions. I might say that Australia has a commissioner who listens
to petitions. If a citizen feels he is being wrongfully or unjustly accused of
something, this commissioner listens to the petition and advises the minister of
justice accordingly.

Mr. BowkeR: I am just not familiar with that, but I would say this; if
such a committee provides the man in the street a channel to the powers
that be, it would seem to me to be a good thing. I know that in some places
in the realm of discrimination the legislature sets up what they call an anti-
discrimination committee. It is not usually a committee of the house; it is a
secretariat in the public. Quite a few of the states have that. Perhaps some
of the departments of government have it; I do not know.

Mr. Bapanal: That is the point I wanted to make. Thank you.

Mr. BATTEN: Would the citizen prefer to trust his own rights to the
Minister of Justice and his officials rather than to a committee of parliament?
I use the phrase “committee of parliament” to include members of the Senate.

Mr. Bowker: What is your question, please?

Mr. BATTEN: Would you prefer to have your rights in the trust of the
Minister of Justice and his officials or in this particular committee?

Mr. Bowker: I think I would feel confident in the hands of either.

The CHAIRMAN: Gentlemen, are there any further questions? If not, I
would like, on behalf of the committee, professor, to convey to you our thanks
and appreciation for appearing before us and giving us the benefit of your
views on this legislation, and particularly for coming on comparatively short
notice.

Mr. BowkEer: It was an honour to be asked, sir.

The CHAIRMAN: Thank you.

We stand adjourned until 9.30 tomorrow morning. I understand tomorrow
morning we will hear from a representative of the Christian Science church,

and in the afternoon we hope to have representatives from the Canadian labour
congress.
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

TuespAy, July 19, 1960.
(8)

The Special Committee on Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms met
at 3.25 p.m. this day. The Chairman, Mr. N. L. Spencer, presided.

Members present: Messrs. Aiken, Argue, Badanai, Batten, Deschatelets,
Korchinski, Mandziuk, Rapp, Spencer, Stewart and Winkler—(11).

In attendance: The Honourable E. D. Fulton, Minister of Justice. From the
Association of Civil Liberties: Dr. E. A. Corbett, President; Mr. Irving Himel,
Q.C., Executive Secretary. From the Canadian Labour Congress: Messrs. Claude
Jodoin, President; Stanley Knowles, Executive Vice-President; Dr. Eugene
Forsey, Research Director; Mr. Kalmen Kaplansky, Director, Department of
International Affairs; and Mr. A. Andras, Director of Legislation.

The Chairman introduced Messrs. Himel and Corbett, and Mr. Himel on
behalf of the Civil Liberties Association read a brief, copies of which were
distributed to Members of the Committee.

Agreed,—That documents entitled “Convention for the Protection of Human
Rights and Fundamental Freedoms and Protocol” and “Human Rights in the
United Nations—with Text of Draft Covenants” be printed as appendices to
the record of this day’s proceedings. (See Appendices “A” and “B”).

Agreed,—That a Draft Bill presented to the Committee be printed as
Appendix “C” to this day’s record.

Following Mr. Himel’s questioning, he was thanked by the Chairman and
" retired.

Messrs. Jodoin, Knowles, Forsey, Kaplansky and Andras were introduced,
and Mr. Jodoin on behalf of the Canadian Labour Congress read a memorandum
and supplementary statement.

Mr. Jodoin’s questioning continuing, Mr. Winkler moved, seconded by Mr.
Man@ziuk, that the Committee do now adjourn to meet again at 8.00 p.m. this
evening. The motion was resolved in the affirmative.

At 5.45 p.m. the Committee adjourned to meet again later this day.
1

EVENING SITTING

(9)

At 8.00 p.m. the Committee reconvened. The Chairman, Mr. Spencer, again
presided.

Memben present: Messrs. Aiken, Badanai, Batten, Deschatelets, Mandziuk,
Martin (Essex East), Rapp, Spencer, Stewart and Winkler—(10).

In attendance: Mr. E. D. Fulton, Minister of Justice; from the Canadian
quour Congress: Messrs. Claude Jodoin, President; Stanley Knowles, Executive
Vice-President; Dr. Eugene Forsey, Research Director; and Mr. Kalmen Kap-
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lansky, Director, Department of International Affairs; and Mr. F. P. Varcoe,
Q.C., former Deputy Attorney General for Canada and former Deputy Minister
of Justice.

The Chairman observed the presence of quorum and the Committee con-
tinued consideration of the brief presented by representatives of the Canadian
Labour Congress.

Following the questioning of Messrs. Jodoin, Knowles, Forsey and
Kaplansky, they were thanked and retired.

Mr. Varcoe was introduced and after making observations on the contents
of BiH C-79, was questioned.

Mr. Varcoe was thanked and retired.

The Chairman presented the following report from' the Subcommittee on
Agenda and Procedure:

The Subcommittee on Agenda and Procedure met at 4.30 p.m. on Monday,
July 18, 1960. The following Members were present: Messrs. Badanai, Spencer
and Stewart.

Your Subcommittee recommends as follows:

1. That requests received for appearances before the Committee be
referred to the Subcommittee for decision and recommendation.

2. That written submissions from The Canadian Chamber of Com-
merce, The Waterloo Chamber of Commerce, The Canadian Construction
Association, Professor C. P. Wright, Q.C. of Ottawa, and a letter to the
Right Honourable The Prime Minister from Mr. J. J. Robinette on behalf
of the Canadian Daily Newspapers Publishers Association, be taken as
read, copies distributed to Members and be printed in the record of this
day’s proceedings. '

3. In view of the request by Mr. A. N. Carter, Q.C., Saint John, New
Brunswick, that pages 259 to 262 of Volume 37 of the Canadian Bar
Review be referred to the Committee, the article referred to, be taken as
read, printed in the Committee’s proceedings, and copies distributed to
members.

4. That a letter received from Mr. Frank O’Hearn be filed with the
Committee.
5. That the Committee hear the following witnesses this week at the
following times:
Wednesday—2.00 p.m.—Professor A. R. Lower, Queens Uni-
versity—Representatives of the Christian Science Church;
Thursday—9.30 a.m.—Professor O. E. Lang, College of Law,
University of Saskatchewan,
2.00 p.m.—G@G. Eamon Park of Toronto;
8.00 p.m.—Professor Maxwell Cohen, McGill University.

On motion of Mr, Stewart, seconded by Mr. Batten, the said report was
adopted.

At 10.30 p.m. the Committee adjourned to meet again at 2.00 p.m., Wednes-
day, July 20, 1960.
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EVIDENCE

TuespAy, July 19, 1960.

The CHAIRMAN: Order, gentlemen. We have with us today Dr. E. A. Cor-
bett, President, and Mr. Irving Himel, Q.C., executive secretary of the Asso-
ciation for Civil Liberties. These gentlemen are prepared to present a brief
and suggested amendments to the bill. So without further words from me I
shall now ask Mr. Himel to proceed with his presentation.

Mr. Irving HIMEL, Q.C. (Executive Secretary, Association for Civil Liber-
ties): Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee, on behalf of Dr. Corbett

and myself I wish to thank you for this opportunity to present our brief to
you.

For those of you who do not know Dr. Corbett, might I say that he is one
of the most distinguished educationists in Canada. He has served for many
years as head of the Canadian association for adult education.

Now I would like to read the brief, which I trust you all have before you.

This brief is presented by the association for civil liberties. This associa-
tion has since 1947 consistently urged the enactment of a bill of rights to cover
the whole of Canada. In 1948 it did so by organizing the Canadian committee
for a bill of rights which had the support of a large number of prominent Cana-
dians and made representation to the then federal government. This was to
be followed by representations which the association made in 1950 to the sen-
ate committee on human rights and fundamental freedoms, whose chairman was
Senator Arthur W. Roebuck. That senate committee, as many of you may
recall, heard evidence from a large number of representative Canadian organi-
zations and individuals and with the unanimous support of the senate as a
whole, it recommended the adoption of a national bill of rights in the constitu-
tion of Canada at the earliest opportune time.

Following this, representations continued to be made to the federal gov-
ernment for action on a bill of rights and this culminated in a national delega-
tion comprising over 50 representative Canadian organizations which the
association helped organize, that appeared in 1951 before the then Prime Min~
ister, the Right Honourable Louis St. Laurent.

Since that time the association has continued to make representatxons to
the federal government in office on the subject of a bill of rights. The last
occasion was in April of last year when it organized and acted as spokesman
for some 35 representative Canadian organizations in presenting a brief to the
Prime Minister, the Right Honourable John G. Diefenbaker outlining alterna-
tive proposals to bill C-60 introduced by the Prime Minister in the house of
commons in 1958.

I may say that among the organizations which appeared at that time were
the Anglican church, the Canadian federation of agriculture, the Catholic
immigration bureau of Toronto, and the Canadian labour congress.

The Canadian authors association supported the brief, as did the Canadian
Polish congress, the Canadian Jewish congress, the Chinese community centres
association of Ontario, the Canadian council of churches, department of social
relations, the association of interprovincial farm union councils, the Negro
citizenship ssociation, the national eouncil of women, the Presbyterian church,
the United church, and other organizations.

169



170 SPECIAL COMMITTEE

It is unfortunate that due to the short notice, it has not been possible
to obtain the views of these organizations on bill C-79 and have them associate
with us in the presentation. However, the differences between bill C-60 and
bill C-79 are so minor that we feel that what these organizations had to say in
their brief applies with equal force to bill C-79 and that, had it been possible,
they would have been here with us today.

It is and always has been our position and that of all the organizations
with whom we have been associated through the years, that if you really want
to protect the human rights and fundamental freedoms of the people of Can-
ada, the proper, the most effective, the internationally recognized way to do
it,—is to incorporate, to enshrine the bill of rights in the constitution. The
reasons are so obvious and have been put on record before so that we need
not dwell on them here.

It is recognized however, that there are difficulties that stand in the way
of a constitutional amendment. These difficulties can and should be overcome.
To the government that takes the leadership and succeeds in overcoming the
constitutional obstacles the Canadian people will be permanently thankful
and indebted. We venture to say that future Canadian historians will accord
such a government a proud place in the forefront of our nation’s history.

If we must resign ourselves to the fact that a constitutional bill of rights
is not obtainable at this time, then as an interim measure only, we favour
the adoption of an ordinary statutory form of bill of rights, provided the
statute is a decided improvement over what Canadians already have. It should
be the best possible statute that parliament can produce for one of parliament’s
highest functions is to do everything within its power to promote and protect
the human rights and fundamental freedoms of our people.

With this standard in mind, in our respectful submission your committee
should recommend the following changes in bill C-79:

1. The basic philosophy of bill C-79 is inadequate. Its aim is to
protect the individual from encroachments upon his basic human rights
fundamental freedoms emanating from all acts of the parliament of
Canada, all orders, rules and regulations thereunder and all laws under
federal jurisdiction.

While it is a matter of considerable uncertainty that it provides
such protection, it is obvious that it does not provide much, if any
protection, for the individual against the arbitrary use of power by a
government official, department, committee or tribunal. Of their power,
Mr. Justice Angers of the Exchequer Court of Canada, in the celebrated
case of Bellau v Minister of National Health and Welfare had this to
say: “There are in my judgment too many encroachments by ministers,
deputy ministers and functionaries in the judicial as well as the legis-
lative field: if they are not curtailed, the country may in a not too
remote future be ruled by a dictatorial government.”

It provides little, if any, protection for the individual against the
arbitrary use of power by a private person, organization, corporation or
authority, employer or trade union.

-'. “I have a right to nothing,” said Thomas Jefferson, “which another
. has a right to take away.” This is the philosophy we must incorporate
in the Canadian bill of rights. It is not enough to cover acts of the
parliament of Canada, all orders, rules and regulations thereunder and
I all laws in Canada that come under federal jurisdiction. The individual
should be entitled to claim and assert the human rights and fundamental
_! freedoms recognized by the Canadian bill of rights as a curb, not only
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on the legislature, the parliament of Canada, but on all executive agen- ~
cies and officials, on the courts, on private persons and groups; in short,
on all sources of power in the federal field. -

What is needed therefore is to extend the scope of bill C-79 from
its present confinements and have it provide that every person within the
jurisdiction of the parliament of Canada is entitled to the human rights
and fundamental freedoms recognized by the Canadian bill of rights
and to protection against their violation from any source in the federal
domain.

2. There is no remedy provided in bill C-79 for an individual
whose rights or freedoms have been infringed. As the brief which was
submitted to the Prime Minister in April, 1959 by over 35 representative
Canadian organizations points out—*“if the Act is to be truly effective
it must provide legal protection for the individual in cases where his
rights or freedoms are violated. The very nature of a right or freedom
contemplates that to exist it must be respected and therefore enforced.
An act which did not provide any remedy to a person whose rights or
freedoms were attacked would serve little purpose and be of little
practical value.”

Accordingly we would urge your committee to recommend that a
remedial clause be included in bill C-79, similar to the one proposed
by the Prime Minister in the resolution which he introduced in the
House of Commons during the 1955 session.

3. The language of the bill in our humble judgment, is wanting,
It is our conviction that a Canadian bill of rights should contain an
inspiring statement of the basic rights and liberties which are part
of our inheritance and to which every person in Canada is entitled.
It should be expressed in simple clear and impressive language, albeit
legal in form; language that will be understood and will make a lasting
impression on our children in the schools, on new immigrants, on all
Canadians when they hear it at meetings; in court, at worship, over
the radio or on television, or read it in the press or in books. This does
not mean that it has to be poetic in form. It only need follow the
modern examples of the United Nations draft covenant and declaration
on human rights and fundamental freedoms; the council of Europe
convention on human rights and fundamental freedoms of 1950, to

which Great Britain, France and 13 other western democracies are
parties.

I have brought with me a copy of the convention referred to in this brief,
and I am pleased to leave it with you, in the hope it might be of some value.

Mr. Rapp: If it is not too lengthy, might it not be put in as an appendix
to today’s‘ proceedings.

The CHAIRMAN: It is not extremely lengthy. There are quite a number
of articles in the convention.

I would suggest that somebody move that it be made an appendix to
today’s proceedings.

Mr. Rapp: 1 will so move.

Mr. BarTen: I will second the motion.
Motion agreed to.

(See appendix “A”.)

Mr. HIMEL: Also, we have the original draft covenant which was submitted
to the United Nations.
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I rather think, since this draft covenant was introduced, there have been
many efforts, extending over perhaps more than 100 meetings of the committee
studying it, to find a language that all the nations will agree upon.

I do feel it would be of some possible value to this committee to have the
draft covenant on human rights which was considered and is being considered
by the United Nations before you, in case you may find some assistance there.

The CHAIRMAN: Is that the one that is in the process of being considered
at the present time?

Mr. HIMEL: This one is being deliberated upon. It has not been finalized
at all. The original one should be of some help because it is the one that has
been the foundation for the discussions which have been taking place at the
United Nations on the subject of a covenant on human rights and fundamental
freedoms.

The CHAIRMAN: If the committee so desires, that could also be made an
appendix.

Mr. HIMEL: If you wish it. I merely brought it here.

Mr. BATTEN: I so move.

The CHAIRMAN: Is everyone agreed?

Some hon. MEMBERS: Agreed.

(See appendix “B”)

Mr. HIMEL:

4. Left out of Bill C-79 for no apparent reason are these other human
rights which we submit are of fundamental importance to the individual:
(a) the right to equality before the law;

(b) the right to be presumed innocent until proved guilty according
to law;

(¢) the right to reasonable bail, unless there be just cause to refuse it;

(d) the right to privacy, home and correspondence without arbitrary or
unlawful interference;

(e) the right not to be put in jeopardy or required to stand trial twice
for the same offence;

(f) the right, if legally entitled to reside in Canada, to freedom of
movement within the country and the right to leave and return to
Canada:

(g) the right, if charged with a criminal offence, to examine and to have
examined witnesses against the accused and to obtain the attendance
and examination of witnesses on behalf of the accused.

5. In our respectful view section 4 of Bill C-79 should be
strengthened.

6. It is our considered judgment that section 6 of Bill C-79 which
amends section 6 of the War Measures Act should not be included in a
Canadian bill of rights. It properly should be dealt with as a separate Act
to amend the War Measures Act. We do however feel that this is not the
only safeguard which should be provided to prevent unwarranted abuses
under the War Measures Act.

To protect the rights and freedoms of the individual a provision, we
submit, should be included in Bill C-79 that if the War Measures Act is
brought into force by proclamation of the governor in council none of the
human rights and fundamental freedoms contained in the Canadian bill
of rights shall be abrogated, abridged or infringed by any order or regula-
tion made under the authority of the War Measures Act, unless such order
or regulation is submitted to the parliament of Canada within 60 days
after the day upon which the order or regulation was made and is there-
after ratified by parliament. Also, we would prevail upon your committee
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to recommend that a special committee of parliament be set up to consider
the revision of the War Measures Act with a view to providing under that
act, proper safeguards for the human rights and fundamental freedoms
of the individual consistent with national security.

This committee has an important task to perform; to recommend a
bill that will be as effective as it is possible for the committee to make
it and one that will stand the test of time. We have offered our suggestions
and hope they may be of some positive help to you. We have also for
submission to you a draft bill in which we have attempted to revise Bill
C-79 to overcome what appears to us to be its principal shortcomings.
We invite your questions on this draft bill, and trust it may have your
favourable consideration.

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, that concludes our brief.

We would welcome your perusal of this draft bill which we have to present
to you. We invite any questions that you may care to ask us and that we are
able to answer.

The CHAIRMAN: I think the draft bill also should be an appendix to today’s
proceeglings inasmuch as some questions may be asked related to this draft bill.
; Will someone move that this bill be made an appendix to today’s proceed-
ings?

Mr. KOoRCHINSKY: I so move.

Mr. Rapp: I second the motion.

Motion agreed to.

(See appendix “C”)

The CHAIRMAN: Have you any other statements to make, Mr. Himel, or
would you like to have some questions asked?

m. HIMEL Well, I think we are prepared for questions, although I do not
know if it is fair to the committee members, as they just have had this bill
presented to them.

The CHAIRMAN: I think they have had it long enough.
Have you a question, Mr. Stewart?

Mr. STEWART: In paragraph 4 you have mentioned certain fundamental
weaknesses, as you suggest, in Bill C-79.

Would you suggest that all those are not now prov1ded under the provisions
of the code?

Mr. HiMmeL: It is appreciated that most of the freedoms and rights—and I
should say almost all of them, if not all of them—that are set forth in Bill C-79
are part of our law today. I do not think that the fact that some of them are
covered in the code reduces the validity of including in a Canadian bill of rights
certain rights which most Canadians would consider basic human rights. 1 fail
to see how we can have a proper Canadian bill of rights and leave out the

rights of equality before the law. I just cannot see how a right such as that can
be left out.

Mr. STEWART: In what respect is there not equality before the law at the
present time?

Mr. HmMEL: I do not say that there is not equality; but I do feel—

. Mr. Snw.urr: That is what I am referring to: is there any necessity for
it being in bill C-79, if it is covered by the Criminal Code? This is not an
amendment to the Criminal Code.

Mr. HiMEeL: No.

Mr. STEWART: This is a codification of certain fundamental freedoms. It
does not attempt to supersede the Criminal Code, nor amend it. That is why I
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asked why you think that this is a weakness in this bill, that it does not set
out things already provided under the code?

Mr. HomeL: I think, if you are going to argue what we have and what we
do not have: it is recognized that we have freedom of speech in this country;
it is recognized that we have freedom of press; that we have freedom of
assembly. On that particular argument, why include them in the bill of rights,
because we already have them?

It seems to me that the function of a bill of rights is to set forth the basic
human rights and fundamental freedoms which parliament recognizes should
be the entitlement of every Canadian citizen and every person living in this
country.

Mr. STEWART: Under bill C-79 those things are set out in clause 2(b):
they are set out in the draft bill.

Mr. HimEL: Which ones?

Mr. STEWART: In clause 2(b):

The right of the individual to protection of the law without dis-
crimination by reason of race, national origin, colour, religion or sex.

Mr. HiMEL: That is true.

Mr. STEWART: Does that not make equality?

Mr. HimeL: I think there is a difference, with all due respect, between the
right to equality before the law and the right of the individual to protection of
the law without discrimination. I think there is an important difference. And
it is recognized in most, if not all, the constitutional documents that have been
prepared. The draft covenant of the United Nations recognizes it; the declara-
tion recognizes it; the convention recognizes it—which I referred to in this
brief. It is recognized in most of the constitutional documents which include
a bill of rights—the right to equality before the law.

Mr. StewART: Will you give me one example in Canada where we do not
have equality before the law?

Mr. HmmeL: I am not trying to say that we do not have equality before
the law; I am trying to say that, if you are going to have a bill of rights, it
seems to me fundamental that you should include the provision that everyone
should enjoy these rights, and the right to equality before the law.

Mr. WINKLER: It states, “without discrimination”.

Mr. HmmMeL: Yes; and also the right to equality before the law. If I may
just refer to the covenant, as an illustration, the provision in the United
Nations covenant:

All persons shall be equal before the courts or tribunals.
and then it goes on and has another clause about discrimination.

In the convention—I cannot see it; but there is a similar clause. In the
declaration of human rights there is a similar clause.

It is true that there may be, in some cases, a fine line between the mean-
ing of the right to equality before the law and the right to these rights with-
out discrimination; but there is, I think, an important distinction.

Mr. STEWART: Well, I cannot agree with you.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Mr. Chairman, Mr. Himel, in the first page of your
brief, in the first paragraph, your association has urged that the bill of rights
should cover the whole of Canada.

Mr. HnmMeL:  Yes.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Are you aware that the provisions of this bill C-79
will apply only within the federal jurisdiction?

Mr. HmMeEL:  Of course.
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Mr. DESCHATELETS: If I may refer you now to page 2, the second para-
graph: there you say:
If we must resign ourselves to the fact that a constitutional bill of
rights is not obtainable at this time—

Since we will have, in 10 days from now, here in Ottawa, a federal-provincial
conference, do you not think that this bill, C-79 in its present form should be
submitted to the premiers of the provinces, to have their views?

Mr. HiMeEL: 1 think we attempt to cover that question in the first para-
graph, where we say that the difficulties in the way of a constitutional amend-
ment can and should be overcome:

To the government that the leadership and succeeds in overcom-

ing the constitutional obstacles, the Canadian people will be perma-
nently thankful and indebted.

We intend to indicate by that that we feel that every effort should be ex-
pended to make it possible for a Canadian bill of rights to be incorporated into
the British North America Act, or whatever form of constitution Canada has
or will have.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: In its present form, Mr. Himel, is your association
not concerned with certain uncertainties arising out of the fact that most of
these rights mentioned in this bill could be exercised by both jurisdictions,
provincial as well as federal?

Mr. HoMeL: We recognize that a federal statute can only do so much to
protect human rights and fundamental freedoms; but I think it is important
also to recognize that sometimes you have to make progress in certain fields
step by step. If we can get a sound bill of rights that is in statutory form, en-
acted by the parliament of Canada, I think that would be a most important
first step in the effort which ultimately we hope will culminate in the incor-
poration of a bill of rights in our constitution.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Mr. Himel, willsyou please tell us if at any time dur-
ing your previous communication with the government of the day—and es-
pecially in 1958—you were suggesting that the government should try and
come to an agreement with the provincial legislatures so as to have a bill of
rights which would apply to the whole Canadian territory?

Mr. HiMeEL: We have always urged, ever since we have had anything to
say in this field, that the right way to deal with a bill of rights is to place it
in the constitution of the country. We have felt that it was for the govern-
ment who believed in the significance, in the importance of a bill of rights,
to take such steps as were necessary to make such a thing possible.

The CHAIRMAN: Perhaps a supplementary question to that asked by Mr.
Deschatelets: I notice from your brief that you have been consistently urg-
ing a bill of rights for the past 13 years.

Would your association be content that this bill be abandoned and that
you v;/ait until you obtain a constitutional amendment acceptable to the prov-
inces?

Mr. HMeL: Of course, I think, to answer that question, that we must
take into consideratiorf that the bill which parliament adopts as a statute
should be as strong as parliament is able to make it. It seems to me that is
only appropriate to the circumstances. If parliament believes that the Cana-
dian people under the jurisdiction of the parliament of Canada should have
a bill of rights, then I think it owes it to the people to give them the best
possible bill. If the bill is the best possible one, it seems to me that until a
constitutional amendment is possible that it would be an important advance
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in the whole area of safeguarding the human rights and fundamental free-
doms of the Canadian people.

I do feel that bill C-79 as set out in this brief needs to be strengthened.
We have attempted to outline how it needs to be strengthened and why it
needs to be strengthened. We have offered you a draft bill which I may say
has been considered by several lawyers and also prepared by them in the
hope that this bill will be as strong as possible in meeting the objections which
have been brought before this committee and in parliament.

We appreciate that this perhaps is further than parliament need go. In
other words the language is not necessarily language that need be adopted
by this committee. We have taken this language from precedents which we feel
are good precedents—the covenant language, the convention language, the
American bill of rights, the language used in the Indian constitution, the
declaration of human rights, and language that is original and which we feel
is appropriate in the circumstances.

Mr. Rapp: Mr. Chairman, the gentleman has expressed an opinion when
he said that if you really want to protect the human rights and fundamental
freedoms of Canada that the bill should be in the constitution. Would you
say that the bill as we have it at the present time has no teeth, would have
no effect whatsoever, since it is not at the present time enshrined in the
constitution.

Mr. HmMEL: T do not think we want to give that impression at all.

Mr. Rapp: But you state it pretty strongly here—if you want to protect
the human rights and fundamental freedoms it should be incorporated.

Mr. HMEL: It is true I think that most people will agree that the most
effective way to protect human rights and fundamental freedoms is to put
it in the constitution where it is not easy to get at and where it would cover
the country as a whole in all its various jurisdictions, federal, provincial
and municipal.

However, we are realistic enough to know and to recognize that a con-
stitutional amendment is not a simple thing to bring about. We do recognize
and have attempted to state, that an important advance could be made by
parliament in enacting a statutory form of bill of rights, but we do feel that
that bill should be as strong as it is possible to make it.

Mr. Rapp: Would you say then that bill C-79, section 2, is not strong
enough when it says:

—there have always existed and shall continue to exist the follow-
ing human rights and fundamental freedoms, namely—

And then it mentions (a), (b), (¢), (d), and so on as the freedoms. Do
you think this is inadequate, as you state on your second page that the basic
philosophy of bill C-79 is inadequate.

Mr. HIMEL: If T had to choose—and this is true of our association—between
what is said in that bill or the wording “It is hereby recognized and declared
that every person under the jurisdiction of the parliament of Canada is
entitled to the following human rights and fundamental freedoms, and is
entitled to protection against their violation,” I would say without any hesita-
tion that in respect to the language I have just read, I do not think there
is any doubt that the average person in the street, the judge on the bench,
or anyone, would understand this language and be moved by it; whereas I
question the extent to which they would be moved by this language in the
present bill.

Mr. Rarp: In other words you would like to see every paragraph much
stronger or in many more words than it is at the present time. For instance,
under clause 2(c¢), freedom of religion, what else would you like to have
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incorporated in this paragraph, or in (d), freedom of speech, or (e), freedom
of assembly and so on.

Mr. HIMEL: In our draft bill, in clause 3(c), we have freedom of thought,
and so on. Just to compare the two, the language we have used is a language that
has attained national acceptance both in the declaration of the United Nations
and in general agreement on these particular clauses between the nations
which constitute the United Nations in their discussions of a covenant. We
feel that they have spent a lot of time considering this and that they have
attempted also to fuse the different opinions that have to be considered
when you are drafting a bill of rights. We feel that this language is an improve-
ment. We are not married to this language. I think the statement “Freedom
of religion” by itself is perhaps a little brief. We want to include thought
and conscience. I cannot see any harm in saying thought and conscience.
We certainly believe that in this country a person should have freedom
of religion, thought and conscience, and why not say so.

Mr. Rarp: There have been other organizations here which have presented
briefs before you presented your brief today. Some of them have expressed
the desire to have it as short as it could be and to the point, so that they
could hang it up in schools or Sunday school classes, and so on. Here you
present one that is about three pages long. Do you think a school pupil would
be bothered reading three or four pages of a bill of rights?

Mr. HimeL: In answer to that question, I think this bill is smaller than
the declaration of human rights of the United Nations. I doubt if there has
been any document in history that in the short space of time that the declara-
tion has been in existence has had a greater impact on the promotion of human
rights and fundamental freedoms than has the declaration of the United
Nations. It seems to me if that is true, then we should not be frightened by
the fact that the bill may be three pages long and not one page.

Mr. Rarp: The Ten Commandments are very short.

Mr.-HiMEL: They sure are, but since then we have gone through a lot of
history. You even have to spell out the Ten Commandments because there
are exceptions even to the Ten Commandments.

The CHAIRMAN: We have a short form to the Ten Commandments too.
Mr. BATTEN: On page 1 in paragraph 4 you say:
It is-and always has been our position—to enshrine the bill of
rights in the constitution.

With this principle I agree, but let us go on again on page 3 where it says:
In short, on all sources of power in the federal field.

When you use that phrase “federal field” are you referring there only
“to this present bill? I recognize that your comment at the bottom of page 2
is in regard to bill C-79.

Mr. HIMEL: You have to read that statement in conjunction with the
fact that there is an earlier statement, that if we cannot at this time have a
constitutional bill of rights, as an interim measure, we favour the adoption
of an ordinary statutory form of bill of rights.

Mr. BATTEN: Yes.

Mr. HmiMEL: That, of course, means, a statute passed by the parliament of
Canada. If parliament, as it is suggested by this draft bill that this committee
is considering, intends to pass a bill, then we feel that that bill should be broad
enough to cover all sources of power in the federal field, and not merely the
power represented by acts of the parliament of Canada. By “acts” 1 mean
statutes, rules and regulations, passed under acts, and laws within the federal
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field. There is a very great area that is not covered by those four frames of
reference. We feel that it should cover all areas in the federal domain.

Mr. BATTEN: Then, sir, take your last word on page 2, the word “legis-
lature”; you use this word as referring to the parliament of Canada?

Mr. HimEeL: Yes, that is right.

Mr. BATTEN: You use it referring to the parliament of Canada only?
Mr. HiMEL: Yes.

Mr. BatTEN: Thank you.

Mr. WINKLER: Mr. Chairman, the thought I had in mind has been covered,
but I would like to say that this witness has mentioned in the brief, and
referred to it briefly, the importance of providing a constitutional amendment.
I am wondering if the witness, or his colleagues, have considered the amount
of thought that the government has given to the recognition of provincial
rights in preparing the statute in this way, and the possibilities of the provinces
losing some of their rights in due course through a constitutional amendment?
Also, that the furtherance of this particular statute could be carried on at
some time in the future? I think the government should be commended because
of the fact that they have taken into consideration the rights of the provinces,
which they justifiably and jealously, guard. Therefore I feel that the bill, as it
is, is an excellent bill at this particular time. Even the words which the witness
would prefer to have in the preamble have already been explained to us, but I
think the fact that the rights of the provinces have been guarded in this bill
is a compliment to the government. I am wondering if your colleagues have
considered this in this light?

Mr. HiMEL: This draft bill, which we have presented to you, has been
prepared having in mind that only those things should be contained therein
that are within federal jurisdiction. It is possible that we have perhaps covered
some rights that may flow over into provincial jurisdiction, but those rights
exist in those cases where you may have reference both federally and pro-
vincially. Certainly, if they do exist in both domains as, for example the right
to his privacy, his home and his correspondence without arbitrary or unlawful
interference, then this draft bill that we have presented to you makes it clear
that the act only covers persons under the jurisdiction of the parliament of
Canada. If you are going to take the attitude that the right of free speech exists
both provincially and federally, and, therefore, if it transcends provincially
you are going to leave it out, it seems to me you would get nowhere. Because,
most of these rights have federal aspects, and provincial aspects, and all that
this parliament of Canada can do is cover the federal aspects. We have
endeavoured, in this draft bill, to cover those rights that we feel are basic,
and to cover them, of course, only in so far as they pertain to the federal
jurisdiction.

Mr. MANDZIUK: Mr, Chairman, I had more than one question to ask, but
some of them have been covered by my colleagues.

I wish to draw the witness’ attention to page 2 of the brief, the second last
paragraph. I would like a little clarification in this regard. Your organization
says that the bill provides little, if any, protection, for the individual against
the arbitrary use of power by a private person, organization, corporation or
authority, employer or trade union.

Mr. HmMEL: Yes.

Mr. Manpziuk: What danger do you see from private persons, employers
and trade unions? Would you just elaborate on that a bit?

Mr. HimeL: I would be glad to.
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In our modern world, sources of power go far beyond the power of the
government to pass laws and to interfere with life, human rights, and funda-
mental freedoms of the individual person. We know of many cases where
employers, and indeed trade unions, have invaded human rights and funda-
mental freedoms of the individual person. For example, it is conceivable, and
I have known of a case, where a person has been denied a fair hearing by a
trade union. We feel that if every person is to have a fair hearing, that that
fair hearing should be extended to him by anyone who may deny it to him.
I may say that, in my experience, the occasions when a person has been denied
a fair hearing by a trade union are few and far between, but that is not the
point. The point is this: the individual today is shrinking in regard to the
protection and security he has against all the forces arrayed against him. If we
intend to pass a bill of rights that is going to mean anything, it should assert
first and foremost that the individual is supreme in the area of the bill of rights,
and that his rights should be protected against everyone that would encroach
on them within the jurisdiction of the parliament of Canada, if it intends to
legislate on the matter.

Mr. KorcHInsKI: I would like to follow that up. In what way does your
proposed draft bill cover that point?

Mr. HmmMeL: The way it attempts to cover it is by asserting in clause 3:

It is hereby recognized and declared that every person under the
jurisdiction of the parliament of Canada is entitled to the following
human rights and fundamental freedoms:

Then it lists them.

The government bill merely states that it is recognized and declared that
in Canada these rights exist. It does not state that every person has these
rights. Maybe it was intended. However, I do not think that sort of thing should
be left to implication, or guesswords. It should be stated in clear and unequivocal
language, that these rights are the rights of every person who comes within
the jurisdiction of the parliament of Canada.

Mr. STEWART: Is that not a matter of terminology?

Mr. HIMEL: It is terminology and rights. I think it is a matter of rights
also because in clause 6 we go on to say:

Any person, any of whose human rights or fundamental freedoms
set out in section 3 has been violated shall have an effective remedy by
reason thereof and may apply for appropriate relief by way of
mandamus, injuction, direction, damages or otherwise on notice of

motion to the Supreme or Superior Court of the province in which
the violation occurred.

I might say that clause is an elaboration of a similar clause which the
Prime Minister introduced in the House of Commons in a resolution which
he asked the House of Commons to adopt in 1955. The two are the same for
remedy. They provide for relief on notice of motion.

Mr. STEWART: We have those rights under our law now.

Mr. HIMEL: Some we may have; and some we may not.

Mr. STEWART: There is no question about that.

Mr. HmMEL: I do not think all those rights we have. Most of them, I
would certainly concede, we do have.

Mr. MANDZIUK: Pinpoint the rights we have not. This is a codification of
the rights we have, which have been in the book since Magna Charta.

Mr. HIMEL: I would agree with that, by and large.

Mr. MANDZIUK: Good.

23560-6—2
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Mr. HiMEL: I do not suggest this bill of right is intended to create new
rights. It is intended to codify our rights and also to give them some validity—
at least, that is what I think should be the case.

Mr. KORCHINSKI: On the same paragraph, I am concerned with your
quotation there from Mr. Justice Angers, in which you mention:

There are in my judgment too many encroachments by minister,
deputy ministers and functionaries in the judicial as well as the legis-
lative field; if they are not curtailed, the country may in a not too
remote future be ruled by a dictatorial government.

Is it not the fact that there is a statement in clause 2 to this effect:
—(a) the right of the individual to life, liberty, security of the
person and enjoyment of property, and the right not to be deprived
thereof except by due process of law.

Is that not in itself a curtailment upon ministers, deputy ministers or
any other individuals you seem to be concerned with?

Mr. HiMeEL: With respect, my view is—and I have sounded out several
lawyers on this—that clause 2(a) can only be invoked by a court in relation
to all acts of the parliament of Canada, all orders, rules and regulations there-
under and all laws under federal jurisdiction. There is a very wide field of
administrative action and decision which would not be covered, in my submission,
by anything which is contained in this statute. It seems to me we are all
conscious of the fact that our liberties can be invaded not only by statutes but
by administrative acts of executive agencies and individuals. It is important in
this modern day to provide protection for the individual against such encroach-
ments as well as encroachments by the legislature.

Mr. KorcHINSKI: The impression I get is that you feel this bill only covers
legislative action and any bills that may be passed in parliament. Surely,
I think you will agree, it covers all individuals in our society, does it not?

Mr. HIMEL: If you are suggesting it covers all people in all areas of
activity within the federal domain, in my respectful submission I do not think
the bill does so.

The CHAIRMAN: I throw out the suggestion, gentlemen. We have here, now,
with us the representatives from the Canadian congress of labour. Perhaps
we could terminate our questioning in a reasonable period of time.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Mr. Himel, your brief is suggesting many amend-
ments and changes to this bill; the most important ones, in my view, being
the incorporation of this bill into the constitution, and that the same rights
as the ones enumerated here should apply in peace time as well as under
the War Measures Act, if I understand your brief well.

Suppose the government would politely put your brief on a shelf and
forget about it, do you believe that at this time there is urgency to go ahead
with this bill, C-79, in its incomplete form?

Mr. HmMEL: 1 think that the Canadian people have sought for a long time
to have parliament pass a bill of rights. I think that is demonstrated by some
remarks that the Prime Minister made when he introduced this bill. I also feel
that this committee has a task to perform, and that is to review this bill and
make it as strong as it is possible for this committee to make it. I think, with
every respect, that it is up to this committee to strengthen the bill. We hope
that we have made some representations to you which have indicated some
of its weaknesses, to strengthen it so the Canadian people have a bill of rights,
but one that will stand up and stand the test of time, and one which I think
would read well and be unequivocal in matters which I think, at the moment,

are obscure.
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Mr. DESCHATELETS: Just one supplementary question. Would you agree,
sir, with Dr. Scott in his testimony here last Thursday, that it would be better
not to have any bill of rights at the present time, instead of going ahead and
passing this bill C-79 in its present form?

Mr. Himer: I think that is a very difficult question to answer. One has to
weight in the balance the positive features of this bill C-79 against its weak-
nesses. I must confess that we have attempted to lay before your committee
some of its weaknesses, and I think that they are important weaknesses, not
trivial ones. We would not be here if they were trivial. We would be delighted
to have the bill in its strongest form go through parliament; but, in our humble
submission, they are significant and important weaknesses of the bill. We feel,
if those holes could be plugged, that the Canadian people would welcome this
bill. We feel, more importantly, that you would be doing a great service to
strengthen the human rights and fundamental freedoms of the people through-
out Canada.

Mr. BATTEN: Mr. Chairman, it has been suggested that this bill is the first
step towards a more comprehensive bill of rights. Now, how many steps would
be required to reach that bill of rights that wouyld be acceptable to all Cana-
dians we do not know, of course; it may be two, three, four or five. But it has
been suggested in this committee that the second step in this direction may be
extremely difficult. Would you consider that statement to be true?

Mr. HiMeL: I am no expert on dominion-provincial relations and the
machinery which is to be used to obtain a constitutional amendment. But it
seems to me that all you can ask any government is to use its best efforts, if
it believes in a constitutional bill of rights, to bring it about.

It seems to me at this stage that if the parliament of Canada can adopt
a strong bill of rights we should go on to call upon the government to initiate
meetings and discussions with the provinces with a view to getting dominion-
provincial agreement on a bill of rights, that that is a task which faces us, and
one which should be embarked upon.

Mr. BarTeEN: Thank you.

Mr. AIKEN: May I ask a question? When you were speaking a few moments
ago I gathered the impression that you felt that it might be too cumbersome
in the present wording of the bill to go to court in every case where a ques-
tion of fundamental freedoms and human rights was raised. Did I understand
you correctly?

Mr. Homew: 1 think so. It is true that we have the enunciation of a rule of
construction, where it might be in order. But the bill does not seem to provide
any answer. It may be that there is an answer that you could infer, but I do
not know.

However I see no reason why it should be necessary to infer an answer.
If we want to use this as an educational medium for the people of Canada,
then why not say what remedy you have if your rights are infringed upon?

It seems to me only common sense. The remedy that we propose, I think,
may be implied by some lawyers but not by others. However I see no reason
to leave it in the air. Let us state the remedy in language that everyone will
understand. It therefore would strengthen the feeling of the individual to know
that if his rights were violated, he would have some recourse to the courts
for relief.

Mr. AIkeEN: That is the point I was getting at. Are you suggesting that
there is no other way by which those rights can be decided except in court?

Mr. HimMEL: At the moment, no; there is no testing, of course not.

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Himel, is not clause 3 a plain direction to the court to

give effect to the rights declared in clause 27
" 23560-6—23



182 SPECIAL COMMITTEE

Mr. HrMEeL: It is a rule of construction; I mean, if a case were before a
court, I think there would be an obligation on the court to give effect to it.
But I think it is one thing to use the heart and soul of this act as a rule of
construction, and it is another thing to provide a clear-cut remedy in the form
of an application for relief to the Supreme Court or to the Superior Court,
if your rights are violated; and may I say that it is not if your rights are
violated only by acts of parliament, and rules and regulations made thereunder,
and laws under federal jurisdiction; it is for anything which may happen in
the federal field.

Mr. AIKEN: May I just finish my thought: I would like to advance in
connection with the detailed rights that you suggest the thought that you may,
in limiting specific instances, be overlooking some generalities which are
completely lost.

I am a lawyer, in common with some of the others here; and all of us have
seen wills drawn by a testator himself, in which he spends three or four pages
in giving away items of furniture, jewellery, and so on, and comes to the end
of the will, forgetting to dispose of the residue of his estate. Everybody has
come across this.

So I wonder if that thought might not be affected, if you start to limit
too specifically items that are freedoms, and overlook the fundamental generali-
ties in the broad terms.

Mr. HmmMEL: I must admit that I find it a little difficult to follow how in a
practical way your observation applies to our presentation.

Mr. AIKeN: T am saying that you have in paragraph 3 specifically enlarged
the fundamental freedoms and human rights set out in the bill, and you have
put in there subsections (a) to (p); and in subsection (p) you have further
broken it down into eight further subsections, listing specifically other items
which I take it you feel are more advisable than using the general terms which
are in the present bill.

Mr. HiMEL: Well, some of them are not contained in the bill. But what we
have kept in mind in setting out the rights is the experience of, let us say, the
United Nations with these rights, and the experience of the 15 democracies that
have adopted the council of Europe convention on human rights and funda-
mental freedoms.

We feel there is a wealth of experience there by people all over the world
who have resolved that we come up with words that attempt to meet the
situation. I am not suggesting for one moment that you need to incorporate
all these rights, or that the language need be set forth in our draft bill.

We, perhaps, in the interests of being as complete as we possibly can,
have set down what we feel might be a good guide to your committee. But
it is most important of course to cover the rights in language which will stand
up in court, and which will stand the test of time.

Mr. AI1KEN: I think you have done an excellent job. But this was the thing
which perturbed me, about the details being too specific, as you have them
here. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN: I think, gentlemen, we have perused this matter about as
far as we can at this stage.

Hon. E. D. Furton (Minister of Justice): Mr. Chairman, I really am not a
member of this committee. But this is the first occasion I have had an oppor-
tunity to come to one of your meetings. I apologize for it, because I have more
than a passing interest in the bill; but I have been engaged in the banking and

commerce committee.
1 wonder if I might have the opportunity to ask Mr. Himel some questions?

Agreed.
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Mr. FurLtoN: Thank you very much. Mr. Himel, may I start by expressing
appreciation, of your interest as shown in your further submission as well as the
earlier submission you made, and which I assure you was considered very
seriously. f 4

I do not want to take up too much time of the committee, so I will direct
myself to only a few of your points.

First I refer to the second paragraph on page 2 of your brief where you
say:

. If we must resign ourselves to the fact that a constitutional bill of
rights is not obtainable at this time, then as an interim measure only,
we favour the adoption of an ordinary statutory form of bill of rights . . .

May I ask you whether you would agree that, when enacted, this bill
would become part of the constitution of Canada?

Mr. Hover: I think, by and large, every statute is part of the constitution;
and it is very likely that it will assume the form of prestige which will make
it difficult in future for the government to interfere with it.

I think that is one of the merits, at least, of having a statute. But if we are
going to do that, it seems to me that the drafting of modern statutes is quite

different from the best draftsmanship of statutes, and that we should attempt
to make the statute as strong as possible.

Mr. FuLTon: I quite agree with your point there. Although we recognize
it will not be a part of the British North America Act. I think you will agree
the constitution of Canada is not confined to the British North America Act
and its amendments. My point is, would you agree this bill would become one
of the parts of the constitution of Canada in the same way as the Supreme
Court Act is, and various acts such as the Northwest Territories Act, the Yukon
Act, and so on, are part of the constitution of Canada?

Mr. HmMEL: I think I should explain our intention, when we refer ‘to the
constitution. It is to indicate that it should go into some such document as the
British North America Act, because the purpose is to bind both the federal and
the provincial governments, when that is possible. At the present time it cer-
tainly is valid to say it becomes part of our general constitution, because I
think all statutes are part of our constitution—at least, I have understood that,
even though in modern phraseology, we contemplate, at least in Canada, that

by the constitution, we have particular reference to the British North America
Act.

Mr. FuLToN: Well, that is one part of the constitution, but do I take it
you do not agree that there are other statutes which are in the proper and

peculiar sense of the word part of the constitution? I was thinking you might

draw a distinction between the Supreme Court Act and the Income Tax Act,
and say one is a constitutional statute and the other is not. Would you agree
this would become a constitutional statute, because it does describe limitations
upon the rights of the executive and upon, indeed, the rights of parliament,
unless parliament itself overrides it by a subsequent act?

Mr. HIMEL: I must say that the practical meaning of constitution, as I
have used it, and as the association has used it, is a constitution that would
bind both the federal and provincial governments. It seems to me the Supreme
Court Act is an act which the federal parliament can amend at its pleasure.

Mr. FurLToN: You say then only those statutes which bind both federal
and provincial parliaments are constitutional statutes?

Mr. HiMeEL: Well, I know, for the purpose of this bill of rights, what we
mean is that the most effective way to protect human rights and fundamental
freedoms is to put it in a statute, if you wish, that will bind both the provincial
and the federal governments. Now, the only one that I know of at the moment
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that would be applicable is the British North America Act, which I think is
considered to be the heart of our constitution.

Mr. FurLton: I do not think you have answered my question, but I have
no right to press you on the point. Your view is quite clear. Your view is that
you would sooner see this as an amendment to the British North America Act?

Mr. HiIMEL: Yes.

Mr. FurroN: Within those limits I suggest you have not answered my
question. However, I will proceed to another point.

You say on page 2, the second paragraph under No. 1:

While it is a matter of considerable uncertainty that it provides such
protection, it is obvious that it does not provide much, if any protection,
for the individual against the arbitrary use of power by a government
official, department, committee or tribunal.

May I direct your attention particularly to section 3 of the bill, which says:
All the acts of the parliament of Canada enacted before or after the
commencement of this part, all orders, rules and regulations thereunder,
and all laws in force in Canada or in any part of Canada at the com-
mencement of this part that are subject to be repealed, abolished or
altered by the parliament of Canada, shall be so construed and applied
as not to abrogate, abridge or infringe—

and then the things which are not to be abridged are specified.

You made the point that this only covers legislation or orders in council—
legislation enacted by parliament or orders in council, rules and regulations
made thereunder. And, if I understood you, you say this means that adminis-
trative boards, tribunals, ministers and deputy ministers themselves, and their
decisions, are not subject to the bill of rights as drawn.

Mr. HrMEeL: I never intended to convey that. What I do say is this: that
within the area that they operate, that is covered by acts of parliament, orders,
rules and regulations made under such acts, and laws enforced in Canada, but
outside that area they are not covered. Now, I think there is a pretty big area
outside that field, and that is the point we are attempting to draw attention to.

Mr. Furton: Would it not be the case that no board, tribunal, minister or
deputy minister, or officer of the federal government has authority, except
under an act of parliament or a regulation or order made under that act? And
if under the Bill of Rights the acts or the orders or regulations made thereunder
must be so construed as not to abrogate or abridge the rights and freedoms
enunciated then, surely, an action of an official whose authority derives from
those acts or regulations, and which action would deprive an individual of his
rights and freedoms, would be contrary to the act or regulation, as this bill
instructs the court to interpret it.

Therefore, would it not be possible for any individual who felt he had
his rights abridged by an action or decision of a minister or official to go to
the court and say: here, this official purports to be acting under such and such
a statute or regulation which gives him authority, and he is acting in a way
which deprives me of my rights—and this bill of rights says the act or regula-
tion which gave him authority shall not be so construed as to give him the
authority actually to deprive me of my rights, so I appeal to the court to make
an order restoring my rights to me. Surely every action of such an official
must have its authority somewhere, and therefore be subject to review under
this bill.

Mr. HimeL: Now, to begin with the first part of that illustration, I think
we should make it clear, in no uncertain terms, that the individual can go to

’
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the court and say: here, my rights have been infringed. Certainly, it is true
that you may read that into the section, because you provided for a rule of
eonstruction but, with respect, I think it should be stated in no uncertain terms
that if the rights set forth in this bill are violated, the individual has the right
to apply, on notice of motion, to a court.

Mr. Furton: There you are coming to another part of your brief. I was
directing your attention to the area which you said is not covered.

You said there was a wide area in which federal officials can act, where
their actions would not be covered under a bill of rights. I was trying to find
out on what basis you made that statement. When it comes to the question of
actual enforcement there is, perhaps, another area of discussion.

Mr. HomMeL: To go to the other aspect, I believe that there is a wide field
of executive action that is not covered—however, I may be wrong—by acts
or orders, rules and regulations, made under acts and laws enforced in Canada.
Now, it is the things that happen from day to day—whatever those things are—
and I have considerable doubt in my mind; and this has been recognized by
other lawyers with whom I have talked—how far this act goes to bring within
its scope all manifestations of executive action, as well as all legislative action.
I do not think there should be any doubt about it. If you, sir, feel that the
point is recognized and that the intention is to give effect to that area of
executive action, with respect, I believe that there should be some language
which makes it clear—and what we have attempted to do, in this draft of ours,
is to make it clear by indicating that every person has these rights, rather
than to phrase it as it has been phrased, in which the person seems to have been
sidetracked by a statement of principles.

Mr. FurTon: Surely it is not a statement of principles, but a statement of
human rights and fundamental freedoms that exist, and I am not able to see
how they exist unless they attach to persons.

Mr. HmmeL: Then I do not question that that is the full intention. But
would it not be very much better to say:

It is hereby recognized and declared that every person under the
jurisdiction of the parliament of Canada is entitled to the following
human rights and fundamental freedoms?

Mr. Furron: I think it might be argued that that is another way of
saying the same thing. And then you would simply have the question as to
which is the better legal language in which to state it.

But with respect to the matter of scope and coverage of federal officials,
I must come back to the point that I made. I am not aware of any action of
any federal official, if it is to have validity and is therefore to be effective
against an individual, that must not find its authority in some act of Parliament,
or order or regulation made under that act. Because, if a federal official took
some action and then could not point to the statute, regulation or other authority
under which he took the action, his decision would be of no effect at all. I do
not think you have pointed to any area in which a federal official, minister or
otherwise—or civil servant—can act, or purport to act, without resting his
action on some statutory authority, or authority derived from some statute or
regulation.

There may be abuses. There are occasions when we may attempt to go
beyond the authority given us by that statute or legislation. That is where
the bill of rights becomes operative. The moment we cannot point to that
authority and say, “This is my authority for doing precisely what I have
done”, then the courts would say, “The bill of rights says that no such act
or regulation shall be interpreted so as to give this individual the power to do
what he is trying to do”.
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Mr. HoveL: Perhaps, sir, I may add to what I have said. It is my under-
standing, as a lawyer, that the crown, in the right of Her Majesty’s government
of Canada and every board, commission or other authority established under
any act of the parliament of Canada, is not bound unless there are express
words in the statutes so binding it. I may be wrong.

I do not claim to be the final word on this; but I have always understood
that Her Majesty, in the right of Her Majesty’s government of Canada and
every board, commission or other authority established under any act, is not
bound by another statute unless there are express words so binding the crown.
If that is so, it seems to me there is a flaw somewhere.

Mr. Furron: I think it would be arguable that the bill of rights, in the
broad, sweeping terms in which it is drawn, in which it says:
All the acts of the parliament of Canada enacted before or after
the commencement of this part, all orders, rules and regulations there-
under—

and so on—I would think that those broad words and the clear intent of
parliament would be interpreted by the courts as giving direction to the
courts to construe all statutes, even those setting up federal authority, as
meaning that you do not have the right to abrogate freedoms that are set out
in the bill of rights.

Mr. HomeL: Mr. Fulton, if you can say that it is arguable, would you
not also consider that it should be made beyond argument, and that language
should be used which will make it clear that Her Majesty, in the right of
the dominion and every board, commission or other authority established under
any act of the parliament of Canada, is subject to the act?

Mr. FurToN: Well, Mr. Himel, we think we have accomplished that. A
great deal of consideration was given to it. I suppose it boils down to the
question whether the Interpretation Act is affected by the bill of rights. I
would think it is subject to the bill of rights. If at any time the courts felt
it was not, then we would certainly, it seems to me, be required to make an
amendment. But it is clear view that the bill of rights would apply to federal
officials and ministers, as well as to others.

I do not want to take too much time. I do think however, that I should
come to paragraph 4 on page 3 of your brief, where you say:

Left out of bill C-79 for no apparent reason are these other
human rights which we submit are of fundamental importance to the
individual.

I wonder if I could take you through these paragraph by paragraph. It should
not take very long. You say that amongst those omitted is:
(a) the right to equality before the law.

This has been touched upon, and I direct you to subclause (b) of clause 2
of the bill:
The right of the individual to protection of the law without dis-
crimination by reason of race, national origin, colour, religion or sex.

It seems to me that the individual’'s right to equality before the law is being
protected, here so that he may claim equally, with all others, the protection
of the law, especially with respect to the enforcement of his rights. So I
would ask you to perhaps reconsider your stand there, to reconsider whether
in fact there is any difference between “the right to equality before the law”,
as you have expressed it, and the expression “the right of the individual to
protection of the law without diserimination”.

Mr. HimeL: If I may answer that point: the clause that is used in the
declaration of human rights and the draft covenant, and which is to be found
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in the convention on human rights of the council of Europe, includes both
‘“equality before the law” and “the right of the individual to protection of
the law without discrimination”.

I do think—at the moment I have not been able to find the distinction
with any great clarity—there is an important difference between “the right
to equality before the law” and “the right of the individual to protection of
the law without discrimination”.

It is possible that you can treat a person—I think this is so—without
equality, and not discriminate against him.

Since most of the recognized documents that deal with bills of rights
in modern times, incorporate both, we feel that both should be incorporated
in this bill

Mr. Furton: Well there may be a difference of opinion between us that
may not be reconciliable. It is true, as was pointed out by one of the members,
that one of our attempts was brevity, without fundamental error or omission.
But we feel that in the clause:

The right of the individual to protection of the law without dis-
crimination. ..

we have covered also all that is intended to be covered in the expression
“equality before the law”. There is, perhaps a simple difference of opinion
there.

May I come to your principle (b):

The right to be presumed innocent until proved guilty according to
law.

This is a presumption of our law at the pr&sént time, and in addition I direct
your attention to clause 2(a) of the bill:

The right of the individual to life, liberty, security of the person
and enjoyment of property, and the right not to be deprived thereof
except by due process of law.

We considered very carefully all that is involved in the words “due process of
law”, and came to the conclusion that this phrase, which is well understood
in the United States—it is true that their precedents would not be binding on
us but I think our courts would look to them for a guide because they have
been applied there for many years—this expression would be a sufficient
protection and guarantee of these inherent but unwritten parts of our Criminal
Code. So that the presumption of innocence until proof of guilt would be
covered by the words “due process of law”; and any trial of an individual
which proceeded on any other basis would be held to be a trial not having
been carried out according to the due process of law.

Would you concede any validity to that point?

Mr. HrmeL: I must confess that I am not familiar with the judicial inter-
pretations of the United States Supreme Court in relation to the application of
“due process of law” to the presumption of innocence.

I do feel that the presumption is so important that we should not leave it
out; that we should state it in clear terms. I am also conscious of the fact that
in the Criminal Code and elsewhere certain presumptions arise that offset the
presumption; but that does not render the original right any the less valid.

The fact is that every person, without exception, when he comes before the
court, until something is proven against him should stand innocent—and that
is the principle that we want. When they prove something against him—what-
ever that may be; whether it is stolen property, possession of explosives, or
possession of narcoties, then the onus shifts. That may be. But I see no reason
why this right should not be stated. It is stated in the covenant; it is stated
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in the convention. It seems to me that Great Britain felt prepared to include it
in the convention, to which it is a party; and, also, most of the countries have
not objected to this clause in the covenant. It seems to me we should be
prepared to give effect to it in our bill of rights as well.

Mr. Furton: We think we have this in the due process clause. As I say, I
am satisfied that any trial in which the accused had been proceeded against
and found guilty without having been proven guilty after being given the
benefit of the presumption of innocence, would not be held to have been a trial
in accordance with the due process of law. Our courts automatically would
apply the due process of law clause if the case went to review.

Then your brief says we have omitted: “The right to reasonable bail, unless
there be just cause to refuse it”. It seems to me that bail is an attribute of deten-
tion and that refusal of bail would be covered by our bill. Would you not agree
it might well be covered by 3(a) “authorize or effect the arbitrary detention,
imprisonment or exile of any person”? Would not the arbitrary refusal of bail
be arbitrary detention?

Mr. HmmeL: T think a judge might come to that conclusion. On the other
hand it seems to me we run no risk when we affirm that everyone should have
the right to reasonable bail unless there is just cause to refuse it. It is merely
a statement of our law.

Mr. Furron: Would that not be another way of stating the same thing that
is in 3(a)?

Mr. HmMeL: Again the precedents we have available to look at—the
declaration, the covenant and the convention—all seem to feel you should
spell out the right to reasonable bail, and it seems to me it is an extension of
arbitrary detention. Some judges might not feel that arbitrary detention neces-
sarily implies that you have a right to bail, although I would think that would
be the general point of view of most judges. However, I do feel that to state this
right as we have attempted to do is a good thing and does not detract in any
way from anything that we are already doing.

Mr. FuLToN: No, no, I quite agree it will not do any harm. My question was
directed to your assertion that these things are not covered in the present bill.
It may not do any harm to strengthen or amplify them, but my question is
directed at seeing whether or not you would agree that they are covered in
the present bill. Take your (d), “The right to privacy, home and correspondence
without arbitrary or unlawful interference”. May I refer you to 2(a) of the
Bill “The right of the individual to life, liberty, security of the person and
enjoyment of property, and the right not to be deprived thereof except by due
process of law”. In this case I think our clause is longer than yours, but covers
exactly the same field. “Security of the person” covers privacy, ‘“Home” —that
is property, “Correspondence” is also property. “Without arbitrary or unlawful
interference” is the same as “the right not to be deprived thereof except by
due process of law.” Surely ours is as adequate as yours.

Mr. HimeL: Again I would say that point of view is not accepted by the
declaration of human rights, the covenant and the convention.

Mr. FuLToN: So what you are saying is really that we have not adopted in
every particular the words of the covenant and the declaration of rights. That
may be true; but is it not therefore established that just because we have not
accepted that language we have not covered the things that are covered therein.

Mr. HmMEL: I think it may well be that a judge will interpret these sections
so as to include for example, as you have mentioned before, the right to
reasonable bail so as to include the right to privacy, home and correspondence.
It may well be that way; but I think we should remove any doubt about such



T B G et § R >

HUMAN RIGHTS AND FUNDAMENTAL FREEDOMS 189

an interpretation and should make it clear that this is a right which every
person who comes under the jurisdiction of the parliament of Canada may
claim.

Mr. FurTon: Is it not true that the word “privacy” is going to be covered
by the words “security of the person’”? What does privacy mean? Does it mean
that if I accost you on the street I do away with your privacy? You say we
should write into the statute an interpretation which is enforceable by Cana-
dian courts. We have endeavoured to do that in language which our courts
understand and with which they are familiar. With due respect, I think while
it may well be that the international documents are admirable documents as
declarations of principles to be followed generally by nations, when you come
to writing a statute or a bill to be applied and interpreted in Canadian courts
it may be better to write them in language with which the courts are familiar.

Mr. HiMEL: As you will appreciate, the covenant is intended to be a legal
document binding on all nations who will enter into it. The convention, as I
understand it, is a legal agreement which fifteen western democracies already
have entered into and have agreed to be bound by. I think their language was
intended for legal purposes. At the same time in this draft bill we have some-
thing similar to clause 2(a) of bill C-70. I think the words “right to privacy”
have acquired some sort of legal significance. It is not that we are attempting
to argue in precise language. We are attempting to define areas of rights which
I think are highly important. '

Mr. FuLToN: Yes. We are doing the same exercise together.

Mr. HIMEL: Yes.

Mr. Furton: We looked at your submission when you made it to us last
year and went over it very carefully to see whether or not we could satisfy
ourselves that the things you were concerned to have covered were in fact
covered in our bill. We have amended the first draft in one or two particulars,
and came to the conclusion that, having done that in pursuance of our agree-
ment to review the bill, although our language is not the same as yours the
coverage is as broad.

Could I now direct your attention to your point (f): ‘“the right, if legally
entitled to reside in Canada, to freedom of movement within the country and
the right to leave and return to Canada” and our words in clause 3(a) ‘“shall
not be so construed and applied so as to authorize or effect the arbitrary deten-
tion, imprisonment or exile of any person”. If there is a right not to be arbi-
trarily detained, it seems to me you have the right to movement within the
country and the right to leave and return to Canada. So, again, although they
are not in the same language, but the intent of the words you use here are
covered in our bill in the section I have cited, and elsewhere. I remind you that
my point is not to establish that we have used the same words but rather to
question your contention that the words used by you are not covered by the
expressions contained in our bill of rights.

Mr. HiMEL: I am always mindful of the fact—and perhaps you are in a
better position to judge—that most of the courts are most reluctant to take
a generous interpretation of words. They expect you to spell it out for them if
you expect them to give effect to it. If that principle applies generally speaking
in our courts—and I think it does in large measure—then it seems to me that
while one can interpret the words arbitrarily, depending on who you are, then
in the case of a court the court is loath to read any more into those words
than it has to because it feels its function is to interpret, and that it is parlia-
ment’s function to legislate. If that contention has validity it seems to me that
there is some duty to spell out these rights as clearly as we can.
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Mr. FuLTtoN: There might be a different point of view that I could express
on the basis of recent decisions of the Supreme Court of Canada where some
people felt they were going very far in expanding the meanings of words.
I am referring to the recent decisions dealing with this point of human rights
and fundamental freedoms.

I would simply say, in respect to paragraph (g) of your document, that,
in my submission, if you look at subclause 3(e)of the Bill which says:

deprive a person of the right to a fair hearing in accordance with the
principles of fundamental justice for the determination of his rights
and obligations—

I do not think our courts would have any difficulty in holding that a trial at
which an accused person was not afforded the right to examine witnesses
against him was not a trial conducted in accordance with the principles of
fundamental justice. Again I suggest to you that, on examination, there is
room to agree that your point is in fact covered in our bill. Would you think
I was going too far in saying that?

Mr. HmmMeL: No, but I think the same argument applies; that you may
be importing things that a court might well try to apply to cover these rights
that we have attempted to spell out. I think it might just as likely, if not
more likely, be the case that a court will be reluctant to give more than a
narrow interpretation to the words, because they will feel that otherwise they
are transcending the jurisdiction of the parliament of Canada.

Mr. Furton: I do not want to get into a legal argument with you. I have
taken up enough time, but I would just conclude this part, if I may, by refer-
ence again to the Interpretation Act which, I think in this context, directs
that there shall be a liberal interpretation rather than a narrow interpretation
of statutes of this sort, and of words used in statutes of this sort.

Thank you very much Mr. Chairman. I am sorry I have taken up so
much time.

The CHARMAN: Thank you, Mr. Fulton.

I think that concludes this portion of the meeting.

Mr. Himel and Dr. Corbett, may I express on behalf of the members
of this committee our appreciation for your having taken the time to appear
before us and present this brief, and thank you as well for substantiating your
ideas in the manner in which you have, and subjecting yourselves to the
questioning that has taken place. We have appreciated it.

Now, gentlemen, may I introduce Mr. Claude Jodoin, president of the
Canadian labour congress. With him is Mr. Stanley Knowles who, I think,
certainly needs no introduction. He is the executive vice president of the
Canadian labour congress. We also have Dr. Eugene Forsey, the research
director of the Canadian labour congress, Mr. Kalmen Kaplansky, director of
the Department of International Affairs of the Canadian labour congress, and
Mr. A. Andras, the director of the legislation branch of the Canadian labour
congress.

Gentlemen, we welcome you to this committee, and we are looking forward
with great interest to your presentation.

Mr. CLAUDE JopoiN (President, Canadian Labour Congress): (French).

The CHAIRMAN: May I interrupt to inquire as to whether or not we have
a French language reporter here?

Mr. P. M. OrLivier (Law Clerk, House of Commons):I think Mr. Jodoin
is just excusing himself for not having the French translation of this brief.

Mr. JoboiN: I was just expressing, myself, Mr. Chairman, to the French
speaking members of the committee, my regret for not having at my disposal
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at the moment the French text of this document of ours. Maybe I should
humbly submit that this is because of the lack of time. It is at the disposal
of the Canadian labour congress, and we will have it at your request, if it is
found necessary.

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee:

The Canadian labour congress, representing over one million Canadian
workers, welcomes this opportunity of appearing before you. Labour is vitally
interested in this question. It has reason to be. Individually and collectively,
workers have suffered more from the deprivation of human rights and funda-
mental freedoms than any other section of the community. Unions came into
existence to gain these rights and freedoms for workers. They remain in
existence to protect what they have won and to gain more. Their burden, will
be considerably lightened if some of the more important rights and freedoms
can be protected, by a fundamental law, against violation both by private
persons and corporations, and by public authorities, national, provincial and
municipal.

That is one obvious reason why Labour favours a bill of rights. But there
is a more basic reason. Unions can flourish, and workers can progress, only in a
genuinely free and democratic society, in which the rights of all citizens, not
merely of union members or wage earners, are secure. Canadian labour not
only abhors dictatorship, of any colour of stripe, by any class; it seeks for
itself no special privileges, no rights, no freedoms, that it does not wish to see
granted equally to all other law-abiding citizens and their democratic organiza-
tions.

The Canadian labour congress has, from its inception in 1956, consistently
pressed for a bill of rights. Of its two predecessor congresses, the trades and
labor congress of Canada, did likewise in every year from 1948 on, while the
Canadian congress of labour began its representations on the subject in 1947.

In view of all this, it might perhaps be expected that the Canadian labour
congress would welcome this bill unreservedly, at least in principle, and would
confine its representations to this committee to matters of detail.

There are several reasons why the congress feels compelled to take a
different line.

First and foremost, it feels that at this stage of a session of parliament
the present bill cannot receive from this committee the careful and thorough
consideration it ought to receive. Its subject matter is not only of the highest
importance; it is also of the greatest complexity. Anyone who doubts it need
only read the special issue which the Canadian Bar Review, in March 1959,
devoted to the 1958 bill. True, the present bill is not identical with the 1958
bill; but the differences, though not insignificant, are certainly not great enough,
or numerous enough, to invalidate more than a very small part of what the
learned authors of the Bar Review articles said. Indeed you have had the views
of the Canadjan bar association placed before you once again in the past few
days. Great issues, profound issues, issues of immense legal difficulty, are at
stake. It is simply impossible for any individual, however learned, however
eloquent, however long he has considered these questions, to present his views
adequately upon a few days’ notice. It is simply impossible for all the individuals
who should be heard to make their views known to you within the compass of
five or six days. And what is true of individuals is even truer of organizations,
which, in the nature of things, need more time to prepare their submissions.

This is not the way to deal with questions of such import. It is not seemly.
It does not give the people of Canada the chance they ought to have, and were
led to expect they would have, to present their views with that coherence and
order which so high a matter demands.
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The congress therefore feels most strongly that parliament should not pro-
ceed further with this bill at this session, but that it should be reintroduced
at the beginning of the next session, and immediately referred to a special
committee which would have ample time to consider it “decently and in
order”.

The second reason why the congress cannot welcome this bill without
reservation is that it is only an ordinary statute, and applies only to matters
within domination jurisdiction. It does not provide any protection against viola-
tion of rights or freedoms by a future parliament or even by this parliament
at its very next session. What parliament does today, parliament can undo
tomorrow. What is more, and worse, this bill does not provide even momen-
tary protection against violations of any rights or freedoms by provincial legis-
latures, or their creatures, municipal councils.

This latter point is of the utmost importance. For anyone who is at all
acquainted with Canadian history over the last twenty-five years knows that
it is from provinces and municipalities that some of the very worst threats
to freedom have come. One need only mention the credit of Alberta Regulation
Act, 1937; the Alberta Bank Employees’ Civil Rights Act, 1937; the Alberta
Judicature Act Amendment Act, 1937; the Alberta press bill, 1937; the Quebec
Padlock Act, 1937; the Prince Edward Island Trade Union Act, 1948; the New-
foundland Trade Union (Emergency Provisions) Act, 1959; the Newfoundland
Labour Relations Amendment Act, 1959; and certain by-laws in Quebec and in
New Toronto. This list is merely by way of illustration; it is not the entire
list.

It may be argued that the illustrations show that there is really little or
nothing to worry about. The three Alberta acts mentioned were all disallowed
by the governor general in council; the Alberta press bill was reserved by the
lieutenant governor for the governor general's assent, which it never received,
the Supreme Court of Canada having meanwhile given its opinion that the bill
was ultra vires; the Quebec Padlock Act was declared ultra vires by the
Supreme Court of Canada; so were various Quebec by-laws which violated
religious freedom; the Prince Edward Island Trade Union Act of 1948 was
almost completely repealed by the legislature itself in 1949. Surely the
Supreme Court of Canada, and the lieutenant governors’ powers of reservation,
and the governor general’s power of disallowance, provide adequate safeguards
against provincial violations of fundamental rights and freedoms?

The answer is, no, they do not; and the decisive proof that they do not
is to be found in the -history of the two Newfoundland Acts of last year
already cited. These are two of the most flagrant violations of fundamental
rights and freedoms every perpetrated by a Canadian legislature. The governor
in council could have instructed the lieutenant governor to reserve the bills;
the Canadian labour congress specifically asked for this. Nothing happened.
The governor in council could have disallowed the two Acts. The Canadian
labour congress specifically asked for this, in two petitions, amply documented.
Nothing happened.

The Supreme Court of Canada, and the governor in council, between
them, could provide a very considerable degree of protection against provincial
legislative violations of fundamental rights and freedoms, if the governor in
council were prepared to use his constitutional powers to instruct lieutenant
governors, and to disallow provincial acts, for the defence of those rights and
freedoms. But it is perfectly evident, from the history of the Quebec Padlock
Act, the Prince Edward Island Trade Union Act of 1948, and the two Newfound-
land labour Acts of 1959, that in fact the government is, to put it mildly, most
reluctant to use its powers, and that the powers certainly constitute no reliable
safeguard against provincial outrages on freedom. As for the Supreme Court, it
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is not yet clear how far it can or will go in using the preamble of the British
North America Act or the exclusive power of parliament in criminal law to
protect fundamental rights. Unquestionably, its ability to protect such rights
would be much enhanced by a suitable amendment to the constitution.

Real protection for fundamental rights and freedoms involves putting them
beyond the reach of parliament and provincial legislatures alike. This bill puts
them beyond the reach of neither. It does not even profess to put them beyond
the reach of provincial legislatures.

There are, of course, several answers to these points.

First, we are reminded that, for matters within its own jurisdiction, the
parliament of Canada is now sovereign. Even if this bill were accorded the
dignity of being called an amendment to the British North America Act, it
would still be subject to amendment, alteration or repeal by parliament in
exactly the same way as any other act of parliament. Simply making it an
amendment to the British North America Act would not change the legal posi-
tion in the slightest.

This is true. But there is nothing to prevent the parliament of Canada, by
joint address of both houses, from asking the parliament of the United Kingdom
to amend the British North America Act by writing into it provisions which
would prohibit the parliament of Canada from legislating in any way that
would invade fundamental rights and freedoms. This would not touch the
provinces in any way, and accordingly would not call for their consent. It
would merely be a request by the parliament of Canada to be deprived of
certain powers which it now enjoys. This may seem a strange and undignified
way of entrenching fundamental rights and freedoms against invasion by the
parliament of Canada; but, until we succeed in agreeing on a method of amend-
ing our whole constitution within Canada, which we hope will soon be done,
it is the only way we can do the job. It is, as a matter of sheer historical fact,
the way we got every amendment but one (where the United Kingdom par-
liament acted simply on the request of the Canadian government, not the two
houses) until the United Kingdom Act of 1949 gave our own parliament power
to make certain amendments right here in Canada. It is a simple, convenient
arrangement by which the United Kingdom parliament acts as our agent.
Until we achieve a methed of amending our own constitution here in Canada
there is nothing wrong in using the only method now available to us.

It may be argued, Mr. Chairman, that such an amendment, secured by a
joint address, could be got rid of by a subsequent joint address, and hence that
it provides no more substantial protection than an ordinary act of the parliament
of Canada. Parliament can, so to speak, “repeal” a joint address just as easily

" as it can repeal an ordinary act. This, however, overlooks the fact that an

ordinary act, such as the present bill will become if it is passed, can be repealed
bit by bit by other ordinary acts: here a nibble, there a nibble. It may be just
as easy to “repeal” a joint address as to repeal the Canadian bill of rights; but
it is not as easy to “repeal” a joint address as it is to insert in a particular bill
a clause reading, “Notwithstanding anything contained in the Canadian bill
of rights” etc. As long as the proposed act of the United Kingdom parliament
remained on the United Kingdom statute book, the parliament of Canada would
be wholly debarred from inserting any such mon obstante clause in any bill.
If it wanted to get rid of any part of the bill of rights for any particular purpose,
it would have to go to Westminster and ask for repeal of the whole thing. That
would be a great deal more difficult.

Such a United Kingdom Act, applying only to this parliament, would,
of course, be wholly ineffective against violations of fundamental rights and
freedoms by provincial Legislatures. That is why we think the government
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ought to have tried to get the provinces to agree to a request to the United
Kingdom Parliament for an amendment to the British North America Act,
making it impossible for either parliament or the provincial legislatures
to invade fundamental rights and freedoms in any way. The answer, of course,
is that the effort would have been vain; and the answer to that is that no
one can know without trying. That is a further reason why we urge that
this bill should be stood over till next session, to give time to ask the provinces
whether they would consent to a real and effective amendment to the consti-
tution .Incidentally, there is no legal or historical warrant for the theory that
nothing can be done unless they all consent; that would be a twentieth cen-
tury Canadian version of the liberum wveto which was the ruin of the ancient
Polish monarchy.

None the less, even if the government and parliament accept this theory,
and even if all the provinces refused to look at such a proposal, it was open to
the government and parliament to give a lead by asking the United Kingdom
Parliament to pass an amendment to the British North America Act prohibiting
the parliament of Canada from invading fundamental rights and freedoms and
providing that any provincial Legislature could, by its own vote, bring itself
under the same prohibition. This would not infringe upon any provincial rights,
since no province would be affected in the smallest degree except by its own
will. Why was this not tried? Why should it not still be tried? Why this
despairing posture in the face of a supposed, unproven, even untested, refusal
of the provinces to take any action to protect the fundamental rights of their
own citizens? :

To sum up this part of our submission: A bill of Rights, to be effective,
must be part of our fundamental law. It must put the rights it seeks to protect
beyond the power of both parliament and the provincial legislatures. It must
subtract from the sovereignty of the legislative bodies to add to the sovereignty
of the citizens. This bill does not do these things. It does not even profess to
do them. That is why the congress cannot accept it as adequate, or anywheere
near adequate.

Is this bill, then, any use at all? Yes, some. It is a good thing to have cer-
tain rights and freedoms proclaimed, though the list might well have been
longer. It is a good thing to have what is, in effect, a special amendment to
the Interpretation Act, instructing the judges to construe Dominion Acts, rules
and regulations in the way this act does. It is worth something to have these
things even in an ordinary act; and we agree that it is improbable that any
parliament will repeal or seriously weaken this act. We are, unhappily, by no
means sure that future Parliaments may not repeal it bit by bit, by a series
of non obstante clauses in particular acts, until it becomes a legal Cheshire
Act, with nothing left but the smile. That, not frank, outright repeal, is the
real danger, and a very grave danger.

These apprehensions are strengthened by examination of section 6 of
the bill, the section which amends the War Measures Act. This section is
undoubtedly an improvement on the preseent section 6 of the War Measures
Act. But it is only a small improvement. In the absence of a successful “prayer”
from both houses revoking the proclamation, the War Measures Act, with
all the immense powers it confers on the Governor-in-Council, stands; and this
bill, by section 6 (5), expressly enacts that nothing done under the author-
ity of the War Measures Act shall be deemed to be an abrogation, abridge-
ment or infringement of any right or freedom recognized by the Canadian
bill of rights, When the War Measures Act comes in the door, this bill, for
whatever it is worth, goes out the window. The cabinet can then violate every
one of the rights and freedoms listed in section 2 (with the notable excep-
tion of ‘“the enjoyment of property, and the right not to be deprived thereof
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except by due process of law”, a right which is already carefully protected
by section 7 of the War Measures Act itself). Indeed, the cabinet can set
aside all the provisions of section 3 of the proposed bill of rights. It does
not even require an act of parliament to do it: a simple order-in-council,
or a series of orders-in-council, is enough.

This is the more serious for two reasons.

One is that it is precisely in time of war, invasion or insurrection that
human rights’ and fundamental freedoms are most likely to be violated, and
are therefore most in need of protection.

The second is that, once the War Measures Act comes into effect, the
power of the dominion is vastly enlarged; a whole series of things that
normally come within provincial jurisdiction abruptly pass to the federal
authority. Dominion jurisdiction over the matters enumerated in section 2
is, even in peacetime, probably considerably greater than we used to think:
the Supreme Court of Canada seems to be engaged in giving us a bill of rights
via the preamble to the British North America Act and parliament’s exclusive
jurisdiction over criminal law. But, whatever the peacetime limits to the
national jurisdiction over civil liberties, they virtually disappear with the
proclamation of the War Measures Act; and rights which in peacetime parlia-
ment itself could not touch, because they fall within the jurisdiction of the
provinces, in wartime lie at the mercy of the federal cabinet.

Of course there must be some restriction of normal rights and freedoms
in wartime: salus populi, suprema lex. Everyone recognizes that. But the
restriction should be only so large as is absolutely essential for the safety of
the state. Specifically, we suggest, the war Measures Act should be amended,
and amended by this bill, so that the cabinet would never be able, under that
act, to deprive any Canadian citizen of his citizenship, or deport, exile or banish
any Canadian citizen. Specifically also, we suggest that the War Measures Act
should be amended, and amended by this bill, so that nobody could be detained,
under that act, for more than a specified period, without a hearing before a

superior court judge, and without the judge being satisfied that the detention
was necessary.

It is idle to say that amendment of the War Measures Act is another
question altogether, and not relevant to this bill. It could not be more relevant,
especially since the bill itself proposes to amend the War Measures Act.

These are not the only specific changes which would improve the bill
you have before you. There are several others.

First, the congress suggests that it would be more accurate, and would in
no way detract from the force of the section, if, in the second line of section
2, the phrase “there have always existed” were replaced by “there shall be
deemed always to have existed”. The present wording, in the light of some
of the historical facts we have cited, reads strangely, to say the least. A solemn
declaration of rights and freedom ought not to be open to the charge that it
does not jibe with the facts.

Second, in section 3 (e), it would seem advisable to replace the unusual
phrase “fundamental justice” by the more usual “natural justice”, hallowed
by generations of judicial usage.

Third, the congress endorses the suggestion already made to this com-
mittee that section 4 might be amended to provide for a civil liberties section
of the Department of Justice, charged with the task of watching over funda-
mental rights and freedoms in every part of Canada, reporting on invasions
of such rights and freedoms, and so helping to educate the public to take
action to protect itself by every legitimate means, legislative, judicial, political,
constitutional, open to it. This is something we should need even if we had

23560-6—3
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as perfect a bill of rights as the mind of man could produce. A tradition of
respect for individual freedom, of tolerance for dissent, of eternal vigilance,
would still be indispensable. The defence of human rights and fundamental
freedoms in the courts is costly, and most cf the victims are poor. Unless
public-spirited citizens whose own ox is not being gored are ready to fight
and pay for the defence of other people’s rights, even the rights of people
they totally disagree with, then freedom will fall, be the legal safeguards
what they may.

Canada has a civil liberties tradition. But it needs strengthening. A bill
of rights, even an inadequate one, can help to strengthen it. A strong, active
civil liberties section in the Department of Justice could also help, especially
if the bill of rights is, as this one avowedly is, only a first step. The civil
liberties section could help government, parliament, people, provinces, to
take the further steps that are necessary. It could help make sure that
citizens made full use of every right the bill gives them.

The congress recognizes the force of the argument that this bill is
a first step. But the argument has force only if there is a firm resolve to
take further steps just as far as possible. It would be fatal if government,
parliament or people were to accept this bill as doing the whole job that
needs to be done, or so much of it that there was no urgency about doing
anything further. If that were the case, it would be better not to pass a bill
in this form. The government should forthwith set to work to see how the
Criminal Code could be amended to protect the rights enumerated in section 2
of this bill, and should, without delay, present to parliament for enactment
whatever amendments then appear to be necessary and practicable. The
government should also give a definite and solemn undertaking to review
the whole question of the adequacy of this bill, and the amendments neces-
sary to make it fully adequate, within the next five years at the outside.
Nothing could provide a more impressive, and valuable, celebration of the
centenary of confederation than a bill of rights, as comprehensive and effec-
tive as our legal draftsmen know how to make it, entrenching in our
constitution, beyond the power of parliament, of provincial legislatures, of
governments or officials, national, provincial and municipal, all those funda-
mental rights and freedoms which are at once the glory of western civilization
and the indispensable condition of its survival.

Mr. Chairman, when we had completed this text we had a little more
time, because of certain delays, and we had time to prepare a supplementary
statement, which I would like to submit to you at this time. I think it will
not take too much time.

There is a special problem which is probably as nearly Canadian in
character as one will find.

It relates to the right of associations in the more remote parts of Canada,
and for want of a better term those who have faced the problem describe it as
a need to provide a ‘“right of access”.

There have been several situations where Canadians going about their
legitimate business have been denied access to parts of Canada where no
question of national security was involved—and apparently this right of access
has been denied to Canadians by companies controlled outside of Canada.

Let us cite several examples.

For a long time the iron ore developments in Labrador and northeastern
Quebec were areas in which Canadian citizens interested in forming a union
were successfully denied access to that part of our nation by the United States
corporate interests which were exploiting it.
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The bunkhouses where miners lived, and many square miles around, were
company controlled property and union representatives were quickly ejected
when they appeared on the scene.

Control of transportation to these remote areas was in the corporation’s
hands and such transportation was denied if the person’s business did not suit
the corporation’s taste.

The miners in this area eventually- organized themselves into the union
of their choice, but it took pressure by the labour movement in the United
States on the parent corporation to win for these Canadian workers the basic
right to the union of their choice.

This is not an isolated example.

A member of the legislative assembly of the province of Manitoba was for
many months denied access to the Moak Lake district of his province, The only
apparent reason was that the giant nickel firm exploiting the resources of the
area disapproved of his association with his trade union organization—one, if
you please, affiliated to our Congress.

At Kitimat in British Columbia union organizers had great difficulty in
obtaining transportation to that area of Canada because their purposes were
not acceptable to the Aluminum Company of Canada to whom control of the
area had been granted by the province.

Other cases could be cited, such as Murdockville, Quebec, and Blind Rivgr,
Ontario, where “right of access” was denied; but the instances above will
suffice to establish that there is a situation worthy of concern.

Large areas in Canada, in some instances larger than whole nations in
Europe, have been granted to corporations for mineral exploitation. It is not
proper that they should become the fertile preserves of these corporations and
that these corporations should be able to deny to Canadian citizens the right
to go about their legitimate business in any part of Canada.

As mentioned above, in some instances it has been the active pressure of
the labour movement in the United States on parent corporations in that
country which has made it possible for Canadian workers to assert their right
to join a union of their choice. This should not be necessary. This has happened
in the case of organizations controlled in the United States. We now read in
the financial pages of our papers of the possibility of the Wenner-Gren interests

in Sweden, or the Krupp interests in Germany, acquiring the same kind of rights
in certain areas in Canada.

Will the Canadian worker have to look to Swedish trade unionists or the
west German labour movement to preserve his right to freedom of association
in the union of his choice? Far better, in our view, that this right and the right

of access of all Canadians engaged in legitimate business should be enshrined
in Canadian law.

Its omission from a bill of nghts-—an enforceable bill of rights—is a weak-
ness that must be pointed out.

Mr. Chairman, I humbly submit this in the name of the Canadian labour
congress. It is duly signed by the executive officers of our organization.

You will realize, Mr. Chairman, that I am surrounded by very distinguished
colleagues. In my persen you have the weight; in them you have the brains.

Mr. A1keN: Mr. Chairman, I imagine we are very close to adjournment.
May I ask, on this supplementary statement, if the examples which you have

given, Mr. Jodoin, are to a large extent provmclal breaches of rights and
freedoms.

Mr. Joporn: I would say so, to a certain extent. That is why we say a bill
of rights as such should cover even the activities of provincial legislatures.
23560-6—33%
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Mr. WiNkLER: Could I suggest we adjourn until 8 o’clock. I will make
that as a motion.

The CHAIRMAN: I understand from Mr. Jodoin and Mr. Knowles that it
is agreeable to them to return at 8 o’clock. We have a motion to adjourn until
8 o’clock.

Mr. WINKLER: Yes.

Mr. Manpziuk: I second the motion.

Motion agreed to.

The CHAIRMAN: We will meet in this same room at 8 o’clock.

EVENING SESSION

TuespAy, July 19, 1960.
8:00 p.m.

The CHAIRMAN: Gentlemen, if you will come to order, we will proceed
with the meeting. Might I ask the minister to take a seat at the table. Mr.
Fulton, would you care to take a seat at the table?

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Why not ask the minister to take a seat at the
head table?

The CHAIRMAN: Exactly. I should mention that we expect later this eve-
ning—possibly in about an hour or so—to have with us Mr. Varcoe, the former
deputy minister of justice.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): I think we ought to ask the minister to take
his seat at the head table, as is generally done. I would not want him to feel
that he was just one of us.

Mr. FurTon: I appreciate that very much. But in response to Mr. Martin’s
very kind suggestion it would be necessary to reorganize our seating arrange-
ments tonight. So, with your permission, I shall sit here in the body of the
audience, instead of at the head table. However, tomorrow if you wish to pro-
vide a space I should be honoured to sit at the head table.

The CHAIRMAN: Thank you, we shall. Very well, Mr. Deschatelets.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: At page 2 of the brief, I note that the congress is of
the opinion that the present bill should not be proceeded with further at this
time, but should be re-introduced at the next session; and it bases this state-
ment on at least three particular instances, first, that at this stage of the
session, the bill cannot receive thorough consideration; and secondly, that it
applies to matters within the federal jurisdiction only; and thirdly, that it
should be part of the constitution. '

I would like to know if the congress would be strongly in favour that
this bill in its present form should be put on the agenda of the next federal-
provincial conference?

_Mr. Jopoin: I think, Mr. Chairman, that that is clearly indicated in the
brief itself. We have indicated that it is a step forward. There is no question
about that. And I think we have indicated very clearly that in at least our
estimation it is not what I might say completely adequate as far as the desires
and aspirations, in that field, of the national labour centres are concerned;
and if it is at all possible to make it perfect—because after all perfection does
not exist in this world—but to be as close as possible to it, it might be prefer-
able to do so.

If necessary, we indicate that we were sorry, amongst other things, that
it came at the tail end of the session. My heart is bleeding for the members
of parliament right now. I would hope we would be willing to give them a
chance to organize their time and to have shorter hours during the summer
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season, at their disposal, which they certainly well deserve, rather than to
bring this in merely at the tail end of your session; because we feel that this
matter is of such importance that it would be preferable to take it up next
session.

Mr. WINKLER: May I say a word relevant to that particular point. The
witness has mentioned this, and he outlined it in his brief. I mean the shortness
of time.

Mr. JopoIn: Yes.

Mr. WINKLER: And yet I notice, about this point, that there is indicated
the fact that the bill is very much unchanged from its original state, when it
was introduced some two years ago. At that time the government heard many
such presentations, and if the changes are so slight, then surely those same
presentations must apply in the present circumstances.

Mr. Jopoin: Well, I would not know. I am under the impression that the
congress as such did not have occasion to make an official presentation to the
committee last year. I think it might have made a presentation upon quick
notice with some other organization which did submit a brief. But I would
submit to you, very humbly, that much as I agree completely with my col-
leagues about this document, nevertheless with a little more time at our dis-
posal there might have been a more perfect document as far as we are
concerned; and we have not made any official representations before.

That is why we state that; and it was said in the House of Commons
that ample time would be given. That is why we were not very much in a
hurry to prepare for it in advance. I do not have to quote the official documents
here, Hansard, and so forth, when it was so indicated; but I was a little surprised
when it came up this way.

This is only offered as constructive, and not destructive criticism, I assure
you. We feel that it is very, very important.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): I would like to ask a question.

Mr. Manpzivk: I had my hand up, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN: Very well, Mr. Mandziuk.

Mr. Manpziuk: We have heard some questions asked by our hon. friend
here, but almost all of those who did make presentations asked whether this
should not be taken up at a dominion-provincial conference. But you know that
that conference is called for a different purpose altogether, is it not? It is
called to consider a tax-sharing agreement.

Mr. Jopoin: Yes it is, but we suggest in the document here that the
provinces should be consulted through the medium of a conference, or other-
wise, for the same purpose. Let us find out which province might be opposed
to such a bill of rights.

Mr. Mbmx: May I follow that up. You are aware, sir, that since 1947
representations were made to the federal government to pass just such a bill?

Mr. Jopoin: Yes. We made representations through the medium of former
congresses, and elsewhere.

~ Mr. Manpziuk: Do you attribute the failure of the prior administration
to introduce such a bill, to their lack of interest, or to some other obstacle?

Mr. JopoiN: My only answer is that notwithstanding the denomination of
the government in power, it should have been done a long time ago.

Mr. Manpzivuk: Do you realize it was impossible to get the consensus of
the provinces, who jealously guard their exclusive rights under the British
North America Act?

Mr. Joboin: Were the provinces ever directly asked whether they would
go for a bill?
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Mr. Manpzivk: Yes, and if that is the issue, might I be permitted to
answer it?

The CHAIRMAN: Yes.

Mr. MaNDZIUK: I rely on the authority of a former minister of justice, the
hon. Stuart Garson, who wrote in the Tribune of recent date—I shall paraphrase
it in order to save time—that he chaired a meeting of the attorneys general
of the provinces, and that this matter came up, but the provinces would not
cooperate.

My question is: do you know of any provinces today which would cooper-
ate with a constitutional change such as you have in mind?

Mr. Jopoin: I think I might know of one which might be favourable
to it; and I think many others would, in my opinion, if it were approached
directly on this matter, not only through the Minister of Justice, but by the
government itself, in the form of a conference. But let us debate it. You
say you are going to debate the tax situation next week. Maybe it would be
a good idea to have a nice debate on the matter. I would like to know which
province would be opposed to such a bill of rights.

Mr. MANDZIUK: According to my information there was not a province
which was in favour of it.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Could our hon. friend tell us if this bill C-79 has
ever been submitted to any premier, or to any province?

Mr. MaNDzIUK: I think the Minister of Justice could answer that questian
better than I.

The CHAIRMAN: This matter will be dealt with at a later stage in our
hearings when the Minister of Justice will be before the committee. I think
it would be more appropriate to direct our questions to the witnesses at
that time, and I think we should avoid asking questions between ourselves.

But might I go back again to the subject which was first broached by you,
Mr. Deschatelets, and just clear up the matter for the purpose of the record.

You were referring to the article in the brief indicating that little time
had been afforded to the study of this bill. I would like to get confirmation,
if I might, Mr. Jodoin, because there has been some evidence put before the
committee by Mr. Himel, who apparently appeared as one of a delegation
to the Prime Minister on or about April 29, 1959; or at least he presented
a brief to the Prime Minister dated April 29, 1959, in reference to bill C-60,
which was introduced in September, 1958; so this was more than six months
later.

At that time the Canadian labour congress was represented as being one
of the organizations which supported this brief. Therefore, it is not correct
to say that you did not have ample time to study it?

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Mr. Chairman, I think that the way to bring
out this is by questions to Mr. Jodoin, because the point you raised does not
address itself to the submission made in the sentence in the brief to which
Mr. Deschatelets posed a question.

There is no doubt that the Canadian Congress of Labour and other
bodies have made representations about the desirability of protecting human
rights and fundamental freedoms, but the question which Mr. Deschatelets
posed was whether or not the congress felt it had sufficient time to make
a serious examination of the particular measure that was before this com-
mittee. I think the way to do that, if I may say so, with great respect, is
by way of questions—and I would like to put a question.

The CHAIRMAN: I just asked Mr. Jodoin as to whether or not it was
correctly reported to this committee that the Canadian labour congress sup-
ported this brief that was presented on April 29, 1959 in connection with
Bill C-60.
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Mr. Jobomn: If I might answer that, by the bill by the association of
civil liberties, at which the congress was represented, for the purpose of
asking the enactment of such legislation.

Mr. Knowles, executive vice president of our council was present, and
maybe he would like to comment on this.

Mr. Stanley KNOWLES (Executive Vice President, The Canadian Labour
Congress): If I might answer that question, Mr. Chairman, on the suggestion of
our president, yes, this was a presentation made by the association of civil
liberties to the Prime Minister and the Minister of Justice, at the request
of the association. This was not a case of the bill having been referred to
committee for study. This grew out of a request of that association to appear
before the Prime Minister, the Minister of Justice and others to make represen-
tations; and we joined in those representations. Two or three of my friends
and I were there representing the congress.

I think the point Mr. Jodoin is making in this bnef is that, so far as
committee study of an actual bill in the House of Commons is concerned, this
is the first time this has happened. There has been no committee study of the
bill of rights in this parliament until this committee got this bill last week.

The CHAIRMAN: Exactly; but the fact remains, does it not, Mr. Knowles,
that when Bill C-60 was introduced by the Prime Minister, it was not proceeded
with at that session, and all organizations and individuals were invited by the
Prime Minister to make a study of that bill, and to make representations to the
government in respect of it. Then, in consequence of that invitation, the asso-
ciation of civil liberties prepared a brief, and enlisted the support of some 30
odd organizations. More than six months after the introduction of the bill they
prepared this brief, and submitted it to the Prime Minister.

That is the only fact I want to get confirmed—that the Canadian labour
congress did join in the submission.

Mr. KNowLEs: Oh, quite; there is no denial of that. However, our point
is this: it is one thing for bodies to study a bill and make representations, and
it is another thing to take counsel together with a committee'that actually has
the bill before it. And it is this counsel together on this bill that we think
is too short.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): First of all, may I say, since reference has been
made to the constitutional conference referred to by Mr. Garson, there was
nothing in that conference that had to do with a bill of rights.

Mr. MANDZIUK: Oh yes, there was.

Mr. MaRTIN (Essex East): No; it had to do with the question as to whether
or not ways and means could be found to provide within Canada for a pro-
cedure to amend our constitution, and that involved the consideration as to
what, under sections 92 and 91 of the British North America Act, were
problems of exclusive concern to either jurisdiction or what was of common
interest to both. And the failure to agree at that conference was on that point
leading up to the inability to get a formula for amending the constitution. How-
ever, there was no discussion per se on the question of whether or not there
should be a bill of rights.

Now, I was at that conference, and that was the situation.
The CHAIRMAN: Could we get back to asking questions?
Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Yes, but the point was made and, in accordance

wi.th the procedures of our committee, it is open to any member of the com-
mittee to dispute a statement that has been made.

The CHAIRMAN: Yes, but I think we should do that when we are together,
and not when we have witnesses waiting.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): The time to make it is when the statement is
made, and I am correcting it in the light of what I believe are the facts. When
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were you notified that you would be asked to come before this committee and
give your point of view?

The CHAIRMAN: I do not believe that is at all relevant to this matter.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): It certainly is.

The CHAIRMAN: I do not think we have these gentlemen here to tell us
how much notice they have received, or anything of that kind, and I do not
think we should question how much time they spent in preparation of their
brief, and so on. We are here to find out what their views are in regard to the
bill.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Mr. Chairman, that is not a correct position for
you to take.

These gentlemen say this bill is in their judgment, being put through too
hurriedly, and that they have not had ample opportunity to give the consider-
ation to this bill which it warrants. That is the statement made in this brief,
and I am trying to ascertain whether or not that is a justifiable statement.
Therefore, in pursuance of that, I am asking Mr. Jodoin when they were asked
to come to this committee.

Mr. Jopoin: The first notification the congress had—if my memory serves
me right, and I just asked my colleagues about it—was either Tuesday or Wed-
nesday of last week.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Tuesday or Wednesday of last week?

Mr. Jopoin: Yes.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): And would the officers of the congress in
Ottawa have authority to draft a submission to this committe that could be
regarded an official statement of the congress?

Mr. JopoiN: In line with the policy of the Canadian Labour Congress, yes;
but it would have been preferable if we could have had time to call in the
executive council. However, the executive officers have that authority, in
accordance with the policy of the. congress itself.

We had to call some people who were away on duty for the congress,
and that is why we humbly submit this matter of time was a little difficult.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): I have one more question arising out of ques-
tions that have been asked since we began at 8 o’clock this evening.

It was suggested that the federal-provincial fiscal conference agenda has
been already decided upon.

I point out to you, Mr. Beaudoin, that the Prime Minister said today the
fixing of the agenda of the provincial—

Mr. KNowLES: Mr. “Jodoin”; Mr. Martin, please!

Mr. MarTIN (Essex East): Mr. Jodoin. He looks so much like someone
else that I was confused—and it is a name that Mr. Jodoin recalls.

The Prime Minister stated today that the fixing of the agenda of the
conference was not a matter imposed by ‘the federal government upon the
provinces, but that the latter had a right to make suggestions as to the agenda
of that conference. That being the case, would you think advantage should be
taken by the provinces, if they wish to place on the agenda for discussion their
willingness or unwillingness to collaborate in the formulation of a bill of rights
which would have a national total effect? ]

Mr. Jopoin: Well, of course, sir, as we indicate in the document itself, we
believe that this should be done—and the sooner the better. Whether the con-
ference as slated for next week would have the time on its agenda, and so
forth, is another thing; it is not up to me to decide.

We indicated in this document that we felt the provinces should have been
consulted a long time ago on this subject matter to see what the possibilities
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are of having an understanding to the extent of having an amendment to the
British North America Act, or if there is a possibility of having that kind of
consultation.

Our policy and suggestion is that it should be held.

Mr. Rapp: Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask a question of Mr. Jodoin,
arising out of a statement he made, that the bill in itself is inadequate.

What section of the present bill, or what paragraphs of some of these
sections, would you state are inadequate?

Mr. JopoIn: I will ask Dr. Forsey if he wishes to dwell on this matter.
We have noted some, outside of the general principles, that we brought before
you, Mr. Chairman and members. We also indicated a few places where some
minor changes could be made. But I think Dr. Forsey could dwell on this matter
in detail.

Dr. EUGENE Forsey (Research Director, Canadian Labour Congress): Mr.
Chairman, with your permission, I should be inclined to say not that any par-
ticular paragraph is inadequate, but that the bill as a whole is inadequate,
notably because of the fact that it simply does not touch the legislative power
of the provinces at all.

As we have put it here in one place on page 5:

Real protection for fundamental rights and freedoms involves putting
them beyond the reach of parliament and provincial legislatures alike.
This bill puts them beyond the reach of neither.

We have explained we feel that this bill does not put those fundamental rights
and freedoms beyond the reach of invasion by parliament, and it does not put
them beyond the reach of invasion by provincial legislation. It is not a matter
of details. We have some criticism of details; but it is not essentially a matter
of details: it is a matter of the inadequacy of the bill as a whole.

Mr. STEWART: Do you suggest, Doctor, that one of the ways of doing this
would be to ask the federal government to give up some of its sovereignty?
Dr. Forsey: We have suggested that, precisely.

. Mr. STEyVAnT: In other words, you would ask the federal government to
give up its right to amend its own constitution?

Dr. Forsey: In this particular respect, yes—for reasons which ‘we have
explained.

Mr. 'STE.WART: Then you would ask the federal government to impose on
the provincial governments, by a joint address to the imperial parliament,
certain restrictions?

Dr. Forsey: No, we have not asked for that. If I may direct your attention
to the bottom of page 5, Mr. Stewart:

There is nothing to prevent the parliament of Canada, by joint
address of both houses, from asking the parliament of the United King-
dom to amend the British North America Act by writing into it pro-
yisions which would prohibit the parliament of Canada from legislating
in any way that would invade fundamental rights and freedoms. ¢

That is the first part of the answer. The second part is to be found at the
bottom of page 7:
—it was open to the government and parliament to give a lead by asking
the United Kingdom parliament to pass an amendment to the British
North America Act prohibiting the parliament of Canada from invading
fundamental rights and freedoms and providing that any provincial
legislature could, by its own vote, bring itself under the same prohibition.
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This would not infringe upon any provincial rights, since no province
would be affected in the smallest degree except by its own will.

Mr. STEWART: Then your constitutional amendment would have no effect
on your provincial legislatures as such?

Dr. Forsey: Unless they chose to come under it.

Mr. STEWART: Then that would not overcome the difficulties that Mr. Jodoin
mentioned about these?

Dr. Forsey: It would not completely overcome them; but it would give a
means of overcoming them, province by province, as any province saw fit to
come under the thing.

Mr. STEWART: The provinces could do that now, if they wanted to.

Dr. Forsey: The provinces could do what?

Mr. STEWART: Pass their own bill of rights.

Dr. Forsey: They could not pass it as an amendment to the British North
America Act. :

Mr. STEWART: No; but within their own sphere, they could.

Dr. Forsey: Yes; but it would not be a bill of rights in the sense that we
are talking about now. The province of Saskatchewan has already passed a
document called a bill of rights; but the legislature of Saskatchewan could
repeal it tomorrow. We want something that would debar the province, by its
own consent, from then on, from invading fundamental rights and freedoms.

Mr. StewAaRrT: That is the second aspect of the situation, is it not?

Dr. Forsey: Yes.

Mr. STEwWART: Getting back to the federal level; you agree that there
should be one bill of rights?

Dr. Forsey: We have said so, most emphatically.

Mr. STEWART: And you will agree that bill C-79 does not attempt to en-
croach upon the provinces, as it is set up now?

Dr. FOrRSEY: Quite.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: What is the answer?

Dr. Forsey: I agree that it does not invade provincial jurisdiction at all.

Mr. STEWART: It does not touch provincial matters at all?

Mr. Jopoin: That is what we are complaining about.

Mr. STEwART: That is just what I am getting at.

Mr. JopoIN: We suggest this procedure, until we succeed in agreeing on a
method of amending our whole constitution within Canada, which we hope
will soon be done.

Mr. STEWART: I quite agree; but I am trying to get across the first bridge,
and I would suggest that bill C-79, with a few amendments, if necessary, be
now passed; and that retains in Canada the right to amend, develop it, as the
case may be.

- Dr. Forsey: And to repeal it.

Mr. STEWART: If you go the whole way, Doctor, you are going to take
away from the Canadian people, then, the right to modify their own constitution.

Dr. ForseY: No, not for the Canadian people.

Mr. STEWART: The Canadian parliament?

Dr. Forsey: The right from the parliament of Canada to change its legis-
lation—as we have suggested here, for example—piece by piece, by a series
of non obstante clauses in bill after bill.
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We have been careful to point out that if, after the parliament of Canada
asked by joint address of both houses, for an amendment of this sort—

Mr. STEWART: By surrendering some of their own sovereignty?

Dr. Forsey: It would always be open to it to ask by another joint address
to have it given back; and we have tried to explain why we think that is
preferable to a simple statute which could be repealed bit by bit every time

an administration took it into its head that it would be desirable to have a
non obstante clause thrown in.

Mr. STEwWART: Do you not think that by asking for such an amendment
you stop development in the bill of rights principle?

Dr. Forsey: No.

Mr. STEWART: You tend to stereotype it?

Dr. Forsey: I cannot see that. I just cannot see that at all.

Mr. Jopoin: Not in this case. »

Mr. DorioN: Mr. Jodoin, if I understand well the position of your group,
it is that your group—you admit, first of all, that the matters affected under
this bill of rights are within dominion jurisdiction?

Mr. Joboin: Yes.

Mr. DorioN: And the purpose, if I understand your position well, of asking
to postpone discussion is that you would like to have a bill which would provide
protection against certain abuses coming from provinces or municipalities?

Mr. JopoiN: Monsieur Dorion, it would bring an amendment to the British
North America Act; that is what we mean. We would like the provinces to be
consulted directly on’this matter. I, for one, would like to know which provinces
would be opposed to such a bill that would be comprehensive and understand-
able; and that is why we are stating our position, I think as clearly as possible,
as far as that is concerned.

Mr. DorioN: It is in order to extend the protection by a bill of rights?

Mr. Jopoin: Definitely—that it would not be obstructed by a decision of
legislatures, as far as freedom of association, and things of that kind are
concerned.

Mr. DorioN: I believe there is a very important and strong objection to
this. By the Confederation Act of 1867, every province has the right to amend
its own constitution. That right does exist for the provinces—

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): In so far as section 92 is concerned.

Mr. DorioN: Yes. But they have that right. Do you believe that it would
be possible to have a bill of rights which would be accepted by every prov-
ince, even the province of Quebec, where our system of civil law is so dif-
ferent from the other provinces?

Mr. JopoiN: In a case like this we do not believe in the word “impos-
sible”. It is a bad word in the dictionary.

Mr. DorioN: Do you not believe that the best process is to leave to every
province the opportunity to have its own bill of rights, and, that step by step it

would be possible to come to unanimity in order to have an amendment to
the constitution?

Mr. Jobomy: Well, maybe you are speaking about procedure now; but as
a Canadian, and nationally speaking, certainly, I would prefer a bill which
would cover the whole of Canada and all of the provinces. I think that through
the medium of convening meetings, discussions and conferences with the
competent authorities of the different provinces and so forth you can arrive
at that. I am positive of that.
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Mr. DorioN: I understand your position is this, that you do not like that
procedure to the extent of the present bill of rights.

Mr. JopoiN: I do not think it goes far enough and that is why we say
in general terms that in our estimation in order to be effective it is not ade-
quate.

Mr. Dorion: But I would like to note exactly on that point that the pro-
cedure and the extent of the form of this bill of rights was accepted by a vote
at the second reading, and I do not believe that we have the privilege of
going outside of that delegation of powers in the discussion of this bill.

Mr. Jopoin: If that is so, I will not question that. I have not, as you
know, had experience myself in the House of Commons. If that is so, it is
regrettable—it is regrettable. May I add that if it is so—and I will not ques-
tion that—it gives a little more strength to the power of our request in saying
there was not enough consultation.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Did I understand correctly that a few minutes ago
you expressed the opinion that this bill C-79, and especially the rights enu-
merated in clause 2, does not constitute an invasion of the provincial rights?
Is that the opinion you expressed a few minutes ago, sir?

Dr. FORSEY: Are you asking me?

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Yes.

Dr. Forsey: Well, sir, I am a layman—I am not a lawyer. I am under
that serious disadvantage.

Mr. JopoIN: You are not the only one.

Dr. Forsey: As I read the bill, it seems to me quite clear that the intent
is that this should not invade provincial rights; that it is all expressed to
operate only within the sphere of the jurisdiction of the parliament of Canada.
It is possible that my friend the Minister of Justice and his officials have been
bad draftsmen, but I am certainly not in a position to say that.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: With the permission of the chairman I would like to
read a few lines of the brief of the Canadian bar association at page 4:

To sum up, there is uncertainty whether parliament or the legis-
latures of the provinces may deal directly with human rights and fund-
amental freedoms, and if either or both may, the extent to which such
power may be exercised.

My question is this: as the Canadian bar association has expressed its concern
and uncertainty as to the mutual powers of the provinces and the federal
government, does the congress not feel that the right thing to do at this time
would be to refer this bill to the Supreme Court of Canada by way of a reference.

Dr. Forsey: Well, my opinion on that would be that that would be one pro-
cedure which could be followed. It seems to me also, however, that it is quite
possible the matter might be left to the ordinary processes of litigation after
this has been passed. But I am speaking entirely as a layman and feel I am
treading on very delicate ground here. I am also not a politician. I have been
defeated four times for public office, so I am doubly disqualified.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): May I put a question to the counsel of this
congress on this question.

Dr. Forsey: We have no counsel.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Is your counsel Mr. Knowles?

Mr. JopoiN: There is no member of your union here.

Dr. Forsey: That firm has been dissolved since the 1957 election.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): May I ask this: even though you are not a
lawyer, but recognizing your eminence as a constitutionalist, may I ask you if
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you have given any consideration as to whether or not there is at least doubt
as to whether or not in section 2 of the word “Canada” and the word “property”
do raise grave doubt as to the constitutional competence of parliament.

Dr. Forsey: Well, if you want my lay opinion, with great deference to all
the learned counsel who are here, I would say the words “in Canada” here have

the sense of “in Canada” insofar as it is within the jurisdiction of the parliament
of Canada. '

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Can you point to anything in clause 2 which
says that is the case.

Dr. Forsey: No; but it seems to me to be the only meaning. You cannot
pass an act of parliament which applies validly to something outside the
jurisdiction of parliament.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Of course not, validly. There is no question about
the intent. The intent is it shall not apply to anything outside the federal
jurisdiction insofar as one can ascertain by government policy stated by the
Prime Minister and the Minister of Justice particularly; but I am suggesting
to you that the language of that section—

Mr. ManDpziuk: Mr. Chairman, I object. I suggest that Dr. Forsey has
answered the question honestly and sincerely as he saw it. I do not think any
suggestions or words should be thrown into his mouth. I do not think it is
proper. You are not cross-examining Dr. Forsey.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): I thought that was what we were doing.
Mr. MaNDZIUK: You are not. That is not why he is here.

Mr. MaARTIN (Essex East): When you come to interpret the statute you
look at the grammatical meaning of the words; their ordinary meaning. Debates
of parliament are not admissible to the judges in order to ascertain the meaning
of a word.

Dr. Forsey: Even I know that.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): I ask you, do you not think that the use of the
word “Canada” has, or could have, a geographical application and that the

v&_'ord "‘property” may be something which comes under property and civil
rights in section 92 of the B.N.A. Act.

y Dr. Forsey: You have really asked me two questions. May I answer them
in order;' I do not know what you would put in there if you did not use the
words “in Canada”. If you struck out the words “in Canada” and said “it is
hereby recognized and declared there have always existed and shall continue
to exist—" the thing would be a non sens, if I may employ the other official
language of the country. It would not mean anything.

.Mr. 'M._uu'nv (Essex East): Do you not think you could qualify that by
saying “it is hereby recognized and declared that in Canada in the sense of
matters having to do with the federal parliament,” and when you come to the
word “property” a similar qualification, so that there would be no question

in the statute that it refers only to matters which come within the competence
of parliament?

pr. Forsey: With great respect it seems to me that that would be surplus
verbiage. I do not see how the courts could possibly interpret this except to

mean §oxpething within the jurisdiction of parliament. If it means anything
else it is inoperative.

_ Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Of course; but our job is to draft something that
will be operative if we can; that is, in a language to make it clear that it refers
to matters which come within the competence of parliament. But I take it you

would rest your constitutional laurels on a book called “The Crown’s Power
of Dissolution of Parliament.” :
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Dr. Forsey: I would prefer to rest my constitutional laurels, if I have any,
on matters about which I have more knowledge. I do not know what value there
is in interrogating me on this particular point. I am quite prepared to go on,
if necessary, but I am inclined to think that is a matter which should be left
to judicial interpretation. As to the word “property” I think it is sometimes
overlooked that the exclusive jurisdiction of the provincial legislatures on
property and civil rights is subject to.certain portions of property and civil
rights which are carved out of section 91—for instance, bankruptcy and
insolvency.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): And not the whole of Canada as in this section.
This section refers to Canada as a whole and to anything in Canada.

Dr. Forsey: This refers to Canada as a whole; but surely, insofar as it is
within the jurisdiction of the enacting authority, which is the parliament of
Canada, I do not see how they can refer to provinces. I do not see how a judge
could hold otherwise. Of course T know that there is no way of predicting the
decisions of judges any more than there is any way of predicting the decisions
of the electorate. It is much like horse races. You know more about them after
they are run, as Sir John said. My uninstructed lay guess would be that the
courts would interpret this in the way I have suggested; but it may turn out
that I have been talking through my hat.

Mr. DorioN: On this particular point, Mr. Chairman, I would like to make
a few observations.

First of all we had professor Scott appear before this committee. I examined
him in regard to this particular point and his opinion is that Canada is not
meant in the geographical sense; not really in the legal sense. In taking account
of article 3 the bill refers only to the laws of parliament. Now, to be absolutely
sure of this I discussed the particular point with Mr. Pigeon, who wrote an
article in the Canadian Bar Review. I have a letter here from him telling me
that he is not sure that Canada must be interpreted in a geographical sense
or meaning, or in this legal meaning. The only objection in regard to this point
is that we have to clarify it, and that is the reason why I suggested at the last
meeting to add to the word “Canada”, “in so far as it is within federal
jurisdiction”.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Very good; that is the point I tried to make.

Dr. Forsey: If I might venture to make a suggestion there, would it not
be more exact to use the phrase, “in so far as it is within the jurisdiction of
the parliament of Canada”?

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): I suggest Mr. Dorion be regarded as our expert
witness on this point.

Mr. Dorion: I had the good fortune to have studied this particular point
in a case I had before the Supreme Court. I lost my case precisely because
the Supreme Court declared that freedom of speech and freedom of religion are
within federal jurisdiction.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): May I ask Mr. Dorion one question? You were
also making some reservation with regard to property. Would you make
reservation in that way?

Mr. Dorion: I believe there is confusion because in French we speak about
libertés civiles, and this expression leads to confusion. In France they do not
use that expression, they use the expression libertés publiques, to be sure.

I have an article written by a professor at La Sorbonne in regard to this
particular point. I believe the confusion comes from the fact that we use the
wrong expression to determine what is public liberties, because public liberties,
in general, refer to the relations between citizens and the state, and civil rights
affect relations between citizens with citizens.
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Dr. Forsey: May I suggest also, Mr. Chairman, that, in response to
something Mr. Martin said just now, if you had a clarifying phrase there at the
end of the first line in clause 2, as Mr. Dorion has suggested, it would hardly
be necessary to insert that also in any of the paragraphs below. Would it not
apply to all the paragraphs below?

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): It would depend on the way you do it. I would
suggest it be inserted tc make sure we are only dealing with matters that come
clearly within our competence; and Mr. Dorion has covered the point.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask a question of Mr.
Jodoin.

Somewhere in the brief I read the complaint that the bill is too limited in
scope. Now, may I express my surprise that there is no mention in this brief
from the Canadian labour congress in respect to economic rights. Should not
the bill of rights cover at least certain economic rights? I would like Mr.
Jodoin to elaborate on this aspect.

Mr. Jopoin: First of all, if I may, sir, I would say it would be rather auto-
matic. This bill itself as suggested by us is perhaps narrow in effect. We had
an addendum, which you have read, I am sure, which says that perhaps in
trying to put all our minds together and arrive at a quick presentation we might
have forgotten a few things. As a matter of fact, the addendum itself was
most important, and it is in the light of what you are saying in respect to the
opporunity for instance, of going into certain regions where we indicate that
it was forbidden for union representatives to go, and so forth. It certainly would
in our estimation include the one freedom of association, for instance.

As far as trade unionism is concerned, it, of course, is based on democracy,
at least in our estimation. There seems to be a tendency at the moment in the
legislative field to deny this. I am not referring to the House of Commons at
this moment. This brings us into this kind of legislative fight with which we
are involved at the moment.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Would you permit me to ask another question on this
point?

Mr. JopoiN: Certainly, sir.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Does the Canadian congress not think or feel that the
right to work should be considered as a fundamental right?

Mr. JopoIn: It all depends on what you mean by “the right to work,” Mr.
Deschatelets. If you are using that word in the sense of a union shop, or the
Canadian bar, or some of our trade unions—1I believe you are a member of the
union yourself, sir—that is different. If you are referring to the fact that you
want to destroy the principles of the democratic way of life which, whether
you like it or not, whether we like it or not, or whether the gentlemen around
this table like it or not, is the principle that majority rules, then I must dis-
agree with you. If you are dealing with the matter of a right; sure, a right is
a right. You have-a bill of rights. I would say that you cannot deny to any
government, that has a majority, the right to enact its own legislation even if
the opposition or minority dislikes it. That is the principle. That is the same
with the trade union movement. That is why the right to work is a very
dangerous phrase. It all depends on what you interpret it to mean.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Unfortunately, Mr. Chairman, I cannot answer the
question. It would be out of order.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): May I ask a question at this point?
I was sorry I could not be here today because of matters in the House of
Commons, but I have read the brief carefully.

Following Mr. Deschatelets’ line of questioning in regard to economic
rights, are you familiar with the declaration of Philadelphia?
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Mr. JopoIN: Oh, yes.
Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Yes. Do you see any reason why a bill of rights
"should not be made to incorporate the general declaration in so far as it has

application to the competence of the federal government, and to make refer-
ence to that declaration?

Mr. JopoiN: I am referring to those types of legislation at the moment. I
would have to refresh my memory by reading over the item of the declaration
of Philadelphia as a whole. There are certainly many clauses, or portions of it
that would certainly be relevant and pertinent to the matter itself. I would say
the same in respect to the charter of the United Nations, for instance.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Would you agree that section 25 of the declara-
tion on human rights should, in so far as it comes within federal competence,
be one of the terms included in a Canadian bill of rights?

Mr. Jopoin: Well, I will have to refresh my memory on what section 25
of the declaration of Philadelpkia is.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): That is the section that deals with economic
rights and the rights of people to social welfare legislation, and the like.

Mr. JopoIin: That would be all-embracing. We would like it the most per-
fect possible. But, again, on the matter of the declaration of Philade'phia, or
even the charter of the United Nations, you would have to take a close look
at the whole matter itself, to see what could be enacted within the law
regarding the bill of rights.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Let me put an all-embracing question to you.
Do you feel a bill of rights is amiss completely, in this day and age, which
does not cover economic and social rights which are basically recognized in
this country?

Mr. JopoIiN: Including the freedom of association, which is in here. It could
be developed along the lines of the declaration of Philadelphia and the charter
of the United Nations.

Mr. AIKEN: May I ask Mr. Jodoin a question?

The CHAIRMAN: Yes, Mr. Aiken?

Mr. AIKEN: You were here, I believe, this afternoon when the association
of civil liberties gave their brief?

Mr. JopoIN: For part of it, Mr. Aiken. I was here in the questioning period.

Mr. AIKEN: I think you will recall they spent a good deal of their time in
—I would hardly say ‘“quibbling,” but talking about the wording of these
sections and how they should be extended, and so forth. I do not see anything
in your brief, directly, regarding that, except two or three references. Is it
your proposal that you have an objection to the wording of the sections?

Mr. JopoIN: In the amendments we have here, they are all-inclusive as
far as the provincial legislatures, etcetera, are concerned, and in the amendment
to the British North America Act. Certainly the wording would have to be differ-
ent in many instances. During the period of the civil liberties association
presentation, I was here at the time of the questioning by the honourable
Minister of Justice. About that time I came in. What the remarks of the brief
itself were I could not tell you.

Mr. AIKEN: I am merely trying to find out if, in basis, clause 2 is objection-
able in any way, or whether, basically it is an acceptable expression?

Mr. Jopomn: On the referral to clause 2, in itself, I would like to refer
this matter to Dr. Forsey, if I may.

Dr. ForseEy: Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I must say that
I was inclined to think that the answers Mr. Himel made to the questions of
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the Minister of Justice were not very impressive. It seemed to me, if I may
say so, that Mr. Himel was arguing rather from a non-common law tradition,
and that he was taking too little account of the general traditions of the com-
mon law and the realm in which our courts apply it.

I was not frightfully impressed by the points he made there, and I thought
the points the Minister of Justice made in reply were much more impressive;
but perhaps I am a little prejudiced, I do not know.

Mr. AIReN: Do you feel that, perhaps, in his extensive references to other
documents, such as the United Nations charter, that he may have been refer-
ring to countries in different stages of political advancement?

Dr. Forsey: And with different legal traditions. We have found, I think,
in the international conference of the trade union movement—and my col-
league, the director of the Department of International Affairs of the congress
can speak more fully here, if necessary, and so can Mr. Knowles—but we have
found in the international conference of the trade union movement a tendency
for Europeans to express themselves at much greater length than we do and
with a great deal of what seems to us to be surplus verbiage. I am not sug-
gesting that by way of criticism or censure, but merely that it springs from a
different tradition from ours in the Canadian trade union movement.

Similarly, I think these international declarations spring from a different
legal tradition. As international declarations and legislation they may be per-
fectly appropriate. But it is equally possible, with the common law background
we have on these particular matters—and I immediately recognize the fact
H there is the civil law in Quebec which, however, in these matters I think has
I to be considered in terms of what Mr. Dorion was saying a while ago about
' translation problems, “public liberties,” and so forth—we, in the common law,
use a different phraseology to achieve the same ends, and I think perhaps it
is just as effective; and, perhaps, for the purposes of a statute in Canada is more
effective.

Mr. Jopoin: The easiest and clearest way is what we want, so that it can-
! not be open to misinterpretation.

Mr. AIkeEN: It was felt there was a necessity to spell out things such as
that might spell out to the nations that were just getting this freedom, and
not speaking in generalities that might be misinterpreted.

The CHAIRMAN: I was wondering, if the minister would care to ask ques-
tions of the witnesses; whether the committee would be willing to permit him
to do so?

: Mr. Furton: I appreciate that, but I do not think I should ask any ques-
- tions until the committee itself has concluded its questioning.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Perhaps this question should be addressed to Dr.
Forsey or Mr. Jodoin. I share the view that we should seek to enshrine the bill
of rights in the constitution, so that it will have a different pedestal of its
own, apart altogether from an ordinary statute. But I would like to interrogate
you now on your statement, and this is not by way of criticism, but I am look-

ing for clarification. I read from page 8, the second paragraph, the third sen-
tence:

T T

It must put the rights it seeks to protect beyond the power of both
parliament and the provincial legislature.

By that do you mean that the human rights and the fundamental freedoms so
enshrined will never be capable of being touched; or do you mean by that
that it must be put in the constitution in such a way that there could only be
change by resorting to what one might call extraordinary procedures?

Dr. Forsey: I suppose, in one sense, you can never put anything completely

beyond the power of the collectivity of human beings in a nation to change. I
23560-6—4
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think what we were driving at was, we wanted to see this intrenched just as
solidly and firmly as it can be. It is impossible to do so completely.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Do you have in mind something like the kind
of provision they have in the constitution of the United States; namely, that
there can be change, dependent only on a percentage of support by the states
and the federal government?

Dr. ForseY: Something of that sort. I do not think you can say to any
human collectivity, ‘“You never shall change this.”

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): No, otherwise you would be interfering with
the democratic process.

Dr. Forsey: Yes, and you would simply be inviting revolution.

Mr. JopoIn: For instance, in the procedure we have in some of our affiliated
organizations for constitutional amendments, you need two-thirds. It will be
something of that sort. You cannot dilly-dally with it every day or every
morning.

The CHAIRMAN: Do you think that such a constitutional set-up could
be established here in Canada? Do you think the provinces would agree they
would be bound by the decision of let us say, two-thirds of the provinces?

Mr. JopoiN: I would like to find that out on this question. I venture
to say in others it would be difficult, but in matters of freedom and a bill
of rights, I think the overwhelming majority of Canadian Citizens are in favour
of it.

Mr. RAapp: I would like to ask a question of Dr. Forsey. Some briefs
presented here by some organizations have stressed the importance of a pre-
amble. Would you like to express an opinion on it, or a suggestion as ‘to
whether the Canadian Labour Congress would be in favour of having a
preamble to the bill of rights?

Dr. Forsey: I think that is a matter of policy on which the president
should speak rather than I. I am quite prepared to give you my opinion if it
is desired, but I think his would be more weighty.

Mr. JopoIN: According to physical weight, I would agree with Dr. Forsey.
But I think we have a preamble, as far as the Canadian labour congress
constitution, and we are very proud of it. Again, it is a matter of wording and
I will humbly submit to you that I am not an expert in assessing this field.
But it would not have to be ten pages long at all; it could be a short, precise
one which would express the general view of the following document.

Mr. RaPP: So you would be in favour of a preamble to the bill of rights?

Mr. JopoiN: Yes.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: On page 10 of the brief there is a suggestion as to
the application of this bill in relation to the War Measures Act. I do not get
the views of the congress very clearly on this matter. Am I to understand that
the congress would be in favour that the provisions of this bill should apply
in peacetime as well as in wartime?

Dr. Forsey: Our suggestion was, Mr. Deschatelets, that the War Measures
Act should be amended, as we tried to say here, in certain particulars, in
order to preserve a certain measure of those fundamental liberties even in
wartime.

- I think we all recognize that you cannot have precisely the same provisions
in wartime that you have in peacetime; there are extraordinary situations,
which have occurred, historically, in every country, and which have led to
certain invasions of those freedoms for the over-riding purpose of preserving
the security of the state. But we try to suggest that there are certain things
which should not be done away with, even in time of war.
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Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Do you think that the War Measures Act
should be in a bill of rights, or do you think that a clause saying that this
shall not apply to the War Measures Act should be sufficient, and that we
should deal with the War Measures Act altogether and apart?

Dr. ForseY: The difficulty is that you could not be sure that you would
later be dealing with the War Measures Act. I cite that as an abstract propo-
sition. Whereas, if you want to make sure that certain fundamental freedoms
which appear in part I of this bill are in a certain precise degree maintained,
even when the war Measures Act has been proclaimed, it seems to me to be
desirable to put it in here.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): You would not think that if we could deal
with it while this committee is still sitting, that it would be sufficient to
make sure that it was fully consistent with the traditional charter, such as
the act of settlement, the Habeas Corpus Act, the Magna Carta and so on,
and not have to deal with those measures in time of war? I would like to
use the word “suggest”, but I refrain from doing so because I would fear
there would be a bit of criticism. But I do offer the opinion and invite comment,
that the War Measures Act, which is a restrictive measure, should not be
in a bill of rights which seeks to guarantee human rights and fundamental
freedoms.

Dr. Forsey: There are certain safeguards against what might happen under
the War Measures Act which should be quite appropriate.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): I agree that we should take steps to deal with
the War Measures Act, but we should do so separate from a bill of rights.

Dr. Forsey: That is a distinction which is too subtle for me. You see,
Magna Carta, and the English bill of rights of 1689 are part of our public law
in Canada now, if I understand it correctly.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): That is right.

Dr. Forsey: But during wartime things were dealt with differently;
because in Great Britain it is just a matter of passing a simple statute of a
sovereign parliament, while we are in a somewhat different position.

Mr. MARTIN: (Essex East): I suspect we disagree.

Dr. Forsey: I do not know whether suspicions are any more respectable
than suggestions. .

Mr. KNowLES: It is a relationship which should be investigated.

Mr. Manpziuk: I have a question in connection with the same matter,
on something which Mr. Martin missed bringing out. Is not your delegation
here more satisfied with the fact, or happier about the fact that section 6 is
repealed and rewritten to read that parliament would meet and the War
Measures Act would be brought in for approval before parliament within
at least 15 days after parliament meets? That is a further step in.this act,
as a safeguard to protect the individual, greater than it was previously.

Dr. Forsey: We say so. This section is undoubtedly an improvement on
the present section 6, but it is only a small improvement.

Mr. Manpzrvk: Parliament when it meets, under conditions of war—
that would be the time; but do you not think there ought to be a separate
measure rather than have it in part of this bill?

Dr. Forsey: I do not see why, if you can put the present amendment to
the War Measures Act in this bill, you cannot put in some further, substantive
amendment to it. This is in a sense a procedural amendment, and I do not see
why a substantive amendment should not be introduced as well. But if there

23560-6—43
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is any strong reason or principle why this should be dealt with in a different
bill, I would have no objection.

Mr. Bapanar: I am rather intrigued by the second paragraph on page 11
of your statement which reads as follows:

Third, the congress endorses the suggestion already made to this
committee that clause 4 might be expanded to provide for a civil
liberties section of the Department of Justice, charged with the task
of watching over fundamental rights and freedoms in every part of
Canada, reporting on invasions of such rights and freedoms, and so
helping to educate the public to take action to protect itself by every
legitimate means, legislative, judicial, political, constitutional, open
to it.

Would that envisage the appointment of a committee, a parliamentary
committee, as a court or body of appeal, to which anyone might come whose
rights were infringed, and have that body deal with his case? What is your
feeling, Dr. Forsey?

Dr. Forsey: That is not suggested here in any way. The proposal here,
I think I may safely say, is possibly a slight elaboration of something which
Professor Scott put before this committee the other day, about the civil rights
section. We are not contemplating here anything in the nature of a parlia-
mentary committee or a board of appeal, or anything like that, but merely a
section of the Department of Justice, made up of officials of the Department
of Justice, to act in the way suggested here, purely as a reporting body.

Mr. KAPLANSKY: Mr. Chairman may I point out that this suggestion actually
is based on existing practice in Canada? We have in Canada laws at the present
moment which protect certain areas of human rights, namely, the Fair Employ-
ment Practices Act. And it is under the jurisdiction of the Minister of Labour
that this procedure does exist.

The experience with civil rights, with human rights, has proven that it is
not enough to have a hortatory declaration or statement, but it must go hand
in hand with certain administrative measures which would enforce the declara-
tion contained in the legislation. Otherwise the legislation is useless.

We have had experience both internationally and nationally with all
sorts of declarations, including the declaration of Philadelphia, and the declara-
tion of human rights; but unless it is accompanied by certain administrative
measures separate and apart from the decisions of the judiciary, administrative
measures which would deal with investigation of problems, attempts to
adjudicate and conciliate problems before they reach the judiciary—and also
with attempts to carry on educational work in order to make the provisions of
certain legislation known to the public at large the legislation, in itself, worthy
as it may be, perfect as it is, or perfectly worded as it may be, becomes useless.
And, if you take into account that this sort of procedure already exists in a
sector dealing with the protection of human rights in Canada, namely that of
employment, through the Minister of Labour, we see no reason why it should
not be extended to the larger field of human rights and fundamental freedoms.

Mr. BAapana1r: May we have your opinion then on a committee such as they
have in New Zealand? There, they have a parliamentary committee, acting in
the form of a board of appeal, and any person who feels his rights have been
infringed upon immediately appeals to this particular committee for redress.

Now, have you any opinion on such a committee as this?

Mr. KarLansky: With all due respect, sir, these are two different and
distinct problems. This committee, in its wisdom, might decide to recommend
that such a committee be established as part of the work of this parliament,
or any future parliament. However, this deals with a department or a section
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of the Department of Justice. This i§ an administrative committee which will
have, for its purpose, three things: one, to investigate complaints, whether they
are valid or whether they are complaints sent in by mere cranks; two, to try
to adjudicate certain complaints before they reach the stage of court procedure
and, three, to carry on educational activities and an educational campaign of
sorts. In other words, the two things are separate and distinct.

Mr. Bapanar: But, would you say it is a good thing?

Mr. Jopoin: It might, and it might not be.

It is a matter of procedure, Mr. Badanai. Certainly, in the point of view that
has been covered, it may be, but in the matter of an appeal, it could be the
Supreme Court—I do not know.

Mr. Bapanai: Well, the reason I brought it up is because instead of leaving
the ultimate decision to the Minister of Justice, this would be dealt with by
the committee.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): Mr. Chairman, may I ask a question at this
point, as I have to go into the house for a few minutes.

Are you familiar with the Inquiries and Tribunals Act in Britain, established
two years ago?

Mr. KapLaNSKY: No.

Mr. MARTIN (Essexr East): Are you famiilar with the procedure Mr.
Badanai suggests ,which exists in Denmark?

Mr. KAapLANSKY: I have heard about it.

Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): But, do you feel you know sufficient about that
to recommend its inclusion in this bill?

Mr. KAPL.ANSKY: I would think, to be on the safe side, it would not do any
harm to the bill, or to the principles contained in this bill, if the rules of parlia-
ment would permit the establishment of what I would call, in lay language, a
standing committee.

! Mr. MARTIN (Essex East): In other words, what you are recommending
in your own language, in section 4, is that this bill should have teeth in it?

. Mr. KAPLAI_«SKY: _Yeg, teeth, not in the sense of enforcement measures, but
in the sense of investigative, procedural and educational powers.

The CHAIRMAN: That is not the same kind of teeth to which Mr. Martin is
referring.

Mr. .BATTEN: Could I ask if Mr. Kaplansky would prefer such a committee
of this kind to a department of government doing the same work?

Mr. KapLaNSKY: I beg your pardon?

Mr. BATTEN: Would you prefer a parliamentary committee doing this type
of work, to a department of government doing the same work? .

Mr. KarLansky: Well, frankly speaking, on the basis of a bitter experience
over.tl:xe las.t 25 years, both in the United States and Canada, I would prefer an
administrative committee to a parliamentary committee, because, with an

adnﬁni§trative committee, the final analysis is subject to the will and scrutiny
of parliament.

~ Dr. Fonsn': And, the officials are full time. You gentlemen cannot possibly
give your full time to a thing like this.
Mr. Jopoin: Well, they gradually are becoming full time.

) Mr. BATTEN: Do you think if such a departmental committee were set up it
might be construed by some people as a place where they could get legal advice
on their fundamental rights?

.Dr. Forsey: Well, I should think the thing would have to be carefully
devised, because you cannot set up a free legal aid bureau under the auspices
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of my distinguished friend down there. On the other hand, in one sense they
would be able, if this section did the kind of job they had in mind, by looking
at material which had issued, to get a much better idea of their rights than they
would have otherwise.

Mr. Bapanar: Would a committee of the Senate be preferable to a parlia-
mentary committee?

Mr. JopoiN: You know the policy of the Canadian Labour Congress as far
as this item is concerned.

Dr. Forsey: I was under the impression that the Senate was a part of
parliament.

Mr. Jopoin: And, I said that with all due respect.

Dr. Forsey: I cannot comment on that New Zealand expedient at all,
because I was not aware of it. As far as I am concerned, I would have to
look into it before I could answer any question on it.

Mr. Jovoin: I would say, in this connection, that we would try the first
one first, the Department of Justice; and then we would see.

Mr. AIKEN: Would an extension of section 4 of the act, which now gives
the Minister of Justice certain duties—that is, to examine legislation, regula-
tions and bills—not meet the suggestion by and large?

Dr. Forsey: We used the word “expanded” rather than “extended” but,
if you prefer “extended”, I know none of us will object.

Mr. JopoiN: The answer on that would be yes.

The CHAIRMAN: Well, does that pretty well conclude the questioning by the
members? If so, I understand the committee has agreed that the minister
might ask now such questions as may have occurred to him as a result of the
deliberations.

Mr. FurtoN: I appreciate that, Mr. Chairman. I would not want to be
put in the position of closing off the questioning.

I am afraid that some of my questions may take the form, or appear to
take the form, of something which I have tried to avoid in the past, an
exercise in semantics. However, I know that Dr. Forsey is better at that
exercise than I am, so, I will certainly have to address my questions with
some deference.

There are all sorts of interesting problems that arise from the discussion
thus far, but I would like to address myself to the brief, itself, which contains
some pretty harsh criticisms, if one takes them as read.

The first question I would like ,to ask either Mr. Jodoin, Dr. Forsey, or
any of the witneses to address themselves to, and perhaps to reconsider, is the
matter that has been touched on before, and that is the suggestion that some-
how the congress and others have been caught by surprise by lack of time
that has been allowed them to prepare their views in the presentation to the
committee. Now, I do not base my question upon any suggestion that there
has been plenty of time since this bill was introduced in the house and the
committee hearings have commenced, but I rather base it upon the fact—and
I would like a disagreement, if there is one—that the bill we are now con-
sidering in this committee is substantially the same as introduced in the house
in 1958. And, indeed, I point out that the brief itself refers to the fact there
was a similar bill in 1958, and I read from page 2:

True, the present bill is not identical with the 1958 bill; but the
differences, though not insignificant, are certainly not great enough, or
numerous enough, to invalidate more than a very small part of what
the learned authors of the bar review article said.
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I take it from that that I am fair in suggesting that the congress has not
been taken by surprise by the contents' of the bill itself?

Dr. Forsey: Well, Mr. Chairman, if I may answer that: first of all I should
say that until this present bill was introduced we had no means of knowing
how far it would differ from the previous bill. We could not, therefore, address
ourselves to a criticism of this bill until it appeared.

_Mr. FurTon: That is true; but you had made a careful examination of the
previous bill, had you not?

Dr. Forsey: We had made some examination of it; but I am afraid that
we operate on a small budget and with such a small staff that things do not
get full attention unless they have a deadline attached to them.

The consequence is that as a rule, if we merely hear that there is legisla-
tion coming and that it is going to be examined by a committee—and my recol-
lection is that there was a considerable amount said about examination by a
committee—we are rather inclined, because of the pressure of urgent work, to
say, “Well, when we know what the legislation is, and when we are given
notice”—and ordinarily in such cases we get notice of some weeks, shall we
say, anyway—‘‘then we shall set to work to do a thorough job on this”.

In this particular case we really had not time to consult legal counsel whom
I think we should have liked to consult. I do not wish to run down the capaci-
ties of the officers of my own organization, nor those of my colleagues, the
heads of other departments; but the fact of the matter is that there is nobody
around the place who is a lawyer.

We should have liked time to look at this thing rather carefully. I read
through the whole issue of the Canadian bar review on the previous bill; I
have some nodding acquaintance with constitutional law and I have spent
some considerable time thinking about this bill. I drafted a long brief to
the senate committee on human rights and fundamental freedoms some 10
years ago. But I confess that after reading that issue of the Canadian Bar
Review my head swam, and I did not feel half as competent as I had thought
I was to say anything on this.

I should like, therefore, to have had careful discussion with counsel, such
as, for example, my friend Professor Scott, or our regular counsel to the con-
gress, Maurice Wright, to see that we did not make some legal boners in this
thing—and that time was simply not available to us.

Mr. FurTon: I do not disagree with you in connection with your summary
as to how the congress operates, but I do suggest that it would be in order to
differ with you, before this committee, when you suggest lack of thoroughness
in your examination of anything that comes before you. I know you and Mr.
Knowles well enough to know that you will not take offence when I offer the
opinion to you that when a bill is presented to you and you consider it, you
do not consider it by parts, or incompletely.

My point, really, is that the bill now before us does not dlﬂer in substance
from the bill of 1958. Would you put it, on reconsideration, to be really fair
criticism that you have not had time to formulate views and opinions on the
legislation which is now before the committee for discussion?

Dr. Forsey: Not adequately, in my judgment.

Mr. FurLToN: Not since 19587

Dr. Forsey: No; because of the reasons I have stated—that the matter is
extremely complex; it involves a great many legal points, on which none of
us, I say again, is thoroughly competent. We cannot be; we have not had the
legal training. And, with the urgent pressure of other work, it was impossible '
for us to undertake—
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Mr. Furton: If I were cross-examining,—which I am not—I would follow
that with the next question: then do you say your present brief is ill-prepared
and ill-considered? But I will not ask you that.

Dr. Forsey: I shall answer that: in my opinion it is not as well prepared,
or as well considered, as it would have been if we had had the length of time
that I have suggested.

Mr. Jopoin: But it is still good.

Mr. FurTon: I am suggesting that you might modify some of the expres-
sions you have used when you have had time to consider them in all their
implications.

Mr. KNowLES: Mr. Chairman, I wonder if Mr. Fulton would permit another
comment in reply to this question?

I think the point that we are trying to make is missed a bit. If it is felt
by the minister and by others that all we are doing is complaining because
we have not had sufficient time to prepare our brief, our contention is that this
matter is of such importance to the Canadian people—for generations to come,
if you will—that there should have been a better opportunity for discussion of
it by a committee of parliament than is provided by the few days allotted to
this committee at the end of a session.

I well remember, at the end of the session last year—I have a telegram in
front of me, which gives the date, so I can identify it—the Prime Minister, on
July 18, last year, said that at this year’s session the bill would be reintroduced
and referred to a committee, so that the fullest possible opportunity for discus-
sion and consideration would be permitted. We thought, “Well, that is good.
Now this important matter of this bill of rights has been referred to a
committee and there will be ample time for all those national organizations
and others who are interested to come before that committee; and there will
also be ample time for the committee to consider it”.

We feel that even if the bill has been around in its present form for a
couple of years, there still has not been permitted that opportunity for discus-
sion, for counsel, in the form of a committee, that a bill of this kind merits.

Mr. FurTon: I am not a member of the committee, and I am not chairman
of the committee, but I have not heard any suggestion that there is not going
to be all the time that you may want to discuss the matter with the committee,
or all the time that any member of the committee wants in order to put
questions to you.

Mr. KNowLES: When we were first told—maybe we are still conscious
of the first information we got—on Tuesday of last week that the bill was
being referred to committee, we were told it would be before the committee
three days, Wednesday, Thursday and Friday, and we could pick out a time
on Wednesday, Thursday or Friday morning, afternoon or night.

True, we objected. The president sent a telegram to the Prime Minister on
July 13 objecting. On July 15 the president received a telegram back from the
chairman of this committee, indicating that the telegram had been refered to
him and that arrangements would be made for us to appear on a date at our
convenience. So that original restriction to three days was removed; it has
been extended to five or six days.

But I say again, Mr. Chairman, to Mr. Fulton, through you, that it is not
just a complaint about our convenience; it is a feeling on our part that there
is not being given the opportunity for that kind of discussion by a committee
of parliament that it should have.

Mr. FuLToNn: I suppose—

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Fulton, would you mind if I asked a question here?
Mr. Knowles, I think you would not want to convey that only three meetings
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were contemplated. I think the wire stated that the meetings presently scheduled
were for Thursday, Friday and Saturday. There is nothing in the wire to
indicate that they would not go on beyond those dates. I think that in fairness
to the committee you would agree that all we indicated at the beginning was
that we had already scheduled meetings for those three days, and inquired as to
whether or not you were going to make representations.

I think you immediately contacted, I believe it was Mr. Andras, was it
not, who contacted the committee, and it was indicated then that you would
not be able to appear on those three days, and the indications were that you
would be ready by Monday. Then I think that in the process of negotiation
that was extended to Tuesday.

Mr. KNowLES: We may have got the wrong impression and I am prepared
to have that impression corrected. I still am unable to get across the point
that we are not beefing about the lack of time to us. We got our brief ready,
good, bad or indifferent. We are complaining about the lack of time for the
public generally to discuss this very important question.

Mr. Furton: I have based my questions on the fact that this bill is almost
the same as the bill which was circulated to the country in 1958. That does seem
to be adequate time for the formulation of views.

My next question refers to the matter of whether or not there should be
consultation with the provinces and as to whether any efforts were made to have
those consultations, or whether any indications were given as to the attitude of
the provinces. I wonder, Mr. Jodoin, if you are familiar with the matter which °
was referred to by the Prime Minister in the house, namely, a resolution
adopted by the legislative assembly of the province of Quebec in February of
this year. Did you know of the contents of that resolution?

Mr. JopoinN: No. I regret to say I did not.

Mr. FULTON: Let me make it clear that I am not trying to exaggerate
the effect of this resolution: it is the formal expression of only one province,
but it is an expression in the most formal manner possible. This was a resolu-
tion in the legislative assembly. I do not recall whether or not it was con-
curred in‘by the upper chamber.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: It was the lower house.

Mr. FuLToN: It is a unanimous resolution of the legislative assembly of
the province of Quebec reading as follows:

The legislative assembly of Quebec, aware that the parliament
of Canada, during the current sessions, will be asked to consider a
proposed law whose object is to acknowledge and protect human rights
and fundamental liberties, wishés to reassert that this legislation must
not in any way, neither directly nor indirectly, encroach upon the ex-
clusive jurisdiction vested in the province under the sections 92, 93 and
others of the British North America Act, 1867, and more especially
as regards the rights of liberty, property and civil rights, liberty of
religion, liberty of speech, of assembly and association, liberty of the
press, administration of justice in the province, the civil and criminal
procedure as laid down by the legislature in the exércise of its rights,
and generally all matters of a purely local or private nature in the
province.

The legislative assembly of the province of Quebec reasserts that
the rights of the province must not be restricted, diminished, amended
or altered by an act of the parliament of Canada and without the
consent of the provincial legislatures and prays the clerk of the
legislative assembly to transmit a copy of this motion to the Right
Honourable the Prime Minister of Canada.
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Mr. Jopoin: I presume that was done. I was not aware of it. I might say
I think it has been proven in the past that an individual like myself might
not agree with others in the matter of the value of representation. I would
still think there would be merit in convening a meeting to discuss the reasons
why the Quebec legislature has done that, in order to discuss the counter
opinions or to try to convince people. After all that is one power we all have
in Canada. As a matter of fact we can disagree even with you and we will not
be shot tomorrow morning. That is a great privilege so far as Canada is con-
cerned. We cherish that. I still believe it would be advisable on the part of the
federal government, in my estimation, to convene all the provinces in Canada
on this subject matter. It is my home province. Maybe there are some intuitions
or misinterpretations; I do not know. That can be discussed. That is why we
still humbly suggest that such a conference should have been called, because
after all the freedoms, rights, and so on certainly would affect the province of
Quebec as well as all other provinces. We might come to an understanding
on the general principles themselves, or on principles in a bill or legislation
in which everyone could agree.

Mr. FuLToN: With that objective I would not disagree for a moment, but
I was addressing myself to page 7 of your brief where you say:

That is why we think the government ought to have tried to get
the provinces to agree to a request to the United Kingdom parliament
for an amendment to the British North America Act, making it pos-
sible for either parliament or the provincial legislatures to invade
fundamental rights and freedoms in any way. The answer, of course, is
that the effort would have been in vain; and the answer to that is no
one can know without trying.

It was in dealing with this that I referred to the resolution of the Quebec
legislative assembly.

Dr. Forsey: Before you leave that, did I hear correctly that in the
resolution you quoted they wound up by saying something about action by
the parliament of Canada without the consent of the provincial legislature?

Mr. FurLToN: Yes.

Dr, Forsey: Surely that is what we are suggesting.

Mr. FuLTon: “The legislative assembly of the province of Quebec reasserts
that the rights of the province must not be restricted, diminished, amended
" or altered by an act of parliament of Canada and without the consent of the
provincial legislatures—".

Dr. Forsey: The first, with respect, I think could not be done by act of the
parliament of Canada and the second thing is precisely what we are suggest-
ing! the consent of the province.

Mr. FurToN: In the light of this resolution and in the light of the fact
that the proposal for a bill of rights has been before parliament since 1958 in
concrete form, it is not reasonable to adopt the course we have, of putting our
own house in order first and saying we will act in the federal field; and having
done that, then to go back to the provinces and see whether they will consent
to a constitutional amendment. Or alternatively, whether they will enact
their own bills of rights so that we will have, by consent, a uniform and complete
coverage in all jurisdictions of Canada.

Dr. ForsEY: I think we have answered that this bill does not put your
own house in order because it remains an ordinary act of this parliament
which can be repealed in whole or in part tomorrow.

Mr. FurLroN: Just as you admit that a constitutional amendment could be
altered or repealed.



HUMAN RIGHTS AND FUNDAMENTAL FREEDOMS 221

Dr. Forsey: Not piece by piece.
Mr. Furron: No: it could be repealed, by a one-stage debate.

Dr. Forsey: Yes; but we think that is a much less dangerous thing than
this one of nibble, nibble, nibble. !

Mr. FurtoN: You would rather have it so that it could be done in one
stage rather than bit by bit?

Dr. Forsey: Yes.
Mr. KNowLES: Do you admit that might happen?
Mr. FuLToN: No. You have put forward the possibility.

Mr. JopomN: I might submit on this that you might have suggested to the
province of Quebec that an amendment to the B.N.A. Act might be considered.

Let us consult on this.

Mr. DEsSCHATELETS: The government has changed since.

Mr. Furton: The government has changed, but this was a unanimous
resolution of all parties.

Mr. JopoiN: It might be a unanimous refusal, but let us consult on it.

Mr. FuLToN: That door is not closed by any means.

Mr. JopoiN: We say that it should have been done a long time ago.

Mr. FuLToN: That is a point of view which must be respected. But I sug-
gest we start in our own field and then have consultation, when we have a
bill of rights here. You say we could do the same thing in this field by having
them join in a constitutional amendment first.

Mr. Jopomn: We disagree simply on procedure. .

Mr. FuLToN: That is an honourable disagreement.

Then your brief says, “Why this despairing posture in the face of a sup-
posed, unproven, even untested, refusal of the provinces to take any action
to protect the fundamental rights of their own citizens?” I ask you whether

you really intend those words to apply to a solemn enactment of the parliament
of Canada.

Dr. Forsey: Yes. I think this is the proper description of it in the context,
which explains what we mean by it.

,  Mr. FuLToN: Possibly there is a misunderstanding, but it seems to me that

‘what you are saying is that to proceed as we are doing, in our own field,

with a solemn legislative enactment of the parliament of Canada, is a despair-
ing posture.

Dr. Forsey: It seems to us in fact that you are saying it is hopeless to
try and get any kind of cooperation from the provinces at all, and that is
what we call a despairing posture. You have not tried.

Mr. FuLTon: I suggest to you now that there are other ways of going about
this thing, and one is to do what we are doing, and then approach the
provinces on that basis.

Dr. Forsey: That is why we call it a despairing posture, because that is
what it seems to us.

Mr. FurroN: You think that because we have felt this is a more practical
approach, that that is a despairing posture?
Dr. Forsey: In this context, yes, sir.

Mr. Furron: Then what you are really saying is that the enactment of
this bill of rights is a counsel of despair?

Dr. Forsey: Yes.

Mr. FurLToN: You are saying that?

Dr. Forsey: In the context, yes.
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Mr. FuLToN: I do not appreciate the full import of your modification or
qualification “in the context”.

Dr. Forsey: In the context of the question of two things; the limitation
upon powers of the parliament of Canada, the prohibition of the parliament
of Canada from invading fundamental freedoms; and the question of the
provincial aspect. In regard to both of those, it seems to us that this is simply
throwing up the sponge, as it were, and saying; the best we can do is a simple
act of the parliament of Canada.

Mr. FuLTon: “A simple act of the parliament of Canada”. Is not every act
of the parliament of Canada a simple act of the parliament of Canada?

Dr. Forsey: Yes.

Mr. FuvLTtoN: Well, that is what we are doing.

Suppose we asked for a comprehensive amendment to the constitution,
would that not be by a simple resolution being put before the parliament
of Canada?

Dr. Forsey: Yes, but that, as we have tried to explain, would not have
the effect of allowing non obstante clauses in specific pieces of legislation, which
may come up now, next year, the year after and so on.

Mr. FurTon: Yes, but that would not alter the fact that this would be a
simple resolution?

Dr. Forsey: No.

Mr. FurTon: It would simply be a simple resolution or a mere resolution?

Dr. Forsey: Yes.

Mr. FuLToN: It seems to me these words are words that require to be
examined.

Dr. Forsey: Yes, but a statute of the United Kingdom parliament, amend-
ing the British North America Acts, 1867 to 1949, would not be in the same
category as an act of the parliament of Canada, which might be repealed
tomorrow by the parliament of Canada.

Mr. FurLToN: Yes. One is an act of the United Kingdom and the other
is an act of the Canadian parliament. That is a very important difference.

Dr. Forsey: Yes.

Mr. FurToN: Which you have also recognized in your brief.

Dr. Forsey: Yes.

Mr. FuLToN: I am trying to evaluate your assessment of the validity of
the binding effect, and the importance, of a statute of this parliament.

Dr. Forsey: It has no binding effect upon the present parliament.

Mr. FuLToN: And could it have?

Dr. Forsey: No, it could not have.

Mr: FuLToN: And could an amendment to the British North America Act
be enshrined in such a way that it could not be repealed, altered, or revoked?

Dr. Forsey: No, but again the point is, that then you would have to go
through the process of repealing the whole thing; whereas now, with this
particular thing you would not. Look at the terms of clause 3 itself, right at the
very top of the page, where it says:

Unless it is otherwise expressly stated in any act of the parliament
of Canada hereafter enacted—

That means that by a specific piece of legislation, tomorrow you could put
in a non obstante clause and these things go by the board. With any piece of
specific legislation in the future you can do exactly the same thing. You say:
we are not repealing the bill of rights. Oh, no, we stand by the bill of rights,
but this is a very exceptional case. You may get a series of exceptional cases,
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so long, and so important, that eventually, as we have suggested, you will have
nothing left except a sort of Cheshire cat.

Mr. Furton: I agree that in what you say you are factually correct; but
is not one of the objects of the bill of rights to put it in such a position that
it cannot be repealed by an accident, by inadvertence, or in a sudden fit of
passion or prejudice? Is that not one of the things which people, who are
concerned with the bill of rights, want to see accomplished?

Dr. Forsey: Yes, certainly.

Mr. FuLTon: From that point of view, is it not better to put it in a posi-
tion where it cannot be even altered except through a full stage debate which,
under our procedure of statutory enactment would be a three stage debate,
whereas in constitutional procedure, you would have a one stage debate, on
a simple resolution? If you are going to protect against prejudice and passion, is
it not better to do it this way, with the country having full knowledge derived
from the fact that three debates are necessary? In which way will the country
have better knowledge, where you have a three stage debate, or just a one
stage debate?

Dr. Forsey: I do not think the answer can be reduced to a matter of
numbers at all.

Mr. FuLToN: But you yourself did a moment ago, because you objected
to the possibility that it might be done by a number of amendments.

Dr. Forsey: That is quite a different context.

Quite seriously, I think this is a play on words, either by you, or by
me, or by both of us. The point is, it seems to me that if you had an act of
parliament of the United Kingdom, then the process of getting the general
address through the two houses of parliament here, asking for a total repeal,
or even a substantial amendment to it, would be a very solemn process. You
would be bound, on the one stage, to have a thorough discussion of the whole
principles involved. On the other hand, you come along, let us say, with
a particular section of the criminal code, and you say: this is a particular
place where we think there is a solid reason for departing from the terms
of the bill of rights and, therefore, we are inserting that clause, which
says that notwithstanding anything contained in chapter so and so of the
statutes of 1960, it is hereby enacted, and so forth. It is true that you have
three stages of debate in each house. /

Mr. Fuvrron: I cannot agree with your premise that parliament would
not be just as concerned about an isolated detraction from the bill of rights,
and examine it just as carefully as it would a complete repeal of the bill
of rights. You base your argument on the premise that parliament is not
going to be concerned, because somehow or other, it will be cajoled by the
government into believing that this is not a very important thing.

Dr. Forsey: I did not use unpleasant terms like that.

Mr. FuLTon: But you suggested that in what you said. ;

Dr. Forsey: You must remember that this government may not always
be in office.

Mr. FuLtoN: You mean we would be less skilful in cajoling parliament
than some other government? If we are not in office we would be in opposition,
a{ld I do not think we would be cajoled. But that is getting down to personal
views. '

My point is that in my view you cannot enshrine a bill of rights which
would be any more sacrosanct, by a constitutional amendment, or even an
alteration to the B.N.A. act, than you can by what has been variously de-
scribed as a simple statute, or a mere statute of the parliament of Canada.
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Perhaps I am giving evidence there, so I will put this to you in the form
of a question. Should members of parliament be asked to accept the principle
that an address, asking the United Kingdom parliament to amend our consti-
tution, is any less solemn an enactment that a statute of the parliament of
Canada?

Dr. Forsey: We suggest, in this case, that it is a more solemn procedure.

Mr. Furton: If you are, I am not able to follow your point, because either
one, it seems to me, has the same objective of giving us a Bill of Rights, and
therefore the same degree of solemnity. I have said before that you would
then have a constitutional document, just as much as an amendment to the
B.N.A. act would be a constitutional document.

Dr. Forsey: If you mean just as much as an amendment to the B.N.A.
act by the parliament of Canada, I would agree. If you mean as much a part
of our fundamental law as an enactment by the parliament of the United
Kingdom, I think the answer is no; because, in fact, an amendment to the
British North America Acts, 1867 to 1949, is a very different thing. In
practice, these things have been pretty solidly entrenched, and I think, in
practice, more solidly entrenched than the provisions in the United States
constitution. If I could make a further suggestion, I would say, that we are
suggesting this is a temporary thing, and what we are looking forward to, is
procedure by which we have our own constitution domiciled in Canada
completely. Then the thing we should like to see, as I suggested in regard to
something Mr. Martin suggested some time ago, would be the entrenching
of these provisions just as solemnly as we could get them entrenched.

Mr. Furton: Yes, but we have not yet devised a method of doing that.

Dr. Forsey: No. \

Mr. Furton: But I do suggest that an amendment to our constitution—
if our constitution for purposes of this present discussion is said to be the
B.N.A. act—is the thing that is achieved by a single-stage debate in the
House and Senate. The fact of the matter is—

Mr. Jopoin: But less easy to change?

.Mr. FurtoN: No. It can be changed by a single-stage debate, by the
same process by which it was enacted.

Dr. Forsey: We simply get back to the same point, the fact that that
would, in practice, be considerably more difficult than the insertion of a
non-obstente clause. We think yes, and you say no. You have the advantage
of being a member of parliament and a minister, and, presumably, you can
speak with more authority than most of us here.

Mr. FurToN: On this point I am discussing it with you on the basis of’
principle, common sense and logic—at least, I am endeavouring to do so.

Mr. KnowLes: I wonder if I might ask Mr. Fulton a question at this
point?

The CuARMAN: I fear this is going a little afield.

Mr. Furton: I will leave that point.

Mr. KnowLEs: I will ask him afterwards.

Mr. Furton: I was concerned with your assertion of the fact that we
are making, with respect to the War Measures Act, what you have described
on page 9 of your brief as, “only a small improvement.”

Well, now, the War Measures Act has not been amended, to my recol-
lection, for a good many years. Now we are asking parliament to say that
the very proclamation by which the government declares a state of war,
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invasion or insurrection to exist—that that very declaration itself will be
subject to review by parliament. Again, as I understand it, the philosophy
upon which that amendment is suggested is that no government should be
able surreptitiously or under false pretences to vitiate the bill of rights.
It has been suggested that a government might be tempted to resort to a
declaration of emergency when none exists and thus invoke the War Measures
Act to set the bill of rights at nought.

Recognizing that fact, we have said that no government can do that,
unchecked, because no government could invoke the War Measures Act
after this Bill passes without having its declaration subject to review by
parliament. This is the first time it has ever been done. The very decision
of the government upon which the declaration of a state of war, invasion or
insurrection is made is now subject to review by parliament, notwithstanding
the fact you may have the full fury of an atomic or nuclear war wrought
upon you. You say that is only a small improvement. I ask you whether,
in the light of this, you would not care to qualify your words?

Dr. Forsgy: I think it is a small improvement in the context, in which
we were discussing the protection of fundamental rights and freedoms, or
such as can reasonably be protected, in wartime against encroachment. I
think it is a very important improvement in certain other contexts and is
altogether admirable. I think it is very important in the context of the
rights of parliament as against the rights of the executive. But it still leaves
the substance of the War Measures Act. Once parliament has agreed, that,
in effect, there is a genuine state of war, invasion or insurrection it still leaves
the substance of the War Measures Act absolutely what it was before, with
the immense powers that confers on the executive; and that is our complaint.

Mr. FuLToN: Well then there is simply a difference of opinion between us,
which is not reconcilable.

Once you have a state of war, invasion or insurrection, with all the
implications that has in the atomic age and in the struggle we are engaged in
with communism, once parliament has sanctioned that declaration, do you say,
really, the powers of the War Measures Act and the powers conferred on the
executive then, to protect the welfare of the state, are not justified in being
resorted to?

Dr. Forsey: We think they are too sweeping in the particular respects we
mention. After all, we had a very critical state of affairs in the fairly early
days of the last war, after the phoney war was over. Some of us at the time
wondered how long it would be before the Germans got over here. There was
grave doubt about the capacity of the United Kingdom to resist. Various powers
were resorted to in the course of that war and were exercised which we think
now, a good many of us, were excessive. We do not think it was really necessary
to detain some people who were detained and to make certain regulations that
were made. What we have suggested here are three limitations upon the

‘powers of the War Measures Act, which seem to me to be extremely moderate.

Mr. FuLToN: Of course, we could indulge in a lengthy argument as to what
particular changes should be made in the War Measures Act, which has not
been amended for a long time. However, I was really concerning myself with
the words you used, in the context in which you used them, that it is only a
small improvement, when it preserves the right of parliament, or gives to
parliament the right to question the very basis of the use of the powers the

War Measures Act gives to the government. It is something parliament has
never had before.

Dr. Forsey: Yes, quite; and I think it is most desirable, highly admirable
and excellent; but I think in this context, it leaves the executive with far too
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sweeping powers. I think there is still the possibility of limited wars. It does
not necessarily follow that every war that breaks out is going to be an all-out
nuclear war. I am not very sanguine myself about the possibility of limiting
them; but it is conceivable—or an insurrection, as my colleague here points
out to me.

Mr. FurTon: You have said now it is important, and I forget exactly the
words you used, but you modified it by saying in the context it really does not
go far enough.

Dr. Forsey: There are all sorts of things that are admirable which would
have very little significance if inserted in this bill in this particular context.

Mr. ForLTtoN: I was not quite sure that the context took preference over
the words themselves, because the words themselves stand out like a sore
thumb.

Mr. Jopoin: It is a step in the right direction.

Dr. Forsey: I would never suspect you of taking words out of context.

Mr. Furton: But there are others who would do so, and I wanted to get
the words back into context, and you put them back for me. Those are all the
questions I have to ask.

Mr. KnowLES: Where are we—in the Oxford debating union?

Dr. Forsey: There could be worse places.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: The brief mentions very good and important sugges-
tions and modifications, and I wonder if Mr. Jodoin would not care to add one
more important suggestion. Does Mr. Jodoin not feel that for the next pro-
vincial-federal conference, which will be held here in a few days, that the
Minister of Justice should not take this golden opportunity to invite the
attorney-general of each province to discuss with him the bill C-79 in its
present form?

Mr. Jopoin: I indicated to you before what we felt, and we still feel it
should have been done a long time ago. The only difference we have on the
question of a discussion between the honourable minister and ourselves is just
to reverse the time table. I would say, ask the provinces first and find out. That
would not stop the national parliament enacting the legislation by itself, any-
way, if they wanted to, under the procedure we have now. We felt that con-
sultation was not held officially and in this fashion. Of course, the sooner the
better., Whether it is the opportune time, at the conference next week, which
initially convened for another purpose, I do not know.

If it is possible, that is fine, as far as we are concerned. These consultations
between the provincial legislatures and houses of assembly, and the House of
Commons of Canada should be held, and the sooner the better. That is the only
way I can answer you on this question.

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Jodoin, and members of your delegation, I would like
on behalf of the committee to extend to you our thanks and appreciation for
coming before the committee with this brief and presenting it for our con-
sideration. Thank you very much.

Mr. Jopoin: With all the constructive criticism we indicated? We appreciate
it. Thank you very much.

The CHAIRMAN: Would Mr. Varcoe please come up to the head table.

Gentlemen, may I present to you, Mr, F. D. Varcoe, Q.C., a former deputy
attorney general for Canada, and a former deputy minister of justice, who has
indicated an interest in the bill of rights before the committee, and a desire to
appear before the committee.

1 now ask Mr. Varcoe to make such observations as he sees fit.
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Mr. F. P. VarcoE Q.C.: Perhaps I should say at the outset that I had no
thought of appearing before this committee: until I received a suggestion from
the clerk of your committee that I might do so, if I felt inclined.

I thought it over, and at first I thought I should ‘'not appear, because I took
part in an official way in discussions concerning the previous resolutions of
Mr. Diefenbaker and Mr. Coldwell, some years ago, and I might have acquired
some rigid views at that time that are a little out of date today. I do not know.

But I decided on the whole that I would come and say just a few words.
I have no brief, and of course I represent no one except myself.

Now let me make this suggestion to the committee: a bill of rights in the
true sense of the word involves the restriction of the power of governments and
legislatures. That is the purpose of it; to impose some new restrictions on the
government and the legislatures. That is the true nature of a bill of rights.

Now, if you proceeded to do that by means of a United Kingdom amend-
ment, it would mean, in effect, that Canada would be asking the United Kingdom
parliament to subtract some power that we now have, and my own personal
feeling is that it would be a regressive step.

- For that reason I do not join with those wMo criticize the government in
connection with this bill on the ground that they have not proceeded to obtain
an amendment by the United Kingdom, parliament with the approval of the
provinces.

My second point is that I would have thought that the draftsmen would
have proceeded under head 91 (1) of -the British North America Act, which
authorizes the Parliament of Canada to amend the constitution.

I do not want to read the whole of it. I might say that this head (1) was
incorporated into the British North America Act a few years ago,’and I must
say that at the time we drafted it I thought that this was the very sort of thing
we had in mind that parliament would do, if it felt the time had come.

It reads like this:

The amendment from time to time of the constitution of Canacia
except as regards matters coming within the classes’ of subjects by this
act assigned exclusively to the legislatures of the provinces.

There are a number of exceptions which I shall not take the time to read
now.

Now, if you did proceed in that way, of course, the bill would be entirely
different in form from the bill we have here, because you simply would say
something like this—notwithstanding anything contained in section 91, or
certain heads of 91, the parliament of Canada shall no longer have power to,
let us say, authonze or effect the arbltrary detention, imprisonment or exile
of any person. That would be enshrined in the constitution, and it would take
quite a lot of courage, I should say, on the part of a futyre parliament delib-
erately to repeal that amendment. Now, that is my second point.:

I have two points that I would like to mention in connection with the
drafting of this bill, because I do not fylly understand it. I do not understand
what effect it is going to have in certain circumstances.

Section 3, which really is the heart of the matter, provides that no such
act shall be applied so as to authorize or effect the arbitrary detention, menson—
ment or exile of any person. That is one of the seven or eight paragraphs in
that section. Now, what does that mean? First of all, you have to find an act
which does that. You have to find an act that does authorize or effect the
arbitrary detention; then, you apply this, and if that act is an act that was
passed before this act, then, of course, this act constitutes an amendment or
repeal of it. However, if it is an act that is passed after this bill becomes law,
the subsequent act, in effect, repeals that clause.

23560-6—5
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Now, I thought when I first read this bill that it was merely a sort of an
interpretation act. In fact, the marginal note clause says “construction of law”,
but it does not say that in the eventof doubt the act shall be construed or
applied so as to do this. It categorically says that no matter what is in that
act, no matter how clear it is that parliament intended to authorize or effect
the arbitrary detention, imprisonment or exile of any person—that thjs rule
is to apply. It is not, strictly speaking, an interpretation act at all.

I had not given any thought, to section 2—that is, as to the constitutionality
of it. I must say, in reading it rather hurriedly yesterday for the first time, I
concluded it would be construed along with the other provisions of the act, and
that quite possibly a court would say, we interpret that section as meaning that
the declaration, is to relate only to matters in the federal field. However, on
looking this over again tonight, I note that it reads like this—it is hereby
declared that in Canada there shall continue to exist the following human rights
or fundamental freedoms, namely—and so on. Now, I cannot say that that is
unconstitutional. I am inclined to think it is constitutional, but I cannot say
with certainty what the Supreme Court of Canada would say that, for example,
respecting an enactment—thaj there shall continue to exist freedom of religion.
Supposing that a province decided that there should not be any freedom of
religion in that province any more? There would be a clear conflict between
them, and you would have to decide which of the two statutes was valid. All I
can say about it is what my opinion is but I can say that there is a large body
of legal opinion in this country that thinks these matters, in many important
respects, are within the provincial field.

I think that is all that I wish to say concerning this bill.

The CHATRMAN: Did you indicate, Mr. Varcoe, that there is a substantial
body of legal opinion that freedom of religion is within the provincial field?

"Mr. Varcoe: Yes. I think there was actually an observation by one of the
judges of the Supreme Court not many years ago that that was his view.

Mr. STEWART: Does not the Birks case decide that?

Mr. Varcoe: That had to do with the freedom of the press; but in a very
restricted manner.

Mr. STEWART: There is a clear indication in that case.

Mr. VARcOE: Sir Lyman Duff clearly said that freedom of the press was not
a provincial matter. ¢

Mr. STEWART: That is the Alberta case? 2

Mr. VARcOE: Yes, that is the Alberta case.

Mr. STEWART: I am talking about Birks v». The City of Montreal, a very
recent case.

Mr. VARCOE: Yes, I think you are right. There was a recent case: I think it
was Chief Justice Kerwin who made some observation that was open to my
mind, to the construction that he thought freedom of religion was a provincial
matter. You do not think so?

Mr. STEWART: No. I think that if there was any ratio decidendi in the case,
it was to the effect—

- Mr. Vagcok: I was not thinking of the ratio decidendi in that case, because
there was a difference of opinion amongst the judges.

Mr. STEWART: Freedom of religion is a federal matter?

Mr. VarcoE: I agree. All I am saying is that there is some opinion in this
country to the contrary, that is all.

Mr. DescHATELETS: If I understand correctly, you would share the views
expressed by the Canadian bar association a few days ago as to uncertainties
of certain rights enumerated in clause 2?
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Mr. VARcOE: Yes, I do.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Would you think that this difficulty, or these uncertain-
ties, should be clarified before the passing of this bill, in your experience?

Mr. VArcoE: Yes. I am glad you added that: in my experience, I would
like to see somebody sit down and clear up some of these points in this bill.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Was it not customary, in your experience with the
Department of Justice, that when legal uncertainties of this kind arose, reference
was made to the Supreme Court for an opinion?

Mr. VARCOE: There was a time when that was frequently done. I do not
know whether or not the present government has any views about that.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Were you here when—if I remember correctly—refer-

ence as to the right of the federal government to legislate on rentals was made
in 19487

Mr. VARCOE: Yes. that is one, yes. Then there was the chemicals reference
earlier than that. And there was the margarine reference, and the reference
respecting radio. There have been quite a number. It was, at one time, quite
a common means of getting a determination of constitutional questions.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Mr. Chairman, I have one last question on this jtem.
In your experience, do you agree with some witnesses who have come here

- and testified that they would prefer a particular case to arise before clarifying

the mutual powers of the provincial or the federal goverenments; or would
you be in favour of our referring this matter to the Supreme Court right now?

Mr. Varcoe: I would prefer the latter course, myself, on that, from a
personal point of view, because I think you would clarify it' quickly then and
get the problem dlsposed of. Uncertainty over a prolonged period of time is
not a good thing in connection with the administration of justice m my
opinion.

The CHAIRMAN: tAre there any further questions?

Mr. FurToNn: I would like to ask Mr. Varcoe one or two questions. Perhaps
I was not very clear on what you said earlier but I think you said you would
have thought this was the type of a bill which should be enacted under section
91(1) of the B.N.A. Act.

Mr. VarcoeE: Well, mind you, I have not given very much consideration
to that, but I thought a draftsman might take, say, one of the earlier resolutions
and qualify it by limiting it to federal matters and enact it in the B.N.A. Act.

M. FuLTON: Yes.

Mr. VarcoE: Perhaps you have given consideration to that.

Mr. FuLTON: We have. I do not say that because we have considered it
we are right. I would not take that position with you in a committee. However,
I took it from you—perhaps I misunderstood you—that you would feel that
the purview of what we are trying to do here is within federal competence
because I understood you to say it 1s the sort of thing you would expect we
might do under 91(1).

Mr. VARcOE: That is quite true. I do not know what the effect of section 2
is. I am a little puzzled about that. It does not carry along expressly the re-
striction that you find in clause 3 with reference to the matters being subject
to being repealed, abolished or altered by the parliament of Canada.

Mr. Furton: No. But I would suggest that the scheme of the thing is quite
comprehensive. We declare what are the rights and freedoms which exist and

then instruct the courts as to how they shall interpret the statutes in those
respects. .
23560-6—53
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Mr. VARcoE: I agree. I thought that possibly if you proceeded under
91(1) then you would have, of course, an entirely different type of bill to begin
with.

Mr. FuLToN: Yes.

Mr. Varcoe: I agree. I thought that possibly if you proceeded under
other bill as you have said.

Mr. FurLTtoN: However under 91(1) I suppose you would simply have a
constitutional amendment saying that the parliament of Canada shall not
legislate so as to deprive anybody, etc.

Mr. VARCOE: Yes.

Mr. FuLToNn: It seems to me it would ‘apply only to statutes in the future.

Mr. VarcoE: I am bound to say that I have not thought of that.

Mr. FuLTon: So that if the intention is to get the existing statutes in,
in so far as you can do it and instruct the courts to interpret it with application
to statutes previously enacted, does that not make it more difficult to do by a
constitutional amendment?

Mr. VarcoE: I agree. There is a consideration there to be taken into
account.

Mr. Furton: The only other question I want to ask is in respect of the
matter of a reference to the Supreme Court. You said that where there was
uncertainty it was quite customary—and I agree—to refer the matter to the
Supreme Court for an opinion. I think it is a fair question to ask if you would
not agree that if the officers of the department were of the opinion that there
was no uncertainty, and that what was being done was clearly within federal
competence, that then there would be no reason to refer it?

Mr. VarcoE: That goes back to the margarine reference of years ago
where I thought there was no doubt that the dominion legislation was good
and it turned out I was completely wrong by the time we got to the Privy
Council.

Mr. FuLToN: Was there a reference?

Mr. VARCOE: Yes. : :

The CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much, Mr. Varcoe.

Gentlemen, before we adjourn I have a report of the subcommittee which
I would like to present for adoption. The sucommittee met on Monday, July 18,
and recommended as follows:

(1) That requests received for appearance before the committee be refer-
red to the subcommittee for decision and recommendation.

(2) That written submissions from the Canadian chamber of commerce,
the Waterloo chamber of commerce, the Canadian construction association,
professor C. P. Wright, Q.C. of Ottawa, and a letter to the right honourable
the Prime Minister from Mr. J. J. Robinette on behalf of the Canadian Daily
Newspapers Publishers Association, be taken as read, copies distributed to
members and be printed in the record of this day’s proceedings.

(3) In view of the request by Mr. A. N. Carter, Q.C., Saint John, New
Brunswick, that pages 259 to 262 of volume 37 of the Canadian Bar Review
be referred to the committee, the article referred to, be taken as read, printed
in the committee’s proceedings, and copies distributed to members.

(4) That a letter received from Mr. Frank O’Hearn be filed with the
committee. )

(5) That the committee hear the following witnesses this week at the
following times:

Wednesday—2.00 p.m.—Professor A. R. Lower, Queens university—
Representatives of the Christian Science Church
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Thursday—9.30 a.m.—Professor O. E. Lang college of university
of Saskatchewan

—2.00 p.m.—G. Eamon Park of Toronto
—8.00 p.m.—Professor Maxwell Cohen, McGill university
Mr. STEWART: Would you llke a motion to that effect? -
The CHAIRMAN: Yes.
Mr. STEWART: I would so move.
The CRAIRMAN: You move that this report be accepted?
Mr. STEWART: Yes. a
Mr. BATTEN: I will second that.

The CHAIRMAN: The motion has been seconded by Mr. Batten. All those
in favour? The motion agreed to.

Mr. BATTEN: Is the article suggested by Mr. Carter from New Brunswick

a private article, or is it a representation of some organization.

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Carter was referring to an article in the’ Canadian
Bar Review which he wrote himself.

Mr. BaTTEN: It is an article which he wrote himself?

The CHAIRMAN: Yes. He simply referred the committee to, that article
as being his representation.

Mr. DESCHATELETS: Could you indicate if we have any other witnesses
in sight besides the ofies you have already referred to?

The CHAIRMAN: There have been no definite conclusions that any other
witnesses will appear before the committee but in order that we can make

arrangements for any to appear I think it is desirable that the subcommittee
get together to deal with this possibility.

Mr. STEWART: Are you calling a meeting of the steering committee now?

The CHAIRMAN: Yes, I would ask the members of the steering committee
to remain for a moment or two. We have two other letters to consider.

THE CANADIAN CHAMBER OF COMMERCE
300 St. Sacrament Street
Montreal 1, Que.

July 14th, 1960

Mr. N. L. Spencer,

Chairman,

The Special Committee on Human Rights
and Fundamental Freedoms,

The House of Commons,

Ottawa, Canada.

Dear Mr. Spencer,

On behalf of the Executive Council of The Canadian Chamber of Commerce,
I should like to place on record for the consideration of your Committee certain
views with respect to Bill C-79, An Act for the Recognition and Protection of
Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms. We believe that the review of the
Bill by your Committee is valuable and we hope that the following submission
will be helpful in your examination of the proposed legislation.

The Executive Council welcomes the introduction of a Canadian Bill of
Rights. Freedom is the central core of Canadian Chamber policy. This organ-
ization is constantly striving to advance public policies which protect existing
freedoms of the citizen and which will widen the area of freedom in which
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he lives. This means that the Chamber opposes those.intervention and controls
imposed by the State which are not absolutely necessary to protect a clearly
defined public interest.

It is the view of the Council that the rights and freedoms set out in
Bill C-79 are comprehensive. Yet it seems that there is a notable omission in
this Bill of Rights purporting to protect individual freedom in a country which
is highly industrialized. In this connection I would like to quote from Canadian
Chamber policy as follows:

The Chamber emphasizes that the democratic liberties of the
citizen must be protected at all times and that every individual should
be free to choose and follow the vocation of his choice regardless of his
membership or non-membership in a labour union or employer’s
organization. . . .

Your Committee will no doubt agree that the right of an individual to
earn a livelihood is as fundamental a right as any set out in Bill C-79. Con-
sequently, the Executive Council urges that the Bill give due recognition to the
fundamental nature of this right which belongs to every citizen. This right of a
citizen to earn a livelihood at a vocation of his own choosing should be an
unencumbered, unqualified freedom. The only circumstance in which this free-
dom to earn, a livelihood should be limited is when a clearly defined public
interest must be protected. After all, the earning of a livelihood is essential to
life itself.

It may be argued by some that the inclusion in this Bill of the right of a
citizen to earn a livelihood at a vocation of his choosing poses a threat to trade
unions. Such, in the opinion of Council, is not the case. If vigilance is exercised
in protecting the “freedom of assembly and association” clause in the Bill, the
trade union movement is protected, as are all other such associations and
organizations. Moreover, Canadian legislation prohibits any interference with
the rights of employees to form and to join trade unions, rights of action which
the Executive Council supports. Rather what is paramount surely is to protect
the right of every citizen in the earning of his livelihood at a vocation of his
choice, free of coercion from any body. It can be noted in this connection that
according to an article in the April 1960 Labour Law Journal, this freedom is
guaranteed in France, Austria, Belgium, Holland, Denmark, Greece, Luxem-
bourg and Ireland which countries have prohibited by statutory regulations,
compulsory membership in any Employees’ Association. This freedom is also
protected in approximately twenty States in the United States.

For the foregoing reasons, the Executive Council urges your Committee
to seriously consider the inclusion of a clause in Bill C-79 which would give
effect to the views expressed in this letter.

Yours very truly,

D. L. Morrell
General Manager.
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THE WATERLOO CHAMBER OF COMMERCE
Waterloo, Ontario
Canada

Y Jury 15th, 1960
Mr. O. W. (Mike) Weichel, M.P.
House of Commons,

Ottawa, Ontario.

Dear Mike:

Re: Bill C79, Al Act for the Recognition and Protection of Human Rights
and Fundamental Freedoms.

/

While it is our view that the rights and freedoms set out in Bill C-79
are comprehensive, yet it seems that theretis a notable omission in this Bill
of Rights purporting to protect individual freedom in a country which is
highly industrialized. In this connection I would like to quote from Canadian
Chamber policy as follows:

The Chamber emphasizes that the democratic liberties of the citizen
must be protected at all times and that every individual should be free
to choose and follow the vocation of his choice regardless of his member-
ship or non-membership in a labour union or employer’s organization—

You will no doubt agree that the right of an individual to earn a livelihood
is as fundamental a right as any set out in Bill C-79. Consequently, we urge
that the Bill give due wecognition to the fundamental nature of this right
which belongs to every citizen. This right of a citizen to earn a livelihood at
a vocation of his own choosing should be an unencumbered, unqualified
freedom. The only circumstance in which  this freedom to earn a livelihood
should be limited is when a clearly defined public interest must be protected.
After all, the earning of a livelihood is essential to-1if& itself.

It may be argued by some that the inclusion in this Bill of the right of a
citizen to earn a livelihood at a vocation of his choosing poses a threat to
trade unions. Such, in our opinion is not the case. If vigilance is exercised in
protecting the “freedom of assembly and association” clause in the Bill, the
trade union movement is protected, as are all other such associations and
organization. Moreover, Canadian legislation prohibits any interference with
the rights of employees to form and to join trade unions, rights of action
which the Executive Council of the Canadian Chamber supports. Rather what
is paramount surely is to protect the right of every citizen in the earning of
his livelihood at a vocation of his choice, free of coercion from anybody. It
can be noted in this connection that according to an article in the April
1960 Labour Law Journal, this freedom is guaranteed in France, Austria,
Belgium, Holland, Denmark, Greece, Luxembourg and Ireland which countries
have prohibited by statutory regulations, compulsory membership in any
Employees’ Association. This freedom is also protected in approximately twenty
States.in the United States.

For the foregoing reasons, the Officers of Waterloo Chamber of Commerce
urge you to seriously consider the inclusion of a clause in Bill C- 79 which
would give effect to the views expressed in this letter.

Faithfully yours, .

Waterloo Chamber of Commerce,
Clifford N. Hall,
Secretary-Manager,

.

- CNH/he
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CANADIAN CONSTUCTION ASSOCIATION
Construction House, 151 O’Connor St.,
Ottawa 4, Canada :

Jury 15, 1960.

Norman L. Spencer, Esq., M.P.,
Chairman,
The Special Committee on Human Rights
and Fundamental Freedoms, -
The House of Commons, ’
Ottawa.

Dear Mr. Spencer:

The Canadian Construction Association wholeheartedly welcomes and
supports the action of the Prime Minister and the Government in introducing
Bill C-79, an ,Act for the Recognition and Protection of Human Rights and
Fundamental Freedoms. It is believed that its contents constitute a decided
and valuable step towards the final achievement of the objective of safeguard-
ing the individual freedoms of those residing in this country.

Our Association has for many years headed its own “Statement of Policies”
with an item concerning freedom of the individual. The opening paragraph
of the Statement adopted at our 42nd Annual General Meeting held at Calgary
last January declares that

The Canadian Construction Association believes that an economic
and political system based on individual freedom and individual enter-
prise will operate to the greatest advantage and in the best interests
of our country.

The Association would like to take this opportunity to express its views
regarding one important aspect of the Bill now under consideration by your
Committee. At its recent Summer Regional Meeting, the Association adopted
a new Statement of Policy on Labour Relations. One sentence of this policy
relates to the necessity to protect an important additional freedom of the
individual not yet listed under Section 2 of the Bill. This sentence reads as
follows:

It should be made unlawful for a person or group to deny anyone
the right to seek or accept employment or to deny anyone the right to
employ him. .

This Statement outlines a principle which Article 20 of the Universal
Declaration of Haman Rights, adapted and proclaimed by the General Assem-
bly of the United Nations on December 10th, 1948 at Paris, recognizes when
it states in perhaps even more direct terms that: “No one may be compelled
to belong to an association”.

The nature of the relationships which exist between management and
organized labour or employer and employee are of the utmost importance to
the welfare of Canada and apply directly to a large portion of our population.
It is therefore strongly believed that this basic principle should be included
in this important legislation coupled thh the provision for “freedom of assem-
bly and association”.

In other words, the Bill (and other existing legislation) affords protec-
tion to employees on the right to join a union and against any employment
policies discriminating against union members. There is, however, no equi-
table counterpart which affords protection to the individual to enable him to
earn his living without belonging to a labour union. Experience has shown
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that such a safeguard is necessary and that its absence leads to a serious
curtailment of human rights. Surely the only criterion that should limit the
free selection of a person’s livelihood is that any qualifications set up in the
public interest have been met, whether the individual is an employee, self-
employed or an employer.

In the Association’s submission of September 10, 1958, to the Honourable
Michael Starr, Minister of Labour, concerning the Industrial Relations and
Disputes Investigation Act, the opinion was expressed that compulsory mem-
bership in trade unions is incompatible with the professed democratic prin-
ciples of trade unions and interferred with the “Freedom of the Individual”.
The ability of a union to bar an individual from earning a living in his
chosen occupation, it was explained, constitutes a threat to the concept of
democracy. It was recommended that all individuals should have a guaranteed ‘
right to choose to be—or not to be—a member of a trade union. Coercion, it
was felt, should be condemned by trade unions as well as employers for the
benefit of democratic freedom for the working man.

Inasmuch as this recommendation involves a basic question of human
rights and civil liberties, our Association believes that such a provision should
also form part of the Canadian Bill of Rights now that it is to be enacted.
We strongly urge therefore, that your Special Committee recommend an
appropriate amendment to Bill C-79 to guarantee the freedom of the individual
to abstain from membership in an association if he so desires.

It is hoped that these representations commend themselves to you and your -
Committee.

Yours sincerely,

S. D. C. Chutter,
General Manager.

407, Island Park Drive,
Ottawa 3, Ontario.

18 JuLry, 1960.
The Chairman,
Committe of the Bill on

Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms,
House of Commons.

.Dear Sir:-

On Thursday évening of last week your Committee did me the honour of
giving a hearing to certain opinions of mine on the subject of the Bill now before
you. I hope that I shall not seem unduly importunate if I ask for the privilege

of making a second appearance before you in order to present the following
further points.

1. The Responsibilities thdt accompany Freedoms. *

I should like to suggest to the Committee that section 2 of the Bill, in
which certain rights and freedoms are specified, should be amended in such
a way as to declare that some at least, if not all, of these rights and freedoms
carry with them duties and responsibilities to the community and the country.
You will have remarked that the acceptance speech that was delivered on
Friday night last by Senator Kennedy indicated that he was going to place
special emphasis in his electoral campaign upon the duties of the citizens
of his country; and for this reason it would seem to be peculiarly opportune
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that a Canadian Bill of Rights (if it is to be enacted at the present time)
should be, not merely a bill of rights, but rather a Bill of Rights and
Responsibilities.

2. The Employment Relationship.

I have now seen the submission of the Canadian Chamber of Commerce
to your Committee. I would not wish to challenge this submission in any way.
But I should like briefly to place the following thought before the Committee;
A thousand years or so ago a crime was regarded as the creation of an essen-
tially personal relationship between the wrong-doer and ‘the victim of the
wrong; and it was only gradually realized that crime should be made the
subject of public law. It may now be that, in the present state of our industrial
society, the employment relationship should no longer be regarded as an
essentially personal relationship, but should be madée—much more than it is
to-day—a matter of public law.

3. In continuation of the question I raised in my evidence about the powers
and responsibilities of provincial Attorneys-general in relation to the principles
of the Bill before your Committee, I should like (if only for the sake of the
record) to call the attention of the Committee to the following resolution in
the Quebec Resolutions of 1864 and the London Resolutions of 1866 on which
the British North America Act was based:—

32. All Courts, judges and officers of the several provinces shall
aid, assist, and obey the General Government in the exercise of its
rights and powers, and for such purposes shall be held to be courts,
Jjudges, and officers of the General Government.

In the formal drafting of the bill for presentation to the United Kingdom
Parliament which followed the adoption of the London Resolutions, this par-
ticular resolution was converted into nothing more than section 130 of the
" British North America Act. But it does still, I think, possess a certain signi-
ficance at the present’day.

4. In conclusion, I think I ought in fairness to say that, while I do in general
question the desirability of the present Bill, it does appear to me that a
declaration of some sort in favour of ‘freedom of speech’ and ‘freedom of
association’ as both rights and responsibilities would be of considerable benefit
to members of the teaching profession in Canada, in both schools and
universities.

Yours faithfully,
(Signed) C. P. Wright.
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MCCARTHY & MCCARTHY
Barristers, Solicitors, etc.

Canada Life Buildimrg
330 University Avenue
Toronto 1, Canada.

July 13, 1960.
The Right Honourable John G. Diefenbaker, Q.C., D.C.L.,

Prime Minister of Canada,

Ottawa, Ontario.

My Dear Prime Minister,

Re Canadian Daily Newspaper Publishers Association
Re Bill of Rights g

First, may I express to you the deep gratitude of the Canadian Daily News-
paper Publishers Association for your courtesy in extending so much time to us
this morning when we were in Ottawa. We all enjoyed thoroughly the interest-
ing discussion about the Bill of Rights and I wish to reiterate that the Associa-

tion is not approaching the matter in any spirit of criticism but rather in an
attitude of co-operation.

The suggestion of the Association is that section 2 of the Bill be redrafted
so that it will read as follows:

2. It is hereby recognized and declared that in Canada there have
always existed and shall continue to exist human rights and fundamental
freedoms. Parliament shall enact no law to abrogate, abridge or infringe
(a) the right of the individual to life, liberty, security of the person and

enjoyment of property, and the right not to be deprived thereof

except by due process of law; ;
(b) the right of the individual to - protection of the law without dis-

crimination by reason of race, national origin, colour, religion or sex;
(c) freedom of religion;

(d) freedom of speech;

(e) freedom of assembly and association; and
(f) freedom of the press.

.Parliament can, of course, at any future time, either expressly or by
necessary implication, repeal the Bill of Rights in whole or in part, but the
view of the Association is that if section 2 is worded as suggested above, the
psychological effect on a subsequent parliament would be more profound and
less likely to lead in future years to any partial or complete repeal of the Bill
of Rights. .

We fully appreciate the significance of your obsérvation that our suggestion
as to the redrafting of section 2 might interfere with the scope and operation
of section 3 of the Bill. However, it seems to us that section 3 deals with the
interpretation and construction of a statute and that section 2, as, redrafted
above, would go somewhat further and would prohibit the enactment of laws
purporting to abrogate, abridge or ‘infringe the fundamental freedoms. In
short, our suggestion is that the redrafting of ‘section 2 would further emphasize
the protection of the fundamental freedoms, would likely have a more profound’
influence on subsequent parliaments who might be disposed to repeal the Bill
in whole or in part and also would have the advantage of using prohibitory
language found in bills of rights in other constitutions.

We appreciate most sincerely your suggestion that you will discuss the
matter furthe: with the law officers of the Crown.

. Yours faithfully, 3
(Signed) John J. Robinette.
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Letter from A. N. Carter, Q.C., Member of the Special Advisory Committee to
the Civil Liberties Section, Canadian Bar Association to the Editor of
. the Canadian Bar Revue appearing on pages 259 to 262
inclusive, Volume 37; Canadian Bar Revue

At the outset I should like to congratulate Mr. Mundell on the admirable
summary he has prepared of the points raised by the proposed Canadian Bill of
Rights. That I do not agree with either his approach or his recommendations
must not detract from my sincere admiration of the ability, learning and fair-
ness with which he has prepared his memorandum.

I cannot concur in, the view that as the proposed Bill “appears now to be
settled government policy”, we, as lawyers, should accept it as inevitable,
refrain from considering its need and value and confine ourselves to sugges-
tions for its improvement.

I, for one, regard the Bill as unnecessary and as liable to cause uncertainty
or undue rigidity in the law and, therefore, as objectionable. In expressing my
views I confine myself to the common=law provinces, as I have no knowledge
of the law in force in Quebec.

The Bill, notwithstanding its more impressive title, is simply a Bill for the
protection of certain private rights. There is no need for protecting such private
rights in Canada® they are already adequately protected by the law and by
effective legal remedies. Canadian courts are vigilant to safeguard those rights
as has been shown in recent years by the cases cited in paragraphs 30, 31 and
32 of Mr. Mundell's memorandum, viz: re The Alberta Statutes, (1938) S.C.R.
100, the Jehovah Witnesses case (Saumur v. City of Quebec, (1953) 2 S.C.R.
29), and the Padlock Law case (Switzman v. Elbling and A.G. of Quebec,
(1957) S.C.R. 285), and also by the recent decision of the Supreme Court of
Canada in the Roncarelli case. Two recent cases in England involving invasions
of such private rights would undoubtedly be followed in Canada. I refer to
Constantine v. Imperial Hotel, (1944) K.B. 693, where the palintiff, a man of
colour, recovered damages from the defendant hotel for refusing him as a
guest; and to Christie v. Leachinsky, (1947) A.C. 573, where it was held that in
normal circumstances an arrest without warrant either by a policeman or a
private person, can be justified only if it is an arrest on a charge made known
to the person arrested.

These private rights have always been the special care of the courts, and
even when the right to trial by jury has been limited in civil cases, that right
has been preserved inviolate in cases of false imprisonment, malicious prosecu-
tion, libel and slander. These rights are the outcome of the ordinary law of
the land enforced by the courts and safeguarded by trial by jury.

But none of these rights as they exist today is absolute, whereas in the pro-
posed Bill in most instances they are expressed to be absolute. In their nature
they are necessarily limited, otherwise injustice will result. Freedom of speech
is subject to the limitations that you must not defame your fellows or communi-
cate what is obscene or seditious. Freedom of the press, although designated
separately in the Bill, is essentially an instance of freedom of speech. The free-
.dom of assembly and association is merely the result of the views taken by
the courts of the individual liberty of the person, and the individual liberty
of speech, but in exercising the right of assembly the individual must not com-
mit a trespass or make statements that are libellous or seditious, nor may the
object of the assembly be to break the peace or commit a crime. The right by the
ordinary law is, therefore, necessarily qualified. Similarly “the right of the
individual to life, liberty, security of person and enjoyment of property, and
the right not to be deprived thereof except by due process of law” is expressly
qualified in the Bill by the concluding six words, and is simply a description
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of the existing private right of every person in Canada. I read the concluding
words “except by due process of law” as meaning “according to law”. I do not
understand what is the significance of the alternative meaning suggested in
Mr. Mundell’s memorandum, viz: “According to- certain basic standards of
justice”. I do not see how the right of assembly and association is extended or
its protection increased by its inclusion in a statute: if Parliament should decide
to change the law affecting the right it could do so notwithstandng the enact-
ment of the proposed Bll, as it would be doing so “by due process of law”.

“The right of the individual to protection of law without discrimination
by reason of race, national origin, colour, religion or sex” already exists.
Surely it is not intended by such phraseology to abandon control over immigra-
tion or to extend to Indians the full rights of citizens.

Although the reasons of the members of the Supreme Court of Canada
differed in the Jehovah Witnesses case the outcome recognized the right of the
individual to practise the religion of his choice in Canada.

What I have sought to emphasize is that the private rights of individuals
in Canada designated in the proopsed Bill of Rights are amply protected by the
existing law, and that the enactment of the’Bill would add nothing to that
protection, and is therefore unnecessary. Moreover, a survey of the rights as
established by the existing law shows that the rights are necessarily qualified
as a result of the experience of centuries, whereas in the proposed Bill of
Rights they are described in nearly every case as absolute and without
qualification. It will be said that qualifications are implied: if so, what are
they? If they are the existing qualifications, then the law as it exists will be
calcified. Its flexibility will be lost, and, however public opinion may change,
no change in the law relating to such private rights may be made without
amendment to the Bill of Rights.

How much better it would be to trust Parliament and the courts as they
have been trusted in the past to modify the law relating to such private rights
as circumstances and public opinion require, and not put this part of the law in
a strait jacket of the model of 1959. It will be a sorry day for Canada when
Parliament is so distrustful of itself and its successors that.it surrenders its
power to change the law. Of course, the idea is absurd. If Parliament in the
future should decide that the law should be changed, it would simply preface
its enactment by the formula “Notwithstanding any thing contained in the
Canadian Bill of Rights”. The prohibition in the \Bill against abrogation, abridge-
ment and infringement of rights, in other words, is idle, and to the layman
misleading.

I emphasize the great respect shown by Canadian legislative bodies, the
courts and the executive for the protection of fundamental private rights.
There has been one, and so far as I know only one, serious departure, and that
was in the treatment given the accused persons investigated preliminary to the
spy trials, so called, in 1946. The methods used were made possible, however,
only by the War Measures Act and the regulations passed under it. Such
extraordinary powers are undoubtedly needed in times of war, invasion and
insurrection and I do not criticize their retention under the proposed Bill.
What I do stress is that the Bill if enacted, will be useless to prevent a repeti-

tion in like circumstances, of the methods used in dealmg with accused persons .
in 1946.

I have made clear that I am opposed to the enactment of the proposed
Bill even if expressly confined as at present to laws enacted by, or subject
to the legislative authority of the Parliament of Canada. Still more am I opposed
to an extension of the terms of the Bill to override, or rather purport to over-
ride provincial legislation that infringes upon the rights and freedoms therein
expressed. If such legislation were valid it would be unnecessary for the reasons
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already set out in full, and it would substitute either unqualified rights for the
delicately modulated rights fashioned by the courts and legislatures after cen-
turies of experience, or rights with implied qualifications fixed in the model
of today and incapable of adaptation to meet changing circumstances and public
opinion.

Such an attempt by Parliament to appropriate to itself a large part of the
subject matter of civil rights expressly assigned to the legislative powers of
the provinces would be resented fiercely as an invasion unwarranted either by
the B.N.A. Act or by any authoritative decision of the courts. For I repeat that
these rights without exception are private rights inherent in the individual and
the outcome of the ordinary law of the land. That they are frequently con-
sidered in text books on constitutional law does not alter their nature. “There
is no hard and fast definition of constitutional law. In the generally accepted
use of the term it means the rules of law, including binding conventions which
regulate the structure of the principal organs of government, and their relation-
ship to each other and determine their principal functions”. (Wade and Philips,
Constitutional Law, 3rd. ed., p. 2). Although the constitutional lawyer has a
particular interest in the means which the law provides for safeguarding
individual liberty, whether of the person or speech, the rights arise out of and
are protected by the ordinary law and for the most part fall directly within
the category of civil rights designated in section 92(13) of the B.N.A. Act. In
so far, of course, as they are protected by the criminal law they are subject
to the jurisdiction of Parliament, but this is because criminal law is so allotted
by section 91(27) and not because of any vague, indefinite constitutional
doctrine which some would read into the B.N.A. Act. Civil rights as a class
of subject assigned exclusively to the legislatures of the provinces is excepted
from the power given to Parliament to amend the constitution of Canada by
1949, c. 81 (U.K.). I do not think that this Council should recommend that the
Canadian Parliament should attempt any such invasion of provincial legislative
powers.

The suggestion that the Bill of Rights should be enacted by the Parliament
of Great Britain as part of the B.N.A. Act is even more objectionable than
having it enacted in its present form by the Parliament of Canada. If it were
made part of the B.N.A. Act it would be beyond the power of the Canadian
Parliament to amend it, and the law of Canada would either be distorted by
the absolute rights designated in section 2, or have those rights as qualified today
fixed on future generations if the courts were disposed to read those qualifica-
tions into the Bill. This would, indeed, be an abdication of its powers by the
Canadian Parliament, and a clear admission that in future it should not be
trusted to legislate soundly with regard to so-called fundamental private
rights. No action of Parliament in the past has warranted such an admission.

It will be apparent that'I do not support the first two recommedations set
out in Mr. Mundell’s memorandum, although I am in agreement with the third
that the language of the Bill requires clarification, particularly as suggested in
paragraphs 42 to 44 inclusive.

This committee stands adjourned until 2 p.m. tomorrow afternoon.

—The committee adjourned.
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APPENDIX “A"

CONVENTION
FOR THE PROTECTION OF HUMAN RIGHTS
AND FUNDAMENTAL FREEDOMS
AND
PROTOCOL -

CONVENTION s
DE SAUVEGARDE DES DROITS DE L’HOMME
ET DES LIBERTES FONDAMENTALES
. .
PROTOCOLE ADDITIONNEL
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for the Protection of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms

CONVENTION
de sauvegarde des Droits de I'homme et des libertés fondamentales

243



244 SPECIAL COMMITTEE

The Government signatory hereto, being Members of the Council of
Europe,
Considering the Universal Declaration of Human Rights proclaimed by
the General Assembly of the United Nations on 10th December
1948; ;

Considering that this Declaration aims at securing the universal and
effective recognition and observance of the Rights therein declared;

Considering that the aim of the Council of Europe is the achievement
of greater unity between its Members and that one of the methods
by which that aim is to be pursued is the maintenance and further
realisation of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms;

Reaffirming their profound belief in those Fundamental Freedoms which
are the foundation of justice and peace in the world and are best
maintained on the one hand by an effective political democracy
and on the other by a common understanding and observance of the

Human Rights upon which they depend;

Being resolved, as the Governments of European countries which are
like-minded and have a common heritage of political traditions,
ideals, freedom and the rule of law, to take the first steps for
the collective enforcement of certain of the Rights stated in the
Universal Declaration;

Have agreed as follows:

ARTICLE 1

The High Contracting Parties shall secure to everyone within their juris-
diction the rights and freedoms defined in Section I of this Convention.

SECTION I
ARTICLE 2

(1) Everyone’s right to life shall be protected by law. No one shall be
deprived of his life intentionally save in the execution of a sentence of a court
following his conviction of a crime for which this penalty is provided by law.

(2) Deprivaton of life shall not be regarded as inflicted in contravention
of this Article when it results from the use of force which is no more than

absolutely necessary:
(a) in defence of any person from unlawful violence;

(b) in order to effect a lawful arrest or to prevent the escape of a per-
son lawfully detained;
(¢) in action lawfully taken for the purpose of quelling a riot or insur-
rection.
ARTICLE 3
No one shall be subjected to torture or to inhuman or degrading treatment
or punishment.
ARTICLE 4
(1) No one shall be held in slavery or servitude.
(2) No one shall be required to perform forced or compulsory labour.
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Les Gouvernements signataires, Membres du Conseil de 1’Europe,

Considérant la Déclaration Universelle des Droits de I’homme, pro-
clamée par ’Assemblée Générale des Nations Unies le 10 décembre
1948;

Considérant que cette Déclaration tend & assurer la reconnaissance et
I’application universelles et effectives des droits qui y sont énoncés;

Considérant que le but du Conseil de I’Europe est de réaliser une union
plus étroite entre ses Membres, et que 'un des moyens d’atteindre
ce but est la sauvegarde et le développement des Droits de ’homme
et des libertés fondamentales;

Réaffirmant leur profond attachement & ces libertés fondamentales qui
constituent les assises mémes de la justice et de la paix dans le monde
et dont le maintien repose essentiellement sur un régime politique
véritablement démocratique, d’une part, et, d’autre part, sur une
conception commune et un commun respect des Droits de ’homme
dont ils se réclament;

Résolus, en tant que gouvernements d’Etats européens animés d’un méme
esprit et possédant un patrimoine commun d’idéal et de traditions
politiques, de respect de la liberté et de prééminence du droit, a
prendre les premiéres mesures propres a assurer la garantie collective
de certains des droits énoncés dans la Déclaration Universelle;

Sont convenus de ce qui suit:

ARTICLE 1

Les Hautes Parties Contractantes reconnaissent & toute personne relevant

de leur juridiction les droits et libertés définis au Titre I de la présente Con-
vention.

TITRE 1

ARTICLE 2

1. Le droit de toute personne a la vie est protégé par la loi. La mort ne
peut étre infligée & quiconque intentionnellement, sauf en exécution d’une

sentence capitale prononcée par un tribunal au cas ou le délit est puni de
cette peine par la loi.

2. La mort n’est pas considérée comme infligée en violation de cet article
da.ns les cas ou elle résulterait d’'un recours a la force rendu absolument néces-
saire:

a) pour assurer la défense de toute personne contre la violence illégale;

b) pour effectuer une arrestation réguliére ou pour empécher 1’évasion
d’une personne réguliérement détenue;

¢) pour réprimer, conformément a la loi, une émeute ou une insur-
rection.
ARTICLE 3
Nul ne peut étre soumis a la torture ni 2 des peines ou traitements inhu-
mains ou dégradants.
ARTICLE 4

1. Nul ne peut étre tenu en esclavage ni en servitude.

2. Nul ne peut étre astreint & accomplir un travail forcé ou obligatoire. :
23560-6—6%
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(3) For the purpose of this Article the term “forced or compulsory labour”
shall not include:

(a) any work required to be done in the ordinary course of detention
imposed according to the provisions of Article 5 of this Convention
or during conditional release from such detention;

(b) any service of a military character or, in case of conscientious
objectors in countries where they are recognized, service exacted
instead of compulsory military service;

(¢) any service exacted in case of an emergency or calamity threaten-
ing the life or well-being of the community;

(d) any work or service which forms part of normal civic obligations.

ARTICLE 5

(1) Everyone has the right to liberty and security of person.

No one shall be deprived of his liberty save in the following cases and in
accordance with a procedure prescribed by law:

(a) the lawful detention of a person after conviction by a competent
court;

(b) the lawful arrest or detention of a person for non-compliance with
the lawful order of a court or in order to secure the fulfilment of any
obligation prescribed by law;

(c¢) the lawful arrest or detention of a person effected for the purpose of
bringing him before the competent legal authority on reasonable
suspicion of having committed an offence or when it is reasonably
considered necessary to prevent his committing an offence or fleeing
after having done so;

(d) the detention of a minor by lawful order for the purpose of educa-
tional supervision or his lawful detention for the purpose of bringing
him before the competent legal authority;

(e) the lawful detention of persons for the prevention of the spreading
of infectious diseases, of persons of unsound mind, alcoholics or
drug addicts or vagrants; '

(f) the lawful arrest or detention of a person to prevent his effecting
an unauthorized entry into the country or of a person against whom
action is being taken with a view to deportation or extradition.

(2) Everyone who is arrested shall be informed promptly, in a language
which he understands, of the reasons for his arrest and of any charge against

him.

(3) Everyone arrested or detained in accordance with the provisions of
paragraph 1 (c) of this Article shall be brought promptly before a judge or
other officer authorized by law to exercise judicial power and shall be entitled
to trial within a reasonable time or to release pending trial. Release may be
conditioned by guarantees to appear for trial.

(4) Everyone who is deprived of his liberty by arrest or detention shall

be entitled to take proceedings by which the lawfulness of his detention shall
be decided speedily by a court and his release ordered if the detention is not

lawful.

(5) Everyone who has been the victim of arrest or detention in contra-
vention of the provisions of this Article shall have an enforceable right to
compensation.
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3. N’est pas considéré comme “travail forcé ou obligatoire” au sens du
présent article:

a) tout travail requis normalement d’une personne soumise a la déten-
tion dans les conditions prévues par l'article 5 de la présente Con-
vention, ou durant sa mise en liberté conditionnelle;

b) tout service de caractére militaire ou, dans le cas d’objecteurs de
conscience dans les pays ou l'objection de conscience est reconnue
comme légitime, & un autre service a la place du service militaire
obligatoire;

¢) tout service requis dans le cas de crises ou de calamités qui mena-
cent la vie ou le bien-étre de la communauté;

d) tout travail ou service formant partie des obligations civiques
normales.

ARTICLE 5

1. Toute personne a droit & la liberté et a la streté. Nul ne peut étre privé
de sa liberté, sauf dans les cas suivants et selon les voies légales:
a) s’il est détenu réguliérement aprés condamnation par un tribunal
compétent;
b) s’il a fait I'objet d'une arrestation ou d’'une détention réguliéres pour
insoumission a une ordonnance rendue, conformément a la loi, par

un tribunal ou en vue de garantir l’exécution d’une obligation
prescrite par la loi;

c) s’il a été arrété et détenu en vue d’étre conduit devant l'autorité
judiciaire compétente, lorsqu’il y a des raisons plausibles de soup-
conner qu’'il a commis une infraction ou qu’il y a des motifs rai-
sonnables de croire a4 la nécessité de 'empécher de commettre une
infraction ou de s’enfuir aprés I'accomplissement de celle-ci;

d) ¢’'il s'agit de la détention réguliére d’un mineur, décidée pour son
éducation surveillée ou de sa détention réguliére, afin de le traduire
devant lautorité compétente;

e_) s’il s'agit de la détention réguliére d’une personne susceptible de
propager une maladie contagieuse, d’un aliéné, d’un alcoolique, d’un
toxicomane ou d’un vagabond;

f) s'il s’agit de l'arrestation ou de la détention réguliéres d’'une per-
sonne pour l'empécher de pénétrer irréguliérement dans le terri-

toire, ou contre laquelle une procédure d’expulsion ou d’extradition
est en cours.

2. Toute personne arrétée doit étre informée, dans le plus court délai et

dans une langue qu’elle comprend, des raisons de son arrestation et de toute
accusation portée contre elle.

3. Toute personne arrétée ou détenue, dans les conditions prévues au para-
graphe 1 c¢) du présent article, doit étre aussitét traduite devant un juge ou un
autre magistrat habilité par la loi & exercer des fonctions judiciaires et a le
droit d’étre jugée dans un délai raisonnable, ou libérée pendant la procédure. La
mise en liberté peut étre subordonnée & une garantie assurant la comparution
de lintéressé a I’audience.

4. Toute personne privée de sa liberté par arrestation ou détention a le
droit d’introduire un recours devant un tribunal, afin qu’il statue a bref délai
ﬁ la? légalité de sa défention et ordonne sa libération si la détention est

gale,

5. Toute personne victime d’une arrestation ou d’une détention dans des
conditions contraires aux dispositions de cet article a droit & réparation.



248 SPECIAL COMMITTEE
ARTICLE 6

(1) In the determination of his civil rights and obligations or of any
criminal charge against him, everyone is entitled to a fair and public hearing
within a reasonable time by an independent and impartial tribunal established
by law. Judgment shall be pronounced publicly but the press and public may be
excluded from all or part of the trial in the interests of morals, public order
or national security in a democratic society, where the interests of juveniles or
the protection of the private life of the parties so require, or to the extent
strictly necessary in the opinion of the court in special circumstances where
publicity would prejudice the interests of justice.

(2) Everyone charged with a criminal offence shall be presumed innocent
until proved guilty according to law.

(3) Everyone charged with a criminal offence has the following minimum
rights:

a) to be informed promptly, in a language which he understands and
in detail, of the nature and cause of the accusation against him;

b) to have adequate time and facilities for the preparation of his
defence;

c¢) to defend himself in person or through legal assistance of his own
choosing or, if he has not sufficient means to pay for legal assistance,
to be given it free when the interests of justice so require;

d) to examine or have examined witnesses against him and to obtain
the attendance and examination of witnesses on his behalf under the
same conditions as witnesses against him;

e) to have the free assistance of an interpreter if he cannot understand
or speak the language used in court.

ARTICLE 7

" (1) No one shall be held guilty of any criminal offence on account of any
act or omission which did not constitute a criminal offence under national or
international law at the time when it was committed. Nor shall a heavier
penalty be imposed than the one that was applicable at the time the criminal
offence was committed. _

(2) This Article shall not prejudice the trial and punishment of any person
for any act or omission which, at the time when it was committed, was gnmmal
according to the general principles of law recognised by civilised nations.

ARTICLE 8

(1) Everyone has the right to respect for his private and family life, his
home and his correspondence.

(2) There shall be no interference by a public authority with the exex:cise
of this right except such as is in accordance with the law and is necessary in a
democratic society in the interests of national security, public safety or the
economic well-being of the country, for the prevention of disorder or crime,
for the protection of health or morals, or for the protection of the rights and
freedoms of others.




eSS

]

HUMAN RIGHTS AND FUNDAMENTAL FREEDOMS 249

ARTICLE 6

1. Toute personne a droit & ce que sa cause soit entendue équitablement,
publiquement et dans un délai raisonnable, par un tribunal indépendant et im-
partial, établi par la loi, qui décidera, soit des contestations sur ses droits et
obligations de caractére civil, soit du bien-fondé de toute accusation en matiére
pénale dirigée contre elle. Le jugement doit étre rendu publiquement, mais
I’accés de la salle d’audience peut étre interdit a la presse et au public pendant
la totalité ou une partie du procés dans l'intérét de la moralité, de l’ordre
public ou de la sécurité nationale dans une société démocratique, lorsque les
intéréts des mineurs ou la protection de la vie privée des parties au proces
P’exigent, ou dans la mesure jugée strictement nécessaire par le tribunal, lors-
que dans des circonstances spéciales la publicité serait de nature a porter
atteinte aux intéréts de la justice.

2. Toute personne accusée d’une infraction est présumée innocente jusqu’a
ce que sa culpabilité ait été légalement établie,

3. Tout accusé a droit notamment a:

a) étre informé, dans le plus court délai, dans une langue qu’il com-
prend et d’une maniére détaillée, de la nature et de la cause de
Paccusation portée contre lui;

b) disposer du temps et des facilités nécessafres 2 la préparation de sa
défense;

c) se défendre lui-méme ou avoir l’assistance d’un défenseur de son
choix et, s’il n’a pas les moyens de rémunérer un défenseur, pouvoir
étre assisté gratuitement par un avocat d’office, lorsque les intéréts
de la justice l'exigent;

d) interroger ou faire interroger les témoins a charge et obtenir la
convocation et 'interrogation des témoins a décharge dans les mémes
conditions que les témoins a charge;

e) se faire assister gratuitement d’un interpréte, s’il ne comprend pas
ou ne parle pas la langue employée a ’audience.

ARTICLE 7

1. Nul ne peut étre condamné pour une action ou une omission qui, au mo-
ment ou elle a été commise, ne constituait pas une infraction d’aprés le droit na-
tional ou international. De méme il n’est infligé aucune peine plus forte que
celle qui était applicable au moment o I'infraction a été commise.

2. Le présent article ne portera pas atteinte au jugement et a la punition
d’une personne coupable d’'une action ou d’une omission qui, au moment ol

elle a été commise, était criminelle d’aprés les principes généraux de droit
reconnus par les nations civilisées.

ARTICLE 8

1. Toute personne a droit au respect de sa vie privée et familiale, de son
domicile et de sa correspondance.,

2. 11 ne peut y avoir ingérence d’une autorité publique dans I’exercice de
ce droit que pour autant que cette ingérence est prévue par la loi et qu’elle con-
stitue une mesure qui, dans une société démocratique, est nécessaire a la sécurité
nationale, & la siireté publique, au bien-étre économique du pays, a la défense
de l'ordre et a la prévention des infractions pénales, a la protection de la santé
ou de la morale, ou a la protection des droits et libertés d’autrui.
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ARTICLE 9

(1) Everyone has the right to freedom of thought, conscience and religion;
this right includes freedom to change his religion or belief and freedom, either
alone or in community with others and in public or private, to manifest his
religion or belief, in worship, teaching, practice and observance.

(2) Freedom to manifest one’s religion or beliefs shall be subject only to
such limitations as are prescribed by law and are necessary in a democratic
society in the interests of public safety, for the protection of public order,
health or morals, or for the protection of the rights and freedoms of others.

ARTICLE 10

(1) Everyone has the right to freedom of expression. This right shall include
freedom to hold opinions and to receive and impart information and ideas
without interference by public authority and regardless of frontiers. This
Article shall not prevent States from requiring the licensing of broadcasting,
television or cinema enterprises.

B (2) The exercise of these freedoms, since it carries with it duties and re-
sponsibilities, may be subject to such formalities, conditions, restrictions or
penalties as are prescribed by law and are necessary in a democratic society,

! in the interests of national security, territorial integrity or public safety, for

{ the prevention of disorder or crime, for the protection of health or morals, for

the protection of the reputation or rights of others, for preventing the disclo-

sure of information received in confidence, or maintaining the authority and
impartiality of the judiciary.

[

ARTICLE 11

(1) Everyone has the right to freedom of peaceful assembly and to free-
dom of association with others, including the right to form and to join trade
unions for the protection of his interests.

(2) No restrictions shall be placed on the exercise of these rights other
than such as are prescribed by law and are necessary in a democratic society
in the interests of national security or public safety, for the prevention of dis-
order or crime, for the protection of health or morals or for the protection of the
rights and freedoms of others. This Article shall not prevent the imposition
of lawful restrictions on the exercise of these rights by members of the armed
forces, of the police or of the administration of the State.

ARTICLE 12

Men and women of marriageable age have the right to marry and to found
a family, according the the national laws governing the exercise of this right.

ARTICLE 13

Everyone whose rights and freedoms as set forth in this Convention are
violated shall have an effective remedy before a national authority notwith-
standing that the violation has been committed by persons acting in an official
capacity.
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ARTICLE 9

1. Toute personne a droit a la liberté de pensée, de conscience et de reli-
gion; ce droit implique la liberté de changer de religion ou de conviction, ainsi
que la liberté de manifester sa religion ou sa conviction individuellement ou
collectivement, en public ou en privé, par le culte, ’enseignement, les pratiques
et I'accomplissement des rites.

2. La liberté de manifester sa religion ou ses convictions ne peut faire
T’objet d’autres restrictions que celles qui, prévues par la loi, constituent des
mesures nécessaires, dans une société démocratique, a la sécurité publique, a
la protection de l'ordre, de la santé ou de la morale publiques, ou a la pro-
tection des droits et libertés d’autrui.

ARTICLE 10

1. Toute personne a droit a la liberté d’expression. Ce droit comprend la
liberté d’opinion et la liberté de recevoir ou de communiquer des informations
ou des idées sans qu'il puisse y avoir ingérence d’autorités publiques et sans
considération de frontiére. Le présent article n’empéche pas les KEtats de sou-

mettre les entreprises de radiodiffusion, de cinéma ou de télévision a un régime
d’autorisations.

2. L’exercise de ces libertés comportant des devoirs et des responsabilités
peut étre soumis a certaines formalités, conditions, restrictions ou sanctions,
prévues par la loi, qui constituent des mesures nécessaires, dans une société
démocratique, a la sécurité nationale, a I'intégrité territoriale ou a la sfreté
publique, a la défense de 'ordre et a la prévention du crime, & la protection de
la santé ou de la morale, a la protection de la réputation ou des droits d’autrui,
pour empécher la divulgation d’informations confidentielles ou pour garantir
Pautorité et I'impartialité du pouvoir judiciaire.

ARTICLE 11

1. Toute personne a droit a la liberté de réunion pacifique et a la liberté
d’association, y compris le droit de fonder avec d’autres des syndicats et de
s’affilier & des syndicats pour la défense de ses intéréts.

2. L’exercice de ces droits ne peut faire I'objet d’autres restrictions que
celles qui, prévues par la loi, constituent des mesures nécessaires, dans une
société démocratique, & la sécurité nationale, a la sGreté publique, a la défense
de I'ordre et a la prévention du crime, a la protection de la santé ou de la morale,
ou a la protection des droits et libertés d’autrui. Le présent article n’interdit
pas que des restrictions légitimes soient imposées a ’exercice de ces droits par
les membres des forces armées, de la police ou de 'administration de I’Etat.

ARTICLE 12 .
A partir de I'age nubile, ’homme et la femme ont le droit de se marier et
de fonder une famille selon les lois nationales régissant I’exercice de ce droit.

ARTICLE 13

Toute personne dont les droits et libertés reconnus dans la présente Conven-
tion ont été violés, a droit & loctroi d’un recours effectif devant une instance
nationale, alors méme que la violation aurait été commise par des personnes
agissant dans 'exercice de leurs fonctions officielles.
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ARTICLE 14

The enjoyment of the rights and freedoms set forth in this Convention shall
be secured without discrimination on any ground such as sex, race, colour,
language, religion, political or other opinion, natignal or social origin, associa-
tion with a national minority, property, birth or other status.

ARTICLE 15

(1) In time of war or other public emergency threatening the life of the
nation any High Contracting Party may take measures derogating from its
obligations under this Convention to the extent strictly required by the exigen-
cies of the situation, provided that such measures are not inconsistent with its
other obligations under international law.

(2) No derogation from Article 2, except in respect of deaths resulting
from lawful acts of war, or from Articles 3, 4 (paragraph 1) and 7 shall be made
under this provision.

(3) Any High Contracting Party availing itself of this right of derogation
shall keep the Secretary-General of the Council of Europe fully informed of the
measures which it has taken and the reasons therefor. It shall also inform
the Secretary-General of the Council of Europe when such measures have ceased
to operate and the provisions of the Convention are again being fully executed.

ARTICLE 16

Nothing in Articles 10, 11 and 14 shall be regarded as preventihg the High
Contracting Parties from imposing restrictions on the political activity of aliens.

ARTICLE 17

Nothing in this Convention may be interpreted as implying for any State,
group or person any right to engage in any activity or perform any act aimed
at the destruction of any of the rights and freedoms set forth herein or at their
limitation to a greater extent than is provided for in the Convention.

ARTICLE 18

The restrictions permitted under this Convention to the said rights and
freedoms shall not be applied for any purpose other than those for which they
have been prescribed.

SECTION II

ARTICLE 19

To ensure the observance of the engagements undertaken by the High
Contracting Parties in the present Convention, there shall be set up:

(1) A European Commission of Human Rights hereinafter referred to as
“the Commission”;

(2) A FEuropean Court of Human Rights, hereinafter referred to as
“the Court”.
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ARTICLE 14

La jouissance des droits et libertés reconnus dans la présente Convention
doit étre assurée, sans distinction aucune, fondée notamment sur le sexe, la
race, la couleur, la langue, la religion, les opinions politiques ou toutes autres
opinions, l'origine nationale ou sociale, I'appartenance a une minorité nationale,
la fortune, la naissance ou toute autre situation.

ARTICLE 15

1. En cas de guerre ou en cas d’autre danger public menacant la vie de la
nation, toute Haute Partie Contractante peut prendre des mesures dérogeant
aux obligations prévueés par le présente Convention, dans la stricte mesure ol
la situation I’exige et 4 la condition que ces mesures ne soient pas en contradic-
tion avec les autres obligations découlant du droit international.

2. La disposition précédente n’autorise aucune dérogation a l’article 2,
sauf pour le cas de décés résultant d’actes licites de guerre, et aux articles 3,
4 (paragraphe 1) et 7.

3. Toute Haute Partie Contractante qui exerce ce droit de dérogation
tient le Secrétaire Général du Conseil de I’Europe pleinement informé des me-
sures prises et des motifs qui les ont inspirées. Elle doit également informer
le Secrétaire Général du Conseil de I’Europe de la date & laquelle ces mesures

ont cessé d’étre en vigueur et les dispositions de la Convention recgoivent de
nouveau pleine application.

ARTICLE 16

Aucune des dispositions des articles 10, 11 et 14 ne peut étre considérée
comme interdisant aux Hautes Parties Contractantes d’'imposer des restrictions
a Yactivité politique des étrangers.

ARTICLE 17

Aucune des dispositions de la présente Convention ne peut étre interpré-
tée comme impliquant pour un Etat, un groupement ou un individu, un droit
quelconque de se livrer & une activité ou d’accomplir un acte visant a la des-
truction des droits ou libertés reconnus dans la présente Convention ou a des

limitations plus amples de ces droits et libertés que celles prévues i ladite
Convention.

ARTICLE 18

. Les restrictions qui, aux termes de la présente Convention, sont appor-
tées auxdits droits et libertés ne peuvent étre appliquées que dans le but pour
lequel elles ont été prévues.

TITRE II

ARTICLE 19
Afin d’assurer le respect des engagements résultant pour les Hautes Par-
ties Contractantes de la présente Convention, il est institué:

a) une Commission européenne des Droits de ’homme, ci-dessous nom-
mée «la Commission»;

b) une Cour européenne des Droits de I’homme, ci-dessous nommée
«la Cour»,
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SECTION III
ARTICLE 20

The Commission shall consist of a number of members equal to that of
the High Contracting Parties. No two members of the Commission may be
nationals of the same State.

ARTICLE 21

(1) The members of the Commission shall be elected by the Committee
of Ministers by an absolute majority of votes, from a list of names drawn up
by the Bureau of the Consultative Assembly; each group of the Representa-
tives of the High Contracting Parties in the Consultative Assembly shall put
forward three candidates, of whom two at least shall be its nationals.

(2) As far as applicable, the same procedure shall be followed to com-
plete the Commission in the event of other States subsequently becoming
Parties to this Commission, and in filling casual vacancies.

ARTICLE 22

(1) The members of the Commission shall be elected for a.period of six
years. They may be re-elected. However, of the members elected at the
first election, the terms of seven members shall expire at the end of three
years.

(2) The members whose terms are to expire at the end of the initial
period of three years shall be chosen by lot by the Secretary-General of the
Council of Europe immediately after the first election has been completed.

(3) A member of the Commission elected to replace a member whose term
of office has not expired shall hold office for the remainder of his predecessor’s
term. ;

(4) The members of the Commission shall hold office until replaced. After
having been replaced, they shall continue to deal with such cases as they al-
ready have under consideration.

ARTICLE 23

The members of the Commission shall sit on the Commission in their in-
dividual capacity.

ARTICLE 24

Any High Contracting Party may refer to the Commission, through the
Secretary-General of the Council of Europe, any alleged breach of the pro-
visions of the Convention by another High Contracting Party.

ARTICLE 25

(1) The Commission may receive petitions addressed to the Secretary-
General of the Council of Europe from any person, non-governmental organi-
sation or group of individuals claiming to be the victim of a violation by one
of the High Contracting Parties of the rights set forth in this Convention, pro-
vided that the High Contracting Party against which the complaint has been
lodged has declared that it recognises the competence of the Commission to
receive such petitions. Those of the High Contracting Parties who have made
such a declaration undertake not to hinder in any way the effective exercise of
this right.

(2) Such declarations may be made for a specific period.
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TITRE III
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ARTICLE 20

La Commission se compose d’un nombre de membres égal a celui des
Hautes Parties Contractantes. La Commission ne peut comprendre plus d’un
ressortissant du méme Etat.
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ARTICLE 21

1. Les membres de la Commission sont élus par le Comité des Ministres
a la majorité absolue des voix, sur une liste de noms dressée par le Bureau de
I’Assemblée Consultative; chaque groupe de représentants des Hautes Parties
Contractantes a I’Assemblée Consultative présente trois candidats dont deux
au moins seront de sa nationalité.

2. Dans la mesure ou elle est applicable, la méme procédure est suivie pour
compléter la Commission au cas ou d’autres Etats deviendraient ultérieurement
Parties a la présente Convention, et pour pourvoir aux siéges devenus vacants.

ARTICLE 22

1. Les membres de la Commission sont:élus pour une durée de six ans.
Ils sont rééligibles. Toutefois, en ce qui concerne les membres désignés a la

premiére élection, les fonctions de sept membres prendront fin au bout de
trois ans.

2. Les membres dont les fonctions prendront fin au terme de la période
initiale de trois ans, sont désignés par tirage au sort effectué par le Secrétaire
Général du Conseil de I'Europe immédiatement aprés qu’il aura été procédé a
la premiére élection.

3. Le membre de la Commission élu en remplacement d’'un membre dont
le mandat n’est pas expiré achéve le terme du mandat de son prédécesseur.

4. Les membres de la Commission restent en fonctions jusqu’a leur rempla-

cement. Aprés ce remplacement, ils continuent de connaitre des affaires dont
ils sont déja saisis.

ARTICLE 23

Les membres de la Commission siégent 4 la Commission a titre individuel.

ARTICLE 24

Toute Partie Contractante peut saisir la Commission, par l'intermédiaire
du Secrétaire Général du Conseil de I’Europe, de tout manquement aux dispo-

sitions de la présente Convention qu’elle croira pouvoir étre imputé a une autre
Partie Contractante.

ARTICLE 25

1. La Commission peut étre saisie d’une requéte adressée au Secrétaire
Général du Conseil de ’Europe par toute personne physique, toute organisation
non gouvernementale ou tout groupe de particuliers, qui se prétend victime
d’une violation par I'une des Hautes Parties Contractantes des droits reconnus
dans la présente Convention, dans le cas ou la Haute Partie Contractante mise
en cause a déclaré reconnaitre la compétence de la Commission dans cette
matiére. Les Hautes Parties Contractantes ayant souscrit une telle déclaration
s’engagent 4 n’entraver par aucune mesure 'exercice efficace de ce droit.

2. Ces déclarations peuvent étres faites pour une durée déterminée.
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(3) The declarations shall be deposited with the Secretary-General of the
Council of Europe who shall transmit copies thereof to the High Contracting
Parties and publish them.

(4) The Commission shall only exercise the powers provided for in this
Article when at least six High Contracting Parties are bound by declarations
made in accordance with the preceding paragraphs.

ARTICLE 26

The Commission may only deal with the matter after all domestic remedies
have been exhausted, according to the generally recognised rules of interna-
tional law, and within a period of six months from the date on which the final
decision was taken.

ARTICLE 27

(1) The Commission shall not deal with any petition submitted under
Article 25 which
(a) is anonymous, or
(b) is substantially the same as a matter which has already been
examined by the Commission or has already been submitted to an-
other procedure of international investigation or settlement and if it
contains no relevant new information. '

(2) The Commission shall consider inadmissible any petition submitted
under Article 25 which it considers incompatible with the provisions of the
present Convention, manifestly ill-founded, or an abuse of the right of
petition.

(3) The Commission shall reject any petition referred to it which it
considers inadmissible under Article 26.

ARTICLE 28

In the event of the Commission accepting a petition referred to it:

(a) it shall, with a view to ascertaining the facts, undertake together
with the representatives of the parties an examination of the
petition and, if need be, an investigation, for the effective conduct
of which the States concerned shall furnish all necessary facilities,
after an exchange of views with the Commission;

(b) it shall place itself at the disposal of the parties concerned with a
view to securing a friendly settlement of the matter on the basis of
respect for Human Rights as defined in this Convention.

ARTICLE 29

(1) The Commission shall perform the functions set out in Article 28 by
means of a Sub-Commission consisting of seven members of the Commission.

(2) Each of the parties concerned may appoint as members of this Sub-
Commission a person of its choice.

(3) The remaining members shall be chosen by lot in accordance with
arrangements prescribed in the Rules of Procedure of the Commission.

ARTICLE 30

If the Sub-Commission succeeds in effecting a friendly settlement in
accordance with Article 28, it shall draw up a Report which shall be sent to
the States concerned, to the Committee of Ministers and to the Secretary-
General of the Council of Europe for publication. This Report shall be confined
to a brief statement of the facts and the solution reached.
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3. Elles sont remises au Secrétaire Général du Conseil de I’Europe, qui
en transmet copies aux Hautes Parties Contractantes et en assure la publica-
tion.

4. La Commission n’exercera la compétence qui lui est attribuée par le
présent article que lorsque six Hautes Parties Contractantes au moins se trou-
veront liées par la déclaration prévue aux paragraphes précédents.

ARTICLE 26

La Commission ne peut étre saisie qu’aprés l’épuisement des voies de
recours internes, tel qu’il est entendu selon les principes de droit international
généralement reconnus et dans le délai de six mois, a partir de la date de la
décision interne définitive.

ARTICLE 27

1. La Commission ne retient aucune requéte introduite par application de
I’article 25, lorsque:

a) elle est anonyme;

b) elle est essentiellement la méme qu’une requéte précédemment exa-
minée par la Commission ou déja soumise a une autre instance
internationale d’enquéte ou de réglement et si elle ne contient pas
de faits nouveaux.

2. La Commission déclare irrecevable toute requéte introduite par applica-
tion de l’article 25, lorsqu’elle estime la requéte incompatible avec les dispo-
sitions de la présente Convention, manifestement mal fondée ou abusive.

3. La Commission rejette toute requéte qu’elle considére comme irrece-
vable par application de Varticle 26.

ARTICLE 28

Dans le cas ou1 la Commission retient la requéte:

a) afin d’établir les faits, elle procéde & un examen contradictoire de
la requéte avec les représentants des parties et, s’il y a lieu, a4 une
enquéte pour la conduite efficace de laquelle les Etats intéressés

fourniront toutes facilités nécessaires, aprés échange de vues avec
la Commission;

b) elle se met a la disposition des intéressés en vue de parvenir a un
réglement amiable de I’affaire qui s’inspire du respect des Droits de
Thomme, tel que le reconnait la présente Convention.

ARTICLE 29

1. La Commission remplit les fonctions prévues a l’article 28 au moyen
d’'une sous-commission composée de sept membres de la Commission.

2. Chaque intéressé peut désigner un membre de son choix pour faire
partie de la sous-commission.

3. Les autres membres sont désignés par tirage au sort, conformément aux
dispositions prévues par le réglement intérieur de la Commission.

ARrTICLE 30

Si elle parvient a obtenir un réglement amiable, conformément a 1’article 28,
la sous-commission dresse un rapport qui est transmis aux Etats intéressés, au
Comité des Ministres et au Secrétaire Général du Conseil de I’Europe, aux fins
de publication. Ce rapport se limite a2 un bref exposé des faits et de la solution
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ARTICLE 31

(1) If a solution is not reached, the Commission shall draw up a Report
on the facts and state its opinion as to whether the facts found disclose a
breach by the State concerned of its obligations under the Convention. The
opinions of all the members of the Commission on this point may be stated in
the Report.

(2) The Report shall be transmitted to the Committee of Ministers. It
shall also be transmitted to the States concerned, who shall not be at liberty
to publish it.

(3) In transmitting the Report to the Committee of Ministers the Com-
mission may make such proposals as it thinks fit.

ARTICLE 32

(1) If the question is not referred to the Court in accordance with Article
48 of this Convention within a period of three months from the date of the
transmission of the Report to the Committee of Ministers, the Committee of
' Ministers shall decide by a majority of two-thirds of the members entitled
to sit on the Committee whether there has been a violation of the Convention.

(2) In the affirmative case the Committee of Ministers shall prescribe a
period during which the High Contracting Party concerned must take the
measures required by the decisions of the Committee of Ministers.

(3) If the High Contracting Party concerned has not taken satisfactory
measures within the prescribed period, the Committee of Ministers shall
decide by the majority provided for in paragraph (1) above what effect
shall be given to its original decision and shall publish the Report.

(4) The High Contracting Parties undertake to regard as binding on them
any decision which the Committee of Ministers may take in application of the
preceding paragraphs.

ARTICLE 33

The Commission shall meet in camera.

ARTICLE 34

The Commission shall take its decisions by a majority of the Members
present and voting; the Sub-Commission shall take its decisions by a majority
of its members.

ARTICLE 35

The Commission shall meet as the circumstances require. The meetings
shall be convened by the Secretary-General of the Council of Europe.

ARTICLE 36

The Commission shall draw up its own rules of procedure.

ARrTICLE 37
The secretariat of the Commission shall be provided by the Secretary-Gen-
eral of the Council of Europe.
SECTION 1V
ARTICLE 38

The European Court of Human Rights shall consist of a number of judges
equal to that of the Members of the Council of Europe. No two judges may
be nationals of the same State.

-
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ARTICLE 31

1. Si une solution n’a pu intervenir, la Commission rédige un rapport dans
lequel elle constate les faits et formule un avis sur le point de savoir si les faits
constatés révelent, de la part de I’Etat intéressé, une violation des obligations
qui lui incombent aux termes de la Convention. Les opinions de tous les mem-
bres de la Commission sur ce point peuvent étre exprimées dans ce rapport.

2. Le rapport est transmis au Comité des Ministres; il est également com-
muniqué aux Etats intéressés, qui n’ont pas la faculté de le publier.

3. En transmettant le rapport au Comité des Ministres, la Commission peut
formuler les propositions qu’elle juge appropriées.

ARTICLE 32

1. Si, dans un délai de trois mois a dater de la transmission au Comité des
Ministres du rapport de la Commission, ’affaire n’est pas déférée a la Cour par
application de l’article 48 de la présente Convention, le Comité des Ministres
prend, par un vote 2 la majorité des deux tiers des représentants ayant le droit
de siéger au Comité, une décision sur la question de savoir s’il y a eu ou non
une violation de la Convention.

2. Dans l’affirmative, le Comité des Ministres fixe un délai dans lequel la
Haute Partie Contractante intéressée doit prendre les mesures qu’entraine
la décision du Comité des Ministres.

3. Si la Haute Partie Contractante intéressée n’a pas adopté des mesures
satisfaisantes dans le délai imparti, le Comité des Ministres donne & sa décision
initiale, par la majorité prévue au paragraphe 1 ci-dessus, les suites qu’elle
comporte et publie le rapport.

4. Les Hautes Parties Contractantes s’engagent & considérer comme obli-
gatoire pour elles toute décision que le Comité des Ministres peut prendre en
application des paragraphes précédents.

ARTICLE 33
La Commission siége a huis clos.

ARTICLE 34
Les décisions de la Commission sont prises a la majorité des membres pré-
sents et votant; les décisions de la sous-commission sont prises a la majorité
de ses membres.
ARTICLE 35
La Commission se réunit lorsque les circonstances l'exigent. Elle est
convoquée par le Secrétaire Général du Conseil de I’Europe.
ARTICLE 36
La Commission établit son réglement intérieur.

ARTICLE 37
Le secrétariat de la Commission est assuré par le Secrétaire Général du
Conseil de I’Europe.

TITRE IV

ARTICLE 38

La Cour européenne des Droits de ’homme se compose d’un nombre de
juges égal a celui des Membres du Conseil de 'Europe. Elle ne peut comprendre
plus d’un ressortissant d’'un méme Etat.

23560-6—7 ;
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ARTICLE 39

(1) The members of the Court shall be elected by the Consultative As-
sembly by a majority of the votes cast from a list of persons nominated by the
Members of the Council of Europe; each Member shall nominate three candi-
dates, of whom two at least shall be its nationals.

(2) As far as applicable, the same procedure shall be followed to com-
plete the Court in the event of the admission of new Members of the Council of
Europe, and in filling casual vacancies.

(3) The candidates shall be of high moral character and must either pos-
sess the qualifications required for appointment to high judicial office or be
jurisconsults of recognised competence.

ARTICLE 40

(1) The members of the Court shall be elected for a period of nine years.
They may be re-elected. However, of the members elected at the first election
the terms of four members shall expire at the end of three years, and the terms
of four more members shall expire at the end of six years.

(2) The members whose terms are to expire at the end of the initial periods
of three and six years shall be chosen by lot by the Secretary-General immedi-
ately after the first election has been completed.

(3) A member of the Court elected to replace a member whose term of
office has not expired shall hold office for the remainder of his predecessor’s term.

(4) The members of the Court shall hold office until replaced. After having
been replaced, they shall continue to deal with such cases as they already have
under consideration.

ARTICLE 41
The Court shall elect its President and Vice-President for a period of three
years. They may be re-elected.
ARTICLE 42
The members of the Court shall receive for each day of duty a compensation
to be determined by the Committee of Ministers.
ARTICLE 43

For the consideration of each case brought before it the Court shall consist
of a Chamber composed of seven judges. There shall sit as an ex officio member
of the Chamber the judge who is a national of any State party concerned, or,
if there is none, a person of its choice who shall sit in the capacity of judge;
the names of the other judges shall be chosen by lot by the President before
the opening of the case.

; ARTICLE '44
Only the High Contracting Parties and the Commission shall have the right
to bring a case before the Court. .
ARTICLE 45

The jurisdiction of the Court shall extend to all cases concerning the inter-
pretation and application of the present Convention which the High (}’ontract-
ing Parties or the Commission shall refer to it in accordance with Article 48.
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ARTICLE 39

1. Les membres de la Cour sont élus par I’Assemblée Consultative a la
majorité. des voix exprimées sur une liste de personnes présentée par les
Membres du Conseil de 1'’Europe, chacun de ceux-ci devant présenter trois
candidats, dont deux au moins de sa nationalité.

2. Dans la mesure ou elle est applicable, la méme procédure est suivie pour
compléter la Cour en cas d’admission de nouveaux Membres au Conseil de
I’Europe, et pour pourvoir aux siéges devenus vacants.

3. Les candidats devront jouir de la plus haute considération morale et
réunir les conditions requises pour I’exercice de hautes fonctions judiciaires ou
étre des jurisconsultes possédant une compétence notoire.

ARTICLE 40

1. Les membres de la Cour sont élus pour une durée de neuf ans. Ils sont
rééligibles. Toutefois, en ce qui concerne les membres désignés a la premiére
élection, les fonctions de quatre des membres prendront fin au bout de trois ans,
celles de quatre autres membres prendront fin au bout de six ans.

2. Les membres dont les fonctions prendront fin au terme des périodes
initiales de trois et six ans, sont désignés par tirage au sort effectué par le Secré-
taire Général du Conseil de I’Europe, immédiatement aprés qu’il aura été
procédé a la premiére élection.

3. Le membre de la Cour élu en remplacement d’'un membre dont le
mandat n’est pas expiré achéve le terme du mandat de son prédécesseur.

4. Les membres de la Cour restent en fonctions jusqu’a leur remplacement.

Apreés ce remplacement, ils continuent de connaitre des affaires dont ils sont
déja saisis.

ARTICLE 41

La Cour élit son Président et son Vice-Président pour une durée de trois
ans. Ceux-ci sont rééligibles.

ARTICLE 42

Les membres de la Cour recoivent une indemnité par jour de fonctions, a
fixer par le Comité des Ministres.

ARTICLE 43

Pour I'examen de chaque affaire portée devant elle, la Cour est constituée
en une Chambre composée de sept juges. En feront partie d’office le juge ressor-
tissant de tout Etat intéressé ou, a défaut, une personne de son choix pour
siéger en qualité de juge; les noms des autres juges sont tirés au sort, avant
le début de I’examen de I'affaire, par les soins du Président.

ARTICLE 44

Seules les Hautes Parties Contractantes et la Commission ont qualxté pour
se présenter devant la Cour.

ARTICLE 45

La compétence de la Cour s’étend a toutes les affaires concernant 'interpré-
tation et 'application de la présente Convention que les Hautes Parties Contrac-

:arites 48ou la Commission lui soumettront, dans les conditions prévues par l'ar-
icle

23560-6—7%
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ARTICLE 46

(1) Any of the High Contracting Parties may at any time declare that
it recognizes as compulsory ipso facto and without special agreement the juris-
diction of the Court in all matters concerning the interpretation and application
of the present Convention.

(2) The declaration referred to above may be made unconditionally
or on condition of reciprocity on the part of several or certain other High
Contracting Parties or for a specified period.

(3) These declarations shall be deposited with the Secretary-General of
the Council of Europe who shall transmit copies thereof to the High Contract-
ing Parties.

ARTICLE 47

The Court may only deal with a case after the Commission has acknowl-
edged the failure of efforts for a friendly settlement and within the period of
three months provided for in Article 32.

ARTICLE 48

The following may bring a case before the Court provided that the High
Contracting Party concerned, if there is only one, or the High Contracting
Parties concerned, if there is more than one, are subject to the compulsory
jurisdiction of the Court or, failing that, with the consent of the High Contract-
ing Party concerned, if there is only one, or of the High Contracting Parties
concerned if there is more than one:

(a) the Commission:

(b) a High Contracting Party whose national is alleged to be a victim;
(c) a High Contracting Party which referred the case to the Commission;
(d) a High Contracting Party against which the complaint has been

lodged
ARTICLE 49
In the event of dispute as to whether the Court has jurisdiction, the matter
shall be settled by the decision of the Court.
ARTICLE 50

If the Court finds that a decision or a measure taken by a legal authority
or any other authority of a High Contracting Party is completely or partially
in conflict with the obligations arising from the present Convention, and if
the internal law of the said Party allows only partial reparation to be made for
the consequences of this decision or measure, the decision of the Court shall,
if necessary, afford just satisfaction to the injured party.

ARTICLE 51
(1) Reasons shall be given for the judgment of the Court.

(2) If the judgment does not represent in whole or in part the unanimous
opinion of the judges, any judge shall be entitled to deliver a separate opinion.
ARTICLE 52

The judgment of the Court shall be final.
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ARTICLE 46

1. Chacune des Hautes Parties Contractantes peut, a n’importe quel mo-
ment, déclarer reconnaitre comme obligatoire de plein droit et sans convention
spéciale, la juridiction de la Cour sur toutes les affaires concernant 'interpré-
tation et I’application de la présente Convention.

2. Les déclarations ci-dessus visées pourront étre faites purement et sim-
plement ou sous condition de réciprocité de la part de plusieurs ou de certaines
autres Parties Contractantes ou pour une durée déterminée.

3. Ces déclarations seront remises au Secrétaire Général du Conseil de
I'Europe qui en transmettra copie aux Hautes Parties Contractantes.

ARTICLE 47

La Cour ne peut étre saisie d’une affaire qu’aprés la constatation, par la

Commission, de I’échec du réglement amiable et dans le délai de trois mois
prévu a l'article 32.

ARTICLE 48

A la condition que la Haute Partie Contractante intéressée, s’il n’y en a
qu’une, ou les Hautes Parties Contractantes intéressées, s’il y en a plus d’une,
soient soumises a la juridiction obligatoire de la Cour ou, a défaut, avec le con-
sentement ou l'agrément de la Haute Partie Contractante intéressée, s’il n’y
en a qu'une, ou des Hautes Parties Contractantes intéressées, s’il y en a plus
d’une, la Cour peut étre saisie:

a) par la Commission;

b) par une Haute Partie Contractante dont la victime est le resortis-
sant;

¢) par une Haute Partie Contractante qui a saisi la Commission;

d) par une Haute Partie Contractante mise en cause.

ARTICLE 49

En cas de contestation sur le point de savoir si la Cour est compétente, la
Cour décide. '

ARTICLE 50

Si la décision de la Cour déclare qu'une décision prise ou une mesure or-
donnée par une autorité judiciaire ou toute autre autorité d’une Partie Contrac-
tante se trouve entiérement ou partiellement en opposition avec des obligations
découlant de la présente Convention, et si le droit interne de ladite Partie ne
permet qu’imparfaitement d’effacer les conséquences de cette décision ou de

cette mesure, la décision de la Cour accorde, s’il y a lieu, a la partie 1ésée une
satisfaction équitable.

ARTICLE 51
1. L’arrét de la Cour est motivé.

2. Si Parrét n’exprime pas en tout ou en partie l’opinion unanime des
juges, tout juge aura le droit d’y joindre ’exposé de son opinion individuelle.

ARTICLE 52
L’arrét de la Cour est définitif.

|
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ARTICLE 53

The High Contracting Parties undertake to abide by the decision of the
Court in any case to which they are parties.

ARTICLE 54

The judgment of the Court shall be transmitted to the Committee of
Ministers which shall supervise its execution.

ARTICLE 55

The Court shall draw up its own rules and shall determine its own procedure.

ARTICLE 56

(1) The first election of the members of the Court shall take place after
the declarations by the High Contracting Parties mentioned in Article 46 have
reached a total of eight.

(2) No case can be brought before the Court before this election.

SECTION V

ARTICLE 57

On receipt of a request from the Secretary-General of the Council of
Europe any High Contracting Party shall furnish an explanation of the manner
in which its internal law ensures the effective implementation of any of the
provisions of this Convention.

ARTICLE 58

The expenses of the Commission and the Court shall be borne by the
Council of Europe.

ARTICLE 59

The members of the Commission and of the Court shall be entitled,
during the discharge of their functions, to the privileges and immunities pro-
vided for in Article 40 of the Statute of the Council of Europe and in the
agreements made thereunder.

ARTICLE 60

Nothing in this Convention shall be construed as limiting or derogating
from any of the human rights and fundamental freedoms which may be en-
sured under the laws of any High Contracting Party or under any other
agreement to which it is a Party.

ARTICLE 61

Nothing in this Convention shall prejudice the powers conferred on the
Committee of Ministers by the Statute of the Council of Europe.

ARTICLE 62

The High Contracting Parties agree that, except by special agreement, they
will not avail themselves of treaties, conventions or declarations in force
between them for the purpose of submitting, by way of petition, a dispute aris-
ing out of the interpretation or application of this Convention to a means of
settlement other than those provided for in this Convention.
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Les Hautes Parties Contractantes s’engagent a se conformer aux dé-

|

l

Lj ARTICLE 53

\

\ cisions de la Cour dans les litiges auxquels elles sont parties.

" ARTICLE 54
‘ L’arrét de la Cour est transmis au Comité des Ministres qui en surveille
I’'exécution.
ARTICLE 55

La Cour établit son réglement et fixe sa procédure.

ARTICLE 56

1. La premiére élection des membres de la Cour aura lieu aprés que les

déclarations des Hautes Parties Contractantes visées a l’article 46 auront
atteint le nombre de huit.

2. La Cour ne peut étre saisie avant cette élection.
i TITRE V

ARTICLE 57

Toute Haute Partie Contractante fournira sur demande du Secrétaire
Général du Conseil de I’Europe les explications requises sur la maniére dont
son droit interne assure I'application effective de toutes les dispositions de cette

%‘ Convention.
ARTICLE 58
;jr Les dépenses de la Commission et de la Cour sont a la charge du Conseil
! de I’Europe.
!l ARTICLE 59

Les membres de la Commission et de la Cour jouissent, pendant ’exercice
de leurs fonctions, des priviléges et immunités prévus a I’article 40 du Statut du
Conseil de ’Europe et dans les Accords conclus en vertu de cet article.

ARTICLE 60

Aucune des dispositions de la présente Convention ne sera interprétée
1‘ comme limitant ou portant atteinte aux Droits de I'homme et aux libertés
, fondamentales qui pourraient étre reconnus conformément aux lois de toute

Partie Contractante ou 3 toute autre Convention a laquelle cette Partie Con-
a tractante est partie.

ARTICLE 61

f\ucune disposition de la présente Convention ne porte atteinte aux pouvoirs
conférés au Comité des Ministres par le Statut du Conseil de I’Europe.

g ARTICLE 62

[ ’ Le’s Hautes Parties Contractantes renoncent réciproquement, sauf compro-
It mis spécial, a se prévaloir des traités, conventions ou déclarations existant entre
it elles, en vue de soumettre, par voie de requéte, un différend né de l'interpréta-

tion ou de I'application de la présente Convention a un mode de réglement autre
que ceux prévus par ladite Convention.
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ARTICLE 63

(1) Any State may at the time of its ratification or at any time thereafter
declare by notification addressed to the Secretary-General of the Council
of Europe that the present Convention shall extend to all or any of the
territories for whose international relations it is responsible.

(2) The Convention shall extend to the territory or territories named
in the notification as from the thirtieth day after the receipt of this notification
by the Secretary-General of the Council of Europe.

(3) The provisions of this Convention shall be applied in such territories
with due regard, however, to local requirements.

(4) Any State which has made a declaration in accordance with para-
graph 1 of this Article may at any time thereafter declare on behalf of one
or more of the territories to which the declaration relates that it accepts the
competence of the Commission to receive petitions from individuals, non-
governmental organizations or groups of individuals in accordance with
Article 25 of the present Convention.

ARTICLE 64

(1) Any State may, when signing this Convention or when depositing its
instrument of ratification, make a reservation in respect of any particular
provision of the Convention to the extent that any law then in force in its
territory is not in conformity with the provision. Reservations of a general
character shall not be permitted under this Article.

(2) Any reservation made under this Article shall contain a brief state-
ment of the law concerned.

ARTICLE 65

(1) A High Contracting Party may denounce the present Convention
only after the expiry of five years from the date on which it became a Party
to it and after six months’ notice contained in a notification addressed to the
Secretary-General of the Council of Europe, who shall inform the other High
Contracting Parties.

(2) Such a denounciation shall not have the effect of releasing the High
Contracting Party concerned from its obligations under this Convention in
respect of any act which, being capable of constituting a violation of such
obligations, may have been performed by it before the date at which the
denunciation became effective.

(3) Any High Contracting Party which shall cease to be a Member of the
Council of Europe shall cease to be a Party to this Convention under the same
conditions.

(4) The Convention may be denounced in accordance with the provisions
of the preceding paragraphs in respect of any territory to which it has been
declared to extend under the terms of Article 63.

ARTICLE 66

(1) This Convention shall be open to the signature of the Members of
the Council of Europe. It shall be ratified. Ratifications shall be deposited
with the Secretary-General of the Council of Europe.

(2) The present Convention shall come into force after the deposit of ten
instruments of ratification.

(3) As regards any signatory ratifying subsequently, the Convention shall
come into force at the date of the deposit of its instrument of ratification.

(4) The Secretary-General of the Council of Europe shall notify all the
Members of the Council of Europe of the entry into force of the Convention,
the names of the High Contracting Parties who have ratified it, and the deposit
of all instruments of ratification which may be effected subsequently.
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ARTICLE 63

1. Tout Etat peut, au moment de la ratification ou a tout autre moment
par la suite, déclarer, par notification adressée au Secrétaire Général du Conseil
de ’Europe, que la présente Convention s’appliquera a tous les territoires ou
a I'un quelconque des territoires dont il assure les relations internationales.

2. La Convention s’appliquera au territoire ou aux territoires désignés dans
la notification a partir du trentiéme jour qui suivra la date a laquelle le Secré-
taire Général du Conseil de 'Europe aura recu cette notification.

3. Dans lesdits territoires les dispositions de la présente Convention seront
appliquées en tenant compte des nécessités locales.

4. Tout Etat qui a fait une déclaration conformément au premier para-
graphe de cet article, peut, 2 tout moment par la suite, déclarer relativement
a un ou plusieurs des territoires visés dans cette déclaration qu’il accepte la
compétence de la Commission pour connaitre des requétes de personnes physi-
ques, d’organisations non gouvernementales ou de groupes de particuliers
conformément a I'article 25 de la présente Convention.

ARTICLE 64

1. Tout Etat peut, au moment de la signature de la présente Convention ou
du dépot de son instrument de ratification, formuler une réserve au sujet d’'une
disposition particuliére de la Convention, dans la mesure ol une loi alors en
vigueur sur son territoire n’est pas conforme a cette disposition. Les réserves
de caractere général ne sont pas autorisées aux termes du présent article.

2. Toute réserve émise conformément au présent article comporte un bref
exposé de la loi en cause.

ARTICLE 65

1. Une Haute Partie Contractante ne peut dénoncer la présente Convention
qu’apreés l'expiration d’'un délai de cing ans a partir de la date d’entrée en vi-
gueur de la Convention a son égard et moyennant un préavis de six mois, donné
par une notification adressée au Secrétaire Général du Conseil de ’Europe, qui
en informe les autres Parties Contractantes.

2. Cette dénonciation ne peut avoir pour effet de délier la Haute Partie
Contractante intéressée des obligations contenues dans la présente Convention
en ce qui concerne tout fait qui, pouvant constituer une violation de ces obliga-
tions, aurait été accompli par elle antérieurement a la date a laquelle la dénon-
ciation produit effet.

3. Sous la méme réserve cesserait d’étre Partie a la présente Convention
toute Partie Contractante qui cesserait d’étre Membre du Conseil de I’Europe.
4. La Convention peut étre dénoncée conformément aux dispositions des

paragraphes précédents en ce qui concerne tout territoire auquel elle a été dé-
clarée applicable aux termes de l’article 63.

ARTICLE 66

1. La présente Convention est ouverte a la signature des Membres du
Conseil de I’Europe. Elle sera ratifiée. Les ratifications seront déposées pres
le Secrétaire Général du Conseil de I’Europe.

2. La présente Convention entrera en vigueur aprés le dépé6t de dix instru-
ments de ratification.

3. Pour tout signataire qui la ratifiera ultérieurement, la Convention en-
trera en vigueur dés le dépét de ’instrument de ratification.

4. Le Secrétaire Général du Conseil de I’Europe notifiera & tous les
Membres du Conseil de I’Europe ’entrée en vigueur de la Convention, les noms
des Hautes Parties Contractantes qui lauront ratifiée, ainsi que le dépdt de
tout instrument de ratification intervenu ultérieurement.
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DONE at Rome this 4th day of November 1950 in English and French,
both texts being equally authentic, in a single copy which shall remain depo-
sited in the archives of the Council of Europe. The Secretary-General shall
transmit certified copies to each of the signatories.

FAIT a Rome, le 4 novembre 1950, en francais et en anglais, les deux
textes faisant également foi, en un seul exemplaire qui sera déposé dans les
archives du Conseil de I’Europe. Le Secrétaire Général en communiquera des
copies certifiées conformes a tous les signataires.

For the Government of the Kingdom of Belgium:
Pour le Gouvernement du Royaume de Belgique:

PAUL VAN ZEELAND

For the Government of the Kingodm of Denmark:
Pour le Gouvernement du Royaume de Denmark:

O. C. MOHR

For the Government of the French Republic:
Pour le Gouvernement de la République francaise:

SCHUMAN

For the Government of the German Federal Republic:
Pour le Gouvernement de la République fédérale allemande:

WALTER HALLSTEIN

For the Government of the Icelandic Republic:
Pour le Gouvernement de la République islandaise:

PETUR BENEDIKTSSON

For the Government of the Irish Republic:
Pour le Gouvernement de la République irlandaise:

SEAN MAcBRIDE

For the Government of the Italian Republic:
Pour le Gouvernement de la République italienne:

SFORZA

For the Government of the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg:
Pour le Gouvernement du Grand Duché de Luxembourg:

JOS. BECH
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For the Government of the Kingdom of the Netherlands:
Pour le Gouvernement du Royaume des Pays-Bas:

STIKKER

For the Government of the Kingdom of Norway:
Pour le Gouvernement du Royaume de Norveége:

HALVARD M. LANGE

For the Government of the Saar:
Pour le Gouvernement de la Sarre:

E. HECTOR

For the Government of the Turkish Republic:
Pour le Gouvernement de la République turque:

F. KOPRULU

For the Government of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and
Northern Ireland:

Pour le Gouvernement du Royaume Uni de Grande-Bretagne et d’Irlande
du Nord: ;

ERNEST DAVIES

Signed at Paris this 28th day of November 1950.
Signé a Paris le 28 novembre 1950.

For the Government of the Kingdom of Greece:
Pour le Gouvernement du Royaume de Gréce:

R. RAPHAEL

For the Government of the Kingdom of Sweden:
Pour le Gouvernement du Royaume de Suéde:

K. I. WESTMAN



BMOORENT  LETIRIRROEIN U BT
u Mﬁm PSR o R
_.b Ww it iy
LY g “H'ﬂ*mﬁ‘-'
bl s m_hqm» IS0, 40 Cran st

i, g il \ .!ﬂ:ﬁg@!u“t b

" ‘nﬁﬂ‘

Mk ¥
4 1 w'.
+ J

W gt v

II h '|| H. II.I N 3 ‘-I_l'v‘.-'
nl ﬁl! S o g

ML ""l"'ﬂﬂ Ve

:Hﬂ- A 2 55

_.__ SR mbam 3
fﬂl'ﬂrm-.- W Drdren i
?ﬂiﬂhl‘ﬂ q. 19 Tayinanay o
.- uqfl ' WM Woeb lse@macrvund af w0

i \.Ir “'.

- ||. -n-tlhlL

-'.nd'”l ‘ U;{ 5

P N aamerovod) wit' s
=R ‘hnalesl weraddine!

‘ hU Sesunel ¢b {ovoea swwed) s wod
Eﬂm— ﬂm... Bepublic: thsold ub
“ f ““Hm&dﬁmﬂuma

Uiy




HUMAN RIGHTS AND FUNDAMENTAL FREEDOMS
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DES DROITS DE L'HOMME

ET DES LIBERTES FONDAMENTALES

271



272 SPECIAL COMMITTEE

The Governments signatory hereto, being Members of the Council of
Europe,

Being resolved to take steps to ensure the collective enforcement of
certain rights and freedoms other than those already included in Section I
of the Convention for the Protection of Human Rights and Fundamental Free-
doms signed at Rome on 4th November, 1950 (hereinafter referred to as
“the Convention”),

Have agreed as follows:

ARTICLE 1

Every natural or legal person is entitled to the peaceful enjoyment of his
possessions. No one shall be deprived of his possessions except in the public
interest and subject to the conditions provided for by law and by the general
principles of international law.

The preceding provisions shall not, however, in any way impair the right
of a State to enforce such laws as it deems necessary to control the use of
property in accordance with the general interest or to secure the payment of
taxes or other contributions or penalties.

ARTICLE 2

No person shall be denied the right to education. In the exercise of any
functions which it assumes in relation to education and to teaching, the State
shall respect the right of parents to ensure such education and teaching in
conformity with their own religious and philosophical convictions.

ARTICLE 3

The High Contracting Parties undertake to hold free elections at reason-
able intervals by secret ballot, under conditions which will ensure the free
expression of the opinion of the people in the choice of the legislature.

ARTICLE 4

Any High Contracting Party may at the time of signature or ratification
or at any time thereafter communicate to the Secretary-General of the Council
of Europe a declaration stating the extent to which it undertakes that the pro-
visions of the present Protocol shall apply to such of the territoiries for the inter-
national relations of which it is responsible as are named therein.

Any High Contracting Party which has communicated a declaration in
virtue of the preceding paragraph may from time to time communicate a
further declaration modifying the terms of any former declaration or terminat-
ing the application of the provisions of this Protocol in respect of any territory.

A declaration made in accordance with this Article shall be deemed to
have been made in accordance with Paragraph (1) of Article 63 of the Con-
vention.

ARTICLE §
As between the High Contracting Parties the provisions of Articles 1, 2,

3 and 4 of this Protocol shall be regarded as additional Articles to the Convention
and all the provisions of the Convention shall apply accordingly.
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Les Gouvernements signataires, Membres du Conseil de I’Europe,

Résolus a prendre des mesures propres a assurer la garantie collective de
droits et libertés autres que ceux qui figurent déja dans le Titre I de la Conven-
tion de sauvegarde des Droits de '’homme et des libertés fondamentales, signée
a Rome le 4 novembre 1950 (ci-aprés dénommée «la Convention»),

Sont convenus de ce qui suit:

ARTICLE 1

Toute personne physique ou morale a droit au respect de ses biens. Nul
ne peut étre privé de sa propriété que pour cause d’utilité publique et dans les
conditions prévues par la loi et les principes généraux du droit international.

Les dispositions precedentes ne portent pas atteinte au droit que possédent
les Etats de mettre en vigueur les lois qu’ils jugent nécessaires pour réglemen-
ter 'usage des biens conformément a I’intérét général ou pour assurer le paie-
ment des impd6ts ou d’autres contributions ou des amendes.

ARTICLE 2

Nul ne peut se voir refuser le droit a I'instruction. L’Etat, dans I'exercice
des fonctions qu’il assumera dans le domaine de I’éducation et de l’enseigne-
ment, respectera le droit des parents d’assurer cette éducation et cet enseigne-
ment conformément a leurs convictions religieuses et philosophiques.

ARTICLE 3

Les Hautes Parties Contractantes s’engagent a organiser, a des intervalles
raisonnables, des élections libres au scrutin secret, dans les conditions qui
assurent la libre expression de I’opinion du peuple sur le choix du corps légis-
latif.

ARTICLE 4

Toute Haute Partie Contractante peut, au moment de la signature ou de
la ratification du présent Protocole ou a tout moment par la suite, communi-
quer au Secrétaire Général du Conseil de I’Europe une déclaration indiquant
la mesure dans laquelle il s’engage a ce que les dispositions du présent Proto-
cole s’appliquent & tels territoires qui sont désignés dans ladite déclaration et
dont il assure les relations internationales.

Toute Haute Partie Contractante qui a communiqué une déclaration en
vertu du paragraphe précédent peut, de temps a autre, communiquer une
nouvelle déclaration modifiant les termes de toute déclaration antérieure ou

mettant fin a I'application des dispositions du présent Protocole sur un terri-
toire quelconque.

Une déclaration faite conformément au présent article sera considérée

comme ayant été faite conformément au paragraphe 1 de larticle 63 ‘de la
Convention.

ARTICLE 5

Les Hautes Parties Contractantes considéreront les articles 1, 2, 3 et 4-de
ce l?x:otocole comme des articles additionnels a4 la Convention et toutes les dis-
positions de la Convention s’appliqueront en conséquence.
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ARTICLE 6

This Protocol shall be open for signature by the Members of the Council
of Europe, who are the signatories of the Convention; it shall be ratified at
the same time as or after the ratification of the Convention. It shall enter into
force after the deposit of ten instruments of ratification. As regards any sig-
natory ratifying subsequently, the Protocol shall enter into force at the date
of the deposit of its instrument of ratification.

The instruments of ratification shall be deposited with the Secretary-
General of the Council of Europe, who will notify all Members of the rames
of those who have ratified.
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ARTICLE 6

Le présent Protocole est ouvert a la signature des Membres du Conseil de
I’Europe, signataires de la Convention; il sera ratifié en méme temps que la
Convention ou aprés la ratification de celle-ci. Il entrera en vigueur aprés le
dépdt de dix instruments de ratification. Pour tout signataire qui le ratifiera
ultérieurement, le Protocole entrera en vigueur dés le dépot de l'instrument
de ratification.

Les instruments de ratification seront déposés prés le Secrétaire Général
du Conseil de I'Europe qui notifiera a tous les Membres les noms de ceux qui
I’auront ratifié.
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Done at Paris on the 20th day of March 1952, in English and French,
both texts being equally authentic, in a single copy which shall remain de-
posited in the archives of the Council of Europe. The Secretary-General shall
transmit certified copies to each of the signatory Governments.

Fait a Paris, le 20 mars 1952, en francais et en anglais, les deux textes
faisant également foi, en un seul exemplaire qui sera déposé dans les archives
du Conseil de I’Europe. Le Secrétaire Général en communiquera copie certi-
fiée conforme a chacun des gouvernements signataires.

For the Government of the Kingdom of Belgium:
Pour le Gouvernement du Royaume de Belgique:

Paul van ZEELAND

For the Government of the Kingdom of Denmark:
Pour le Gouvernement du Royaume de Danemark:

Ole BJOERN KRAFT

For the Government of the French Republic:
Pour le Gouvernement de la République francaise:

SCHUMAN

For the Government of the German Federal Republic:
Pour le Gouvernement de la République fédérale allemande:

ADENAUER

For the Government of the Kingdom of Greece:
Pour le Gouvernement du Royaume de Gréce:

R. RAPHAEL

At the time of signature of this Protocol, the Greek Government, pursuant
to Article 64 of the Convention, makes the following reservation relating to
Article 2 of the Protocol: The application of the word “philosophical”, which
is the penultimate word of the second sentence of Article 2, will, in Greece,
conform with the relevant provisions of internal legislation.

Au moment de la signature du présent Protocole, le Gouvernement hellé-
nique, se prévalant de Uarticle 64 de ladite Convention, formule la réserve
suivante, portant sur Varticle 2 du Protocole: Le mot «philosophique» par le-
quel se termine le second paragraphe de larticle 2 recevra en Gréce une ap-
plication conforme aux dispositions y relatives de la législation intérieure.

For the Government of the Icelandic Republic:
Pour le Gouvernement de la République islandaise:
Petur BENEDIKTSSON

For the Government of the Irish Republic:
Pour le Gouvernement de la République irlandaise:

Proéinsias Mac AOGAIN
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For the Government of the Italian Republic:
Pour le Gouvernement de la République italienne:

Paolo Emilio TAVIANI

For the Government of the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg:
Pour le Gouvernement du Grand Duché de Luxembourg:

Jos. BECH

For the Government of the Kingdom of the Netherlands:
Pour le Gouvernement du Royaume des Pays-Bas:

STIKKER

For the Government of the Kingdom of Norway:
Pour le Gouvernement du Royaume de Norvége:

Halvard LANGE

For the Government of the Saar:
Pour le Gouvernement de la Sarre:

Johannes HOFFMANN

For the Government of the Kingdom of Sweden:
Pour le Gouvernement du Royaume de Suéde:

Osten UNDEN

For the Government of the Turkish Republic:
Pour le Gouvernement de la République turque:

F. KOPRULU

For the Government of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern
Ireland:

Pour le Gouvernement du Royaume-Uni de Grande-Bretagne et d’Irlande
du Nord: ’

Anthony EDEN

At the time of signing the present Protocal, I declare that, in view of
certain provisions of the Education Acts in force in the United Kingdom, the
principle affirmed in the second sentence of Article 2 is accepted by the United
Kingdom only so far as it is compatible with the provision of efficient instruc-
tion and training, and the avoidance of unreasonable public expenditure.

Au moment de signer le présent Protocole, je déclare qu’en raison de cer-
taines dispositions des lois sur Penseignement en vigueur au Royaume-Uni, le
principe posé dans la seconde phrase de Varticle 2 n’est accepté que dans la
mesure ou il est compatible avec Voctroi d’une instruction et d’une formation
efficace et n’entraine pas de dépenses publiques démesurées.

23560-6—83
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HUMAN RIGHTS IN THE UNITED NATIONS
with
TeEXT OF DRAFT COVENANTS

By CHARLES MALIK

Chairman of the United Nations Human Rights Commission and
Minister for Lebanon to the United States

Reprinted from the United Nations Bulletin, Vol. XIII, No. 5, September 1, 1952

HUMAN RIGHTS IN THE UNITED NATIONS
By DRr. CHARLES MALIK

Minister of the Republic of Lebanon in the United States and Chairman of the
Commission on Human Rights of the United Nations.

I

The eighth session of the Commission on Human Rights, lasting for nine
weeks (April 14-June 13), was the longest the Commission ever held and one
of the longest held by any organ of the United Nations. And yet all that the
Commission managed to complete of its agenda was three or four out of a total
of some twenty items. Those of us who have followed closely this enterprise
ever since San Francisco now realize that we have all along underestimated
the complexity and difficulty of this issue. We began with the somewhat naive,
albeit sincere, determination to work out an International Bill of Rights and,
in the initial impulse of our inexperience, we saw the completion of this task
just around the corner. There were three steps to the undertaking: a declaration
whereby the rights and freedoms appertaining to man are theoretically defined;
a series of covenants whereby adhering states explicitly bind themselves to the
strict observance of the rights and freedoms elaborated in them; and measures
of implementation whereby the international community can make sure that
human rights and fundamental freedoms, whether on the level of the Charter or
of the Declaration or of the covenants, are in fact being promoted and observed.
We completed the first step in 1948, and many of us thought the other two steps
would be forthcoming in speedy succession. We have been grappling with them
now for four years, and while much indeed has been accomplished during this
time, the end is not yet in sight. We have all been sobered by the realization of
the truly formidable task assigned to us.

Nature of Task—Now this task was none other than the determination of
the proper structure of human dignity, the working out of all those enjoyments
which are inherent to man and without which he would be less than himself,
less than his Author intends him to be, less at any rate than he is capable of
becoming and being. And we were not only to bring about agreement (or
register whatever agreement there was) among the nations of the world as to
what these natural rights and freedoms were, but also to suggest ways and
means whereby human dignity, thus determined and thus agreed upon, can be
promoted and achieved by international co-operation.

All that one has to do to appreciate what all this really involves is (a) to
remember that man by himself is at best very difficult to determine, even if it
were one philosopher proceeding from one coherent set of presuppositions who
attempted this determination; (b) to reflect that the nations, in the considera-
tion of this question in its present all-embracing scope, have really come
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together seriously for the first time in history, and that, so far as international
action by responsible representatives of governments is concerned, the Commis-
.sion’s work is creative and pioneering in every respect; (c¢) to keep in mind
the radical differences that obtain in the interpretation of man among the effec-
tive cultures of the world, some stressing this, some stressing that side of his
nature; and (d) to brood upon the said phenomenon of power politics entering
into and vitiating everything, including man himself. We know now that the
nobility and importance of our task is matched only by its inherent difficulty and
by the long time we must in all fairness allow for its unfolding.

II

Among the general circumstances that conditioned the eighth session of
the Commission, three are particularly worthy of consideration. There was first
the oppressive weight of the general world situation which affected our progress
at every turn. People’s mind were on the whole elsewhere than on the problems
of human rights, and some found it difficult to concentrate upon our immediate
endeavors. The debate seemed to them utterly academic. Thus it is not clear how
much the Foreign Offices of the Member governments, or the respective depart-
ments dealing with the United Nations, took active notice of our deliberations;
nor whether we were just those eighteen “experts” blissfully left by our govern-
ments to hammer out all by ourselves whatever texts we could, as best we
could. Now, the troubled world situation has been with us for a number of years,
but the more we are removed in time from the original moral indignation
evoked by the Second World War in favor of man and his freedoms, the more
the questions of war and peace cast their pall upon the reality of our work.

World Situation—This is one of man’s tormenting paradoxes: that such
fundamental work, for man and in his name, cannot go on in a vacuum, but
must take its proper place within the context of the serious world situation:
must indeed reflect people’s concern for their existence and their destiny. When
existence is in question, the “how” of existence recedes to the background.
And yet what is the “use” of existence unless it be made worthy of man and
his highest, unless its just “how” is assured? When discord deepens and war
threatens, we slacken in our interest in human rights; and yet is not the viola-
tion of these rights among the fundamental causes of war and discord, and
can there be tranquility and progress without adequate recognition of these
rights and freedoms throughout the world?

No Hurry—The second general situation that determined this session, a
situation not altogether independent of the first, was that nobody seemed in a
hurry to push our work to a conclusion. I cannot accuse anybody of intentional
dilatoriness, but people were on the whole expansive, and many a decision could
have been reached with one-half or one-third of the argumentation that led up
to it. Certainly the sense of urgency and drive that characterized the preparation
of the Declaration back in 1947 and 1948 was absent, and it was impossible to
brush aside the reflection that the proclamation of the Declaration in 1948 was
really something of a miracle, so that if it were not proclaimed then, possibly
we would still be working on it now. In these fundamental matters vigorous
leadership makes all the difference: one or two nations, knowing exactly what
they want and determined in advance to finish a total job, have a good chance
to lead the rest in the attainment of their end. But to leave eighteen representa-
tives to argue more or less ramblingly about what belongs to the dignity of man,
without an overarching vigorous design aiming at the completion of a job no
matter how difficult, would doubtless lead, if not to trackless, then certainly to
inconclusive wanderings. You could not this time—at least until the very last
few days—get the Commission to adopt rules limiting the number of interven-



280 SPECIAL COMMITTEE

tions per person per subject and the length of time of each intervention, even
in respect to those subjects gone over a hundred times before; nor could you
set a firm deadline for the receivability of proposals, and amendments, and
amendments to amendments; and always when the Chairman wanted to close
the list of speakers, practically the whole round of representatives wanted to
put their names in again. People simply loved going on and on—arguing,
attacking, coaxing, refining.

One or two covenants—The third fundamental circumstance was that the
situation prevailing in the Third Committee of the General Assembly with
respect to this matter carried over to the Commission. The issue that was
debated for weeks and weeks in the Third Committee last year and the year
before was whether to work out one covenant, comprising within its scope
civil, political, economic, social and cultural rights, or two separate covenants,
one for civil and political rights, and one for economic, social and cultural rights.
“One or two” became the question; and when great issues are reduced to such
absurd simplicity, people in the confusion of the times do not always take sides
on the merits of the case. There is room for neat, political manoeuvring and
bargaining: room to score a victory against or inflict an embarrassment upon
the “twoers” or “oners” by shrewdly siding with the opposite camp. From the
point of view of the truth, it is always dangerous to over-simplify issues in
international gatherings: overlapping, interpenetration, the providing of
significant “riders,” the insertion of pregnant nuances, all this helps to prevent
false divisions of the house for reasons entirely extraneous to the objective
subject-matter under consideration. He who thinks representatives are always
swayed by the objective compulsion of the truth and never fall to the seduc-
tions of abstract simplification does not know the real character of international
existence. )

Be that as it may, the 1950 decision of the General Assembly was in favor
of one covenant, and the Commission in its session in Geneva last year worked
assiduously on the basis of that presupposition. But in 1951 the General
Assembly reversed its directive to the Commission asking us to prepare two
separate covenants, to be gone over with equal care, to include as much com-
mon language as possible, to be presented to the General Assembly and thence
to be opened for accession at the same time, but withal to be two separate
instruments capable of being adhered to separately and independently.

Now, there was nothing in the reversal in itself to cause the Commission
any special difficulty or embarrassment: we receive our ultimate directives from
the General Assembly through the Economic and Social Council and we try to
execute them as faithfully as possible. But in this particular reversal, what was
decisive from the point of view of the general conditions under which we car-
ried out our mandate was the structure of the voting in the General Assembly,
considered both quantitatively and qualitatively. From the former point of
view, the decision to have one covenant for the two types of rights was carried
in 1950 by an overwhelming majority, 38 votes to 7, with 12 abstentions. When
this decision was reversed last year in favour of two covenants the voting was
27 for, 20 against, with 3 abstentions. On the other hand, those that favored two
covenants were led by the more developed countries, whereas those who favored
one comprised under-developed countries and the Soviet bloc.

Qualitatively, the house in general divided on this issue between the
Western world and the Eastern world (India and Lebanon, however, went with
the West) with the Soviet world siding with the East and the Latin American
world dividing more or less evenly between the two. As a result, at once two
matters came to the fore which are of the essence of our present involvement,
matters that were, to be sure, partly the cause, but are undoubtedly also partly
the effect, of this division: I mean the host of questions subsumed under the
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rubric “self-determination of peoples” and the antithesis between the developed
and the less developed. The whole atmosphere of human rights in the United
Nations is now charged with these two themes.

Two blocs—The structure of voting in the Third Committee reflected itself
both times faithfully in the Commission. Last year a strong majority of the
Commission could always be counted upon in support of the idea of one
covenant. This year the house was pretty nearly evenly divided on the most
important issues. Some of the great decisions (whether to adopt or to reject
texts) taken this year by the Commission were taken by a bare majority of one
or two, and in certain cases we had to call into the room one or two members
who were outside attending to some other business in order to enable the Com-
mission to come to a decision. Nothing is more despairing to a Chairman than
to be dealing with an evenly divided house: the grounds of seriousness seem
then to be withdrawn from underneath his feet. The Commission’s work at its
eighth session this year cannot be properly appraised without constantly keeping
in mind (and without fully appreciating the significance of this fact) that two
more or less solid and equal blocs at once formed themselves on practically
every important issue, the one composed of the U.S.S.R., the Ukraine, Poland,
Yugoslavia, Chile, Uruguay, Pakistan and Egypt, the other of the United States,
the United Kingdom, France, Australia, Belgium, Sweden, Greece and China,
with Lebanon and India sometimes dividing between the two blocs, sometimes
voting with the first, sometimes (in fact for the most part) voting with the
second bloc. (This statement does not of course apply to every vote taken, but
it certainly approximates the normal pattern observed in the voting. Also the
listing above is made in the order of firmness with which the country in question
stuck to the bloc under which it is listed. Thus the two or three countries toward
the end of each listing did not invariably vote with the rest of that bloc, and in
one instance—that of communications—the pattern of voting underwent a
revolution: the Soviet Union, the United States, the United Kingdom and
France coming together in indissoluble union.)

The Commission labored under the three great handicaps: the over-
shadowing world tension, the utter leisureliness with which people moved or
wanted to move, and the even division of its membership on the fundamental
issues. The first distracted our attention somewhat, the second slowed down our

progress considerably, and the third cast a shadow of doubt upon the finality of
such results as we were able to achieve.

II1

In general and despite the expansiveness and repetitiveness, the quality of
debate in this session was high. To attend the meetings day after day and listen
carefully to the development of our themes was a veritable education in itself.
Because of the nature of our: subject-matter—the basic structure of human
dignity—no fundamental issue in the world today was not directly or indirectly
touched upon. This has always been the case in the Commission on Human
Rights. It is doubtful whether in the debates of the United Nations anything

compares with the proceedings of this Commission in depth and compre-
hensiveness.

Self-Determination—The debate on self-determination revealed two anti-
thetical facts: on the one hand, that in itself this question is exceedingly complex;
on the other, that the non-Atlantic nations would brush aside all such com-
plexity in favor of a simple, direct affirmation that every people and every nation
has a natural right to self-determination. It is not that the Atlantic nations and
their friends are just defensively and selfishly resisting change; the problem is
genuinely and objectively complex. Nor is it, on the other hand, that the Soviet,
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Asian and Latin countries are just spiting and rebelling against the West:
people today insist on their right to determine their own fate freely even if
that should mean transfer of attachment from one power camp to another.
The Western doctrine of freedom is gradually coming to full bloom in non-
Western lands; and in this closely-knit world, so long as the two camps remain
poised against each other in irresolution and unsettlement, everybody else has
a chance to clamor for his right to independence of thought and action. The
zest generated by the idea of self-determination is due precisely to the fact that
the mind does not at first suspect the formidable complexities concealed under
this idea. There is no short-cut to the sophistication of experience and reflection.

Among the questions raised and debated in this connection were the
following:

(1) How much does world peace depend upon safeguarding the right of
self-determination to peoples and nations?

(2) Whether the right to self-determination, to which all were agreed in
principle, was an individual or a group right, and consequently whether it fell
under the Charter concept of “fundamental human rights” which it was the
intent of the Declaration to define and the covenants to implement.

(3) How much does the exercise of other rights depend upon the prior
realization of the right of self-determination?

(4) Where should this right be affirmed? As an integral article in the body
of the covenant or convenants? Or in the preamble? Or in the Declaration of
Human Rights? Or in a separate document? Or in a special and separate resolu-
tion of the General Assembly? (Because our instructions were explicit, the
Commission decided that self-determination be an article in the body of the
covenants.)

(5) Should its content be a short simple statement of principle, or should
it be detailed?

(6) If the structure of self-determination should be gone into in detail,
was the Commission competent to undertake this job? Should it not rather
seek assistance from the International Law Commission, the Sub-Commission
on Prevention of Discrimination and Protection of Minorities, and UNESCO, in
the determination of the diverse moments of this idea?

(7) How is self-determination related to freedom, independence, self-
government?

(8) What constitutes a “people”?

(9) When are “minorities” entitled to this right?

(10) When in their maturation are “peoples™ entitled to this right?

(11) What legitimate action may a people take to achieve this right?

(12) What should the attitude of other peoples and nations be to a people
strugglmg for the right of self-determination?

(13) The question of plebiscites: when to be taken? under whose auspices?

(14) The great question of “cultural self-determination”: is there such a
thing? Are people, for instance, entitled to suppress freedom of thought, con-
science and enquiry in the name of “cultural self-determination”?

(15) The great question of “economic self-determination,” of the right of
peoples freely to dispose of their own natural resources: how does this affect
international economic co-operation, including the question of development?

(16) Is the right of self-determination according to the Charter unquali-
fied? Is it subject to overarching considerations of international security and
peace?
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It will be highly rewarding to the student of this topic to go back to the
clashes of opinion in the original proceedings of the Commission, and to try to
penetrate to the reason and significance of these clashes.

The text of the article on self-determination finally adopted by the Com-
mission for inclusion in both covenants under consideration was as follows:

1. All peoples and all nations shall have the right of self-determina-
tion, namely, the right freely to determine their political, economic, social
and cultural status.

2. All States, including those having responsibility for the admin-
istration of non-self-governing and trust territories and those controlling
in whatsoever manner the exercise of that right by another people, shall
promote the realization of that right in all their territories, and shall
respect the maintenance of that right in other States, in conformity with
the provisions of the United Nations Charter.

3. The right of the peoples to self-determination shall also include
permanent sovereignty over their natural wealth and resources. In no
case may a people be deprived of its own means of subsistence on the
grounds of any rights that may be claimed by other States.

The Commission was also instructed by the General Assembly to work out
recommendations concerning international respect for the self-determination
of peoples, the presupposition being that pending the elaboration and the coming
into force of the covenants, surely the United Nations cannot remain inactive in
this field. Two such recommendations were drawn up in which the.-member
governments were asked to uphold the principle of self-determination, particu-
larly with respect to non-self-governing and trust territories, and those
responsible for such territories were asked to include in the information trans-
mitted by them under Article 73e of the Charter an account of the political
progress of these territories.

v

Whatever we were able to adopt of the covenant on economic, social and
cultural rights was gone over with great care. We have now precise texts on
the right to work, to appropriate conditions of work, to social security, to
_special protection of maternity, children and the family, to food, clothing and
housing, to an adequate standard of living, to health, to education, to science
and culture, and to forming and joining trade unions. There is also an article
on the progressive implementation of compulsory primary education free of
charge for all. Besides these substantive articles, there are what might be
termed “regulative provisions” on non-discrimination, especially as between
men and women, on general limitations on the exercise of these rights, on the
fact that the present convention cannot derogate from human rights already
in force, and on the fact that the realization of these rights is to be “progressive.”

The specialized agencies again took active interest in our work. Especially
did the representatives of UNESCO and ILO play a significant role in our
deliberations. The Commission respectfully deferred to their expert opinion,
and our present text reflects some of their ideas.

The Soviet bloc, as is to be expected, were most active in the debates on
these matters. They urged the most advanced provisions, especially with respect
to non-discrimination, and never tired of alleging that in their respective coun-
tries economic and social conditions were incomparably better than in the
Western world. I think a study of our proceedings will reveal that the amend-
ments we adopted to the old texts under examination responded for the most
part more to Soviet than to Western promptings.

Guarantees—But on their major thesis they were not successful. They
wanted' to see a strict governmental guarantee for practically every right.
According to the Soviet concept, the government is the agency that “guarantees”
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for everybody the enjoyment of the right to work, to proper conditions of work,
to “social security” to education, etc. The majority of the Commission did not
share this view, believing on the contrary that economic power and enforcement
should not be a monopoly of the state. Of course this fundamental difference in
viewpoint between the Soviet and the non-Soviet worlds raises the three
formidable issues: (a) of how governments can enter into international com-
pacts in matters over which they do not have direct control; (b) of how such
compacts can therefore be implemented; and (¢) of whether the international
promotion of this type of right lends itself to the same sort of treatment as that
possible for civil and political rights.

Limiting Clauses—In two limiting but important cases there is an expres-
sion of governmental guarantee. The first is the non-discrimination clause
of the general “umbrella” article. Here “the States Parties undertake to guar-
antee that the rights enunciated in this Covenant will be exercised without
distinction of any kind, such as race, color, sex, etc.” The point of this under-
taking is that while some of these rights may not be realized except “pro-
gressively”, owing to limitations of “available resources” and other conditions,
yet insofar as a right is exercised at all, it cannot be exercised on a basis of
discrimination. Thus there may not be at once enough schools for all children,
but the available schools must take in children without discrimination. The
second case is the provision on trade union rights which reads: ‘“the States

. undertake to ensure the free exercise of the right of everyone to form
and join . . . trade unions . . .,”” the idea being that all that the states here
obligate themselves to is not to interfere in trade union activity, and therefore
such negative (formal) obligation can be assumed all at once.

The other clause of the opening “umbrella” article reads: ‘“Each State
Party hereto undertakes to take steps, individually and through international
cooperation, to the maximum of its available resources, with a view to achieving
progressively the full realization of the rights recognized in this Covenant by
legislation as well as by other means.” This text was probably fought hardest of
all. Behind every phrase lurks a precise intention, or the avoidance of a supposed
danger. The “enthusiasts” saw practically behind every word a possible loop-
hole for evasion by governments; the “realists” argued that these “material”
rights differed from the “formal” ones of the other covenant precisely by the
feature that they depended on objective, material conditions which can only be
brought into effective operation progressively. The realists finally won the day.

Science and Culture—In the debate on science and culture, some of the
dread ultimate issues in the world today came to the fore. The Soviet view-
point was again that the states must “ensure” that the development of science
and culture subserve “the interests of progress and democracy.” This proposal
was defeated by 12 votes to 4, with 1 abstention. Nothing is more detrimental
to the spirit and vitality of a culture than to make freedom of thought and
enquiry subject to the opinion of the State as to what is good for “progress and
democracy” or, for that matter, for anything. Science, culture, truth are abso-
lutely independent of politics: their development obeys an autonomous law
of its own. Even if “progress,” “democracy,” “peace,” were univocal terms (and
the present world crisis consists precisely in the fact that they are not), and
even if they referred to good and desirable things, it is not the business of
science, culture and creation to pursue them. These pursue their own proper
ends, which are nothing other than the discovery and expression of the truth
(which is fulness of life and beauty no less than of mind) in complete freedom.
Not only will science and truth wither away where freedom is suppressed or
curtailed, but the state itself will wake up one day to the realization that, both
by reason of a pervasive dullness of mind which it has succeeded in generating
among its citizenry, and by reason of the unavailability of material instruments
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which the inventiveness of freedom alone can supply, it is decisively handi-
capped in the pursuit of its own ends. He tampers with the source of life itself
who tampers with freedom.

Right to Property—For the second year an unsuccessful attempt was made
to include an article on the right to own property. Article 17 of the Universal
Declaration proclaimed this right, but since then the Commission has not been
able to agree on an appropriate text for the covenant. The French Delegation
put forward a proposal, but so many difficulties and objections were raised,
particularly with regard to expropriation and compensation, that finally the
Commission, tired of the apparent hopelessness of this matter, decided to adjourn
the debate on it. The concept of property and its ownership is at the heart of
the great ideological conflict of the present day. It was not only the Communist
representatives who riddled this concept with questions and doubts: a goodly
portion of the non-Communist world had itself succumbed to these doubts. A
study of this particular debate will reveal the extent to which the non-
communist world has been communistically softened or frightened. It seems
incredible that in these economic matters, which reflect indeed much more than
mere economic divergencies, the Western world is so divided on itself as to be
incapable of presenting a common front against Communism. When the material
appetite is aroused, there is no end to its claims unless it be checked at some
point with the original restraints of the spirit.

v

No drastic revisions have been introduced in the civil and political formula-
tions that have come down to us from the Commission’s labors of 1950. One
can in general speak of having subjected these rights only to further refinement.

The catalog comprises the right to life; the prohibition of inhuman or
degrading treatment; the prohibition of slavery and forced labor; the right
to liberty and security of person; freedom from imprisonment on account of
inability to fulfill a contractual obligation; the right to liberty of movement;
the protection of aliens against arbitrary expulsion; the right to a fair trial;
the prohibition of retroactive criminal legislation; the right to recognition as a
person before the law; freedom of thought, conscience and religion; freedom of
opinion and expression; the right of peaceful assembly; the right of association; .
and equality before the law. There were further three articles of a “regulative”
type: one expressing the obligation to respect and ensure the rights enumerated
in the covenant; one on the scope and limitation of derogations allowable under
exceptional circumstances; and one safeguarding the covenant from abuse and
preventing any restrictions upon rights in force not recognized in it.

The student who wishes to go more deeply into these matters must read the
records of the Commission or its report to the Economic and Social Council.
Among the themes that received significant discussion were the following: the
question of capital punishment; how to preserve the integrity and independence
of the Genocide Convention in respect to the article on the right to life; what
medical and scientific experimentation is permissible on man; the distinction
between forced and hard labor; the question of conscientious objectors; the
question of exile and of the possibility of return to one’s own country, minimum
guarantees for accused persons; for what purpose speech may be limited; and
whether states may be allowed to sign the convention even if at the time they
do not measure up to all its requirements.

Freedom of Religion—There was an interesting revision of the right to
freedom of thought, conscience and religion. Thanks to the admirable endeavors
and openness of mind of the representative of Egypt, and to the studied and
prqfqund concern of Dr. Frederick Nolde, representing non-governmental
religious organizations, the modifications suggested by the representative of
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Egypt were all unanimously adopted. Although it can be philosophically shown
that the right to change one’s religion or belief (the provision of the Declaration)
necessarily implies the right to maintain one’s religion or belief it was felt that
this implication had better be made explicit in the covenant. Consequently, the
formulation now is “freedom to maintain or to change” one’s religion or belief.
Now, this revision was meant to guard against an inordinate emphasis upon
“changing one’s religion or belief” but since it labors the obvious, and since
freedom to change necessarily implies freedom to maintain, but freedom to
maintain does not necessarily imply freedom to change, it in turn lays itself open
to the criticism of overemphasizing the static aspect of freedom of religion or
belief. To restore the balance once more, a new clause was introduced into this
important article reading: “No one shall be subject to coercion which
would impair his freedom to maintain or to change his religion or belief.”

In this way, absolute fredom of conscience to see the truth and follow it,
whether by confirming one’s previous position or by changing it, is safeguarded.
Although he heartily endorsed these modifications, Dr. Nolde read important
reservations into our records. I believe no student or interpreter can afford
in the future to fail to take notice of these reservations. Important statements
guarding against possible misinterpretations of the concept of coercion were also
made in the debate. It is always artificial social pressure (the sanction of the
group), and not any innate and incurable perversion in man’s understanding,
that prevents him from seeking, finding and espousing the truth. But that
weakness of the will called cowardice also plays an important role.

Fundamental Differences—Again and again it became apparent that our dif-
ficulties stemmed for the most part from radical differences in intent with
regard to fundamental concepts. We referred above to the equivocal character
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